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Part One: The Girl from
the Sky

 Godspire Mountains, 7th of Karntash
362.

Alexander opened his
eyes and looked up at the cloudless sky. It was a good morning;
nothing had eaten him while he slept. Pushing up onto his elbows,
he looked around. Nothing had eaten his horse either. No one had
snuck in and taken the probable reason for the lack of predation:
the six jet-black dragon scales laid out on either side of him.
Dragon scales carried the scent of their owner for some time, and
that was likely making other predators stay away. Dragons were the
apex predators of apex predators.

Pulling himself
up into a sitting position, he contemplated his surroundings. The
other reason it was a good morning was the environment he had
selected for his night’s rest. On his way down Mount Helgord, he
had come across a small lake or large pond, depending upon your
viewpoint, which had formed between two ridges in the mountain. It
had enough flat land beside it to make sleeping comfortable, and
now Alexander was waking up to see the reflection of the huge black
mountain in the still surface of the water. The air was clean with
just a hint of a chill left over from the night. Behind him, a
small stand of trees provided shelter from the wind which he could
hear stirring the branches. He would, he decided, appreciate nature
for a little longer. He had supplies enough to make himself a
decent breakfast before he continued on down.

First things
first: he would go down to the water and fill his waterskin. The
grass was soft underfoot as he made his way to the water’s edge.
There, the lake was shallow, but the way the water shaded, it was
likely that it deepened quickly. In the middle it was likely to be
very deep, and Alexander was a little wary just in case there was
something living in the depths which might consider him a tasty
snack. Unlikely, but not entirely impossible. Stretching out, he
sank the skin under the surface and watched as bubbles began
popping up as the skin filled.

Briefly, he
thought something had decided to launch itself from the
lake. Water exploded upward in a plume which splashed over
Alexander and had him lurching backward, dropping the waterskin in
the process. As he flailed backward, his brain caught up and he
stopped. The explosion had not been from something coming out of
the water; just before it, he had seen something dropping
into the lake from above! The something had been pinkish,
maybe human, and it had to have fallen from a considerable height
to make a splash like that. Hitting water that hard was like
hitting rock. If it had been a human, they were likely to be
unconscious or–

A head emerged
from the water. A woman’s head. A very attractive face with deeply
purple eyes and capped off with long purple hair swept over her
head to hang on the left. She found her footing and walked up the
slope. In so doing she revealed that she had a shapely body to go
with the beautiful face, and that she was not wearing a stitch of
clothing. Her breasts were big, not huge, but certainly more than a
handful, and Alexander had not seen a woman in over a week. He
barely noticed that she was holding his waterskin until she held it
up and spoke.

‘Is this
yours?’ she asked in a clear, resonant voice.

‘I–’

Her hands
dropped to her hips and, still knee-deep in the lake, she glared at
him. ‘What do you think you’re staring at?’

‘Well, I–’

‘Do you have
any idea who I am?’

‘What? No,
I–’

Her expression
shifted once again, like the wind. Anger vanished to be replaced by
mild confusion. ‘Serious question. Do you have any idea who I am?
Because I’m drawing a complete blank.’

Alex dragged
his eyes away from her breasts and looked her in the eyes. ‘You
don’t know who you are?’

‘Who I am,
where I am, when I am, or why I’m here. I don’t have the slightest
clue.’

‘You, uh, fell
out of the sky. Into that lake.’

She looked up,
seeing nothing but blue sky and the odd passing cloud. ‘That seems…
unlikely. I’d have had to have fallen a really long way. On the
other hand, why would you lie?’ Her expression shifted again, her
eyes narrowing and her fists moving back to her hips. ‘Unless
you’re some sort of pervert who kidnaps women and throws them naked
into lakes. You did spend a lot of time staring at my–’

For some
reason, Alex found himself on the defensive. He held up his hands,
hoping to placate her. ‘I am not a pervert. I’m an adventurer.’

‘I don’t
believe the two are mutually exclusive. They may be
complementary.’

‘Well, I’m not.
I’m Alexander. I’m out here collecting dragon scales.’ He gestured
back toward his little camp. ‘I spent the night here and I was just
getting some water when you, um, dropped in.’ Pause. ‘And I’m sorry
if I offended you, but you are naked.’

‘Huh.’ She
walked past him, out of the water and across the grass toward his
gear. She did not seem especially bothered about her lack of
clothes, now he thought about it. She came to a stop near his
bedroll and looked down at the three scales stacked on one side.
‘Huh, dragon scales. Did you actually kill a dragon?’

‘Ha! No. No, I
didn’t kill the thing. The scales are constantly renewing. New ones
form under old ones until the old ones drop off. You wait for the
beast to go hunting, then you slip in and collect the fallen scales
from its nest.’

‘Oh. I’m not
sure whether I’m impressed or disappointed.’

Alex raised an
eyebrow. ‘Only idiots and heroes take on dragons solo.’

She smiled.
‘Yes, well, I haven’t known you that long. You could be
either.’

~~~

‘Thanks for the food.’
The woman was now wrapped in a blanket held in place with a couple
of lengths of rope. It was not exactly perfect, but it was less
distracting. From the way she was eating the jerky and bread, she
was really appreciating it. ‘I feel like I haven’t eaten, well,
ever.’

‘But you
wouldn’t remember the last time you did anyway,’ Alex pointed
out.

‘True. So,
where are we?’

Alex pointed
across the lake. ‘That’s Mount Helgord.’ The blank look she gave
him suggested that he should continue. ‘It’s part of the Godspire
Mountains. Which are located in the middle of Arubela, the only
major landmass in this world of Arubel. If you keep going that way,
you’ll eventually get to the tallest of the mountains, the
Godspire, which is supposed to be where the gods live. Or maybe
that’s where there’s a portal to where they live. Opinions
vary.’

‘That sort of
rings a bell, though I’m not sure why. You have to have come from
somewhere, right? Where did you come from?’

‘Recently or
more widely? I’m going back down to a town named Clifftop. That’s
where I left to come up here, and where I’ll hand in the scales.
It’s basically the hub for adventurers on this side of the
mountains. They also work a couple of mines from there. Originally,
I’m from Nearwood, a town on the edge of Elwood.’

‘Elwood. That
seems like something I should remember too.’ She frowned. ‘This is
frustrating. It’s like I can almost remember so much, but I can’t
take the last step. Not even knowing my name is really
annoying.’

‘I can imagine.
I can’t keep calling you, well, you.’

Her frown
vanished, replaced by a smile so fast it was amazing her muscles
could take the stress. ‘Then give me a name. Make it a good one, I
may be stuck with it for a while.’

‘Give you…
Okay. Not asking much, but okay… Estaree.’

‘From the folk
tale?’

‘Yeah. How did
you know about–’

She shook her
head. ‘It just came to me when you said the name. Estaree is an
elgrin girl who ignores the advice of her parents and sets out
alone into the forest. It would translate roughly as “lost little
girl.”’

‘Yeah, well, I
thought it was about right, and I liked that story when I was a
kid.’

‘Okay, I’ll be
Estaree. Just so you know, in the original version of that story,
the hunting party doesn’t rescue Estaree. All they find is scraps
of cloth and gnawed bones. It’s meant to be a cautionary tale.’

‘I didn’t want
to know that. So, we’ve established that you know something about
elgrin culture and their language. Maybe you’re some sort of
scholar.’

The newly named
Estaree pursed her lips. ‘I could stand to be a scholar. Uh, I hate
to be more of a burden, but could you possibly take me to Clifftop
with you?’

Alex heaved a
sigh. ‘Well, while I technically have a choice, I’m just not the
kind of bastard who leaves a woman stranded up here with nothing to
her name.’

‘Good thing for
me.’ Pause. ‘So, uh, just to be clear… The blanket and ropes are
just on loan?’

~~~

Despite saying she
would be fine, there was no way Alex was going to let Estaree walk
down the mountain in bare feet. Her common sense left much to be
desired it seemed. Less than an hour of walking over rock and pine
needles would have left her feet in tatters. So, along with the
scales, the horse was carrying Estaree, which meant the going was
slower. What had been a one-day journey was likely to become
two.

At least he had
company. ‘Clifftop is an adventurer town?’ Estaree asked. She had
been asking questions all morning. It was probably going to get old
eventually, but not yet.

‘Clifftop is a
mining town that became a hub for adventurers. The resources we
need can’t all be got by digging holes in the mountains. There are
some good sources up here, if you’re tough and clever enough to get
them.’

‘Right. Miners
and adventurers. That sounds rough.’ From the sound of it, rough
did not bother her.

‘It has some
rough edges, sure. It can get rowdy, but things don’t usually get
out of hand.’

‘Right.
Exciting. I think it’s exciting. I’ll like Clifftop. I think. I
mean, I can’t remember whether I like it rowdy, but that sounds
better than boring.’

‘You fell out
of the sky into a lake.’

‘Yes. Naked.
Which, now I think about it, was probably good. Wet clothes suck.
Well, that sounds like it would be really uncomfortable, but I
can’t remember wearing wet clothes.’

‘Uh, yeah.’
Keeping up with her took concentration. Her mind seemed to flick
between topics on an instant’s notice. Alex was having to remember
about three conversation threads at once to keep anything moving.
‘Where was I? You fell out of the sky, which kind of suggests you
like excitement. I’d find that exciting. Until I, you know, died on
impact. How did you survive that fall?’

‘Haven’t a
clue. Of course, I don’t know where I was before I fell. Maybe I
was just above where you could see and only fell a short way.’

‘Wouldn’t I
have seen where you fell from when I looked up?’

‘Yes? No?
Maybe? What if it was invisible? What if an invisible dragon spat
me out just above the lake?’

‘I think that’s
unlikely. I’m pretty sure I’d have noticed the sound, or the wind
from its wings. And why would it spit you out?’

‘I taste bad?’
Estaree raised her right hand and licked the inside of her wrist.
Her nose wrinkled. ‘Well, I don’t think I taste good… Not
bad enough to spit out either.’

‘I’ve never
heard of a dragon spitting food out once it’s got its teeth into
something.’

‘Aha! No tooth
marks, so it didn’t get its teeth into me.’

‘No tooth
marks. No marks of any kind. Not even a bruise.’

Estaree gave a
small shrug. ‘I guess I’m resilient. Oh! That’s whitespittle!’ She
bounced down off the horse without a thought to her feet and dashed
over to a tree growing at the side of the trail they were
following. Beneath it, a small white flower was growing close to
the wood, as though the stems were coming out of the bark.

‘Whitespittle?’
Alex asked. He stopped the horse and moved over to look down at the
spray of flowers. It did kind of look like someone had spat white
paint over the bark.

‘The seeds of
the whitespittle plant can be used in preparations against
respiratory ailments. They’re quite effective. But we won’t be
seeing seeds here at this time of year.’

‘Oh. Sounds
useful. Do you know how to make any of those preparations?’

‘Um… Yes! I do
know. And I know that whitespittle is a true parasite. It burrows
its roots into the tree and, given time, it’ll kill its host.’

‘That’s nice,
but it means you know herbals. Maybe you’re a herbalist.’

‘A herbalist
scholar…’ Estaree mulled that over for a second and then grinned
brightly. ‘I could live with that.’

‘Right.’ Her
grin was infectious; Alex mirrored it. ‘Back on the horse. We’ll
stop for lunch soon. Maybe you can keep an eye out for useful herbs
we can harvest. That would give you a bit of money when we
get to Clifftop.’

‘Yes, sir!’
Springing to her feet, she bounced over to the patiently waiting
horse. ‘Valuable herbs. I’m on it.’

There was the
possibility that she was an insane herbalist scholar, but time
would have to tell. She was certainly a happy person with knowledge
of herbs. A really happy person. Really, really happy…

~~~

They stopped to camp
just before sunset. Since there were two of them, Alex decided to
set a watch rather than relying on the dragon scales to keep
monsters away. So, after they had eaten and Estaree had asked a few
more questions about the world she had forgotten, Alex told her to
get some sleep and said he would wake her when it was time to take
her watch.

In truth, he
planned to take the bulk of the night himself and then grab enough
sleep to be functional before dawn. It was not that he distrusted
her, but he did not know her and could not be sure of her ability
to stay awake. It would probably not matter, what with the scales
and everything, but it was a factor. If they were bothering to
stand watch, they might as well do it properly. Plus, he suspected
she would be embarrassed if given a responsibility she was not able
to handle.

So, it came as
something of a surprise when she opened her eyes before midnight,
sat up, and looked around. ‘I’m awake.’

‘You are,’ Alex
said. He was on the other side of the campfire from her and trying
to ignore the fact that her blanket was now around her waist. The
woman had absolutely no sense of modesty. ‘Go back to sleep.
There’s still at least a couple of hours before I need to wake
you.’

‘No,’ Estaree
said, a little puzzled. ‘I mean, I’m awake. I’m wide awake. I feel
like I’ve had a full night’s sleep and I don’t need to sleep any
more. You go to sleep. Do you want the blanket?’

‘Uh, that
blanket is all you have to wear. I’ll be fine. It’s not that cold.’
There was another factor: blankets were generally of less use to
Alex than to most people. He was a tall man. Very tall, in fact.
Estaree was tall for a woman, but she was a good five inches
shorter than Alex. His work had given him a solid body,
well-muscled and fit. He was attractive, if you liked fit,
well-muscled, and tall, which a lot of women in this day and age
did, but there was something a little sad about the set of his
features. His lips were not thin, but they did tend to turn down at
the corners, and his blue eyes were a little narrow, also turning
down at the outer edge. He had a fairly straight nose, a strong
jawline which was covered in a thin beard, and black hair down past
the nape of his neck. While many women might have found him
attractive, Estaree seemed not to have noticed. ‘You can’t have had
much more than four hours’ sleep.’

‘If you say
so.’

‘People need
more sleep than that.’

‘Probably. You
seemed to think so earlier. You were going to let me sleep and then
tough it out tomorrow, weren’t you?’

Alex avoided
her eyes. ‘I might have let you sleep a little longer than I was
going to get.’

‘Well, now you
don’t have to. Sleep well, Alex.’

Shaking his
head, Alex put his head down on one of his packs. It was not really
comfortable, but it was better than nothing. ‘You’re something
else, Estaree,’ he said before he closed his eyes.

‘Maybe. I just
wish I knew what.’

‘You’ll
remember.’ The pack he was lying on was stuffed with various herbs
she had identified and harvested on the way down that afternoon.
Her knowledge was practically encyclopaedic. ‘You remember the
herbs. You’ll remember who you really are too.’

‘Mm. I’m sure
you’re right. I’ll remember. If I’m lucky, I won’t regret it once I
do.’

8th of
Karntash.

‘What day is it?’
Estaree asked as they continued their trek. The incline was getting
shallower in general. It had been a bit up and down the previous
day, but it was definitely more down now. They were entering the
outer edges of the range where Clifftop was located.

‘Uh, it’s about
the eighth day of Karntash in the three hundred and sixty-second
year after the empire collapsed.’

‘Which
empire?’

‘The Holy
Empire. Founded by the Twelve Gods.’

‘I’d say “which
twelve gods,” but I think I’d prefer to leave religion out of it.
Karntash, Karntash. Karntash is the god of the hunt.’

‘Right. Twelve
gods, twelve months. And eight old gods giving us eight days in the
week. The Twelve decided to commemorate the old founders of the
world, even if they were supplanted by the younger gods. So, today
is Mysara, yesterday was Ganmetra, and tomorrow will be
Nabariel.’

‘Mysara, huh?
That seems like it should ring a bell.’

‘Goddess of
magic and mischief. She’s actually one of the old gods who kept
going when the Twelve took over. That was, oh, six thousand years
ago or something.’

‘Okay… Ganmetra
is the god of monsters. Nabariel is death.’ She looked upward.
‘Rosh is the god of the sun.’

‘And there’s a
gold coin named for him. The largest. The largest silver coin is a
cori, named for Coriansi, goddess of night and the largest of the
three moons. You’re remembering things.’

‘Unimportant
things.’

‘Gods are kind
of important.’

‘Are they?’

Whatever answer
he might have given was stopped by a noise. It was part growl, part
snort. They had come out of one narrow gap between a couple of
rocks and into a small clearing where the path widened and branched
to the left and right as well as continuing straight down. It was,
in fact, something of a landmark and a useful spot to break for
lunch, but right now it happened to be occupied by a large
grey-furred boar. Boars in general were known for having something
of a bad temper, but silver boars were meaner. It had seen them,
and it had a good ten paces available for a run-up.

‘Shit!’ Alex
said. The damn thing was already charging. Alex had his sword in
his hand in an instant, but stopping the creature was going to be
hard. It was going to slam into the horse, or maybe Alex. Neither
was good.

And then
Estaree vaulted off the horse’s back and into the path of the
charging boar. At the last instant, she stepped sideways, twisted,
and swung her heel around to strike the beast’s left front leg.
There was a distinctly unpleasant crunching noise, a squeal from
the pig, and then the sound of a rapidly moving body scraping over
the gravelly ground.

With a smile on
her face, Estaree stepped closer to the unconscious pig, lifted her
right leg, and stamped hard down on its skull. There was another
crunch and the boar’s breathing stopped.

‘It’s dead,’
Estaree said.

Alex stared at
her.

‘It’s dead,
Alex. Maybe we could have a cooked lunch today.’

Alex stared at
her.

‘Is it worth
cutting it up and taking anything back with us?’

The staring was
going on for a little too long.

‘Alex? Did
something break?’

‘Yes. The pig.
After you beat it to death with your bare hands.’

‘Is that weird?
It was going to rip open the horse’s belly, so I stopped it. By the
way, does the horse have a name?’

‘Horse. Don’t
change the subject. Normal people need weapons to kill boars. A
long spear is best. They can’t just hit them with their fists.’

Estaree
grinned. ‘But I kicked it. And then I stamped on it.’

Alex shook his
head. ‘That really doesn’t make that much difference. Herbalist,
scholar, and brawler.’

‘I can live
with that. So, pork for lunch?’

Alex slid his
sword back into its scabbard and drew his knife. ‘Sure. Why not?
We’ve got all this pork.’

Clifftop.

‘Where’s the cliff?’
Estaree asked as the walls of Clifftop came into view. ‘It’s called
Clifftop. There should be a cliff. There’s no cliff. That is false
advertising.’

Clifftop was
not what you would describe as a picturesque place, and it was not
beside a cliff. It actually sat beside one of the various small
rivers which ran down the mountains before joining together and
becoming the Iolabel River which ran through Godhome. The town
occupied a river valley, so it was, if anything, at the bottom of a
cliff, though the steep-but-steady rise behind it was not very
cliff-like.

The walls were
solid, but not especially regular. Where possible, large stones had
been used as they had been found, with shaping only used to fill
larger gaps, and then the whole had been stuck together with cement
imported from Godhome, the old imperial capital, which still
maintained a slightly better class of technology compared to some
regions. The main reason for the walls was to keep monsters and
large beasts out of town, not to repel armies. It was difficult to
see an army bothering with Clifftop anyway.

Above the
walls, smoke could be seen rising in columns from various
locations. Mining and the smelting of ore were the major industries
in town, but the fires might also have been from workshops handling
the processing of materials gathered in the mountains by
adventurers. Sometimes it was cheaper to transport such things
after processing. There were also smiths in town, of course, to
handle toolmaking, and a couple of armourers, because adventurers
needed weapons and armour. It all added up to a somewhat
unattractive smell as they got closer to the main gate.

‘What in the
name of all that’s holy have you got there, Alex?’ one of the gate
guards asked as Alex pulled the horse forward and through the
gate.

You could not
really say there was a gatehouse. There was a sort of stone hut
beside the gate on the inside to provide shelter for whoever was on
duty, but the big gates were just hung on metal bars from the
walls. The gates were opened up at first light and closed at
sunset, which was not too far away now, so it was lucky Alex and
Estaree had arrived when they did.

‘Dragon
scales,’ Alex replied.

‘I can see
that, and you know that’s not what I mean.’ The guard was looking
at Estaree, perched on the horse with a look of profound disgust on
her face.

‘Well, you see,
Torskar, I was minding my own business on the way down the
mountain, and then this girl fell out of the sky.’

‘She fell out
of the sky?’

‘Yup. Into a
lake.’

‘And wrapped in
a blanket?’

‘No, I had to
supply the blanket.’

‘She fell out
of the sky, naked then?’

‘Yup. Doesn’t
know who she is or anything about her background. I’m… I guess I’m
looking after her until someone else takes responsibility.’

Torskar shook
his head. ‘You always were a sucker, Alex.’

‘I’m not
necessarily going to argue.’

‘Well, she
doesn’t look like a monster or a bandit or anything. I guess I can
let you both in.’

‘Thanks,
Torskar.’ Alex nudged the horse forward.

‘Uh, Alex? This
lake she fell into…’

‘I don’t think
it’s a common occurrence, Torskar.’

‘Right. Yeah.
You’re probably right…’

‘Why are you a
sucker, Alex?’ Estaree asked as they pulled away from the gate.

‘I have a bad
habit of taking in strays. Okay, so we’ll head over to the guild
and–’

‘Alex? You
stopped speaking very suddenly.’

‘Yeah, well, I
was imagining what would happen if I walked into the Adventurers’
Guild with a mysterious, half-naked woman in tow. It wasn’t
pretty.’

‘That guard
seemed to think I was pretty. He was staring almost as hard as you
did after I fell in the lake.’

‘That,’ Alex
said firmly, ‘is precisely why it wouldn’t be pretty. I’ll take you
back to my place. You can wait there while I turn in the scales and
get paid. We’ll… We’ll sort out some clothes and stuff for you in
the morning.’

‘Well, if
that’s how you want to do it, it’s fine by me.’

Nodding, Alex
turned off the main street and started through town. Clifftop was
not an attractive place. It had grown organically over time, rather
like a fungus. The primary building material was stone, and the
major architectural style was ‘whatever the mason could manage.’ In
some cases, a rich family with mining interests had brought in
someone from Godhome and created what the locals called a mansion
and anyone from down the mountain would have called a townhouse.
The stonework was good quality and there would be decorative
details on the exterior. Mostly, however, the walls were held
together with wooden battens and spit. They were not going to fall
down, and they generally kept the weather out, but they were not
pretty. Charitably, they would be described as rustic or something
similar. Wood was not impossible to get in Clifftop, but quality
wood was another matter. You had to go down the mountain some to
find tall enough trees to be useful as a major construction
material. The wood for the town’s gates had all been transported up
from the lowlands.

The town’s
layout basically placed the industrial areas as far from the
residential as possible, but that was not saying much. Most of the
workshops were on the north side. Mostly, the wind tended to funnel
the smoke away from the residential areas to the south, but not
entirely. It did tend to push the smoke to the west more
consistently, so the richer residents lived on the eastern side,
and the commercial area was focused on the central eastern side,
primarily along the road from the main gate to the town square.

Alex did not
live on the east side. Since a lot of adventurers came to Clifftop
to stay for extended periods, there was money to be made in renting
out housing to them, and Alex had rented rooms in something that
was a moderate step up from a boarding house near the west wall.
The accommodation was not much to write home about, but the
building had an attached stable, allowing those who owned horses to
keep them close by. The building layout consisted of a gated
courtyard with the housing to the front and the stables to the
back. The housing was six small apartments on two floors, with only
exterior stairs and a balcony providing access. Alex was on the
upper floor, in the middle apartment, which meant he could hear
what all three of his neighbours were up to through the thin walls
and floor.

‘Well,’ Alex
said once he had let them in, ‘this is it.’ It was a room with a
bed, a dresser, and a fireplace. ‘If you need to go, there’s a
place down in the courtyard beside the stables. If you need a bath…
Don’t need a bath yet. Uh, and I’ll get some water on the way back
from the guild, so you can wash then.’

Estaree smiled
at him. ‘I’ll be fine, Alex. Don’t trouble yourself.’

‘Yeah. I’ll go
get some pay so we can eat, huh?’

‘That sounds
like a very good idea.’ Estaree watched Alex leave the room, looked
around once again, and then sat down in the middle of the floor.
She really had nothing else to do.

~~~

‘Well, I’ll sleep on
the floor.’

There was a
problem. The problem was not exactly that there was one bed
a little wider than a typical single bed, but not much. The problem
was…

‘That’s
ridiculous. I’ll sleep in the bed with you. I’m going to be up in a
few hours anyway.’ Estaree was not having Alex sleep on the hard
wooden floorboards when there was a perfectly good – for a given
value of good – mattress available. Worse, she did not seem to have
the slightest idea why Alex had a problem with sharing.

‘You don’t have
anything to wear,’ Alex tried.

‘So?’

‘It’ll be a bit
of a tight squeeze.’

‘I’m thin.
It’ll be fine.’

‘Maybe for
you,’ Alex muttered.

‘Are you one of
those men who can’t keep his hands from wandering when a nubile
young woman is naked in bed with him, Alex?’

Alex stared at
her. He blinked. ‘Yes. Yes, I am. Any man who could lie quietly in
bed with someone like you and actually sleep would have to prefer
the company of men. And I’m not saying that’s wrong or strange. And
I don’t judge even if I do think it’s wrong or strange. But I’m not
one of them and I won’t be able to sleep pressed up against
you.’

‘Honesty is a
virtue. Or so I’m told. I will sleep on the floor.’

‘But–’

‘As I said,
I’ll be awake in a few hours anyway. If you sleep on the
floor, I’ll either have to lie there and listen to you snoring, or
I’ll have to wake you up so you can get into bed. There’s no room
for you to sleep and me to walk around the room. I’m not sure what
there is to walk around the room for, but it’s still a fact that
you’d be in the way.’

‘That’s…
logical. Damn it. I’m trying to be chivalrous here.’

Estaree
smirked. ‘I don’t think that suits you, Alex. You’re a nice man,
and I think you have a good heart, but chivalry is not your style.
Take the bed. And leave me a candle. I’ll sit in a corner and sort
the herbs when I wake up.’ So saying, she reached for the rope
around her waist.

‘Hold up! What
are you doing?’

‘Taking the
blanket off. I’m going to bed.’

‘Well, you can
wait until we have a bedroll down.’

‘Okay.’

‘And until I’m
in bed, facing the wall, with the blanket over my head.’

‘I think you
may be taking this a little too far.’

9th of
Karntash.

The first stop in the
morning was a clothing shop. With a cloak around her shoulders,
Estaree garnered less attention than with just a blanket, so they
managed to get from the house to the shop without incident. When
they got there, however, things went a little downhill.

‘What
have you been doing to this poor woman, sir,’ the assistant
said in a strained voice. Here he had a client in a cloak and
blanket, and an armed man who seemed to be responsible. The armed
part was important; it was stopping the assistant from immediately
calling for the guard.

‘She needs
clothes,’ Alex said.

‘And where did
her old clothing go?’

‘I honestly
have no idea, and since she can’t even remember her name, she
doesn’t know either. Look, I found her in the mountains. Maybe she
was attacked by bandits or something. Traumatic amnesia is a
possibility. Could have been something worse, but we haven’t seen
brain leeches around here for decades. Or so I’m told.’

The man paled.
‘B-brain leeches?’

‘Not
impossible. She needs clothes.’

‘I would like
some clothes, please,’ Estaree said, smiling. ‘Something easy to
move in, but, well, stylish would be nice. And not too expensive
since Alex is paying until I can sell my herbs.’

The assistant
peered at Estaree, looking her up and down. ‘You don’t seem to be
hurt or anything, and you seem happy enough. Well, I hope you get
better. I think something from our Adventurer Chic range.’

Alex stared at
the man for a second. As a working adventurer, Alex did not set
foot in shops like this very often. His clothes tended to come from
shops which supplied adventurers and he had initially thought they
would go to one of those for Estaree’s outfit. But she was not an
adventurer and should probably be wearing something more… Actually,
he had no clue what she should be wearing. ‘Adventurer Chique?’

‘Oh yes, it’s
all the rage in Godhome. Or it was two years ago.’ The assistant
frowned. ‘It doesn’t sell so well here for some reason, but it
is cheap since we’ve been trying to shift the stock for two
years. You did not hear me say that. If questioned, I’ll deny
everything.’

‘I never heard
a thing,’ Alex said. ‘Let’s take a look at this stuff. I’m sure
it’ll look good on her.’

~~~

Adventurer Chique.
Apparently, it meant that the outfit looked kind of like something
an adventurer might wear, but it was actually nothing like what an
adventurer would wear.

Take, for
example, Estaree’s new skirt, which was composed of a mail layer
affixed to a leather skirt. That sounded good, but neither the mail
nor the leather were sufficiently tough to actually stop a weapon.
The little circles of metal were just sewn onto the leather without
any interlinking. The leather itself was clothing grade and would
barely slow a knife. Together, they might fend off a glancing blow
from a light weapon, but that was about it.

The outfit
consisted of an inner shirt in blue, an outer bodice made of light,
black leather, a paler leather corset which actually might have
some defensive value, the short skirt, and a pair of leather
bracers which were more decorative than functional, though they did
keep the wide sleeves of the shirt in check. Some pale-leather,
flat-soled, knee-high boots had been added to complete the set, and
Estaree now had a knife too, set in a scabbard at the small of her
back. She looked good. She looked like what city folk probably
thought adventurers looked like.

Whatever, she
seemed to like it.

‘And I got a
cori and seven silver coins for my herbs!’ She was happy about that
too. Except that her face fell immediately. ‘Which doesn’t even
come close to how much this outfit cost. It doesn’t even cover the
knife.’

‘You can pay me
back when you’ve got your feet under you. I got four gold for the
scales which will keep things going for the month. So long as I get
some more work anyway. We’ll check the noticeboards and, if there’s
nothing good there, we’ll go do some hunting. Or I’ll hunt and
you’ll gather herbs. That’s the secret of a successful life as an
adventurer. You keep plodding along and–’

‘Die of boredom
before a monster kills you?’

‘No one has
ever died of boredom.’

‘Are you
absolutely sure of that?’

‘Well, no, but–
This is what we do. Not that you’re an adventurer really.’

‘Can I become
one? It sounds like a great profession.’

‘You just said
it was boring,’ Alex said in a rather accusatory tone.

‘But it
could be exciting.’

She was a
little exasperating. ‘Okay,’ Alex said, ‘but I’m not sure what we’d
register you as. You’d be copper rank, so no one would be expecting
much of you, I guess.’

‘Copper doesn’t
sound very good. What are you?’

‘Everyone
starts at copper. I’m bronze, one rank up.’

‘Oh. Okay.
Anyway, I’m a herbalist, scholar, and brawler, aren’t I?’

‘Yeah… And I
suppose for a copper rank, that’s as good a description as any, but
you’d usually be classed as fighter, mage, priest, or support. Then
those groups are broken down by offensive and defensive fighters
and mages. Mages can also be support mages. Priests are priests. I
guess you’d be support, but it’s a little hard to classify the
support you could give. I guess we could think of something. You
can’t work magic, can you?’

‘I have no
idea!’ Estaree replied brightly. And that was when they walked out
onto the town square and her eyes widened. ‘Oh!’

It was not the
square that had caught her attention. The square – which was not
square – looked like a road that had been haphazardly broadened to
make space for random market stalls. People would sell things they
had caught or gathered outside of town. Traders would bring stuff
up from the lowlands and sell them here if they had no wholesale
market for them. You could buy various different varieties of food
cooked right there in the square, but if you wanted something that
was not meat, you would be searching for a while. None of the
stalls really looked like they could survive a stiff breeze and the
general impression was drab, but there was something brightening
the place up today.

A man of maybe
twenty dressed in colourful robes was standing in an empty space
near the road Alex and Estaree had come from. Currently, he had
three balls of light flying in the air in a circle. Juggling it was
not, but that was the impression meant to be given off. He was
juggling magical balls of light, each a different primary colour.
As they watched, the three circling lights rose up, twisting
together and mingling into one bright, white star, which exploded
into a shower of multicoloured sparks, raining down around the
magician.

‘Huh,’ Alex
said. ‘All that education, and he ends up performing for bits in
Clifftop Square.’

‘That’s magic?’
Estaree asked.

‘Illusion.
Which is magic, I guess. You can even use it in combat if you’re
clever.’

The young
magician raised his arms, muttering under his breath as he did so.
It took him about five seconds to get his spell going, and then a
miniature image of a knight on horseback rode out of his left hand,
circling around to vanish into his right. It was followed by two
more, then three, then five.

‘It’s kind of…’
Estaree began, trailing off as she failed to decide what it kind of
was.

‘He’s probably
building up to something. I hope he is, or his take isn’t going to
be worth the effort.’

‘Yeah.’ Estaree
lifted her right hand and looked at it. ‘Magic. Can I do magic? I
kind of feel like…’ A ball of white light appeared in her palm. It
was not especially bright, and it was small. It was, however, a
light which had not been there a second before. She shook her hand
and it vanished. ‘Okay.’

Reaching out,
she extended a finger and twirled it in the air, and a twisting
stream of light began to form beneath her fingertip, shedding
sparks as it spiralled to the cobble stones. She flicked her hand
upward and the spiral became a column, lifting high into the air
above her and spreading as it went. A second later, a tree of
glowing, interconnected light spirals was standing in the square.
Leaves began to form, each an intricate filigree of light. There
was the twittering of birds before anyone could see any of them,
but soon there were golden songbirds emerging to stand on the
branches of the illusory tree, chirping and crying.

‘Well, I guess
I can work magic then,’ Estaree said from within the magical tree
trunk.

~~~

‘He didn’t need to be
so snarky about it,’ Estaree complained. ‘I gave him all the money
they threw at me.’

‘I think he was
a little annoyed at being upstaged,’ Alex replied. ‘Why did
you give him the money?’

‘Well, if he
hadn’t been there, I wouldn’t have remembered I could do magic. He
still could’ve been nicer.’

‘Right. Well,
here we are, the Clifftop Adventurers’ Guild.’

The building
they had come to looked pretty much like any other building on the
east side of the square. Stone walls, maybe a little better
presented than some, a door in the middle, and a couple of windows
to either side. One storey. There was, in fact, no obvious sign
that this was anything other than a house.

‘That’s
somewhat anticlimactic.’

‘Wait ’til you
see inside. Well, actually, it doesn’t get any better on the
inside.’

Inside, the
visible space was taken up with a single, open room. At the back
were three tables, each with someone sitting behind it. Behind the
tables were doors which suggested the building contained other
rooms. To either side, the walls were covered in noticeboards with
bits of paper pinned to them, each a job request. Above the
noticeboards, wooden plaques had been positioned with letters cut
into them and painted. C, B, S, E, G, and A. There were no requests
posted under the G and A signs, and they were rather thin under the
E. A few men and women were standing around examining the notices,
but it was late in the morning, and most who would be looking for
work had already been and gone.

‘What do the
letters mean?’ Estaree asked.

‘Ranks.’ Alex
pointed to each in turn as he listed them. ‘Copper, bronze, silver,
electrum, gold, and adamantine. The jobs below them should be
suitable for someone of that rank. You can take higher or
lower jobs, but no more than one rank higher than you currently
have. They won’t accept higher because you’ll probably fail. And
the pay rates generally depend on the job ranking, so if you’re
taking low-rank jobs, you won’t be being paid what you could
be.’

‘That makes
sense. How do I register?’

‘Follow me.’ He
took her to the back, to the leftmost table, and there he smiled at
the woman sitting behind it. ‘Milly. How are things?’

Milly – she
would later turn out to be Militine, but Milly was easier – was a
thin woman who looked like hitting her with a sword would just
result in the sword breaking. It was not that she was muscular, or
that she looked like what you’d expect an adventurer to look like,
it simply seemed that she had been carefully manufactured from
steel wire. And that included her personality. She had a thin face,
oddly attractive in a way, a sharp nose, blonde hair so tightly
bound into a bun that it had to squeak, and blue eyes which could
obviously be used as an industrial cutting tool.

‘Alexander. Are
you still alive?’

‘Nothing’s
killed me yet. I want to–’

‘What is this
I’ve been hearing about you coming back with a naked woman over
your horse?’

‘Ha, ha. That
makes it sound like I did something really terrible.’

‘Yes, it does,
doesn’t it?’

‘He didn’t,’
Estaree said, stepping forward. ‘Hi, I’m the naked girl. I have
clothes now. I’m going by Estaree.’

Milly’s gimlet
eyes scanned up and down Estaree for a second. ‘Going by?’

‘I lost my
memory. I mean, almost all of my memory. No name, so we
decided on Estaree.’

‘“Lost girl.”
Appropriate. Since it doesn’t seem that I need to have Alexander
arrested, what can I do for you?’

‘I want to be
an adventurer!’ Estaree said in as dramatic a tone as she could
muster.

‘Really? Well,
far be it from me to attempt to dissuade you. I am the manager of
this guildhall, so I’m supposed to promote adventurers. Having said
that, why?’

‘I really need
to be able to pay for food.’

‘It’s not the
worst reason. Actually, it’s probably the best one. So long as
you’re not in it for the adventure and excitement.’

Estaree
affected a perfectly straight face. ‘Of course not. Who would go
into this business for the excitement?’

Alex almost
choked on his own spit and covered it by coughing and moving on.
‘Uh, there is a little bit of a special circumstances thing, Milly.
Do you think we could do a bit of a special evaluation?’

Milly frowned
at him. Estaree was not sure whether the guild’s manager did not
like Alex or did not really like people. ‘A special evaluation? We
don’t do special evaluations. What exactly did you have in
mind?’

‘She lost her
memory, right? We just found out she’s a mage because she saw some
illusionist in the square and she made an illusion. I figured if
you could show her a few other spells, she could see if she can do
them well enough to qualify. If you just say, “shoot a fireball at
that target,” she might not be able to. If you show her a
fireball…’

Milly sighed.
‘Go in back and tell Ponty he should do the girl’s evaluation.’

‘Thanks,
Milly.’ Alex stepped between the tables and started for the back
door.

‘Let no one say
I don’t show compassion when it’s needed,’ Milly said.

‘Oh,
never.’

‘I will
find you a job that involves searching through dragon dung,
Alexander.’

‘Where’s your
compassion?’

~~~

Ponty turned out to be
an elgrin, Pontilacious Halberen. Elgrin hailed from Elwood, a
thick, wild forest in the northeast of the continent where they
lived in harmony with nature, supposedly. What one was doing in
Clifftop was anyone’s guess. Generally, if you were anything other
than a miner, you were there because it was where you had ended up,
and no one dug too deeply into your circumstances.

Like most
elgrin, he was slim and not very tall, and his ears were pointed.
He had short brown hair, angular brown eyes, and a bit of an
elongated nose. Not the most attractive of elgrin, but they were
all just a little better-looking than humans, so he was far from
ugly. Like most elgrin, he was capable of using magic. Unlike most
elgrin, he did not seem especially confident about it.

‘S-so you want
me to cast some spells appropriate for a c-copper adventurer, and
if she can do them, we call it a successful evaluation?’

Alex nodded.
‘That’s the idea. It seems like if she has something to work with,
and she could do it before she lost her memory, she can remember
how to do it now. You know the stuff. Uh, fireballs and, uh, armour
spells, and, uh…’

‘Appraisal, I
guess. That’s useful. Not that we have much worth appraising.’
Elgrin aged slower than humans, so guessing Ponty’s age was a
lottery. He came across as someone just out of his teens and not
used to talking to people.

‘That all
sounds good,’ Estaree said. ‘Fireball sounds like fun.’

‘Right.’ Ponty
raised his hand and pointed it toward a straw dummy set up at the
other end of the courtyard at the back of the guildhall.

The hall was
bigger than it looked. Behind the door there had been offices, and
behind the offices was this courtyard. Off to one side of the
courtyard was a secondary building with housing for the employees
who did not have their own home in town. They could even put up
stranded adventurers for a couple of days if needed.

Ponty began to
speak. ‘Gather flame. Gather and burn. Let fly fireball!’ A ball of
flame appeared at the tips of his fingers before it was propelled
forward to strike the dummy. There it splashed across the straw
leaving a black mark and a few licks of flame which died away
quickly. He looked around at Estaree. ‘Think you can do that?’

‘Summon fire.
Launch it at the target.’

‘That’s about
it. I’m, uh, not that great at it.’

‘So, I should
try to make mine bigger?’

‘Well, if you
can, sure.’

‘Right.’
Estaree looked at the dummy, raised her hand, and flicked her
wrist. A ball of flame about the size of her fist but glowing
blue-white flashed across the space to the dummy. The dummy, and
the pole it was attached to, vanished in a wash of blue flame.
Ponty let out a squeak. Alex was silent and remarkably calm about
the entire thing. ‘Like that?’ Estaree asked.

‘Th-th-that
should be sufficient,’ Ponty managed to get out. He stared at Alex.
‘She’s so fast! She didn’t even chant.’

‘I’m getting
used to it,’ Alex said, nodding. ‘She kicked a boar to death coming
down the mountain.’

Ponty gave a
small whimper and, probably without realising it, stepped slightly
away from Estaree. There was another dummy. He pointed at it. His
hand was shaking, but he managed to control himself enough to keep
going. ‘Strength and resilience. Let nothing pierce this barrier. I
grant you armour!’ The dummy began to shimmer, giving off just a
little light which seemed to shift and play across the surface.
‘A-and then it’s protected from attacks, you see. Well, most
attacks. Not what you just d-did. Cancel!’ And the shimmering
stopped.

‘Gotcha,’
Estaree said. She snapped her fingers and the shimmering was back,
except that this shimmer was a little duller but it shifted faster
and there was more of a bluish tint to the light.

‘Gather flame.
Gather and burn. Let fly fireball!’ Ponty was frowning as he worked
his spell. He had put a bit more oomph into it, and he was
expecting more of a fireworks display on impact. It looked like
Estaree’s barrier was weaker. Maybe he could even burn through it.
It was a forlorn hope, of course. There was a bigger splash of
flame, but when it was gone there was not a mark on the straw
beneath.

Alex drew his
sword, walked over to the dummy, and brought the blade down in a
massive overhand swing. There was a clang and the sword stopped
dead without breaking the armour barrier. ‘Ow,’ he said. ‘That was
stupid. I should’ve known… Never mind. So, she can do attack and
defence.’

‘At probably
well above copper grade,’ Ponty said.

‘Yes, but she
lacks experience. It really would be stupid to skip her ahead just
because she can turn a dummy to ash.’

‘Not like we
have the authority to skip grades anyway. Not in Clifftop branch.
I’m n-not sure it’s really worth doing this, but I’ll go find
something to appraise. She’s going to be able to do it.’ The
elgrin’s eyes fixed on Estaree. ‘Who are you, lady?’

‘Estaree,’
Estaree replied. ‘I’m a mage, scholar, herbalist, and brawler.
Which, you know, I can live with.’
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‘Being able to
incinerate one of those dummies isn’t that powerful,’ Alex
said as they walked back to the house. ‘They’re just straw.’

‘Okay,’ Estaree
said. She was walking along, apparently paying no attention to her
surroundings while she stared at the metal pin she had been
presented with after her registration. There was a look of almost
childlike glee on her face, and all it was was a copper pin with
the seal of the guild embossed into it.

‘Now the speed
you can cast at is something else. Most mages need five seconds to
incant a spell. Priests usually take minutes. You can cut it
to under a second without saying a word. Never seen that, though I
hear the best mages can achieve it for a lot of spells.’

‘Okay,’ Estaree
said.

‘Which makes me
wonder where you got your training.’

‘Okay.’

‘You aren’t
listening to me at all, are you?’

‘I am. You know
the answer I’m going to give, so I figured “okay” was good
enough.’

Alex grinned.
‘You don’t remember where you trained. Yeah, I get it. You must’ve
trained somewhere, though. Someone has to know who you are.’

‘I’m going to
say yes. Someone must. Now, I am not willing to commit to the
concept that they’d tell me, even if they were right here with us,
but someone, somewhere, has to know.’ She paused and then added,
‘Unless I just appeared out of nothing, fully formed. Maybe I’m not
remembering things. Maybe I can just do everything, but I don’t
know until I try.’

‘Not even the
gods are that fortunate.’

‘Ever met
one?’

‘Well, no,
can’t say I have. Not knowingly anyway.’

‘Then how do
you know they can’t do everything?’

Alex pondered
this question for a few seconds as they walked in through the gate
of the house. ‘Well, they all have their particular realms of
influence, right? Fameria is agriculture. Karntash is the hunt. Uh,
Orealis is knowledge, but if he was great at hunting, what would be
the point of Karntash? So, I figure they’re not good at everything.
They’re just really good at what they’re good at.’

‘That sounds
like solid reasoning. What are we eating tonight?’

Alex came to a
halt with one foot on the steps up to their room. ‘And now we’re
going to turn around and go back to the food stalls.’ Estaree
grinned. ‘Why didn’t you say anything earlier?’

‘I was too busy
admiring my new pin.’

~~~

There was a man in one
corner of the square bilking people out of their money with a ‘find
the queen’ game. Alex would have walked right past him without even
pausing, but Estaree was with him.

‘Oh, what’s
that?’

Alex looked,
grimaced, and said, ‘Find the queen. It’s a c–’

‘It looks
interesting.’

Sighing, Alex
nodded. ‘Interesting is a word for it.’ In truth, he was vaguely
wondering what his strange companion would make of it when she
looked closer. You could never tell with Estaree. She seemed almost
childish a lot of the time, but she was also amazingly sharp.

The con man
handling the game was just what you would expect. Principally, he
had the kind of long nose that belonged either on a rat or a petty
thief. He was a narrow sort of man in general, with beady eyes no
less, but that nose should have been a definite sign that he was
not a trustworthy person. Despite this, and in a town as generally
cynical as Clifftop, he had gathered a bit of a crowd around him.
Considering Clifftop’s nature, Alex suspected that part of that was
morbid curiosity: the crowd had gathered to watch the less wary get
their money taken from them.

Estaree pushed
through to the front and stood there watching as the con man took
twenty-three silvers off some kid over the course of a couple of
games. The basic principle was as simple and as old as the hills.
The game had three cards, face down, on a low table. The cards were
moved around, and the punter had to guess where the queen was. The
first three games lost the con man five silvers and persuaded the
punter that they could beat the odds. Then a nice large bet was
placed, and the punter lost. A larger bet followed since the idiot
thought they could win their loss back if they tried just one more
time. This kid was bright enough to realise they were doomed if
they kept going. Estaree took the boy’s place when he stood up and
left.

‘Well, hello,
beautiful lady,’ the con man said. ‘You want to try your luck?’

‘Sure do,’
Estaree replied, smiling brightly. She placed a small silver coin
on the table.

‘Okay then. I
guess I don’t have to explain the rules.’ The con man turned all
the cards face up. There was the seven of swords, queen of hearts,
and six of clubs. He turned them face down again and went through
the process of shifting them around. ‘Where’s the–’ Estaree reached
out and tapped the card on her right. The con man smiled, turned it
over, and then took a silver coin from his money pouch, putting it
down beside Estaree’s coin.

‘Go again,’
Estaree said, adding two coins of her own to the bet. Once again,
the cards were moved about at random, and then Estaree had eight
silver coins beside her. ‘And again.’ Once again, she doubled her
bet.

The man smiled.
As he had with the kid, on the next game he got serious. His hands
moved faster; the cards shifted about for longer. Even Alex had to
admit that he had trouble keeping up. Estaree barely seemed to be
watching. ‘Now,’ the man said, ‘where’s the queen?’ Estaree reached
out and, this time, tapped the con man on his right wrist. His jaw
twitched. ‘You mean this–’ His right hand reached out for the card
in front of it.

Estaree
laughed. ‘No, silly. That one’s the six of clubs.’ She pointed at
the cards in turn. ‘Six of clubs, three of coins, seven of swords.
The queen of hearts is in your right hand.’

‘Now look,
lady,’ the con man began, but he was interrupted by a very
big hand grabbing his wrist.

‘It is, is it?’
asked the very big man the big hand belonged to. Despite any
efforts the card sharp might have made to stop it happening, his
wrist was twisted until the card he was palming became visible.
‘So, that’s how you did it…’

Beside Estaree,
Alex stooped down to sweep her winnings into his hand. Then he
pulled her to her feet as the little table was crushed under the
con man’s falling body. That long nose had been broken already and
things were probably going to get messier before the conned
adventurer was finished.

‘Best we leave
them to it,’ Alex told Estaree. ‘Could be a while.’

‘But he owes me
eight silvers.’

‘Let him have
this one. He’s going to need any money he has left to pay a healer
to fix his bones. How did you know where the card was anyway? I
knew roughly what he was doing, but I couldn’t follow it.’

Estaree looked
blank for a second. ‘Really? But he was moving so slowly.’

Alex shook his
head; things like this were just not a surprise by this point. ‘He
wasn’t, but never mind. At least you won us the price of the
food.’

‘Yeah. Food.
Great idea! Let’s go eat!’

11th of
Karntash.

‘You are really good at
setting traps,’ Alex commented as he watched Estaree doing just
that. He was supposed to be the one setting the traps, but she was
so much better that he was letting her handle most of it. She was
fast, efficient, and they were perfect. ‘You must have done
that before.’

‘Yeah,’ Estaree
replied. ‘Yes, I think I’ve set traps before. The weird thing is
that I don’t think hunting is why I learned to do it.’

The traps were
being set for small game. There had been no jobs they could really
do on the board today, or yesterday, or the afternoon of the day
Estaree had registered, so they were out doing hunter-gatherer
jobs. There was always a market for meat, herbs, and seasonal
produce in Clifftop. Adventurers were not the only people who went
out to fill that need, but they did a substantial amount of it
because going too far from town could be dangerous.

‘Then why?’

‘Not sure.’

Alex affected a
musing posture, stroking his only vaguely shaven chin. ‘Who sets
traps that aren’t for hunting? Hm. Professional dungeon
builder?’

‘I find it
difficult to believe that’s a job.’

‘Well, it could
be… I’m drawing a blank.’

‘Maybe I was an
enthusiastic hobbyist.’ Estaree straightened from her crouch.
‘Should we break for lunch and then get on with the hunting and the
gathering? It’s almost midday.’

‘Sounds like a
plan. Bored with this yet?’

‘Well, it would
be nice if we could find something else to do. That said, more or
less everything is interesting at the moment. I don’t remember much
of anything, so everything is new. Every time I turn a corner, I
seem to see something I’ve never encountered before. Just doing
manual labour is a new experience.’

Alex set off
toward a clearing they had found a few minutes earlier that looked
like a good place to sit down and eat. ‘Put that way, I almost envy
you.’

‘Huh. Don’t. In
absolutely every other regard, not knowing who you are sucks.’

13th of
Karntash.

Neither of them had
said anything, but Estaree was generally avoiding hunting live
prey. Why? Because it made Alex wonder why he was bothering. Her
magic had blossomed since discovering that she could do it, and she
could drop more or less any beast worth eating with a single shot
and with unerring accuracy. Alex was quite competent with a bow,
but Estaree was something else. She was a walking injury to his
masculine pride. Not that he had a huge amount of masculine pride,
but that made what he had all the more precious.

Today, however,
they were heading back to town with a boar draped over the horse.
It had been killed by Estaree. She had not meant to hunt it and, in
fact, it was more that it had hunted her. Or it had seen her and
decided she was clearly a threat to the entire planet and charged
at her. And she had drilled a neat hole in its forehead with a
lightning bolt.

‘So, you can do
lightning,’ Alex said because the conversation had lulled. ‘That’s
new.’

‘When you can
do fire, you can do lightning. I just had to remember that. Do you
know much about magic?’

‘Uh, about as
much as the next guy, I suppose. And I do mean the next guy,
because the next girl obviously knows a lot more than I do.
Uh, anyone can work magic, but some are better at it, and we call
them magic workers, magicians, or mages. Priests can also work
magic, but that’s more like a prayer thing. They ask their god to
do something and the something gets done. I used to think magic was
this collection of knowledge on how to talk to the world and make
it do what you want, but you don’t seem to talk to anything to do
what you do.’

‘I do. I just
don’t have to say anything aloud.’

‘Okay. Um, what
else do I know? They teach magic in schools. There are the
elemental schools, earth, air, fire, and water. Then there are some
other ones that deal with… other things.’

Estaree
grinned. ‘Life is the one most people know. Used for healing magic,
among other things.’

‘Right. That
one. Lot of priests know that one.’

‘I’ll take your
word for that. Okay, so, the elemental schools sound kind of
simple, but they’re broader and more complex than they appear.
Earth governs physical, unliving matter, not just soil and rock.
Metals fall under the earth school, so does wood, so long as it
isn’t part of a living tree. The wood of a tree falls under the
life school. Water handles liquids, so it applies to water, wine,
lamp oil, and sweat.’

‘Okay. I don’t
think I really understand entirely, but okay.’

‘Fire governs
all forms of energy. You can use fire magic to make lightning. You
can use it to slow you down when you’re falling, because when
you’re falling, you have extra energy from the act of falling. Fire
can make light, or remove it, or manipulate it like a mirror.’

‘So, once you’d
figured out fireballs, it was inevitable that you’d be able to
throw lightning bolts.’

‘Pretty much.
It also means I haven’t been burning candles at night after I wake
up. If I need a light, I just make one. Which, actually, I don’t do
that much because I spend a lot of time lying there thinking.’

‘Trying to
remember?’

‘Sort of. Just
thinking. I figure trying to remember isn’t going to get me
anywhere. I just think about things and see whether anything pops
up. Oh! Royal berry.’

‘Huh?’ Alex
could see nothing with berries on it.

Estaree pointed
out a low-growing bush with small red flowers all over it. It had
dark leaves, small and pointed. ‘That’s royal berry. Used to be
imperial berry. Obviously, it isn’t fruiting yet. The berries taste
like they’re stripping your tongue.’

‘Sounds
glorious. Why the name?’

‘The juice from
the berries is the primary ingredient in purple dye. The kind of
purple dye they used to use for the emperor’s robes. It’s a pain to
harvest because it’s almost impossible to pick without getting
juice on your hands, and anywhere it touches turns purple.’ She
frowned. ‘Why does that feel important?’ She looked at her fingers,
which were not purple. ‘Anyway, the colour wears off after four or
five days, and it fades faster in strong sunlight. You need to know
how to prepare it to make it permanent.’

‘And you
do?’

‘Actually, yes.
It’s an alchemical process.’

Alex sighed.
‘So you know alchemy as well as herbal preparations?’

‘Um…’ She
grinned. ‘Yeah. Yeah, I do. Alchemist, herbalist, scholar, brawler,
and mage. I can live with that.’
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‘Bored with hunting
yet?’ Milly asked.

Alex jumped.
The guildhall’s manager had come up behind him without him noticing
as he was examining the noticeboard. He really felt that that ought
not to be possible. He was a seasoned adventurer, and she was a
bureaucrat. A scary bureaucrat, but still… ‘I could do something
else,’ he said, ‘but there’s not much here that I can–’

‘Check the
silver board, like your friend’s doing.’

‘Silver?’ He
looked over to see that Estaree was indeed examining the notices on
the silver job board. ‘She’s still only copper grade, even if she
isn’t really.’

‘You can take
silver. I’d agree to let the two of you take a silver request.’

Alex’s eyes
narrowed. ‘Especially because there’s one you want met and it
hasn’t been?’

‘If you were to
happen to take a particular request off the board which has been up
there for a couple of days now and happens to be from the Godhome
city office and is hanging over my head like a sword, I’m sure that
would make me happier than I otherwise would be.’

‘That sounds
like a real pain in the–’

‘Alex,’ Estaree
called out, ‘what about this one? I know it’s silver and I’m just
copper, but I’m sure we could persuade Milly, oh hello, Milly, to
let us take it. It’s an escort job and the pay doesn’t seem bad.
They want local knowledge and a mage if they can get one. Actually,
they want someone good with traps and locks too. I bet I could
handle locks. It’s just earth magic when it comes down to it.’

‘That job you
wanted me to take…’ Alex began.

‘Is an escort
job,’ Milly said. ‘New possible dungeon up in the mountains.
Godhome sent some scholar to map it. Possible historic importance
or something.’

‘Pay’s
good?’

‘Silver-rank
rates. Thirty-five silvers a day. Each. The scholar brought a
bodyguard and a priestess with her, so it’s not just you and
mystery girl holding off the unending hordes of unholy
darkness.’

Alex sighed. He
was not going to get out of this if Estaree was onboard. ‘Looks
like you’ve got your suckers.’ He raised his voice. ‘Okay, Estaree,
bring it over. I’ll take a look.’

‘I knew I could
count on you, Alex,’ Milly said, smiling a smile that belonged on a
greater demon.

‘One of these
days, I’ll learn how to say no.’

‘May I have
retired long before then.’


Part Two: The Dungeon of
Memories

 Godspire Mountains, 16th of Karntash
362.

‘He really doesn’t like
me,’ Estaree said. ‘I’m not convinced the client has much
confidence either.’

‘He doesn’t
like me either,’ Alex, walking beside her, replied. ‘I’m not sure
he likes anyone.’

‘He’s only a
silver. Does he really think he’s that much better than us?’

‘Quite
possibly. Yes. But that doesn’t mean he is.’

The he in
question was a man named Ridoch, and he was walking about ten feet
behind them. He was a silver adventurer, a man in his early
forties, built like a stone shed. He was a couple of inches shorter
than Alex, but if you could have compared them without the scale
being apparent, Ridoch would have looked bigger. That was partially
because he wore heavy armour and carried a massive tower shield,
but also because his muscles had muscles. He was not an attractive
man. His ears stuck out, his jaw was large and very solid, his lips
were pronounced, his nose large, and his eyes had something of a
sunken look. His hair and his eyes were very dark, but his hair
tended to look lighter because his pale scalp showed through.
Whether this was because he was losing his hair or kept it cut very
closely cropped was hard to tell. Maybe it was both.

When Milly had
presented Alex and Estaree to the client, Ridoch had objected,
saying that their mission was not suitable for a copper-grade
adventurer. Milly had said that Estaree’s rank was a formality,
that everyone had to start at copper, and that Estaree’s skillset
was exactly what they needed when combined with Alex’s local
knowledge. The client had decided that she had been waiting in
Clifftop for too long as it was, so Ridoch had been overruled. He
was not happy.

The client in
question was walking between Alex and Estaree up front, and Ridoch
in back. Ridoch was actually performing the important role of
rearguard, but sullenly. The client was ignoring him, but then a
slightly snooty attitude seemed to be part of her nature.

Eminora
Milgreen was Adventurers’ Guild staff with the rank of regional
manager, but she did not really manage anything. She was a
researcher, a historian, and a cartographer. The latter was the
important point for this operation because her purpose was to map
the new dungeon someone had found. She was also an elgrin. She was
not that short, considering, but she was five inches shorter than
Estaree and slim with it. Compared to the two men in the party, she
looked like a doll. Typical of an elgrin, she had quite large green
eyes which tilted down toward her nose, and her ears were pointed,
sticking out from the side of her head quite prominently. She was
beautiful, if not quite conventionally so for a human. Her face was
perfect: full lips, pert, pinched nose, a pointed chin. Human
aesthetics preferred larger breasts and wider hips; her breasts
were high and quite pointed, but not large, and her hips were on
the narrower side. Her hair was a sort of silvery blue with a
couple of bangs down the sides of her face, but the rest folded
into a plait which fell down past her shoulder blades. Dressed as
she was in a form of elgrin robe which showed off a lot of leg
thanks to its split skirt, she looked like a mage, a fairly rich
one. Given that almost all elgrin could work magic, it was possibly
a correct impression.

Beside her was
the last member of the party, a priestess of Arubel named Annamia.
She was plodding along wearing a slim white dress which did not
really suit the environment and holding a staff of carved wood
which appeared to be more of a walking stick than a weapon. She was
the voluptuous counterpoint to Eminora, taller and fuller,
especially in the chest. She was even bigger than Estaree in that
department, though it was a close call. She was an unqualified
beauty. Smooth red hair fell past her shoulders, partially
obscuring her left eye. Her eyes were green, though not as
vibrantly so as the elgrin’s. She had distinctly bowed, full lips
and a small nose, narrow cheeks, and a pointed chin. She was also a
copper-grade adventurer, but Ridoch seemed to have no objection to
her being on the team.

Eminora and
Annamia represented the least combat-capable members of the party,
so they occupied the middle position, guarded at front and back. So
far, that had been purely precautionary; nothing had shown itself
all morning as they marched uphill along the very path Alex and
Estaree had followed on their way down days before. Weirdly enough,
the place they were going was not at all far from the lake Estaree
had fallen into.

‘We’re going to
stop for lunch soon,’ Alex called out. ‘There’s a clearing up ahead
that’ll work perfectly.’

‘Good,’ Annamia
said. ‘All this uphill is killing my calves.’

‘Sure,’ Ridoch
called from the back.

‘How long do
you think it will take us to get to our destination?’ Eminora
asked. Again.

‘We’re making
good enough time,’ Alex replied. ‘It’s still going to be midday on
Ogran. We’ll need to camp two nights.’

‘Very well.’
She had a precise manner of speaking which was to do with her
personality rather than her race. Eminora was, it seemed, a precise
sort of woman.

To carry their
gear, they had the horse. Estaree was leading the animal. A few
dozen paces further down the track, she led the way off the track
and into a clearing shielded from the path by scrubby conifers and
a few bushes. It was not a huge clearing, maybe ten feet across,
but it would do to sit down on some relatively soft grass, rest
their feet, and partake of a meal of dried meat and bread. At this
point in the trip, the bread would probably be fairly soft too.

Annamia
sprawled, not at all mindful of grass stains on her gown. Ridoch
took some care in laying down his shield, taking off his sword
belt, and then settling carefully down beside both. With the heavy
cuirass he was wearing, it was likely that he did need to take care
with that kind of operation. Eminora sat cross-legged with her back
straight and still managed to make herself look like a woodland
spirit of some sort. Alex settled himself down on one elbow,
relaxed.

Meanwhile,
Estaree busied herself with getting the food out and making some
boiling water so they could have tea. She appeared to be quite
focused on this activity, ignoring what else was going on around
her.

‘So, do you
have any information about this dungeon, other than its location?’
Alex asked.

‘There are
traps,’ Eminora replied. ‘The adventurers who found it encountered
a number of quite nasty traps and backed out since they were not
equipped to handle them.’

‘Between me and
Estaree we should be able to disable them. Or get around them.’
There was a grunt from somewhere in the direction of Ridoch, which
Alex ignored. ‘This location is somewhere I’ve been before. I’m
surprised I didn’t notice a dungeon entrance. I can’t even remember
a cave around there.’

‘It appears
that something happened. A geological event of some sort. The earth
moved. The entrance appears to be a cavemouth, according to the
description I have.’

‘Right. So,
this place might have been hidden for centuries. There’s no telling
what could be in there, but if it was really sealed, we’re looking
at undead and/or golems.’

‘None were
seen, but the party did not penetrate very far.’

Alex nodded.
‘Can you deal with undead, Anna?’

‘Um, not
really. I’m really more of a healer.’ Annamia had said to call her
Anna. Interestingly, when Estaree had asked whether she could call
Eminora Emi, the answer had been firmly negative.

‘Okay. Estaree
can probably deal with them. If there are any, of course.’

There was
another grunt from Ridoch. Alex found the man annoying, but there
was likely nothing to be done about his attitude unless they
encountered something which would let Estaree shine. Estaree was
currently handing Ridoch a wooden cup filled with tea. He took it
with a perfunctory nod and she moved on to present a cup to
Eminora.

‘Thank you,
Estaree,’ the elgrin said. ‘This will be most welcome.’

‘All part of
the service,’ Estaree replied with a smile. While she was aware of
Ridoch’s feeling toward her, Estaree seemed not to really care,
even while complaining about it. That was just like her. She
started back toward the horse where the food and remaining teacups
were waiting.

‘Something
wrong, Ridoch?’ Alex asked as his eyes caught movement from the
man. Ridoch was putting his hand on the hilt of his sword.

‘Yes,’ Ridoch
replied, ‘we’re surrounded.’

‘Oh, right.
Don’t worry about it.’

‘You–’

Eight short,
green-skinned humanoids stepped out from behind the trees around
the clearing. They were ugly, short, dressed in greasy loincloths,
and carrying a haphazard array of weapons. They let out
simultaneous high-pitch war cries and stepped forward.

And then they
died. You really had to be watching carefully to see what happened.
A bolt of lightning hit one of them in the chest and then arced out
to either side to strike the next in the circle, then the next, and
so on until the ring was complete. For a second, they hung there,
unmoving, and then they simultaneously collapsed, smoke rising from
the burn marks where the lightning had entered and exited their
bodies. After a short pause, the scent of burned flesh wafted over
the party and people woke up from their stupor.

Or Ridoch did.
‘What?!’

Eminora and
Annamia were staring at Estaree with their mouths open. Estaree had
just lowered her arm and was going back to taking care of lunch
like nothing had happened.

‘What?!’ Ridoch
barked again.

‘Told you not
to worry about it,’ Alex said.

‘Goblins,’
Estaree said. ‘Annoying little creatures. Alex, would you help me
move the bodies? The smell is going to put us off our food.’

‘What was
that?’ Ridoch asked. His volume seemed to be stuck on high.

‘Chain
lightning,’ Estaree replied. ‘For when you absolutely definitely
want lots of things dead.’

‘B-but you
didn’t say anything,’ Annamia said.

‘A copper pin
can’t silent-cast magic like that,’ Ridoch asserted. ‘Why in
Harmak’s name are you a copper pin?’

‘Because
everyone has to start at copper,’ Alex said. ‘Milly did explain.
Estaree only registered a few days ago, but she’s way better than
any rookie adventurer.’

‘Silver rank at
least,’ Annamia said.

‘I beg to
differ,’ Estaree said. ‘I don’t have the experience.’

‘Still,’
Eminora said, ‘I will perform further evaluation on this mission
and, should I feel it appropriate, you will be promoted to bronze
when we return. You knew about the goblins before they
appeared?’

‘They’ve been
watching us for the last hour.’

‘Then why
didn’t you say something?’ Ridoch asked.

Estaree
blinked. ‘Well, they’re just goblins. I’ll start moving them before
I hand out the food. They stink.’

‘It seems,’
Eminora said once Alex and Estaree had moved out of the clearing
with a goblin each, ‘that your worries over her capabilities were
unfounded, Ridoch.’

‘Well, yes, but
she seems a little scatterbrained. She should’ve said something
about the goblins when she spotted them.’

‘If she could
deal with them so easily, I assume she felt it unnecessary. She
certainly is an interesting young woman.’

‘Didn’t they
say he found her on the mountain recently?’ Annamia asked. ‘She’s
lost her memory, right?’

‘Yes and yes.
Fascinating. The power she just demonstrated seems almost beyond
human for someone her age.’

‘That’s true.
Though…’

Eminora turned
to look at Annamia. ‘Though?’

‘She doesn’t
seem that young to me. She kind of feels more like an elgrin,
though she obviously isn’t one.’

‘Hm. They are
coming back. We may discuss this further later.’

‘Sure.’ Annamia
watched the purple-haired woman as she strode into the clearing,
heading for another goblin corpse and wearing a bright grin. She
was joking with Alex about the price of ears. No, Estaree did not
feel like an elgrin. There was something ageless about her. She was
both young and ancient at the same time. Fascinating was right.

~~~

‘How are we handling
the watches?’ Ridoch asked.

Dinner was now
being served. Dried vegetables were being supplemented by the brace
of rabbits they had caught that afternoon, all boiled up into a
stew thanks to Estaree’s magic. They had a small fire, and they
were comfortably sitting in a circle around it on their bedrolls.
The sun had set already, but there was still a little light in the
sky.

‘Don’t worry
about it,’ Alex said.

‘I think–’

‘I’ll go to
sleep soon,’ Estaree said. ‘I’ll be awake before midnight and take
the rest of the night. If anyone wants to keep me company for some
of it, fine.’

‘That doesn’t
give you much sleep,’ Annamia said.

‘I don’t sleep
much. Four hours or thereabouts.’

‘I would like
to get started as soon after dawn as possible,’ Eminora said.

‘Then I’ll make
some breakfast when the light comes.’

‘Wait,’ Annamia
said, ‘you only sleep four hours a night?’

‘Yes. It’s
annoying. When everyone else sleeps all night, I don’t have
anything to do.’

Eminora sighed.
‘What I could get done with an extra four hours a day…’

‘Anyway,’ Alex
said, ‘don’t worry about it. I’ll take it until Estaree wakes up.
You all get some rest. Ridoch, you can take the early watch
tomorrow, if it makes you feel better.’

‘Uh, sure.’
Ridoch frowned across the campfire at Estaree. ‘Are you even
human?’

‘No idea,’
Estaree replied brightly. ‘Not sure what I am if I’m not, but I
don’t remember any of my history prior to the middle of last week.
I keep finding things I can do, but I still have no clue who I
am.’

‘That has to be
awful,’ Annamia said.

Estaree’s face
straightened. ‘I suppose it is.’ Then she was grinning again. ‘But
it’s also really liberating. I have a completely clean slate. I can
make of myself whatever I think is fun.’

‘Oh. Well, when
you put it like that…’
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Ridoch opened his eyes
and lay in the dark for a few seconds, listening. It was quiet.
There was the sound of a soft breeze in the nearby conifers. An owl
hooted somewhere off to his left and was answered by another to his
right. The night was almost completely silent, which had to mean
that Estaree had fallen asleep on watch, just like he–

‘Go back to
sleep, Ridoch,’ Estaree said in a soft voice. ‘It’s hours until
dawn.’

Ridoch coughed.
‘Maybe I’ll sit up with you for a bit. I can never just go back to
sleep when I wake up in the night.’ That was about as much apology
for doubting her as he would give. He had not actually said aloud
that he did not trust her…

‘Do as you
wish. To be honest, when I wake up, I have no desire to go back to
sleep at all. Alex says that a good lie-in can heal the soul, but I
don’t think it would work for me.’

Pulling himself
up into a sitting position, Ridoch pulled his blanket around his
shoulders and then got up to move closer to Estaree. She was
sitting on a section of fallen tree, so he sat down beside her.
‘You really can’t remember anything before you met Alex?’

‘Not a thing.
If you told me I was born when I fell in that lake, I wouldn’t
disagree. Except…’

‘Except?’

‘I don’t
remember doing anything, but I feel like I’ve done things. When
Alex showed me how to make a simple spring trap, I knew I’d
made one before. I don’t know when or where or why. But I
knew. Magic is the same. I think I was some sort of mage.
Before. But I don’t know what I did with magic, what I was before I
fell.’

‘Huh.’ There
was silence for a while. Something in a tree twittered. Something
in a bush moved, rustling the leaves. Estaree did not react, so
Ridoch ignored it. ‘Well, there are plenty of things I’ve done that
I’d really like to forget. Plenty of things I want to remember
too.’

‘How old are
you?’

‘Uh. Forty-two.
Almost. Forty-one? Over forty.’

Estaree
giggled. ‘Sounds like you’ve already begun forgetting. How old do
you think I am?’

‘Twenties.
Early twenties. That’s how you look anyway. You act anywhere
between fifteen and fifty.’

Another giggle.
‘Well, having no memories does make one carefree. Though I get the
feeling I was like that before.’

‘It makes it a
little difficult to trust you. I believe in taking things
seriously, as we’ve been taught.’

‘Well, I take
serious things seriously.’

‘Everything is
serious.’

‘Huh. Who
taught you that?’

Ridoch’s back
straightened unconsciously. ‘Harmak, the god of justice.’

‘Oh. Well,
there’s a serious subject. God of justice. Why does that sound
wrong?’

‘Pardon?’

‘Sorry.
Half-remembered something just popped up and sank again before I
could grab it. All I know about the gods is what I’ve been told
since I got to Clifftop. I couldn’t even name them all.’

‘Ah, well, let
me educate you.’

Estaree shook
her head. ‘There’s no need.’

‘Have you
anything better to do?’

‘No, and yet,
even to relieve the boredom, the last thing I want to do is hear
about the gods. If there’s one thing I’m really quite sure of, it’s
that the gods have nothing to do with me, and I want nothing to do
with them.’

‘One cannot
deny the gods, Estaree.’

‘I’m not
denying them. I’m ignoring them. There’s a big difference.’

~~~

‘This brings back
memories,’ Estaree said, grinning broadly.

‘It does?’
Annamia asked, her eyes widening.

‘Yeah, this is
the lake I fell into.’

They were back
where it had started, for Estaree anyway, on the shore of the
mountain lake where she had first met Alex. It looked pretty much
the same as it had, minus the naked woman and the surprised
adventurer.

‘And we’ll camp
here for tonight,’ Alex said. ‘It’s a good spot. I camped here on
the way down the mountain, which is why I was here when Estaree
made her dramatic entrance.’

‘Whoosh,
splash! “Is this your waterskin?”’ Estaree said. ‘“Why are you
staring at my boobs?”’

Alex’s cheeks
coloured. ‘You could’ve left that part out.’

‘To be fair,’
Annamia said, ‘I’d have probably stared too. I bet Ridoch would be
the same.’

‘I would not,’
Ridoch mumbled.

‘Somehow, I
feel left out,’ Eminora said. ‘Not that I would have stared. I
would likely have been too busy trying to work out what had just
happened.’

‘I was doing
that too,’ Alex said. ‘The staring was– You know what, let’s just
get camp set up.’

~~~

‘Do you remember
anything before hitting the water?’ Eminora asked over
dinner. It was more stew. There was no meat, but Estaree had
spotted some fungus growing on a tree which, surprisingly to many,
made a very good substitute for beef in both taste and texture.

‘Wind,’ Estaree
replied. ‘A rushing sound and wind. And… And relief.’

‘Relief?’

‘Yeah. I felt
relieved. Like something had stopped and I was happy about that.
Didn’t last long. Water is hard when you hit it from a height.’

‘Didn’t seem to
bother you much,’ Alex said. ‘You were up and moving pretty
quickly.’

‘Hm. Yeah, I
suppose I was. Anyway, I don’t know what I was relieved about.
Nothing before a second or two of falling and a splash.’

Eminora looked
back toward the lake and up toward the mountains and the starry sky
above. ‘Where could you have come from? A gate?’

‘Gate?’

‘You don’t know
about the gate system? I suppose there isn’t one in Clifftop. No
Union office to maintain it.’

‘Too many
things I don’t know,’ Estaree said, pouting.

The elgrin
frowned. ‘If you had arrived in Godhome, you would probably know
all this. Then again, you might also have collapsed under the
weight of your ignorance. Uh, I do not mean to say you are ignorant
just–’

‘I don’t know a
lot of stuff you think is common knowledge.’

‘Yes. Very
well. The Union of Magic Workers maintains a network of gates
between many of the world’s cities and major towns, offering quick
travel between those locations for a fee. Most of the gates are
only suitable for people, but there are some larger ones on major
trade routes. A gate is, well, a gate between two distant locations
utilising connection magic to allow instant travel.’

‘I understand
the magic. So, this union thing creates the gates and keeps them
active?’

‘It does. It is
one of their main sources of income at a local level. Most places
have a usage charge to those wishing to travel, and that is used to
pay the fees the Union charges. It is very convenient, assuming
that a gate is available to the location you need to get to.’

‘Unlike
Clifftop,’ Annamia said. ‘It took us thirteen days by carriage. I’m
not sure my behind is ever going to be the same again.’

‘It’s something
you have to put up with,’ Ridoch said.

‘Endure,’
Eminora said. ‘It is something you have to endure.’

‘What’s the
difference?’

‘Degree.
Enduring is more difficult. I have less padding on my–’

‘Are you saying
I have a fat bottom?’ Annamia said. She was half-smiling. It was
probably a joke.

Eminora looked
down toward Annamia’s hips. ‘Well…’
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Annamia stretched and
looked around. Coriansi, the largest and brightest of Arubel’s
three moons, was up and shedding light on the clearing beside the
lake. The water shone silver in the moonlight and the trees cast
ghostly, ethereal shadows on the ground beneath them. She shivered,
got to her feet, and picked up her blanket to wrap around her
shoulders.

Estaree was
sitting in a lotus posture near the fire, which was still burning,
so she had to have been feeding it periodically. Her eyes were
closed, but she was clearly awake. Annamia suspected she was using
magic to keep an eye on their surroundings, and she was not unaware
of her immediate surroundings either, because she spoke as Annamia
walked over. ‘It’ll get light in about an hour. You can still get
some more sleep.’

‘I’m awake now.
I may as well stay up.’

‘As you wish.’
Estaree opened her eyes and smiled. ‘It’s a beautiful night.’

‘The air is a
little cold, but I agree. Arubel’s beauty is a thing to
behold.’

‘I don’t think
you mean the world.’

Annamia settled
down beside Estaree. ‘Well, I do, but the world is the goddess.
There was no world before Arubel. No world, no people. Arubel
began, and so did everything we see.’

‘That’s what
your church teaches you?’

‘Yes, but it’s
the truth. It has to be. Why else would the world share a name with
the goddess?’

‘Unquestioning
faith. Well, it’s a way to live. If she’d like to drop by and
confirm that narrative, I’d be happy to accept it. I wasn’t there,
after all.’

Annamia
giggled. ‘No one was. That’s the point. Um…’

‘Um?’

‘No one else is
awake and it really is a beautiful night.’

Estaree raised
an eyebrow. ‘Both of those observations are correct.’

‘I don’t
suppose I could get you to come into the bushes with me for a few
minutes?’

Estaree looked
at Annamia for a second or two. ‘You’re going to have to be more
direct.’

‘Sex. I want to
have sex with you.’

‘That was too
direct.’

‘Sorry.’ The
priestess held up her hands. ‘Sorry. I thought if you don’t
remember having a preference, maybe you wouldn’t mind trying it
with me. Are you and Alex involved?’

‘You know, he’s
never even tried. All that staring and he’s not once… Anyway, I
wouldn’t object under other circumstances, but I do have a job to
do here. I’ve been keeping an eye on a bear that’s been trundling
about not too far away. If it gets our scent it might decide
to take an interest, and if we’re rutting in the pine needles, I
can’t concentrate on bears.’

Annamia sighed.
‘It’s a valid point. Sorry. Sometimes being a priestess of Arubel
has its burdens.’

Estaree
considered this briefly and then said, ‘That statement does not
seem to be relevant.’

‘Oh, well,
Arubel’s a fertility goddess. We’re supposed to be, um,
fertile.’

‘It’s highly
unlikely that having sex with me would produce a baby. I may not
remember much, but I do remember that it generally takes a man and
a woman.’

Giggling,
Annamia nodded. ‘Yes, but the church teaches that we should spread
the love of Arubel to all. I mean, we’re not like the Fameria
followers, but we do like to spread the love. And being pregnant
all the time is really inconvenient. So, I only do it with men I
really fancy. Um, so you and Alex aren’t a couple?’

‘We’re friends
who share a living space and happen to be of opposite genders. If
you want to ask him, go ahead.’

‘Thank you. I
might just do that.’

There was a
moment of silence.

‘So, have you
propositioned Eminora and Ridoch?’ Estaree asked.

‘Eminora said
no and Ridoch isn’t my type.’ Pause. ‘Maybe if Alex says no I might
decide Ridoch is my type. Especially if we’re out here for a
while.’

‘Somehow, I
think your goddess should expect higher standards.’

‘Well…’ Annamia
shrugged. ‘If she turns up to tell you what happened at the
beginning, I’ll ask her.’

~~~

‘This is definitely the
place,’ Eminora said.

The place was a
fairly narrow opening in a rockface some six hours’ walk from the
lake. Distance wise, it was not that far, but the path was twisting
and steep, leading you above the lake and then back toward the
mountain a mile or two. Looking around, you could see evidence that
the face had been covered in rubble which had probably shifted
recently. There were shattered sheets of rock, like shale
fragments, streaming away from the cavemouth. However, it did look
like a cavemouth rather than anything deliberately created. Unless
you looked closely…

‘Do you see
these marks here?’ Eminora went on. ‘Just inside the cave.
Deliberate carvings. Worn, but definitely there.’

Alex peered at
the markings. ‘I suppose. Do you know what it says?’

The elgrin
shook her head. ‘I will need to take rubbings, but even then it may
not be in a known language.’

‘Probably says
“Keep Out. Beware of traps.”’

Eminora’s lips
twitched. ‘That would be mundane, but not entirely impossible.’

‘Well, we’ll
set up camp and you can start work this afternoon, if you
want.’

‘I do.’

‘Thought so.
There’s no space outside here… We’ll backtrack to the ledge a
hundred paces back and set up there. Backs to the rock, it’ll be a
good enough place to defend if we have to.’

‘Could I
persuade you to leave me Ridoch as a guard? I’ll make a rubbing of
these markings and I can review them while we have lunch.’

Alex sighed.
‘You’re the client.’ Straightening up, he stepped past her. ‘You
hear that, Ridoch?’

‘I heard.’

‘Okay. The rest
of us will get things organised. Don’t take too long with your
rubbing, Eminora.’

‘I shall be as
fast as is commensurate with accuracy.’

‘Yeah. Right.
Something wrong, Estaree?’

Estaree was
standing on the rough track outside the cave, staring at the
cavemouth with a peculiar look on her face. Confusion. Yes, she
looked confused.

‘I feel like
I’ve seen that before. I can’t remember when, but I feel… It’s
weird. It doesn’t even feel like a memory. It’s more like, um, a
feeling.’

Alex looked
back at the cavemouth. ‘Honestly, it looks like a thousand other
cave entrances I’ve seen.’

‘Agreed,’
Ridoch said. ‘There’s nothing to distinguish it.’

Estaree
shrugged. ‘You’re probably right. It was just a weird feeling
anyway. Let’s get some food ready!’ As usual, her mood shifted with
the wind. ‘I. Want. Jerky!’

‘And that is a
sentiment no right-thinking person should utter,’ Annamia said.

‘What’s wrong
with jerky?’

‘If you don’t
know, I’m certainly not going to explain.’

~~~

‘Well, that was a waste
of time,’ Eminora said as she walked into camp, Ridoch behind
her.

‘Can’t read
it?’ Alex asked.

‘I think
it is in Dollendrith.’

‘I’ve never
heard of it.’

‘The first
language taught to the mortal races by the gods,’ Estaree said.
‘All the mortal languages derive from it.’

‘That is
correct,’ Eminora said, looking impressed. ‘I do not suppose you
can read it?’

Frowning,
Estaree held out her hand and Eminora handed her the thin parchment
she had used to trace over the markings. Estaree twisted it around
several times and then held it back out. ‘Too worn. It’s
gibberish.’ She went back to tearing mouthfuls of jerky off the
strip she was eating.

The elgrin
sighed. ‘Yes, that was my conclusion. Even if there were anyone
alive capable of reading it, I rather think they would be unable
to.’

‘Did anyone
else think that Estaree might just have been able to read it?’
Annamia asked.

Alex shrugged.
Ridoch was silent. Eminora opened her mouth, closed it again, and
finally said, ‘I admit that, for a very brief instant, I almost
expected her to just tell us what it says.’

‘I think
understanding a dead language is a little too much to expect,’ Alex
said.

Eminora heaved
a sigh. ‘Yes, I suppose it is.’

~~~

‘The cave inside is
free of traps,’ Eminora said. She was busy justifying being the
first through the gap.

‘We already
agreed that you can go in first, so long as you wait to go deeper
until Estaree has taken a look around,’ Alex said. ‘I’m more
worried about Ridoch.’

‘I can get in
if I crawl,’ Ridoch replied.

‘Hopefully it
won’t get any narrower.’

‘The report
says it widens,’ Eminora said. She was already sliding sideways
through the gap. Alex shook his head and waved to Estaree to
follow.

After a couple
of feet, the entrance widened a lot and turned into a moderately
round space. It all appeared to be basically natural, a natural
cave with a wider exit at the back, a dusty floor beneath, and a
ceiling perhaps ten feet high at its peak. Pacing it out, it was
twenty feet from the point the entrance widened to the rear exit.
Plenty of space for all of them to fit in. However, there were no
markings. There was no sign that anyone had worked the stone. There
was nothing to indicate that the cave was anything other than a
cave, and nothing to hold Eminora’s interest at all.

‘No sign of
anything troublesome along this tunnel,’ Estaree said. The first
thing she had done on entering the cave was to summon a ball of
light which was now hanging up near the ceiling. The second thing
was another ball of light which was gliding down the rear tunnel.
‘Actually, no sign of anything much really.’ She started down the
tunnel after her light before Eminora could go ahead.

The tunnel
continued for around ten paces, and Estaree stopped just as she
came to the end. There it widened out into a new chamber and,
before Eminora could step around her to go inside, Estaree put an
arm out to block the way.

‘Here, there
are traps,’ Estaree said. She pointed down as her light glided out
and rose, illuminating the room.

It was clearly
manufactured. This was no simple cave. It had been carefully cut to
give smooth surfaces everywhere. The walls were perfectly vertical,
and the ceiling and floor were perfectly horizontal. It was
circular to a degree no natural process could have created. All
around the walls were carvings, images of some sort, though it was
difficult to determine what they were of from the entrance.
Opposite where the two women were standing was another archway and
another tunnel.

As Eminora
looked down where Estaree was indicating, she saw stone tiles about
a foot on each side. They were various colours, apparently placed
randomly to make a haphazard pattern. Red, blue, green, and
whiteish cream.

‘Step on the
wrong tile and you get hit by lightning,’ Eminora said. ‘It was in
the report.’

‘Then why did
you want to go in? Wait here.’ Estaree tripped off across the
floor, only putting her feet down on the cream tiles. When she got
to the other side, she reached up to the top of the archway, curled
her fingers over, and pressed something. There was an audible
thunk! from below them. ‘Should be safe now.’ She took two
steps back into the room, casually stepping on the coloured tiles.
‘Yes. Safe.’

‘How did you
know?’ Eminora asked. ‘How did you know where the switch was?’

‘What? Oh.
Connection magic. Trivial connection magic. All the floor tiles are
connected to that spot on top of the archway. I don’t think this
was really supposed to be a serious trap, to be honest. I mean,
it’s not that hard to turn off, and if you just stick to the white
tiles, you can wander around to your heart’s content.’

‘With the risk
of impending doom. The report said the party who found this place
did not go past this chamber. One of them was injured here.
Badly.’

‘You said
lightning, right?’ Alex said as he followed Eminora into the
room.

‘Some sort of
electrical effect.’

Alex got down
on one knee and examined a red tile. ‘Estaree, could you bring that
light down here?’ She ignored his specific request, but she did
create another ball of light a foot above the tile. ‘Uh, thanks.
Yeah, there are little sparkles in the tile at regular intervals.’
He slid his fingers over the surface. ‘Slightly raised. Small,
metal pins. So, you step on the wrong tile and electricity gets
zapped up through your foot.’

‘Simple, but
effective,’ Eminora said. ‘Now, let us see what we have here…’ She
wandered back toward the entrance, setting her eyes on the pictures
carved into the wall to its right. ‘These are barely degraded at
all, but they are no form of writing.’

‘It’s like a
story made from pictures,’ Annamia said. ‘I think it’s the story of
the gods.’

‘I concur.’

The first image
right of the door showed a collection of circles. One was far
larger than the others, then there were three smaller ones of
various sizes beside it. Within the largest circle were two
humanoid figures, both probably female. Each of the smaller circles
similarly held a figure, female in the largest, male in the two
smaller ones. Then, above that main tableau was a semicircle with a
male figure in it, and a small circle with another male figure.
Beneath it all was another male figure, but this one seemed to have
no connection to the others.

‘I believe we
have Rosh and Ogran above,’ Eminora said, ‘and I suspect this is
Nabariel below. The three moons to the side here must be Coriansi,
Fanderal, and Ganmetra.’

‘And that
leaves Arubel and Mysara in the middle,’ Annamia said. She frowned.
‘Why would they place Mysara beside Arubel within the world?’

‘Good question.
And one we may answer as we go forward. Next we have–’

‘The creation
of the mortal races.’

‘I believe this
is the beasts and monsters. The next panel shows the creation of
elgrin and humans.’

‘Oh, you’re
right. That’s Fanderal and Ganmetra stepping down from their moons
to perform the act.’

As the scholar
and the priestess continued around narrating the tale, Alex stepped
closer to Estaree. ‘You okay? You look pensive.’

‘I just have
that feeling again. Like I’ve seen this before. It’s nothing.’
Estaree raised her voice. ‘There’s no way to turn the traps back
on, so they probably start up on their own after a time. No one
would do that without warning, so if you hear anything odd, make
for the entrance immediately.’

‘Are you sure
about that?’ Alex asked. ‘The warning, I mean.’

‘Well, I’m
betting our lives on it…’

~~~

‘How old do you think
it is?’ Annamia asked.

Dinner was
another stew. Their supplies had a lot of vegetables in them, dried
to last longer, and a stew was the best way to turn them into
something you could actually stomach. On top of that, there had
been no time to hunt that day, so the meat they had was also dried
and salted, so boiling it for a period before eating was
considerably preferable. Estaree did the cooking again, and it had
to be admitted that she seemed to be able to make quite pleasant
food out of poor ingredients.

They had spent
a good three hours going over the room with the reliefs in it.
Eminora was nothing if not thorough, and she felt moving deeper
would just make her want to keep going all night, which was not
going to happen. So, they had evacuated the chamber when the sound
of a horn had come up through the floor, waited to confirm that
Estaree’s theory about the trap was correct, and then left for the
day. Back at camp, Estaree had removed the magical barrier she had
put up mostly to protect the horse from predators, and then got to
preparing food. And now they were in the eat-and-discuss portion of
the evening.

‘It is not
clear,’ Eminora replied. ‘It is old. It is very old. If the
writing at the entrance is Dollendrith, that would suggest pre-God
War. There was no imagery from the God War among the reliefs
either. Everything was earlier. However, without going deeper, we
do not know what else we may find, and that could change my
evaluation.’

‘Before the God
War? Wow.’

‘God War?’ Alex
asked. ‘I think I’ve heard it mentioned, but I don’t know what it
really means. There was a war among the gods?’

‘No,’ Eminora
replied, ‘the gods fought a war against an invasion of demons. That
was some eight thousand five hundred years before the foundation of
the Holy Empire.’

‘Crap! And the
empire lasted five thousand years… Over a hundred and thirty
centuries this thing’s been there, and no one noticed.’

‘Well, subject
to confirmation. Since we have found no further writing, it is a
little difficult to be sure. Dollendrith becomes increasingly rare
at sites we think were built after the God War, but it does not
entirely vanish until around a thousand years BE, uh, before
empire.’

Alex grinned.
‘I know that. BE is like saying “before recorded history.”’

‘That is not
too far from the truth. We have little but myths, legends, and
folktales prior to a thousand BE. Even after, written records of
the time before the Demon War are rare, and mostly in Naharan,
which is another dead language, or in Nadaran, which is only weakly
understood. Arellish records appear around the establishment of the
empire, but don’t become ubiquitous until around two hundred years
into the imperial era. Two hundred IE.’

‘Right.’ Alex
nodded, trying to look like he had learned something. ‘So, there
was a God War, where the gods fought demons, and a Demon War,
where…’

Eminora’s lips
twitched. ‘Where the demons came back, this time after the Twelve
Gods came into being. We have little to go on regarding the God
War. It is a mythic conflict, pure and simple. Our information on
the Demon War is a little more factual, though that information
must be considered twisted through time and retelling. The eight
older gods played little part in the conflict, and that seems to
have been the trigger for the Twelve to rise to their current
positions, displacing their older counterparts.’

‘Most of the
godkiller weapons come from the God War,’ Ridoch said, surprising
everyone a little for having anything to contribute. ‘Harmak’s
greatsword, Gartagahar, is one of them. Forged later to strike down
the most powerful of the demon lords during the Demon War. Should
they ever return, he will wield Gartagahar against them once
again.’ If it was related to Harmak, that explained why Ridoch knew
it.

‘There’s said
to be a sword in Raman’s temple in Godhome that’s one of those
weapons,’ Annamia said. ‘Uh…’

‘Rahashten,’
Eminora supplied. ‘The Sword of Light.’

‘That’s it.
They say it blazes with the light of a thousand suns when wielded
by a true hero.’

‘That sounds
unlikely,’ Estaree said.

‘Sorry?’

‘Well, wouldn’t
that be a bit of a liability? The great hero rides out at the head
of his army to face the demon hordes. Then he unsheathes his sword
and everyone within half a mile, mostly his own troops, goes
instantly blind.’

‘Well, when you
put it that way, maybe it’s an exaggeration.’

‘Mm. What does
Gartagahar do?’

Ridoch frowned.
‘It’s a sword. You cut things with it.’ He straightened his back as
though he had suddenly decided on a suitable answer. ‘With it in
hand, Harmak is invincible!’

‘He’s a god,’
Estaree said flatly.

‘Yes.’ Ridoch
was frowning again.

‘So, isn’t he
pretty much invincible anyway? What’s the point in an invincible
being having a sword which makes him invincible? And that’s a
pretty vague thing, isn’t it? Being invincible. How does a sword
make you invincible?’

‘I… don’t know.
It just does.’

‘Oh.’ Estaree
grinned. ‘Well, I guess that’s okay then. What are we doing
tomorrow? Should I organise some food we can take down with
us?’

Eminora shook
her head to clear the feeling of whiplash from Estaree’s sudden
conversational shift. ‘No. Tomorrow is Rosh’s day, a day of
rest.’

‘Yes, but–’ A
more emphatic shake of the elgrin’s head cut Estaree off.

‘We will not be
getting any work done tomorrow, Estaree.’

‘Oh. Well then.
I guess if you want to pay us to laze around in the sun, that’s
what we’ll do.’

19th of
Karntash.

‘Oh, that’s why we
won’t get anything done,’ Estaree said as she watched Ridoch
preparing for his first devotion of the day.

‘Ridoch is
quite devout,’ Eminora said. ‘And Anna is a priestess, of course.
It is rather expected that she perform some sort of devotion on the
holy day.’

‘Though you’d
think doing it on Arubel’s day would be more appropriate.’

‘I believe they
do perform special rituals in the temples, but for everyone else,
we pray on the day of rest.’

‘Turning rest
into work and calling it devotion.’ Estaree turned to her pot and
stirred the porridge she was making. Ridoch had insisted on not
eating until after his little ritual, so everyone else was doing
the same to be considerate.

‘If you do not
mind me saying,’ Eminora said, ‘you do not seem to be at all
religious. It is almost as though you do not believe in the
gods.’

‘That would be
entirely irrational,’ Estaree replied without looking up. ‘The gods
exist, do they not? There is actual evidence for them
existing.’

The elgrin
nodded. ‘They have walked this earth and spoken to people who
recorded what happened. Not simply lone members of their followers,
but large groups from which there are many accounts. There are
records of the foundation of the Holy Empire when they came down to
cement the world into one great nation. Still, there are
people who deny their existence.’

‘Yes, well, I’m
not insane.’

‘Perhaps a
little harsh…’

‘Denying
reality is foolish at best. I simply don’t see the point in all
this ritual rigmarole. They do exist, and they will continue
to exist whether we worship them or not. They demand respect,
because they have power beyond that of any mortal, but to worship
them…’ Estaree shook her head. ‘It’s certainly not for me.’

‘I see. You
seem to be remembering. Such strong opinions could only come from
experience.’

Estaree’s
wooden spoon stopped moving. She frowned and looked upward. ‘No.
No, I couldn’t say this is coming from any specific memories. It’s
more like a feeling.’ She flashed a smile at Eminora and went back
to stirring the pot. ‘I admit it all sounds very specific, but it’s
more like I’m speaking from who I am rather than basing it on sound
reasoning.’

Eminora’s eyes
widened. Then she relaxed and shook her head. ‘If all that came
without any reasoning behind it, I am not sure I want to see what
you would come up with given some recollections to base your
opinions on. I suspect you of being a very intelligent woman,
Estaree.’

‘Uh-huh. I’m
obviously a genius.’

‘And so modest
with it.’

‘Yup. That’s
me. There’s no one in the world more modest than I am.’

‘How can you
say that with a straight face?’

Estaree gave
Eminora a broad grin. ‘I’m just that good.’

~~~

‘You shouldn’t be
working on the day of rest,’ Ridoch grumbled as Alex put a brace of
rabbits down on a rock in the camp.

‘I have no idea
what you’re talking about,’ Alex replied, grinning.

‘I’ll start
cleaning them,’ Estaree said, picking up one of the corpses. ‘It’ll
be nice to have some fresh meat for dinner.’

‘Ridoch does
have a point,’ Annamia said, though you could sort of tell she was
doing it for form’s sake; she wanted fresh meat tonight too.

Alex sighed.
‘Is it not Karntash’s month?’

‘Well,
yes.’

‘And is not
Karntash the god of the hunt?’

‘Sure he is,
but–’

‘Then not only
am I doing something I enjoy, which of itself should mean that I
have been relaxing, not working, but I have also been performing a
form of devotion to the god whose month this is. I think you should
both be praising me for my piety.’

‘Oh. Um.
Well.’

‘That is
rationalising your lack of piety,’ Ridoch said. ‘And what
she’s doing is definitely no form of devotion.’ He stabbed a
finger in Estaree’s direction.

‘That’s a
little rude, Ridoch,’ Annamia said.

‘I don’t mind,’
Estaree said as she slid her knife into the first bunny’s stomach.
‘Ridoch can think whatever he likes about me. I am not pious. If
you want to be, that’s fine by me, so long as you don’t try to tell
me what to do. Of course, he is trying to tell me what to
do, and being both obnoxious and stupid about it. But he can
think whatever he likes because I don’t go around telling
people what they can and can’t do.’

Annamia
winced.

‘Religious
devotion is not stupid,’ Ridoch said. ‘It’s the manner in which we
show respect to our gods.’

‘When it suits
you. I didn’t see you turning down breakfast or lunch. Did you
think the porridge and bacon were delivered by divine intervention?
Is cooking not work, perhaps? Do you think servants get the day off
in the manors of their lords? Do you entertain the idea that cows
can go without milking for a day, just because someone decreed that
this day is a day when all should rest? Who decided to make one day
of the week a rest day? I’d imagine they were wealthy. Do you think
the gods rest on this day?’

Ridoch stared
at her. What made it all worse was that she was still preparing the
rabbit, coolly and efficiently, as she laid down the flaws in his
view of the world.

‘Besides,’
Estaree said, ‘I like cooking. It’s mundane, and it keeps the hands
busy while one’s mind can be elsewhere. It also provides us with
nutritious and tasty meals to please the mind and body. If I
want to cook, any god who deems that unsuitable behaviour
can kiss my perfect behind, and you, Ridoch, can feel free to eat
dried meat and stale bread tonight while the rest of us enjoy the
fruits of my labour. I’d say you can kiss my butt too, but I don’t
like you that much at the moment.’

‘That’s him
told,’ Annamia said, more or less under her breath.

Ridoch looked
away. ‘I’m not actually foolish enough to pass on your cooking,
Estaree.’

‘I should think
so too,’ Estaree replied. It was not really an apology, and it
certainly was not an admittance of being wrong, but she figured
that was about the best she was going to get. ‘If you compliment me
later, I might even forgive you.’

‘Well, I’ll
reserve final judgement until after dinner then. But I’ll start
assuming I’m forgiven now, given past performance.’

‘Was that a
compliment already?’

‘Might have
been,’ Ridoch said gruffly.

Estaree grinned
brightly and reached for another rabbit. ‘You’re cute when you’re
flustered.’

To that, Ridoch
had absolutely no response.

20th of
Karntash.

The light spell Estaree
had cast moved ahead, revealing the next chamber on from the
circular one they had found earlier. Estaree paused before stepping
into the room, and this time Eminora did not even try to step past
her. The room was long and not very broad, and there were what
looked like statues on both sides all the way down. Each statue was
of something horrific: twisted humanoid figures out of someone’s
nastiest nightmares.

‘Demons,’
Eminora said. ‘Statues of demons. Golems of demons?’

‘Don’t think
so,’ Estaree said. ‘Just statues. But that doesn’t mean the room is
safe. In fact, I think they got serious when it came to trapping
this room.’

‘Can you get
past them?’

‘I think…’
Dropping to one knee, Estaree pushed two fingers into a hole in the
wall on her right. It was practically invisible down there, but
when she pushed, there was a click from somewhere in the rock.
‘There.’

‘More
connection magic? I should really learn it. It seems very
useful.’

‘Connection and
chance are the basis for everything in the universe,’ Estaree said,
stepping into the room a couple of strides and then stopping, as
though waiting to be sure nothing happened. ‘Connections are
everything, and everything is connected. If you could somehow
understand all the connections in the universe, go to the right
place, and pull just the right thread, you could unravel
reality.’

‘That’s kind of
scary,’ Annamia said from behind the elgrin scholar.

Estaree turned
and grinned. ‘I wouldn’t worry about it. No one has a brain big
enough to understand it all.’ She turned around again and started
down the rows of statues. Her face straightened immediately, but by
then she was facing away from the others and they could not
see.

‘So,’ Annamia
said, ‘that’s what a demon looks like?’

‘They certainly
fit the descriptions passed down,’ Eminora said, ‘but this makes
the age of this place less determined. So far, the evidence has
suggested pre-God War, but the demons did not appear until the God
War, and here they are.’

‘And why would
anyone make a whole room full of statues of them?’ Alex asked as he
followed the women in.

‘So people
would know in the future?’ Ridoch suggested. ‘Know your enemy.’

‘That is a good
working hypothesis,’ Eminora said. ‘And it could be that this
chamber was added after the God War, but construction was started
before. There is writing below each statue and… Dollendrith.
Unreadable, but recognisable.’

‘Unreadable,
but pretty obvious,’ Ridoch countered. ‘Doesn’t look to be much
written there, right?’

‘Yes, so this
is what they called the type of demon depicted above.’

‘Not quite
depicted,’ Estaree called out from the far end of the room.

‘Pardon?’

‘There’s a
very, very faint hint of magic from every one of them.’

‘They
are golems?’

Estaree shook
her head. ‘They’re petrified. These were real demons, and someone
turned them to stone and put them here.’

Annamia’s eyes
widened. She looked down the room at the two rows of things which
had once invaded the world and caused the gods themselves to step
in to defeat them. Two rows, twenty statues on each side. There
were forty creatures here capable of giving pause to a god, and it
was theoretically possible to bring them back to life.

‘I’ll take the
watch tonight, Estaree,’ Alex said. He was nonchalantly walking
over to where she was standing, as though he were just heading that
way anyway.

‘What? Why? I’m
perfectly happy to–’

‘No, no. You
should get a break now and then. And it’s not like I’m going to be
sleeping anyway.’

‘I’ll join
you,’ Ridoch said.

‘We all will,’
Eminora added. ‘Did anyone think to bring any cards?’

~~~

‘It’s not like they’re
just going to come to life on their own, you know?’ Estaree said as
she led the way into another chamber where she had disabled the
traps with an almost invisible switch.

‘Logically, we
know that,’ Eminora replied. ‘Emotionally is another matter.’

Estaree gave a
shrug. ‘You won’t last, but whatever. More reliefs. If that last
one was the God War, then this must be the Demon War.’

They had
discovered another circular chamber with wall reliefs, this time
depicting figures fighting. They had taken a while to examine them,
but they were really too generic to give more information than ‘bad
things came and there was a war.’ Then they had found another
chamber with forty more demon statues in it, which had not helped
at all. And now they were into the next major conflict.

Going was not
fast because Eminora had to record everything so that she could
later produce proper maps. Estaree figured they would have to turn
back soon, but they could check this room and maybe take a peek at
the next before that happened. So far, everything had been very
linear. Each room had one way in and one way out. The corridors
were straight and free of traps. It all had to lead somewhere.

‘This is the
Twelve Gods fighting against the demons,’ Ridoch said, sounding
rather proud. It had been his god who led the fight.

‘Then why are
there thirteen figures opposing the demons?’ Alex asked. ‘Not to
mention the hordes of smaller figures that must be humans and
elgrin.’

‘And mournin,’
Eminora said. ‘The mournin were around for the Demon War. One of
the old gods must have joined the fight. Or this telling suggests
that is the case.’ She frowned. ‘The figures are not distinct
enough to identify them properly. We will need a scholar
specialising in that time period to come down here and examine it
all. I cannot see that happening soon, and we have found nothing to
entice adventurers here to explore more thoroughly.’

‘It’s not like
there’s anything here that looks hidden. I think we’re exploring as
much as is needed.’

‘Perhaps you
are right, Alex.’

‘But the
teachings all say that the old gods sat out the Demon War,’ Ridoch
said. ‘All of them. It was the Twelve who fought back the demons
the second time.’

‘And then the
Twelve Gods supplanted the old gods,’ Estaree said, ‘and there was
much rejoicing.’

‘Yes.’

‘And history is
written by the victors.’

‘There’s really
not much said about the Demon War in the teachings of Arubel,’
Annamia said. ‘There’s nothing much about the God War either, to be
honest.’

‘If she had
acquitted herself with honour,’ Ridoch said, ‘surely that would
have been recorded for her followers in the future.’ That got him a
scowl from the priestess which he either did not notice or
ignored.

‘Now this is
strange,’ Eminora said, looking at the second from last panel in
sequence. It showed eight figures gathered around something which
could have been just about anything. It was an irregular oval, but
beyond that it was anyone’s guess. ‘Not twelve, but eight.’

‘Closing the
portal the demons used,’ Estaree said.

‘I suppose that
is possible.’

‘That’s not in
any of the teachings either,’ Ridoch said. He sounded grumpy. ‘The
Twelve defeated the demons in open battle.’

‘Yeah,’ Alex
said. ‘Because it really looks like they were winning up to that
point.’ He waved a hand vaguely at the preceding panels which
showed battle scenes where the smaller figures were getting mowed
down by larger demon figures. ‘The portal gets closed, the demons
are cut off from reinforcements, and the last panel shows the tide
of battle turning and the demons being exterminated. That sounds
like a likely scenario, to be honest.’

‘Well, yes, but
it’s not what we’ve been taught. Who built this place? And
when?’

‘I believe,’
Eminora said, ‘and this is largely conjecture, that it was
started before the God War. Who built it is beyond me at this
point, but they clearly kept coming back and adding to it. Perhaps
as some sort of historical record of events. I think this is the
work of multiple generations over thousands of years. But it is
also possible that the events were recorded not long after they
happened. It is possible that these are more accurate
representations of what actually happened all those years ago. I
will record the room and we will see what is down the next
passage.’

‘That’s fine,’
Estaree said, ‘but we should wait on the next chamber until
tomorrow. By the time we get back out, it won’t be long until
sunset.’

‘Oh. Oh, well,
I suppose we should take our time over this…’

‘Why wait?’
Alex asked. ‘None of us are planning to sleep tonight anyway.’

~~~

‘A dead end?’ Eminora
asked as they got to the end of the next corridor.

‘A door,’
Estaree replied. She willed the light to move closer to the wall.
‘See? There’s a very fine gap between the walls and the door all
the way around. This opens. We just need to work out how.’

‘Yes, of
course, and we should leave that for tomorrow, even if I want to
see the other side now.’

Estaree flashed
a grin. ‘Probably a good idea. Did you notice the slope?’ This had
been a longer corridor than all the previous ones. They had gone
several hundred paces instead of around a dozen on average.

‘Slope?’

‘We’re around
ten feet lower now than we were in the last chamber.’

‘Oh really.’
Eminora made a note. ‘That is interesting. I did not notice
anything on the other passageways.’

‘Neither did I,
and my magic says it was level until we started down here. We’re
quite a way under the mountain by now and getting deeper.’

‘Yes. I think I
might prefer to head back and start fresh in the morning.’

‘If you can
sleep.’

‘Hm. By any
chance, do you know how to cast a sleeping spell?’
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The door opened,
sliding upward as some ancient mechanism made grinding noises above
them. Estaree lowered her hand from the spot on the ceiling which
she had pressed to make it happen. ‘That worked.’

‘It is
remarkable that something so ancient should still be functioning,’
Eminora said.

‘Magic. Can’t
you feel it? This place is riddled in low-level magic, probably
used to maintain it.’

‘Spells do not
last for millennia, Estaree.’

‘Spells aren’t
usually cast to last for millennia, Eminora. That doesn’t mean they
can’t be.’

The elgrin
frowned. ‘Well, you are right, of course, but…’

‘The area here
is clear. Shall we see what we can see?’ Estaree stepped
forward.

‘Yes.’ At this
point, they could actually see very little, but what they could see
seemed odd. There was an open area beyond the door some ten or so
paces deep and spreading off to the side until it vanished beyond
where the light reached. Ahead of them, there was an edge to the
floor and then darkness. Above them, the ceiling curved upward,
also vanishing into darkness beyond the light. They were in a large
chamber. They were probably in a very large chamber, but it
was also a very dark chamber and what was there was impossible to
tell.

‘Can we get
some more light?’ Alex asked, stepping up beside Estaree at the
edge of the platform. ‘Even if we can shine some light to either
side here, we could pick a route.’ He looked down. Estaree’s light
was showing the edge now, and you could at least tell one thing. ‘I
have this feeling that falling over the edge here would hurt.’

‘Getting much
light into this space would be difficult,’ Estaree said. ‘Not
impossible, but not easy. Getting the diffusion right would be the
trick. Let me just try something else first.’ She closed her eyes.
After a second, she said, ‘Oh.’

‘What is it?’
Eminora asked.

‘I used earth
magic to determine the general dimensions and shape. We’re dealing
with a rough cylinder. Well, we’re dealing with quite a precise
cylinder, but the ceiling is arched and there are some additional
rooms attached at the bottom level.’

‘Okay. I am not
hearing anything particularly worthy of that “Oh.”’

‘It’s some
fifteen hundred paces in diameter and eight hundred paces high at
the peak of the arch. There are buildings down there, cut out of
the rock. This is a town built under the mountain.’

‘Oh,’ Eminora
said.

‘See? It
was worthy of an oh.’

~~~

The way down was
sideways. Each side of the platform sloped down and around the
walls to meet once again on the far side of the cavernous space.
There were no traps, no sign of anything meant to stop someone from
entering the underground town. The buildings became more apparent
as they neared the ground level, and Estaree sent a couple of
lights out toward them so they could get a better idea of what they
were looking at.

‘You are
correct, Estaree,’ Eminora said. ‘It is almost as though these
structures were carved from the rock as the chamber was
constructed. Like the rock was cut away leaving the buildings
behind.’

‘How would you
even do that?’ Annamia asked.

Estaree
shrugged. ‘Magic. Earth magic could do it. Very advanced use of
earth magic, yes, but it could be done.’

‘Some form of
group casting,’ Eminora suggested. ‘Unless it was one incredibly
powerful mage.’

‘Or a priest,’
Annamia said. ‘Surely something this massive and complex would
require the gods to achieve.’

‘What about the
mournin?’ Ridoch asked. ‘They’re good with earth magic and they
used to live entirely underground. Could they have built all
this?’

‘They did not
exist when this place was first built,’ Eminora said. ‘Then again,
that assumes that everything was made together, and we have
evidence that the reliefs in the upper rooms were added to over
time. Perhaps the upper rooms were carved before the mournin, and
then the mournin constructed this chamber.’

‘This isn’t
mournin construction,’ Alex said.

‘How can you
tell?’

‘They don’t
like big open spaces. This ceiling is way too high. And the doors
are taller than they’d bother making, for that matter.’

‘Ah, a valid
point. Come to think of it, those are wooden doors and they are
intact.’

‘More evidence
that something has maintained this place,’ Annamia said.

‘Hush,’ Estaree
said, her voice soft. ‘Ridoch, you’d better come to the front.’

‘You heard
something?’ Ridoch asked as he followed her suggestion.

‘Something,
yes. I’m not sure…’

They all heard
something this time. Something was moving. It was walking, on two
legs from the timing, and it sounded heavy. They were almost at the
bottom of the slope now, but there was no sign of whatever it was
yet. The buildings were set up in rows of different lengths based
on how wide the chamber was at that point, and they were all at
least two storeys in height. Whatever was headed their way – and
the footsteps were getting louder – it would have to have been huge
to show above the flat rooftops.

‘There’s only
one thing that can be,’ Estaree said.

As was almost
required following a statement like that, the golem chose that
moment to step out into the open from behind one of the buildings.
It was easily fifteen feet in height and composed entirely of
smooth grey stone. It was a sort of caricature of a human composed
of shaped rock: a triangular torso like a classic muscle man, a
spheroid for a head with a pair of glowing pits for eyes, and limbs
constructed from stone cylinders. Its array of ball joints were
impossible without magic to animate them. It looked strong and very
solid, and about the only thing positive about its appearance was
that it was not carrying any form of weapon.

Annamia gasped
as it suddenly shifted from walking to more of a run. It was
surprisingly fast for something that big and heavy. Ridoch stepped
forward to meet it, raising his shield, and the thing’s massive
fists crashed down with a loud clang. Surprisingly, Ridoch did not
shift an inch, taking the blow on his shield without trouble. Alex
stepped in and swung his sword, but the blade skated off the smooth
surface without even leaving a scratch. The twin fists clanged down
onto Ridoch’s shield once again, but before Alex could try once
again, Estaree’s voice rang out.

‘Stand back.’
She sounded calm, almost matter of fact, as though she were telling
people to look out below before throwing water out through a
window.

And then the
golem fell to pieces. Its arms were swinging upward for another
crushing blow, so when whatever was holding it together vanished,
its arms flew up and back, and its head and torso tumbled in the
same direction, away from Ridoch and his shield. That was probably
not a bad thing.

‘What?’ Ridoch
said. He looked around at Estaree. ‘What did you–’

‘I destroyed
the magic animating it. Constructs always have that problem unless
someone takes the time to harden them against direct attacks to the
animation spell.’

‘You could’ve
done that as soon as it appeared, right?’ Alex said in a grumbling
tone.

‘Well, taking a
little time made it easier, and, well, you boys haven’t really had
much to do since we got here. I didn’t want you to feel left out.’
Both Alex and Ridoch scowled at her. She grinned back. ‘That really
isn’t something you should be worrying about though.’

‘Why not?’

‘Because you
should be worrying about the other five golems heading this
way.’

Just then, the
sound of heavy footfalls began to filter out through the rows of
buildings. The irregular rhythm suggested multiple sources, though
the echoes made them hard to localise.

‘Well, this
should be fun,’ Alex said.

‘Your idea of
fun is not the same as mine,’ Annamia told him.

‘I think you’ll
find it probably is. But I’m sure I’ll have lots of fun watching
Estaree dismantle the things.’

‘No pressure
then,’ Estaree said. She shrugged. ‘I can live with that.’
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‘I think that’s
Arubel,’ Annamia said.

In the centre
of the town was a circular plaza with a statue in the middle,
surrounded by a hexagonal setting of stone benches. It depicted a
female figure with a voluptuous sort of body wrapped in a flowing
gown, one arm outstretched toward the entrance to the chamber. It
could have been anyone, really, but a figure of the Earth
Mother was probably fitting for a town like this.

‘It’s the gown
more than anything,’ Annamia went on. ‘It’s basically just like the
ones we wear on more formal occasions. This is the working version.
It doesn’t drag on the ground when you walk.’ It was true that the
priestess’s current dress stopped at her ankles. The one on the
statue fanned out from the shins and would have been a real pain to
wear when doing anything involving movement. ‘Uh, well, and the
figure. She is a fertility goddess.’

‘That’s a
generic sort of gown, Annamia,’ Estaree said, ‘but I think you
might be right. I think that is Arubel, watching over the town or
something.’

‘It’s really
like a town,’ Alex said. ‘There are no shopfronts here, but it
feels like the buildings around this area are supposed to be
shops.’ He was, like Ridoch, looking out toward the incoming roads
in search of threats. None of them expected to notice anything
before Estaree, but it was what they were being paid to do.

‘We will select
a building at random and see what is inside,’ Eminora said. ‘It
will require weeks or months of effort to precisely map this area
and search through all the buildings. I am not sure my remit would
allow me to start doing that now.’

‘Whatever your
remit, we don’t have the supplies for that kind of extended
stay.’

‘Ah. No.
Perhaps we could move our camp here from–’

‘We couldn’t
bring the horse through the entrance, and we don’t know whether
something is going to replace those golems at some point.’

‘Ah. You are,
of course, correct. I shall satisfy myself with a sample of
buildings over the course of two or three days.’

‘That sounds
reasonable. Maybe we’ll find something interesting in one of these
places.’

‘I kind of
doubt it,’ Estaree said. ‘I’m not saying it’s impossible, but I get
the feeling this place hasn’t been occupied for a long, long
time.’

‘Hm,’ Eminora
said. She turned to face one of the supposed shopfronts. ‘We will
not know until we look. Let us try… that one.’ She pointed and
started moving, and Ridoch had to run a couple of strides to get
ahead of her.

‘You are
planning on letting us check the interiors before you barge in,
aren’t you?’ he asked.

‘Well,
obviously.’

Standing beside
Annamia, Estaree shook her head. ‘She was not going to wait.’

Annamia nodded.
‘Oh, I think that’s a given.’

~~~

Figuring out what any
of the buildings were for was not easy. There was one beside the
plaza which appeared to have been put there as an administrative
building. The rooms appeared more like offices than accommodation,
but there was no furniture anywhere, so it was not a certainty. The
first place they had gone into was laid out a bit like a shop, but
only in that it had what might have been storage rooms at the back
and what might have been apartments on the floors above. Other
buildings appeared to be based more around housing, but without
furniture, they were guessing.

Eminora was
getting a little dispirited. There was nothing here except for the
buildings. No furniture. Nothing in storage. No chests or boxes
with magical locks. No chests or boxes without magical locks, or
any other kind of lock. There was not even any dust!

And then
Estaree found the door.

In fact, she
found it and stood there staring at it until Alex noticed her and
walked over to see what was going on. It was directly beneath the
entrance, hundreds of feet above them, set into the side of the
chamber almost seamlessly. It was an arch-topped slab of rock which
sat in a hole exactly the same shape. Featureless. But you could
tell it was a door.

‘You okay,
Estaree?’ Alex asked.

Estaree blinked
and looked around at him. ‘Just that feeling again. Like I’ve seen
this before.’

‘Haven’t seen
any other doors set in the outer wall.’

‘No.’

‘Eminora’s
going to want to open it. It’s a, um, what’s the word?’

‘Anomaly,’
Eminora said from behind him. ‘And considering the beautiful
workmanship we have seen in all the buildings, the fact that this
looks even more perfect makes it even more intriguing.’

‘The only stone
door we’ve seen down here too,’ Ridoch added.

‘Do you think
you can work your magic and open it, Estaree?’

Estaree looked
back toward the door. ‘Are you really sure you want me to?’

‘Yes, unless
you know–’

‘I don’t
know anything. It’s just a feeling. I’m not sure I
want to know what’s back there.’

‘It’s getting
late,’ Alex said. ‘We should head back. I don’t suppose anything’s
going to change, but we can think it over tonight and, if the
client says we go through, we do our best to go through.’ He
shrugged. ‘It could lead into another chamber like this one. We’ll
be at it for another day if that happens. And we might have to stop
tougher guardians than a few golems.’

Eminora sighed.
‘You do make sense, Alex. Very well, we will return tomorrow. Even
if we are not going through there, I want to check a few more
buildings. This place could house a lot of people but supplying it
would have been hard and I have yet to see sufficient storage. We
are missing something.’

‘Maybe it’s
through there,’ Ridoch said.

‘It’s not,’
Estaree said. ‘Whatever’s behind that door, it’s not as mundane as
a storeroom.’
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‘That door really has
you spooked,’ Alex commented. He had woken up and gone to keep
Estaree company. He could have slept another couple of hours, he
supposed, but he had lain down early while Eminora and Annamia
discussed the underground town, and now he was fully awake.

‘I suppose it
has,’ Estaree replied. ‘Most unlike me.’

‘That it is. Of
course, you’ve been a little off since we got here.’

‘I suppose I
have. I keep being reminded of… No, reminded is wrong. I’m not
remembering. I’m feeling like I’m remembering. I think. Or
am I?’

Alex frowned.
‘I’d love to say you’re normally more focused, but that would be a
lie.’

‘Hey! I
resemble that remark.’

‘Huh. Your
emotions swing around like a flag in a storm, but you’re normally
more cheerful. You’re worrying me a little.’

‘I fell out of
the sky into a lake. Naked. I have no memories before that. I turn
out to be crazy powerful with magic as well as various other skills
I don’t remember learning. And now you’re worried?’

‘Well, I
certainly didn’t mind the naked part.’

‘Then, if you
don’t mind me asking, why have you never tried getting me into
bed?’

He blinked.
‘Because…’ Then he frowned. ‘I have no idea. It didn’t seem like I
should. For some reason. Which is not coming to mind.’

‘I think, Alex,
that you may very well be too good for your own good.’

‘No one’s ever
accused me of that before.’

‘Well, now they
have.’

~~~

Ridoch walked up to the
seamless door, leaned his shield against the wall beside it, and
placed both palms on the stone. He pushed. He pushed harder. Giving
up, he picked up his shield again and turned to face the others who
were following up behind him. There had been no sign of more
golems, but he had walked ahead a bit just to be sure. And to try
pushing the door.

‘So,’ he said,
‘how are we going to open it?’

Estaree walked
toward him, gesturing with a hand for him to move aside. He stepped
aside. She took up the space he had been standing in – if less of
its volume – and looked at the door for a couple of seconds. ‘Hm,’
she said.

‘Hm?’ Eminora
asked.

‘Hm,’ Estaree
confirmed. ‘You’re really sure you want it open.’

‘I am.’

‘Client wants
it open, Estaree,’ Alex said.

‘Yes,’ Estaree
confirmed. ‘Hm. Well…’ She reached out and put one hand against the
stone door.

‘It’s not going
to–’ Ridoch began, stopping as the door slid easily back into the
wall for about three inches and then slid upward to vanish into the
ceiling. ‘What?!’

‘You can’t go
applying brute force to a problem without knowledge to back it up,
Ridoch,’ Estaree said. ‘You have to know how to push on things to
best effect. And I’m stronger than I look.’

‘We’re going to
arm-wrestle later,’ Ridoch grumbled. He looked into the dark
interior revealed behind the door. There was a tunnel, not wide
enough for two people to pass beside each other. ‘Should I go
first?’

‘I can’t sense
anything beyond about two paces in.’

‘So, it’s
safe?’

‘No. I can’t
sense anything beyond about two paces in. There’s a really
strong barrier blocking scrying of any kind.’ She lifted a hand,
created a ball of light, and sent it into the tunnel. About two
paces in, it sputtered and died. ‘Tunnel goes on for at least
another three or four paces, but that barrier is a bitch.’

Ridoch looked
around at Eminora. ‘Are you really sure you want to see
what’s in there?’ He knew what the answer would be, but he asked
anyway.

‘I am,’ Eminora
replied firmly.

‘Okay. Annamia,
you’re carrying some torches, right? Get one out and give it to
Estaree. I’ll go first. Estaree follows with the torch and her
magic. No one else comes down the passage until we say it’s
clear.’

‘But–’

‘No. If we have
to make a rapid retreat, we don’t need to be tripping over anyone
else on the way out. You wait.’

Estaree took a
length of wood with some rags wrapped around one end from Annamia
and used a spell to ignite it. It was pure luck that the priestess
had brought the torches since they had not been needed until now.
Estaree’s magic had been entirely sufficient. Now magic could not
pass through whatever barrier there was in the tunnel, so more
mundane methods were needed.

‘Be careful,’
Annamia said. ‘I’ll be praying for you.’

Estaree smiled.
‘Why, thank you.’ She turned to Ridoch. ‘Shall we?’

Ridoch turned
and started into the tunnel. His shield was so big that he had to
hold it at an angle so he could see where he was going and let
light from the torch ahead of him. ‘If something charges at us,’ he
said as he slowly advanced, ‘I have a skill that lets me hold my
ground so long as I can take it on my shield. It should give you
time to run. I’ll be right behind you.’

‘Okay. So
that’s how you could take those blows from the golem so well?’

‘That and the
fact I’m so big. Learning the technique was hard. Damn hard. But I
can hold myself up against just about anything a human can deliver,
no matter what the weapon.’

‘Useful.’ They
had gone around eight paces. That was as far as they had previously
seen for sure, but the light from the torch showed only more
tunnel. ‘Why are you only a silver pin, Ridoch? I’d have thought
you could have made electrum by now, if not gold.’

‘I’m not good
enough for gold and never will be. I don’t do the kind of work that
gets noticed, so that’s why I never got promoted to electrum.’

‘Oh. Politics
then.’

‘Something like
that. I think we’re almost out.’

The quality of
darkness changed up ahead. An edge became visible, another arched
doorway, but without a door in it. Or that was what it looked like
until they got closer and Estaree tapped Ridoch’s shoulder before
pointing up. Set into the ceiling, barely visible thanks to the
tight seams, was what looked a lot like another door. It was open
now, but would it stay that way if they walked through the
doorway?

‘What d’you
want to do?’ Ridoch asked.

‘Let’s see what
we can see.’ Estaree raised the torch, moving it out beyond the
opening. It looked like there was something in the room beyond.
Something large and flat with a couple of other somethings to
either side of the centre line through the room. ‘Is that a table
and chairs?’

‘Could be.’

She dropped to
one knee and looked around. Then she had Ridoch edge up against the
tunnel wall while she leaned forward and examined the floor of the
room. Then she got back up. ‘I see no triggers. I think it’s safe.
I’ll step–’

‘I will
take a step into the room. You will wait on the other side from
that door. If it shuts, I’ll be counting on you and the others to
get me out. If there’s a trap you can’t see, I’m bigger and can
take more damage. Plus, I bet you can heal just as well as Anna.
Best I can do if you’re hurt is drag you back down the tunnel.’

Estaree gave
him a small scowl. ‘Squeezing my chest past your cuirass would be a
royal pain too.’ She handed him the torch. ‘If the door does close,
at least you’ll have some light.’

‘Thanks.’ He
took the torch, turned, took in a breath, and stepped forward.
Nothing happened. There was no sound of scraping rock from above.
No arrows flew from slits in the walls. Lightning did not fly from
the ceiling. He took another step forward.

‘I think we’re
good,’ Estaree said.

‘Did you have
to say that? Now I’m going to die.’

She giggled.
‘Reality doesn’t work like that. I’ll call the others.’

‘Okay. I’ll
just stand here and not move until my doom strikes me.’

Another giggle,
and she started back in the dark toward the other end. She could
see the light from one of her spells outlining the archway, and the
shadow of a figure, probably Eminora, waiting. After five paces she
stopped. ‘It’s clear. Come on in. Just go straight.’ The figure
started toward her instantly, hands to the walls to guide her.
Estaree turned around and walked back to Ridoch.

Just as she
stepped into the chamber at the end, it filled with light. She came
to an instant stop and stared around her.

‘What the…’
Ridoch said. ‘How did… Oh.’

‘Move, move,
move,’ Eminora said, coming up behind Estaree. ‘What happened? Why
is there light? Move!’ She managed to push Estaree to one side,
stepped into the room, and then she came to a grinding halt as
well.

The room was
nowhere near as large as the previous cavern, but it was a good
twenty paces across and circular. The ceiling arched overhead, and
the light was coming from a glowing sphere attached at its apex. In
the middle of the room was a round stone table about ten feet
across, and there were eight stone chairs set around it at regular
intervals. Each chair was very simple: a platform to sit on and a
tall, straight back coming to a point at the top. Set into the
walls behind each chair was an alcove. Each alcove contained a
statue, a life-size humanoid figure.

‘Are those the
old gods?’ Eminora said, her voice soft.

‘Yes,’ Ridoch
said. ‘Not just the gods.’

Some of the
statues were wearing clothing or armour. It was quite clearly real
and not carved. Some of them had another item beside them: a staff
here, a sword there, a short rod beside another.

Ridoch walked
slowly toward the statue with the rod. ‘Rosh. And that must be his
weapon, Raten. It’s said that its power can decimate armies.’ He
reached out toward it, stopping at one soft word.

‘Don’t,’
Estaree said. Ridoch turned his head to look at her. ‘No good ever
came from a mortal touching the weapon of a god.’

‘You have a
point.’

‘Indeed.’
Eminora unlocked her body and moved away from the doorway. ‘None of
us should touch anything. I am not sure what we have walked into
here, but I am sure that we should take great care.’

‘I agree,’
Annamia said, rushing into the room. She looked around quickly,
came to a conclusion, and rushed over to kneel before what was
almost certainly the statue of Arubel. Like the one outside, it
depicted a quite voluptuous woman, but there was more detail here
and you could see long straight hair, a nose which was straight and
tended to flare at the nostrils, and very full lips. And this
statue was naked, so the large breasts and wide hips were quite
obvious. ‘This is my goddess. We should take great care here.’

Alex walked in
and looked around, far more casually than the priestess had done.
‘Quite agree. It looks like a meeting room.’

‘Or a war
room,’ Ridoch said.

‘Or that.’ Alex
noticed where Estaree had got to and wandered over to stand beside
her. She was looking up at a statue dressed in what looked like
blue bandages with a staff of twisted wood-like material beside it.
Held in a spiral of limbs at the staff’s head was a blue crystal
which glowed softly. ‘Mysara,’ he said. ‘Mysara’s supposed to carry
a staff and I think it looks like that.’

‘You are
correct, Alex,’ Eminora confirmed. ‘Legend says that anyone who
touched it without permission would freeze to death in an
instant.’

‘Useful to
know.’ Alex looked at Estaree, staring at the statue, and then
followed her gaze. ‘You know, you kind of look like her.’

There was a
brief instant when Alex thought he would get no reply. Estaree
stared at the goddess statue and then looked around at Alex. Her
face shifted in an instant to one of her quick grins. ‘Comparing me
to a goddess, Alex? Now that’s the kind of compliment that’ll
certainly get you laid.’

‘That is
not what I meant!’

‘I’m not sure
we should be showing such disrespect to the gods in this room,’
Ridoch said.

‘I have no idea
what you’re talking about,’ Estaree replied. ‘If we are in the
presence of the divine, one of them is a fertility goddess. Talking
about sex in front of her is entirely appropriate.’ Pause. ‘Unless
she’d think of it as shop talk. I mean, we wouldn’t want to bore
her, would we?’

~~~

‘It’s going to rain
tonight,’ Estaree said as she sat down to dinner with a bowl of
stew. ‘I’m going to put up a barrier, so there’s no real point in a
formal watch.’

‘A little rain
won’t–’ Ridoch began.

‘A little rain
would be annoying, uncomfortable, and leave us all feeling less
than able in the morning. Bearable, but an unnecessary experience.
This, however, is not going to be a little rain.’ She turned her
gaze to Eminora. ‘Chance magic. Where connection is inappropriate,
chance takes over. Really, if one had total command over those two
schools, one could achieve anything. Well, except when dealing with
magic itself. I suppose that’s three schools you’d need.’

‘There are
nine, right?’ Alex asked. ‘What’s the point in the other six? You
aren’t including any of the elements or the healing one. I may be
biased, but I think the healing one’s important.’

‘It makes
things easier, Alex. Specialisation, if you like. By manipulating
chance, connection, and magic, you could make torn tissue
reconnect, have water flow uphill, or concentrate heat into a
fireball and launch it at your opponent. But you’d probably spend a
couple of hours working out how before you actually did
anything magical. You learn life magic to heal, and harm, people
because it creates a sort of framework of processes to get things
done without having to resort to first principles.’

‘Huh. I learned
something. I’ve no talent at all for magic, so it’s no practical
use to me, but I did learn something.’

‘Anyone can
learn and use magic, Alex. Magic is an inherent part of everything
in this world and beyond. Even the beasts can work magic, though
they tend to be very, very bad at it, having little concept of
abstract thought. I’m sure you could manage a casting if you had
to, since you do have some capacity for thought.’

Alex frowned.
‘I think I was just insulted. However, since my capacity for
abstract thought is quite low, I’m not sure.’

‘Hit her
anyway,’ Ridoch suggested.

‘I have no
desire to have a lightning bolt shot up my butt.’

‘See?’ Estaree
said. ‘That is a strong indication of higher intelligence. You’ve
determined cause and effect based upon a hypothetical situation. If
you hit me, you get a lightning bolt up your butt. Excellent use of
the brain Arubel gave you and far above many beasts.’

‘Now I feel
patronised. I’m giving up while my head is above water.’

‘And Alex’s
intelligence is revealed to be near godlike. Not many men know when
to give up.’

‘Does that
mean,’ Ridoch said, frowning, ‘that women do?’

Three voices
replied in unison: ‘Do you really need to ask?’

~~~

Rain hammered down on
the hemispherical barrier over the camp, creating splashes of light
with each impact which rippled across the magical surface. It was
sort of pretty, but the rain was so hard that the pattern was
mostly a chaotic mess. Estaree had not been wrong when she said
there would be more than ‘a little’ rain.

‘We don’t get
storms like this that often around here,’ Alex commented. They were
all still awake, though they were lying under their blankets.

‘I feel
Clifftop would have washed away by now if you did,’ Eminora
said.

‘Maybe. There
might be some problems with the gate if the river swells.’

‘I like my
weather a little warmer than it gets up here,’ Annamia said. ‘It
rains plenty in Godhome, but it tends to be warm rain. And it
hardly ever snows, even in winter.’

‘It rained
there earlier today,’ Estaree said. ‘This storm is the result of a
front sweeping down over the plains and then curving in toward the
mountains. It heated up on its way, and then it cooled as it rose
toward Godspire. The cooling is why it’s dumping its wrath upon us
now.’

‘The opposite
of people then. People usually get more wrathful the hotter they
get.’

‘And that is
why we have spirit magic to manipulate thoughts and emotions rather
than using, say, air or fire. The minds of living things don’t
follow the rules of the rest of the world. Well, they do, but they
tend to do it in as perverse a manner as possible.’

‘Well, I grew
up near Elwood,’ Alex said. ‘Sweaty summers, cool springs and
autumns, and cold winters. Summer isn’t all that fun in
Elwood.’

‘I should
probably defend my homeland,’ Eminora said, ‘but since I left to
work in Godhome, I do not really have a leg to stand upon. I found
the weather in Elwood less than pleasant myself. Godhome is a
little more consistent. Though a bad summer in Godhome can get very
bad. It gets so hot that it is the opposite of sweaty. All you can
really do is sit still, drink water, and make use of any breeze you
can find.’

‘Oh, yeah,’
Annamia said. ‘I remember a summer like that when I was a kid.’

‘You are making
me feel old,’ Eminora grumbled.

‘If you don’t
mind me asking, how old are you?’ Alex asked.

‘One hundred
and fifty-nine as of three weeks ago.’

‘Not old for an
elgrin. They usually make it past three hundred at least.’

‘We are
long-lived. Of course, that applies more to men than women.
Childbirth is a major cause of mortality among elgrin. Our hips are
too narrow. Our legends say that the first two intelligent mortals
were the two primordial elgrin, Norphaliel and Orphelia. I have
often thought that, if we had let the humans go first, the gods
might have done a better job designing us.’

Estaree burst
into a fit of laughter and everyone looked in her direction.
‘Sorry,’ she said when she had mostly calmed down. ‘I found that
really funny.’

‘I suppose it
is, in a way.’

‘It’s not like
the gods are infallible. They make mistakes. And from the way
humans are put together, I don’t think all the flaws were worked
out of the system when the elgrin were made.’

‘The gods… ’
Ridoch began.

‘I’m sure
you’re going to say something about them being perfect, so please
don’t. Expecting perfection from anything is delusional.’ Estaree
turned and put her head down on the blanket she was using as a
pillow. ‘I think I’ll get some sleep. The sound of the rain is
rather calming.’

‘That sounds
like a good idea,’ Eminora said. ‘Let us all get some sleep. We
will be that much more ready to get an early start.’

‘Sounds like
fun,’ Alex replied.

‘Enormous fun,’
Estaree said, though her voice was almost too quiet to hear.
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‘Well, that explains
the storage problem,’ Eminora said.

The party were
standing in what amounted to a cellar. A very, very big cellar. It
was not as big as the cavern with the town in it, but it was a
hundred feet in height and around a thousand feet in diameter. And
they had found three others underneath the town. Of course, they
were entirely empty.

‘You found
these pretty easily, Estaree,’ Alex said.

‘Eminora wanted
to know about storage. I looked for anywhere they could have stored
things. Easy enough when you know the parameters you’re looking
for.’

‘If you’re a
magical genius.’


‘Obviously.’

Eminora was
making notes in her book. ‘I am not sure how much you could
actually store in these places. I would imagine you could supply
the town above for some time if you had to. Getting things down
here is another matter.’

To get to the
storage areas, you had to know which building to go into. Then you
had to open a hatch in the floor of one of the rooms there, and
then you had to walk down ten flights of stone steps. Though one
could assume that the residents knew the route, anything bulky
would have been a complete horror to move up or down.

‘Not really,’
Estaree replied. ‘Give it a little thought and I’m sure it’ll
become obvious.’

The elgrin
frowned and pursed her lips. ‘You could just– Gates! They used
gates.’

‘Sorry, there’s
no prize other than illumination.’

‘Of course.
Yes, they would simply create gates into these rooms to move things
around. If they had the magic to build this place, they would most
certainly be able to create any gate they needed to supply it and
transport goods up to the town. I would imagine that it was rare
for anyone to come and go the way we are doing. They would probably
have created gates out to other locations in the world and
travelled that way.’

‘Why don’t we
do things like that ourselves?’ Ridoch asked. ‘It sounds like it
would be a godsend to merchants.’

‘Creating large
gates is not easy, especially over extended distances. It requires
skilled magic workers who charge a premium for the service. Here,
they seem to have had a surfeit of skilled magic workers, so it
would not have been an issue. Or they had divine assistance, which
would make it even easier.’

‘Hm. So, this
is my theory, and you can take it under consideration or not, but I
think this place was some sort of safe haven. A refuge. A place the
old gods could keep some number of mortals safe while they planned
to defeat whatever was outside.’

Once again,
Eminora pursed her lips in thought. ‘That would suggest they had
advanced warning of the demons. They knew the God War was coming
before it happened and planned ahead in case of disaster.’

‘Ogran,’
Estaree said.

‘The god of
mysteries? Ah, yes. The knower of secret knowledge. It is said that
all prophecy comes from Ogran. Perhaps he could have known of the
demons before they came. Yes, yes. Your theory does hold water,
Ridoch. It is certainly as good as any hypothesis we have.’

‘But why would
they make this their base of operations?’ Annamia said. ‘The demons
could never enter Godspire, so why not work from there? I mean,
putting a refuge here makes sense. It’s near Godspire and well
hidden. But I’m not sure why they would have some sort of meeting
room here.’

‘The old gods
were always more tied to Arubel and the other celestial bodies than
the Twelve,’ Eminora said. ‘Perhaps they felt it more appropriate.
Or it was a later addition. They made it after the Twelve cast them
out of Godspire.’ She looked toward Estaree.

‘What?’ Estaree
asked.

‘Well, you keep
coming up with clever solutions whenever we get stuck, so…’

‘I can’t think
of everything. Do you think I’m a goddess or something? Even if I
was, I wouldn’t have the answer to everything.’

‘Oh, well,
perhaps. But you would probably know what order this place
was built in.’

Estaree
grinned. ‘Now there you have me. I probably would. What else are we
going to look for down here?’

‘Look for?
Nothing specific. Unless something comes up that raises a question.
We will sample a few more buildings, make sure my map notes are
correct, measure the Chamber of the Gods, and that should be
it.’

Annamia sagged.
‘That means we’re going back up. Ten flights of stairs.’

‘You’re an
adventurer as well as a priestess,’ Alex said. ‘Ten flights of
stairs shouldn’t be a problem.’

‘Tell me that
again after you start wearing a dress.’

~~~

Estaree was looking at
the statue of Mysara again. When she noticed Alex looking at her,
she flashed him a smile and turned away. There was a lot of statue
contemplation going on, so it was not that unusual that
Estaree should be paying attention to one. And Mysara was the
goddess of magic. That kind of made her Estaree’s patron deity.
Except that Estaree did not seem to think of the gods that way…

‘There are
statues of Arubel in the temple at Godhome,’ Annamia was saying,
‘but they don’t have the detail this one does. They’re a little
variable too.’

‘This was taken
from life, perhaps,’ Ridoch said.

‘Or made by the
woman herself,’ Alex said. ‘They’re all very detailed, except for
that one. You have to wonder what happened to that one.’

The statue in
question was humanoid, certainly. It was a perfectly proportioned
male figure. The features, however, were indistinct, smoothed out.
Actually, it was stranger than that. It was almost as though there
was a distinct, sharply defined face there, but you were looking at
it through frosted glass. You got the impression that, if you
somehow managed to catch the statue by surprise, you might just see
what its subject looked like.

‘That one will
be Ogran,’ Eminora said. ‘One of his mysteries is supposed to be
what he really looks like. It seems that even his statue here
reflects that. And we may be looking at the only representation of
him anywhere in the world.’

‘I don’t know
that much about Ogran,’ Alex said.

‘Well, you and
everyone else. Ogran is the mysterious wandering star which
brightens and dims in the sky over the course of ten years. At its
dimmest it is all but invisible. There are other worlds circling
Rosh, like Arubel. Unlike Arubel, they are all barren, or so we are
told. Ogran, however, is not like those and appears to be more like
Rosh. Another sun, yet far dimmer. None of the gods, especially
Ogran, will tell us more, however, and Ogran’s mysteries remain as
shrouded as his face.’

‘Annoying
bastard,’ Estaree muttered.

‘Shouldn’t
Orealis know?’ Annamia asked. Estaree made a small snorting sound
and began carefully examining a statue of Coriansi. Annamia ignored
her. ‘He’s the god of knowledge and he’s supposed to be
Ogran’s son.’

‘If he does
know,’ Eminora replied, ‘he has never said anything. Unless he has
told his followers and they maintain the secret.’

‘Hm.’

‘What about
Ogran?’ Alex asked. ‘Doesn’t he have followers?’

‘He has people
who say they follow him,’ Eminora said, ‘but no official
church. Once in a while someone claims to have received a
revelation from Ogran. Usually when he is at his brightest in the
sky. If it happens to be something good, they might attract a
following for a while, but none of the gods have ever acknowledged
one of those prophets as a real follower of Ogran, let alone a
priest.’

‘Madmen and con
men, most of them,’ Estaree said. She was louder this time.

‘Almost
certainly true. However, unless we hear from Ogran or one of the
other gods, we will probably never know much about that enigmatic
deity. And his statue appears to reflect that. It is quite
fascinating. Really quite fascinating.’

‘And I still
think you look like Mysara, Estaree,’ Alex said. ‘You just…
do.’

‘Well, we share
a hair arrangement, I’ll give you that,’ Estaree replied.

‘Your face and
body look– You know, I’m going to stop before you accuse me of
being desperate.’

‘Alex! I am
shocked. Would I ever do that?’

‘Yes,’ Alex and
Ridoch both said together. ‘Yes, you certainly would.’

~~~

‘But if it’s a refuge,’
Annamia said, ‘why are there shops?’

‘Who says
they’re shops?’ Estaree replied.

‘Well, uh, I
suppose that was just supposition based on where they are and the
different layouts.’

‘Uh-huh. I
mean, I’m not saying they aren’t shops, just that we have
only very vague proof that they are.’

‘Distribution
points,’ Ridoch said. ‘Like quartermasters’ offices or something
similar.’

‘That works
just as well. Maybe better given the lack of large windows.’

‘Some signs
would be good,’ Annamia said, pouting a little. ‘They had to have
signs, right? Why didn’t the signs survive? Everything else is in
perfect condition.’

‘Ah, but if
this was a refuge,’ Alex said, ‘the people here wouldn’t need signs
to know where everything was.’

‘They might not
need them, but they’d probably want them. What gets me is how
Estaree seems to always know where she’s going. All these
street-like things look the same to me.’

‘I don’t,’
Estaree said. ‘Well, I suppose I do. I have a really good sense of
direction and you can see the entrance from just about anywhere.
It’s easy enough to orient yourself.’

‘I suppose.
It’s just like…’ The priestess shook her head. ‘I suppose your
magic can explain it. It’s like you’ve been here before.’

‘You kept
getting the feeling you had when we first arrived,’ Alex pointed
out.

‘Mm,’ Estaree
agreed. ‘It was just a feeling. I’m not getting it now.’ She
shrugged. ‘Big, spooky cavern. It’s going to make anyone feel a bit
strange. It didn’t give you even a shiver?’

Alex looked at
her for a second and then turned, examining the grey buildings
around them that seemed to grow out of the rock at their feet.
Light came from a couple of Estaree’s light spells hanging around
ten feet in the air. It gave everything a slightly ghostly cast and
made the shadows deep. ‘A ghost town hidden beneath a mountain.
Yeah, I’ll suppress my macho ego enough to admit it’s a little
shiver-inducing.’

‘There you go
then.’

Alex nodded. He
looked back toward Estaree, the woman who fell from the sky, and he
wondered.

~~~

‘If we’re staying for
another day,’ Alex said, ‘I’ll go out first thing and catch us some
meat. That was great as usual, Estaree, but it would be nicer with
better meat in it.’

‘I won’t
argue,’ Estaree replied. ‘I can only work with what I have. Salted,
dried beef is not a great start.’ They were sitting around the
campfire again having just eaten their evening meal. Stew, of
course. The light was almost gone from the sky, but there was still
something of a glow in the west.

‘I am not
entirely sure we will stay through tomorrow,’ Eminora said. ‘We
have found no other passages or doors. That seems to be the extent
of the dungeon. Or the refuge, as we are calling it. I have
sufficient data to create a map, but there seems no point in others
coming here to explore. It is empty. Well, empty aside from the
contents of the Chamber of the Gods, and no one can touch
those.’

‘So, we start
back and hunt on the way,’ Alex said. ‘Obviously, if you want to
stay longer, I won’t pass up the money, but if you’ve done all you
can do…’

‘You’ll
recommend that no one else comes back?’ Estaree asked.

‘I can see some
academics wanting to study those demons,’ Eminora said. ‘And,
perhaps, the reliefs, though they may cause issues with the
churches of the Twelve Gods. I think it would need to be strictly
controlled. I shall discuss the matter with my superiors. It is
possible that we will just seal the mouth up and leave it entirely
alone.’

Estaree nodded,
a slight smile ghosting her lips. ‘That sounds like a good idea.
I’m sure your superiors will make an educated decision on the
matter.’

‘I am not
entirely sure one can assume the decision will be educated, but I
see that solution as being expedient, and I can see them making it
for that reason.’

‘Oh. Well. I
was trying to–’

‘You really are
Mysara, aren’t you?’ Alex said.

Silence fell.
It almost sounded like all the animals in the area had decided to
stay quiet to hear the answer. Alex stared at Estaree. Everyone
else aside from Estaree stared at Alex. Estaree went stock still,
her eyes still on Eminora.

Then she looked
around at Alex and said, ‘I know you think that statue looks like
me, Alex, but–’

‘That’s the
least of it. Well, no. Those statues have so much detail and you
don’t just look like the Mysara statue, you look exactly
like it.’

‘I’m not made
of granite.’

‘You know what
I mean. Same size. Same shape. Your breasts have been burned into
my memory from when you fell into the lake, and that statue has the
exact same breasts. And there’s that too. You fell out of the
sky. We’re a stone’s throw from the Godspire, if you’re a god,
and you fell into a lake here which happens to be pretty close to
where we find a refuge built by the old gods. And you know your way
around it like you’ve been here before. Don’t tell me you don’t. I
don’t buy it. Yeah, your magic could explain it, but so could the
idea that you have been here before. I don’t know how a
goddess loses her memory, but you did, and you got it back when you
saw your statue.’ He shook his head. ‘Some of it before then. You
weren’t using connection magic to figure out how to disarm those
traps. You knew where the switches were as soon as you got to
them.’

‘Alex,’ Estaree
began.

‘You’re
Mysara.’

She frowned at
him for a second, looking conflicted. ‘I’m not.’

‘But–’

‘I’m not. And I
am. And I’m not.’

‘That was
equivocal,’ Eminora said.

‘I don’t have
all my memories back. I don’t think I’m all here either. I’m not up
to full strength. Most of the way, maybe, but not quite. I have
been Mysara, I may be Mysara again, but right now I’m… not quite
Mysara. So, I’m Estaree.’ She looked a lot like a rather sullen
Estaree, as though her admission had been like pulling teeth.

‘Well damn,’
Alex said.

‘Oh,’ Annamia
said, her eyes wide.

‘This changes
everything,’ Eminora said. ‘We have to stay at least one
more day.’

‘Why?’
Estaree/Mysara asked.

‘I want to go
over everything down there again. I want you to tell us what you
remember and what you know. Without hiding anything this time.’

‘There are so
many questions,’ Annamia added. ‘To have a real goddess here. It’s
like a dream come true. The things I can–’

‘I’m not sure I
can just accept this without some sort of proof,’ Ridoch said.
‘We’re just accepting that an adventurer mage from Clifftop is a
goddess. Why is she here? What happened to make her lose her
memories? I understand Alex’s reasoning, but I would need more
before I can accept it.’

‘Don’t,’
Estaree/Mysara said. ‘I don’t mind in the least. I find it
preferable.’

‘But you’ll do
it?’ Annamia asked. ‘You’ll take us around the refuge and answer
our questions? Is it a refuge?’

The supposed
goddess sighed. ‘I tell you what we’ll do. From sunrise tomorrow
until we go to bed, I’ll be as good a Mysara as I can be in this
state, and I’ll answer all of your questions as though you were
gods, not mortals. I’ll treat you just like Arubel, or Rosh, or any
of the others. I’ll give Ridoch his proof, and I’ll answer his
questions too.’

‘Awesome!’
Annamia said, eyes bright. Even the somewhat staid elgrin scholar,
Eminora, was looking like the cat given the keys to the cream
factory.

‘And when you
wake up the morning after,’ Estaree/Mysara went on, ‘you will have
decided that you did not want to know almost all of what I’ve told
you, and your minds will be rapidly formulating ways to forget
it.’

‘I cannot
believe that,’ Eminora said.

‘Even I,’
Ridoch said, ‘who doesn’t believe you at the moment, believe that I
would wish to forget any insights Mysara might give on the god I
hold dear, or any of the others.’

Estaree/Mysara
gave a shrug. ‘You ever heard the phrase, “Never meet your heroes?”
Well, it applies to the friends of those heroes too. I’ll give it a
day before you decide you just don’t want to know.’
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‘Estaree,’ Alex
began.

‘I’m Mysara
today, Alex,’ Mysara reminded him.

‘Right. Could
take some getting used to.’

‘I’d prefer it
if you didn’t. We can go back to calling me Estaree on the way back
to Clifftop.’

‘Yeah. I’m
going hunting.’

‘I’ll keep some
porridge warm for you. If you head eastward about half a mile,
you’ll find a small deer herd in a thicket of trees. Venison would
make a nice addition to the pot tonight.’

‘Okay. On it.’
And he headed off down the slope to the east.

‘I can’t
believe I’m having my breakfast made by a goddess,’ Annamia
said.

‘It’s still the
same porridge,’ Mysara replied. ‘I’m not using magic to make it
better or summoning godly food out of the air.’

‘Still…’

‘I’ve never
been too keen on food made by magic anyway,’ Ridoch said. ‘It
vanishes, doesn’t it? It vanishes if you don’t eat it soon enough
anyway.’

‘If you don’t
eat it, it does,’ Mysara confirmed. ‘However, any mage producing
food in that manner should ensure that it lasts for around
forty-eight hours. By that time, consumed food and drink will have
become part of you. It’s no longer the thing that was created, so
it doesn’t disappear.’

‘Oh. Is that
right?’

‘It is. It’s
quite safe. A starving man who binges on magically produced food
won’t suddenly be starving again when the spell would end. Equally,
if you create a poison by magic on the assumption that it will kill
your victim and then become untraceable, you’re in for a big
surprise. However, an arrow created by magic and used to shoot
someone will disappear when the spell ends, because the
fundamental nature of your creation has not changed. It’s still an
arrow.’ She grinned. ‘Any competent magic worker could tell you
that, however, so you needn’t think my explanation proves anything
about me.’

Ridoch gave her
a scowl. ‘You said you’d give me proof later, so I’ll wait for
that.’

‘Good man. The
porridge is ready.’ There were five bowls ready beside her and she
began to ladle the thick, grainy paste into them.

‘You’re eating
with us?’

‘I am. I don’t
need to. I need to eat since we extract mana from our food, but I
don’t need to eat as often as you do. One meal a day is sufficient.
However, I like eating.’

‘Even
porridge?’

The ladle
paused. ‘Now you mention it, perhaps I will skip breakfast.’

~~~

Mysara refused to say
much more until they were back in what Eminora called the Chamber
of the Gods. Though she did say something on the way into it as she
pushed against the door to make it open.

‘If scholars do
come here, they won’t be able to get through this.’

‘Why not?’
Eminora asked.

‘Because it
only opens for one of us. One of the old gods.’

‘They could
destroy the door,’ Ridoch suggested.

‘Good luck with
that. And they should all be sure their affairs are settled before
they try.’

‘Oh.’

They started
down the tunnel without a light, and the light in the chamber came
on again as soon as Mysara walked in.

‘That
should have been a sign she’s not just an ordinary mage,’ Alex
said. ‘We didn’t consider it last time, but the lights come on when
Mysara walks in.’

‘Hm,’ Ridoch
said. He was looking conflicted. He was looking like he refused to
accept that he believed something, rather than that he did not
believe it.

Mysara walked
over to her statue. ‘You want some proof? Very well, I need this
anyway.’ Reaching out, she wrapped her hand around the staff
leaning against the alcove wall and picked it up. Almost
immediately, threads of light glowed along the length of the
twisted wood. The top of it was split into three slimmer spirals to
hold its crystal, a long, blue sliver of some type of jewel no one
recognised. That jewel began to glow brighter.

‘W-we don’t
know that’s Mysara’s real staff,’ Ridoch said. ‘It could be–’

‘Oh, now
you need me.’ The voice was female, quite pleasing on the ear, and
distinctly sullen. And it came from the staff. ‘How long have I
been down here? Centuries. You forgot about me, didn’t you? You
stuffed me in here “to keep safe” and forgot I was here.’

‘Hush,’ Mysara
said. ‘I’m here now. Everyone, this is my staff. Staff, this is
Alex, Eminora, Annamia, and Ridoch.’

‘What was
Mysara’s staff called again?’ Annamia asked. ‘I think I know all
the other names, but–’

‘Oh,’ the staff
said, ‘you think she could be bothered to give me a name? Clearly
you haven’t been spending a lot of time with her. All the others
named their weapons and such, but not her. I’m just Mysara’s staff.
Pleased to meet you, I’m sure.’

‘You don’t have
a name because you’re me,’ Mysara explained. ‘Part of me. Mostly
the nagging part, apparently.’

‘Of course I’m
going to nag. I’m annoyed. Centuries. Centuries in a dark hole and
you didn’t even bother to visit. Have you even the smallest notion
of how bored I’ve been? You could’ve left me a book. A lot of
books. What in your name has happened to you? You’re a mess. This
wouldn’t have happened if you hadn’t forgotten about me.’

‘I guess we’ll
move on to the questions and answers part of the day then. I got
kicked out of Godspire.’

‘Why?’ Alex
asked.

‘How?’ Eminora
asked.

‘That can
happen?’ Annamia asked.

‘They got sick
of your pranks, didn’t they?’ the staff asked in a resigned tone.
‘What did you do?’

‘I, um, dyed
ten of them purple.’

‘What?!’ It was
the humans who responded. The staff seemed to be giving off a ‘told
you so’ vibe.

‘You remember
those berries, Alex? Royal berries?’ Alex nodded. ‘Well, I
formulated something that would dissolve in water and remain clear,
but it would react with the air after a time and turn anything it
dried onto purple. And I put it in their bath water. They, er,
weren’t happy.’

‘So they kicked
you out. That seems something of an overreaction.’

‘Ha!’ the staff
barked. ‘She’s the goddess of magic and mischief. Do you
think that’s all she’s done? You mortals have no idea! Sure, she’s
pulled a few pranks on mortals over the millennia, but that’s
nothing to what she’s done to the other gods. And the young ones
are so much easier to prank than the old ones. Ha! Joke’s on you
this time, mistress of mine. They finally snapped. Ha!’

‘Um,’ Alex
said, ‘out of interest, why only ten of them?’

‘Oh, Harmak
never goes to the bath. He says bathing in the lake is good for you
or something. The lake’s cold. The bath’s hot. That’s just how he
is. And one of the others always keeps him company. It was Iolasha
this time, so she avoided it. I think she thought it was pretty
funny, actually, but she still went along with my banishment.’

‘And you can’t
go back?’ Annamia asked.

‘They’ve sealed
the gates against me. If all of them agree to it, even I can’t get
back in. Honestly, I don’t want to. I’ve been stuck with that bunch
of puffed-up dicks since they decided they should be running
things. If they want me out, I’m out. What are you grinning at,
Ridoch?’

Ridoch
straightened his face. ‘I was thinking that my god sounds just as I
expected. He bathes in a cold lake instead of a hot bath. I can’t
imagine he found your pranks to his liking. He’s honest, just, and
serious.’

‘Mm. He’s
certainly serious. Never lies too.’

‘That’s why
I’ve taken a vow to never–’

‘Of course,
that’s because he’s a terrible liar. He used to try, but he’s just
crap at it. His idea of battle tactics is to go charging in and
beat your opponent into submission because the very concept of
deception is beyond him. And he’s serious all the time because he
has absolutely no sense of humour. Jokes go over his head faster
than an arrow. He used to try to tell them, but not any more. I
cannot say the man does not learn.’

‘Oh,’ Ridoch
said.

Eminora was
beaming. ‘Today is going to be so interesting.’

‘Oh, right,
Eminora,’ Mysara said, and the elgrin’s smile stiffened. ‘You know
that legend about the elgrin being created first, so the humans got
the better design features?’

‘Um, yes?’

‘Well, that’s
wrong. We worked on both at the same time. Arubel had this
aesthetic she wanted to go for with the elgrin and she didn’t
consider childbirth as a factor. So, basically, you get painful,
troublesome births because she wanted you all to have boyish
hips.’

‘Today is going
to be terrible!’

‘I did warn
you.’

~~~

‘You make it sound like
the Twelve all take their baths together,’ Annamia said, ‘except
for Harmak anyway. But you don’t do the same.’

They were out
of the Chamber of the Gods and walking the streets. Mysara was
explaining how Arubel had shaped the town, what had been where and
why, and anything else that came up along the way. She was also
fielding other questions.

‘Well, it’s not
like they all bathe together all the time, but once a month they
get together for a sort of ritual bath. I don’t need it.’

‘Oh. Why?
Because you’re an old god?’

‘Basically.
We’re immortal. The young ones are unageing. And the difference is
that they have to bathe in the waters of the lake once a month to
keep themselves young and healthy. They receive sustenance from the
waters of the lake too. They can’t get it from normal food, but
then they don’t have to eat normal food either.’

‘Okay. That’s
interesting. So, you’re immortal? You can’t die?’

‘Of course I
can.’

‘Do you really
think you should be telling the mortals that?’ the staff said.

‘Do you see any
holy weapons around here, staff?’ Mysara returned her attention to
Annamia. ‘I made the original ones to fight the demons. They worked
really well too, but I did have to issue a bit of an advisory.
Turned out that if a god received a mortal blow from them, there
would be no coming back. Otherwise, even if we die, we’ll come
back, but a holy weapon can kill us. And that’s why so many mortals
died in the Demon War.’

‘Sorry?’
Annamia asked.

‘For the God
War. We didn’t call it that, by the way. For the God War, I made a
load of lesser holy weapons that we could hand out to mortal
heroes. It really helped. We had the big ones that only we could
wield, and our armies were led by mortals with holy weapons who
could kill them just as well. When it came to the Demon War, the
youngsters refused to give mortals such powerful weapons for fear
of them turning on the gods. So, the mortals died by the
bucketload.’

‘But you old
gods refused to fight in the Demon War,’ Ridoch said.

‘Why?’

The flat
question caught Ridoch by surprise. ‘Well, uh, it was because, I
mean… I don’t know.’

‘Right. We had
something to do, so we left the fighting to the youngsters while we
did it.’

‘Something?
What?’

‘It’s a– No, I
said I’d treat you like peers. And Arubel did carve it into the
wall upstairs.’

‘You closed the
portal between this world and the world the demons came from,’
Eminora said.

Mysara nodded.
‘Ogran made us promise not to reveal how we found it. Arubel was a
little naughty with that relief, but Ogran’s never complained. Not
that he talks to us much anyway. We weren’t allowed to tell the
youngsters what we were doing, so they got the idea we were leaving
all the work to them. After we won the war for them, they got
together and banished everyone but me from Godspire. Well,
technically, they waited until everyone was out and changed the
locks, but none of the others wanted to go back anyway.’

‘But they let
you stay,’ Ridoch observed.

‘Well, I did
provide them with some help before I left with the others, and I
wasn’t out when they performed their little coup.’ The goddess
frowned. ‘And there was another reason. I’ll remember, eventually.
What were we talking about?’

‘Immortality
and holy weapons,’ Alex supplied. ‘You know, there are holy knights
these days.’

‘Knights of
Harmak, among others,’ Ridoch supplied.

‘Mm,’ Mysara
said. ‘No desire to become one, Ridoch?’

‘Desire, yes.
It takes more devotion than I have to become a holy knight.’

‘Really? Well,
I’ll take your word for it. Ah! Now this street got interesting
during the Demon War. For some reason, the whole area filled up
with artists of various sorts. They were painting, drawing,
carving, and sculpting at all hours. You would not believe the
number of nudes of goddesses there were floating around for years
afterward. Arubel thought it was great.’

‘F-fertility
goddess,’ Annamia said.

‘Mm. It’s such
a good thing gods can’t have children with mortals.’

~~~

‘You had it all pretty
much right,’ Mysara said as they made their way up the slope to the
way out. Everyone was walking, except for Mysara, who was floating,
backward, about a foot above the surface of the walkway. ‘Ogran
came to us and said that there were demons, that they were coming,
and that they would not be friendly.’

‘So, you have
met Ogran?’ Eminora asked. ‘You have seen him?’

‘Yes. To both.
No, I can’t tell you what he looks like. Normally, my memory is
pretty perfect. It has holes all over it right now, but I remember
everything that’s happened since I met Alex with perfect clarity.
If I try to picture Ogran, all I get is a vague idea of what he
looks like. That’s what Ogran is like. Enigmatic doesn’t cover
it.’

‘Oh.’

‘Yeah. Anyway,
having been warned, we constructed this place to act as a safe
haven for a select number of humans and elgrin in case things went
really bad. We were expecting to win, but we planned in case we
didn’t. And the meeting room was put in before the Demon War when
we were forced into keeping our plans secret from the youngsters.
Arubel did the actual construction. I did the traps and magic. I’m
not sure what Arubel was thinking letting the entrance get
uncovered. Slacker.’

‘I don’t think
you should talk about my revered goddess in that manner,’ Annamia
said.

‘What? This
place should be hidden, and she let a little thing like a rockslide
uncover it. She’s the personification of the planet. This kind of
thing is well within her remit.’

Annamia pouted,
but she let it slide. It did sound like something Arubel should be
keeping an eye on.

‘So, you did
the traps here?’ Alex asked. ‘Which would explain how you knew
where the disarm switches were. Is that what you meant when you
said you didn’t think you’d learned traps to hunt?’ Alex was doing
this thing where he refused to look directly at Mysara, which was
amusing her to no end.

‘Well, sort of.
Traps are a hobby. I’m the goddess of mischief. Sure, I can use
magic to prank people. And I used alchemy to get myself kicked out
of Godspire. Oh, I am going to miss my lab. But it’s way more fun
to do it through hard work and ingenuity. I mean, I think the
purple dye thing was pretty amazing. It took ages to get it right.
You should’ve seen the looks on their faces. But traps are great
for pranking. Even the simplest ones can be turned into something
amazing under the right circumstances. I suppose you could say that
I prefer hunting with traps than using magic for the same reason.
With my power, hunting with magic is just no challenge.’

‘That, um,
makes sense.’

‘Is there some
reason you’re so fixated on the town, Alex? It’s almost as though
you don’t want to look in my direction.’

‘Ridoch isn’t
looking either,’ Alex countered.

‘It’s
unseemly,’ Ridoch said. ‘A goddess should not be walking, I mean
floating, around wearing… not enough.’

Mysara had
swapped into the outfit her statue was wearing because ‘it has some
features I’ll find useful.’ One of those features was the ability
to fly, if within a limited range of the ground, without having to
use magic, and she had been doing just that since putting the
outfit on, partially because it did not come with footwear. It
consisted of a lot of strips of blue cloth, rather ragged-looking,
with strips of embroidery in some places and tooled leather bands
sewn on in others. While it technically covered her body from
throat to wrists to ankles, there was a lot more gap than there was
fabric. Panels at front and back acted like panties and covered the
really vital areas, and there was more fabric on her left arm for
some reason, the ends hanging down to form a random fringe of
strips. Of particular concern to Alex and Ridoch was the lack of
fabric over her breasts. The left one was not too exposed, but the
band which might have covered her right nipple was too high and she
showed no sign of adjusting it.

The goddess
giggled and something changed. ‘Is this a little better?’ she
asked.

Alex looked,
despite himself, frowned, and then said, ‘You covered your
breasts.’ Sure enough, more fabric seemed to have appeared from
nowhere to form more of a proper bra.

‘I know you’re
fixated,’ Mysara said. ‘The earlier look is the way this outfit
naturally appears, but it can be anything I want it to without
compromising the enchantments.’ Before their eyes, the bands of
cloth shifted and recoloured until the goddess was wearing a copy
of the outfit she had bought in Clifftop, including the boots. ‘So,
I’ll be going back to Clifftop in this.’ The costume shifted again,
back to the bandages plus panties and bra.

‘I suppose you
did leave your armour sitting around in a hole for just as long as
you left me,’ the staff said. It was floating along beside Mysara,
apparently able to fly in much the same manner as she could with
the costume. ‘It wasn’t just that you forgot about me.’

Mysara rolled
her eyes.

‘That is the
least armour-like armour I’ve ever seen,’ Ridoch said.

‘Maybe,’ Mysara
said, ‘but it’s better protection than that heavy armour you wander
around in. A lot better. It would take a far stronger man than you
to hurt me with a sword while I’m wearing this. I heal fast, and I
can’t really die, but it still hurts if I’m stabbed. Under the
circumstances, I’m happier wearing the extra protection.’

‘Magic armour,’
Alex said. ‘Or magic… I want to say robes, but that word doesn’t
really fit. Magic bandages?’

‘They’re my
clothes. I never gave them a name either.’

‘At least they
aren’t intelligent,’ the staff said. ‘Your clothes don’t
know you never bothered naming them.’

‘Give it a
rest, staff. You know, I suddenly remember why I left you down here
all this time.’

‘Was it because
you forgot I was here? I bet it was. You can admit it.’

Mysara sighed.
‘Let’s get out of here. Maybe she’ll cheer up if she gets some
fresh air.’

‘Somehow,’
Eminora said, ‘I doubt it.’

‘I can live in
hope.’

~~~

The venison was, as it
turned out, a much-appreciated addition to the night’s stew. Mysara
pulled out a few stops and used some magic to perfect the seasoning
and magically age the meat a little to bring out more of the taste,
but basically it was good cooking and quality meat that made the
meal. A simple stew with better ingredients. Everyone except the
cook had seconds.

‘You need to
eat because you get mana from the food, right?’ Annamia asked. She
was stretched out on her bedroll, on her back, stroking her
slightly swollen belly, but she looked rather contented. Still
asking questions though.

‘Correct,’
Mysara replied.

‘Then, what did
you eat before Arubel created all the plants and such?’

‘Plants,’
Mysara replied flatly.

‘But–’

‘What makes you
think that Arubel created all the plant life in the world?’

‘Well, uh,
Arubel created the world, so there can’t–’

‘I thought
mortals were supposed to get smarter as time wore on,’ the staff
said, ‘but it appears they get dumber.’ The staff was cleaning up
the remains of the meal. The staff was. It could do magic on
its own, so it was gathering the bowls and other implements and
using magic to clean them. It was still a bit sullen, but it was
Mysara’s staff and unable to ignore an order from her.

‘Arubel didn’t
create the world, Anna,’ Mysara said. Mysara seemed to have a habit
of shortening names. And no one seemed to mind. ‘She’s the
personification of the world. How can you create something
you’re the personification of? It pretty much has to exist before
you do. At best, the two have to be born at the same time. Rosh
says that this world and his sun have been around for something
like four billion years. We came along about fifteen, sixteen
thousand years ago. By that time, there was already life in the
world. There’s some chance that Arubel couldn’t manifest until
there was enough life around to make it happen. She may be more of
a manifestation of the world’s lifeforce than of the world
itself.’

‘Oh. Rosh has
been around longer?’

‘No. He worked
the age out at some point because he had nothing better to do.
Well, he may have been around a little longer, and we’re not sure
about Ogran, but we all appeared about the same time. Don’t ask me
why, because I don’t know. I don’t think I’ve ever known, it’s not
part of my memory loss. It was like, um, waking up slowly, I guess.
I became aware one day that I was thinking. And then I became aware
that something was manipulating magic. When I went looking, I found
Arubel. She already had a body at that point, and she was trying to
make more appealing plants to eat than simple ferns and grasses. I
thought being solid might be fun, and then I had a body, and then
the two of us put our heads together over the food problem. I
didn’t need to eat before then, but I can’t go back to that state
now.’

‘And then you
made the beasts and monsters,’ Eminora said.

‘After a while.
Fanderal and Ganmetra saw what we were doing and thought it would
be interesting to get more complex. Coriansi too, actually, though
she had no input on the creatures. Fanderal wanted to expand on the
plants, basically, while Ganmetra wanted to be more ambitious, so
we started with Fanderal’s beasts, thinking it would be easier. Ha!
You would not believe the amount of times we completely messed
things up. Some of those things we made early on were pitiful. We
finally managed to come up with a way of working that worked,
partly because Nabariel turned up and put in his thoughts. Then
Fanderal did the designs, Arubel gave them life, and I added the
little bit of magic they needed.’

‘And Nabariel
made them die.’

‘Nabariel gave
them the ability to grow, adapt, and to die when their time was up,
yes. I know he’s thought of as the god of death these days, but
that’s not what he is. He embodies change. Death is part of change,
but so is life. He’s a nice guy. You’d like him if you met him.
Anna would love him. Handsome doesn’t cover it. Beautiful face,
body like, well, like a god, and his voice can melt a woman’s
resolve at two hundred paces.’ Annamia was going scarlet. ‘Anyway,
once we got the hang of beasts, we started adding Ganmetra’s
designs for what you call monsters. Beasts which need magic to
function. That’s all they are. Plenty of them were Fanderal’s beast
designs with bolt-on magic. Wolves with icy breath. Giant bears
that wouldn’t be able to move using their own muscles. He started
getting more imaginative later, which is why there are some
seriously weird things in the world. Though plenty of his ideas
died out over time for one reason or another. Some time after that,
Rosh came down for a visit and suggested we try making something we
could talk to. Well, he suggested something we could rule over, but
Arubel thought it might be nice to have our work appreciated, so we
went ahead with it.’

‘And so we were
created,’ Eminora said. ‘Elgrin and humans.’

‘And dragons.
Ganmetra wanted in. Dragons were created at the same time. It took
a few goes to get all three right. We were tweaking things for a
while. Humans originally had no talent for magic, for example. They
had to have a little magic in them to work, but it was the elgrin
who were supposed to do magic while the humans were purely mundane.
It didn’t work well. The elgrin hadn’t figured out that the humans
could breed faster. They saw themselves as the long-lived magical
children of the gods, and the humans as their rightful subjects. It
got messy. I quietly arranged for various human bloodlines to
appear with the ability to work magic as well as the elgrin.
Admittedly, in the long run, I may have made humans too
strong, but we seem to have something of a workable balance. No, I
think I got it about right, but I didn’t count on the Demon War
devastating the elgrin population. That low birth rate meant they
never recovered.’

‘Could you not
have intervened somehow?’ Eminora asked.

‘By that time,
the youngsters had taken over. They’ve always been more inclined
toward the humans, maybe because the elgrin were more inclined
toward us. Or because there were more humans around to stroke the
youngsters’ egos. Maybe I could’ve done something more. Maybe we
all could. But you’ll notice Elwood has never got any smaller. The
demons did their best to burn it to the ground, and humans have
been trying to take land from it ever since, but it never happens.
Arubel still has plenty of power and she’s not going to let that
forest vanish.’

‘What’s she
like?’ Annamia asked. ‘Arubel, I mean. What’s she like in
person?’

‘Hm.
Motherly.’

‘That sounds
nice.’

‘In every
aspect of the term. She’s loving, loyal, and comforting when
needed. She’s also a bigger nag than my staff. She has high
expectations, and she can wither you to a nub with her
disappointment. Don’t ever get her angry at you because she
has a tongue on her. She can verbally strip the flesh off your
average human at a mile. She speaks every language there’s ever
been, and she swears like a sailor in all of them. Oh, and she
hasn’t worn sacks like they make you wear since before the Demon
War. I have no idea why her church has stuck with that outfit for
priestesses.’

‘It’s supposed
to be traditional?’ The priestess did not sound at all
confident.

‘Ah yes,
tradition. That glorious, universal excuse for having absolutely no
imagination.’

‘At least it
covers the body well,’ Ridoch said. He was still not quite ready to
let Mysara’s outfit go.

‘You think
squeezing a figure like Anna’s into a tight woollen tube is really
covering anything?’ Mysara asked with a mildly confused expression
on her face.

Ridoch looked
over at Annamia, who was still rubbing her tummy below her very
large shrink-wrapped breasts. The warrior went red around the
cheeks. ‘Ah, well, perhaps you have a point.’

25th of
Karntash.

‘Mysara,’ Alex
said.

‘I’m Estaree
this morning, Alex.’

‘Right. You’re
not floating.’ The goddess was not floating, and she appeared to be
wearing her outfit from Clifftop. Her staff, however, was floating
beside her while she made porridge. ‘What are you going to do about
your staff? Mysara’s staff isn’t as well known as some of the godly
weapons, but there are going to be people who recognise it. Plus,
if we turn up with that and say there was nothing in the dungeon,
people will think we’re lying.’

‘So long as I
carry her, she can disguise herself as an ordinary quarterstaff. It
shouldn’t be a problem.’

‘It’s not like
anyone alive has ever seen me,’ the staff added. ‘You know, since
I’ve been stuck in a hole for long enough that even the
elgrin who’ve seen me are dead.’

Alex winced.
‘Sorry.’

‘Who are you
apologising to?’ Mysara asked.

‘Both of you?
Sorry for the staff being left alone down there. Sorry to you for
giving the staff an opening.’

Mysara giggled.
‘What did you want? Presumably you said my name for a reason.’

‘Yeah. What do
we do next? I mean, what do you plan to do next? You don’t have to
be an adventurer in–’

‘But I want to
be. Now that I’ve remembered who I am, mostly, my remit in the
world will take care of itself, mostly. I don’t need to be in
Godspire to do what I have to do, which isn’t really much, to be
honest. I’ve been exiled, so I’d like to carry on doing perfectly
normal things as an adventurer in Clifftop. The question is. No.
The questions are. One. Will you all keep my secret and
allow me to carry on being a normal adventurer? Two. What will you
do about the refuge?’

‘I suggest,’
Eminora said, ‘that we wait until we have our breakfast, and then
make a final decision on how we go on from here. I think I have all
I need from this place, but we should discuss it before packing up
to leave.’

‘As you wish,’
Mysara said. ‘The porridge is ready. I won’t be joining you, but
I’ll portion it out and we can get started.’

And so, that
was what they did. The matter of further exploration of the refuge
was swiftly dealt with: there was no point. As for what to do about
it…

‘I see no point
in suggesting that it be opened to exploration by others,’ Eminora
said. ‘There are some historians who might be interested in the
reliefs but revealing them would only cause problems with the
churches.’

‘Agreed,’
Mysara said, ‘though I’d probably get a huge laugh out of watching
them try to worm out of the truth.’

‘Hm. The demons
have some value, I suppose, but they also pose a threat. There are
people who might try to return them to life.’

Mysara
shrugged. ‘Even if they were all brought back, that many of them
wouldn’t be a major threat. Clifftop might not exist much after
they were revived, but we could stop them quickly enough. There’s
nothing there from the really scary classes of demon.’

‘Still… Aside
from anything else, the potential danger creates an excuse for
keeping the real contents of the place secret.’

‘Ha! I like it!
You really have a talent for subterfuge.’

‘I try, when it
is called for. The only thing anyone could try to steal is the
contents of the Chamber of the Gods. But you say no one can get in
and it is likely they would not survive the attempt.’

‘Uh-huh. I’m
not worried about that at all. Anyone dumb enough to try deserves
exactly what they get.’

‘So, I shall
submit my report to the guild with the recommendation that it be
made secret, and that a dummy report be issued indicating that the
dungeon turned out to be empty, not worth further exploration. I
believe I will obfuscate the truth about the Chamber of the Gods,
saying that we were unable to enter due to powerful magic.’

‘If that’s what
you want, that’s fine by me.’

‘Obviously,’
Eminora went on, ‘that means I am willing to keep your secret. You
can remain Estaree the copper adventurer. Well, I will recommend
that you be raised to bronze when we return to Clifftop. I may
suggest that the combination of you and Alex be considered as
silver grade. I will discuss it with Militine.’

‘If you want to
continue being Estaree,’ Annamia said, ‘then I’m not going to say
anything. It’s none of my business.’

‘Same,’ Ridoch
said. ‘You’re not my goddess, but you are a goddess.’ He
managed a weak grin. ‘If I try hard, I may even be able to forget
about it and it’ll be easier to ignore all the things you said
yesterday.’

‘Told you so,’
Mysara said. ‘Try this: I am the goddess of mischief.
Perhaps I just said things I knew would wind you up.’

‘Somehow, I
don’t think so, but thank you for the thought.’

‘My pleasure.
So, you’re all willing to let me get on with being a normal mage
for a while and– Oh! Alex. You haven’t said anything.’

Alex frowned
and then shrugged. ‘I don’t have much to say. I don’t know if it’ll
work. Now I know who you are. It might change things. I’ll give it
a go. I mean, I’m not stupid. Tagging along with you could make me.
I might have to swallow my pride a lot, but I could retire a rich
man. I won’t say anything. Honestly, who am I to say you don’t
deserve to do what you want?’

‘Thank you,
Alex. Thank you, all of you. This does mean a lot to me. I suggest
we get our things together and start back down the mountain. The
sooner we do, the sooner we can all get on with our lives.’

Clifftop,
27th of Karntash.

Apparently, the storm
had not swelled the river enough to wash the gates away. Clifftop
looked pretty much as it had when Mysara, as Estaree, had seen it
the first time. The party made their way in about an hour after
midday and decided they would meet up in the town square after Alex
and Mysara had taken the horse to its stable and they had grabbed
something a goddess had not cooked for lunch. Then they would go
together to the Adventurers’ Guild and make their report to Milly.
Technically, Eminora was under no obligation to say anything to the
guild leader here, but it was common courtesy to brief her on a
matter which might concern adventurers in her area.

‘It’s nice to
be back,’ Mysara said as they settled the horse in. The horse
seemed to think it was nice too.

‘You know,’
Alex said, keeping his voice low, ‘this is hardly suitable housing
for a goddess. We could–’

‘Should we
start earning enough to move up in the world, then we can find
somewhere nicer. Or there’s a room on the ground floor free, as I
recall. I could rent my own place and give you back your space.
It’s not like I need much. Until then, so long as you’re willing,
I’d be happy to keep staying with you. Just like any other normal
adventurer.’

‘I guess I
don’t have a problem. I even kind of like it.’

‘I am
overwhelmed with your love and appreciation.’

‘Now you’re
just being sarcastic.’

~~~

‘There was
nothing down there?’ Milly asked.

‘Some pretty
pictures carved on some walls,’ Mysara said, smiling.

‘And traps,’
Alex added. ‘There were some nasty traps. The first you come to is
probably not meant to be lethal. That’s your one warning. After
that, well, you get to find out what Mournfal looks like
first-hand.’

‘There was
nothing in the deeper areas,’ Eminora said. ‘Well, there were some
golems left from the construction, but they were guarding nothing.
My escort was able to handle them and the traps, so there was
nothing to worry over, but the results were disappointing. My
conjecture is that we have uncovered a religious site, possibly
from before the God War.’

‘That old? It’s
amazing it was never found before.’ Milly did sound suitably
impressed. The religious site story had been concocted on the walk
down the mountain. With the right wording, it was perfect for
persuading anyone in authority to avoid the place like a plague
pit.

‘The reliefs
Estaree mentioned might be important to historians. Unfortunately…’
The elgrin leaned forward as though she were imparting quite the
secret. ‘…there are certain suggestions made by these images which
could be controversial in certain circles. Religious circles. Some
might even suggest they are heretical.’

Milly grimaced.
‘That bad?’ Eminora nodded. ‘Okay. There’s nothing there. Abandoned
before completion. Probably some weird cult. Far too
dangerous for the reward.’

‘That will be
what I report to my superiors. I feel confident they will prefer to
avoid further exploration.’

‘Well, yeah.
They’d have way more to lose in Godhome than I do here, and I’m not
keen to send people out there. I’ll talk to the party who found
it.’

‘Authorise a
finder’s fee for them anyway. Be generous. I shall arrange for
funds to be sent from Godhome to cover it. Now, on to related
business. Having seen Estaree at work, I can recommend that you
raise her to bronze ranking. Frankly, I think she’s probably silver
or higher, but bronze is as far as we can go based on what I have
seen. Further, with Alex, I can recommend that they be considered
silver grade, suitable to carry out electrum jobs of a suitable
nature.’

Milly’s
eyebrows rose. ‘Her assessment suggested she was better than
copper. Assessing the pair at silver was something I wasn’t
expecting. Have you been holding out on me, Alexander?’

‘Estaree’s the
star. I fill in a few gaps. If you do ever give us an electrum job,
I’m going to be shitting myself the entire time.’

‘I doubt that,
Alex,’ Mysara said. ‘Don’t put yourself down.’ Pause. ‘That’s my
job.’

‘Thanks.’

‘I think that
concludes the necessary report,’ Eminora said. ‘Has there been any
news from Godhome, or anywhere else, while I have been out of
touch?’

Milly looked up
toward the ceiling. ‘The last twelve days… Twelve, right? Yes,
there was something, actually. Religious issues raised their head
again. Seems that around the seventh or eighth of this month,
Mysara stopped answering the prayers of her followers. Mages
haven’t had any trouble, but the priestesses are powerless. It’s
definitely happening in Godhome, but it’s reported to be happening
in other places too.’

Alex glanced at
Mysara. She looked just like she always did, except maybe for a
little tightness around her eyes. She had fallen into the lake,
been thrown out of Godspire, on the seventh.

‘Then,’ Milly
went on, ‘on the ninth, a bunch of priests from Orealis’s temple in
Godhome marched into the Temple of Mysara, announced that Mysara
was dead, and claimed that Orealis was now the god of magic.’

‘Is that so?’
Mysara said. Eminora, who was sitting on a chair right beside the
goddess, moved away from her a couple of inches.

‘That was the
last report we got. The Mysarans are claiming that it’s not true,
but they’ve lost their power. Sounds like things could be a little
tense over in Godhome at the moment.’

‘I see,’
Eminora said. ‘It might be best if I return as quickly as
possible.’

‘Might be safer
if you stay here,’ Milly suggested, ‘but it’s your hide.’

Eminora glanced
at the goddess to her left. ‘You may have a point…’

~~~

‘Change of plan,’
Mysara said in a low voice once they were outside the guild. She
spoke quietly, but the other four heard her, partially because they
had been expecting her to say something. ‘I’m sorry about this,
Alex, but it seems I have to take a trip to Godhome to kick a
youngster’s butt.’

‘I thought you
might say that,’ Alex said.

‘You don’t have
to–’

‘I haven’t been
in Godhome for ages,’ Alex continued, ‘and you’ll just get into
trouble if I’m not there. It would be useful if we could, for
example, get a job escorting an important guild official
there.’

‘I don’t need a
cover story, but that would make things easier, I suppose.’ Mysara
looked at Eminora. ‘I can get you back to Godhome by tomorrow
lunchtime, if that helps sweeten the deal.’

Eminora sighed.
‘I am not sure I should get involved, but I suppose I already am,
and the rapid transport does make it more appealing. I will put a
request through for you two to escort me back and provide
consultation on the dungeon once you are there. Make sure you get
that bronze pin from Militine before we leave.’

‘I won’t
forget.’

‘Good. I can
take care of a letter of introduction for the guildhall in Godhome,
so Militine will not be troubled. You are not planning to do
anything too drastic when you get there, are you?’

‘That really
depends on whether Orealis plans to be reasonable.’

‘Oh.’

‘Perhaps it
would be safer to stay here,’ Annamia said.

‘I have no idea
what you mean,’ Mysara said. ‘I haven’t demolished a city in a
couple of millennia.’


Part Three:
Godhome

 Kingdom of Godhome, 28th of
Karntash 362.

A spark of light
appeared in the air about five feet from the ground in a grassy
clearing about two miles south of the city of Godhome. It
brightened and then erupted into a disc of blackness with a bright
edge around it twelve feet in diameter. A couple of seconds later,
Alex walked out of it, leading the horse. Then Annamia and Eminora
followed with Ridoch close behind them. Finally, Mysara stepped
through, and the gate collapsed behind her without any apparent
intervention from her.

‘Where are we?’
Eminora asked.

‘It’s a small
wood about two miles from the city,’ Mysara replied. ‘South of the
river.’

‘South? Will we
need to cross at the Ruined Bridge?’

‘That would be
easiest.’ The goddess flashed a grin. ‘Are you saying you’re
worried about the monsters with me here?’

‘I am saying I
am glad I have an escort.’

‘Well, you
wouldn’t have come this way if I wasn’t with you. I’d prefer to
avoid too much fuss before we get to the city, but I think we can
handle the ruins with the five of us.’

‘It shouldn’t
be a problem,’ Ridoch agreed.

‘Now, isn’t it
nicer travelling all that distance by gate instead of a carriage?
Aren’t you happy I decided to come?’

‘My bottom
thanks you from the bottom of my heart,’ Annamia said.

‘And it got us
back a lot faster,’ Eminora added. ‘We will have to come up with an
excuse for that.’

‘A friendly
mage was heading this way?’ Alex suggested. ‘Lies are always more
believable when they aren’t technically lies.’

‘Yes. Yes, that
would work.’

‘Let’s get
going,’ Mysara suggested. ‘I’m anxious to get there and discover
whose butt I’m going to kick and how hard.’

‘And
that is why I am not so thankful you decided to bring us
along.’

Godhome.

Once upon a time,
Godhome had been the capital of the Holy Empire, a vast city
spanning the Iolabel River which flowed down from the Godspire
Mountains to the Ionareen Sea in the west. Its name had come from
the fact that several of the gods, including Harmak and Raman, had
made their home there during the wars which founded the empire. It
had been a divided city, both socially and topographically, with
the poorer residents living north of the river and the richer ones
making their homes on the south side. As the empire crumbled, the
struggles to form the Kingdom of Godhome had destroyed much of the
southern city, resulting in the rich crossing the river and pushing
the poor out, and what remained of the old southern city had become
‘the ruins.’

The gleaming
city across the river was quite visible as you approached the
ruins, but to get there, you first had to cross the river. There
were important trade routes heading south of Godhome, so the river
crossing was not too difficult. On the other hand, the ruins were
home to bandits and other criminals, those so desperately poor that
even the slums of Godhome were too rich for them, and monsters of
various stripes. Having to leave Godhome for the ruins was
basically a death sentence. Having to travel through the ruins was
not a safe option. The city took all of that seriously and they had
placed a garrisoned gatehouse on the south bank of the river to
guard access to the bridge and provide assistance to caravans
coming to the city from the south.

Generally,
people did not arrive at the gate from the east, so the guards
watched the party approaching with a little interest. Not a lot of
interest, because they were guards required to stand there for long
periods watching for people approaching. But there was a little
interest, and it became a little more pronounced when they
recognised Eminora among the group.

‘Miss
Milgreen?’ one of them asked. ‘What are you doing coming through
this gate?’

‘I was required
back in the city urgently,’ Eminora replied, ‘and was luckily able
to procure the assistance of a skilled mage. However, the gate they
created brought us to this side of the river.’ As though that was
all the explanation needed, she turned and indicated Alex and
Mysara. ‘I have two companions with me who are new to the city. I
hope we can expedite their entry?’

‘Uh, they have
identification?’ The guard did not look especially pleased to be
asked to move things along, but he appeared to be willing to try.
Mysara was a little impressed; she had not realised Eminora was
quite that important.

‘Guild
identification. They are both bronze adventurers. And I can
personally vouch for them.’

‘Right.
Shouldn’t be a problem then. They’ll take care of the details on
the north side. Welcome to Godhome.’

The gatehouse
was substantial, and it had obviously been designed to make getting
through it by force difficult. It was around thirty paces deep and
there were massive doors at both ends as well as a portcullis which
could be used to divide the tunnel in two. Murder holes decorated
the arched ceiling throughout. On the north side was a marshalling
yard with high walls to either side where sallies could be
organised to protect incoming caravans, and caravans could prepare
themselves to move out through the gate. There was a small convoy
of three wagons preparing there as the party walked through. On the
east side of the yard was the main garrison. The stables for their
mounts were to the west. And beyond the yard was the Ruined
Bridge.

‘It’s not
ruined,’ Mysara commented. ‘There’s no cliff at Clifftop, and the
Ruined Bridge is not ruined. Frankly, I’m unimpressed.’

The bridge was,
in fact, quite spectacularly not ruined. The river was quite wide
at Godhome, and the bridge was pushing the limits on the span of
its arches. One could consider it a marvel of modern engineering as
of three hundred years ago when it was actually built. The same
white stone that had been used to build the city walls had been
brought down from the Godspires by boat to build the bridge and it
gleamed in the late summer sunlight. It was pretty flat, following
a gentle curve upward for around fifty paces before flattening out
for the major span. As it was, only the smallest of boats could
pass beneath; Godhome was the end of the line for water traffic on
the Iolabel.

‘It was
destroyed in the wars which ended the empire, along with the
ruins,’ Eminora said. ‘It was ruined for around a century, so even
when it was rebuilt, they continued to call it the Ruined
Bridge.’

‘Mm. And then
they rebuilt things and said, “How inconvenient that monsters have
taken over our lovely homes. Let us kick all the inferior folk out
of their homes and rebuild our glorious city over
them.”’

‘Well, yes.
Something like that. The poor moved further north. The very poor
were pushed to the west. There is an argument that the river is a
major trade route to the west, so the merchants needed to stay near
it.’

‘I agree. That
is an argument.’

In all, the
bridge was about three hundred paces from bank to bank. It was wide
enough for two wagons to pass side-by-side with space for
pedestrians to get past in addition. The party were alone on the
bridge, however, and walked down the middle. The northside routes
into the city saw more traffic, especially produce convoys coming
south from the Plains of Fameria.

Despite this,
the South Gate was a formidable structure which made the gatehouse
across the bridge seem small. You crossed the bridge and came to
what amounted to a crossroads. To the east, the road ran along the
river toward the Godspire Mountains and the eastern side of the
Plains. To the west you entered the docks. Ahead of you was the
gatehouse, looming over you like a stone monster ready to fall upon
you if you so much as looked at it wrong. Arrow loops and
crenelations decorated the walls which were five storeys high. The
gates were massive, iron-bound things that looked capable of
holding back a dragon. To either side, the walls were embossed
stone, designed to defeat siege weaponry; someone had taken to
heart the destruction which accompanied the end of the empire.

‘They will be
more strict with the paperwork here,’ Eminora said. ‘Have either of
you been to Godhome before?’

‘I was here for
about a month when I first came down from Nearwood,’ Alex said. ‘I
figured I’d be fine in a city since I grew up in one, but Godhome
isn’t like Nearwood.’

‘Never a truer
word spoken.’

‘I’ve been
here, I’m sure,’ Mysara said. ‘I think I even remember being here a
few times. I really doubt there are any records of it happening,
however.’

The elgrin
nodded. ‘No, I should imagine not. Just show them your guild cards
and answer their questions. I will be here to assist.’

Mysara
grimaced. ‘This is going to be a pain.’

There was, of
course, paperwork. There were few people passing through the gate
at this time of day, so it was not too bad. Multiple guards could
be employed in handling the necessary details. But there was
paperwork, and Alex and Mysara bore the brunt of it with a guard
each to take care of them.

Mysara’s guard
took a look at her guild card, looked her up and down, and then
started filling in a book with details from the card. She was
unsure what that was about, but she got the impression that she
would not have been pleased with his thoughts had she bothered to
look.

‘Your name is
Estaree and you hold bronze ranking with the Adventurers’ Guild in
Clifftop,’ the guard said.

It sounded like
a statement rather than a question, but Mysara figured he wanted an
answer. ‘Yes.’

‘Born in
Clifftop?’ That was more of a question.

‘In the
area.’

‘Ever been to
Godhome before?’

‘No.’

The guard made
notes. ‘You should make yourself known to the Adventurers’ Guild
here as soon as possible. They can put you up for a while until you
find a place to stay. How long do you expect to be staying in
Godhome?’

‘I don’t know.
I have business here which may take some time.’

‘What kind of
business?’

Mysara smiled.
‘Private business.’

The guard’s
eyes narrowed, but then Eminora appeared beside Mysara and the
problem went away. ‘Guild business, Sergeant,’ she said. ‘Estaree
is here to assist me following my recent guild mission to
the Godspire Mountains. I can personally vouch for her. If you wish
to make a note of my personal commendation of both her and
Alexander, please do.’

‘Uh, yes, Miss
Milgreen,’ the guard said. ‘I should make a note. It’s procedure,
you understand.’

‘Of course,
Sergeant. Your cooperation will be noted in my report to the
guild.’

‘R-right. I’ll
just get the rest of the paperwork done and you can continue about
your business.’

He was a lot
quicker about his work after that, but he still flashed Mysara a
somewhat disapproving look as he sent her on her way with the
others.

‘For some
reason,’ Mysara said, ‘I don’t think he was particularly impressed
with me.’

‘He’s seen so
many people like you, it’s natural,’ Ridoch said. Then he seemed to
consider his words and change his mind. ‘Well, he thinks he
has. The date of your promotion to bronze rank is on your card. So,
what he’s thinking is that you’ve been adventuring in the Godspires
for a little while, you got yourself bumped up to bronze, and now
you think you’re ready for the big leagues. It’s straight to
Godhome for you where you imagine it’s a rapid rise to silver,
electrum, or gold, and then fame and fortune.’

Alex nodded.
‘It’s not an uncommon story.’

Eminora nodded.
‘Usually with an unhappy ending.’

‘Of course,’
Annamia said, ‘the young hopefuls in those stories aren’t usually
fifteen thousand years old and capable of demolishing a city.’

‘No, they are
not. Thankfully. We will go straight to the guild and get the rest
of the paperwork out of the way. Hopefully, we can have everything
dealt with by lunchtime. At least, we can hopefully have the parts
you are all needed for done by then.’

‘I can wait
that long,’ Mysara said. ‘I want to get to the temple fairly soon
and find out what’s going on.’

‘Well, we may
be able to get information on that at the guild. I have no doubt
they are keeping an eye on the situation. It may give a broader
view of things than you will get from the priestesses.’

‘You make a
valid point. I won’t complain about the delay.’

Eminora’s lips
twitched. ‘Why, thank you, I appreciate your restraint.’

~~~

‘We’ll need your full
report as soon as possible so that the guild leader can sign off on
this, but I agree that your assessment of the situation seems
correct.’ Executive Manager Rodomere was the man responsible for
sending Eminora out to the Godspires, and so it was him that
Eminora was making her oral report to. It looked like he was
sympathetic. Or that he was scared of what might happen if some of
the reliefs became public knowledge or the demons were released.
Either way worked.

‘Thank you,
Executive Manager,’ Eminora said. ‘You will have my report on your
desk tomorrow.’

‘Well and
good.’ Rodomere was in his early forties and did not look like a
man who had been an adventurer and then gone into administration.
He was quite big, but a lot of his size was concentrated around his
middle. This was made more obvious as he relaxed having put the
main business behind him. His black hair was receding but had yet
to show any grey. He had rather small eyes. ‘You made frankly
extraordinary time getting back to civilisation. Was there
something which urged you to hurry?’

‘Well, not
entirely. I encountered a mage in Clifftop who was willing to make
the return journey easier and took the opportunity. I was a little
concerned about the altercation between the churches of Mysara and
Orealis. That could turn into something troubling. Not to mention
that I heard reports of Mysara’s death which would clearly be–’

Rodomere waved
a hand dismissively. ‘The whole Mysara’s death thing turned out to
be incorrect.’ Mysara, watching from where she was leaning against
a wall in Rodomere’s office, smiled. The others in the party, there
in case they were needed to answer any questions, exchanged
glances. Rodomere sighed. ‘It is about the biggest news here since
you left. Allow me to explain what happened. It seems that the
priestesses at Mysara’s temple lost the ability to work clerical
magic sometime on the seventh of this month. On the ninth, the
Great Library made an announcement that Mysara was dead and that
Orealis would be taking over her remit. He would remain the god of
knowledge, but magic would now be included within that remit, as it
should be. Frankly, I don’t see why that wasn’t done when the
Twelve supplanted the old gods.’

Eminora glanced
at the goddess in the room. Mysara was still smiling. Eminora was
not entirely sure whether that was a good thing or not.

‘The priests of
Orealis took the Book of Magic from the Temple of Mysara and
put it in the Great Library, where it should have been since the
library was built, and it looked like that was that. The Mysaran
priestesses weren’t saying much. It’s never been a strong church
and there they were without a leg to stand on. I believe they
continued to teach magic to those without the means to learn it
from a proper source, but no one really cares about that
anyway.’

He paused,
frowning, before straightening his back and continuing. ‘Then on
the twenty-first, all of a sudden the priestesses could work magic
again. Apparently, Mysara was not dead but inconvenienced in some
manner. So, talk of gods being able to die has been taken off the
table. We don’t have to worry about that. Unfortunately, that
has left the matter of divine responsibility for magic
somewhat up in the air.’ He stopped talking again, shifting in his
seat as though uncomfortable. ‘Noldrik is still claiming that
Orealis now controls magic. The Mysaran woman has said that’s not
true, I think. It’s not like anyone listens to her.’

Rodomere’s eyes
widened, his cheeks puffed out, and his face went red. There was a
short pause, and then an enormous fart rang out through the room
swiftly followed by a gruesome sulphurous smell. The only person
who seemed entirely unfazed by this was Mysara, who continued
smiling.

‘The, uh,
palace and the Union of M-magic Workers have yet to comment,’
Rodomere went on, trying his best to act as though nothing had
happened. ‘The general noise is to continue with the notion that
Mysara is the g-goddess of magic. Our guild officially holds no
position.’ The last word was made on a rising note, and was
punctuated by another long, loud, and rather fruity burst of
flatulence.

‘I see,’
Eminora said. She was red around the cheeks in sympathetic
embarrassment. It was a particular issue for her since she had a
good idea who had caused her boss’s problem. ‘Thank you for the
update, Executive Manager. I should get you that report as soon as
possible.’

‘Yes. Please
do.’

There was
something of a scramble to be out of the room. Only Mysara made her
way with complete decorum to the door. She gave Rodomere a small
bow before walking out and closing the door behind her.

‘That was a
little childish, do you not think?’ Eminora said in a low
voice.

Through the
door, Rodomere’s voice could be heard quite clearly. ‘Oh, Raman’s
butt!’ That was followed by yet another fart, longer than the first
two. ‘Dear gods!’

‘No,’ Mysara
said. ‘I think it was just childish enough. The youngsters would
have killed him on the spot for his disrespect. Hm. Except for
Orealis. He would have sent a strongly worded memo. Pah! The “Great
Library!” Calling his temple that is the biggest act of ego he’s
ever managed. Until he thought he could take magic from me
anyway.’

Following
another burst of profanity and wind, Eminora asked, ‘How long is he
going to be suffering from that?’

‘A couple of
hours.’

‘That’s not
too–’

‘By that time
he’ll already be camped in a toilet, so the runs won’t be too much
more of an inconvenience. He won’t be getting much sleep
tonight.’

Eminora shook
her head and started down the corridor toward the forward-facing
parts of the guildhall. ‘Goddess of mischief.’

‘Everyone seems
to forget that part of my title. Be thankful. With me, you get an
upset stomach. If that idiot had encountered any of the others,
he’d be a stain on the wall behind his desk.’

~~~

Godhome was a large and
somewhat irregularly shaped city. During the imperial period,
everything south of the river had been carefully planned to be as
beautiful as possible, and even the north side had been shaped by a
desire to make a city worthy of the gods. Then the southern city
had been destroyed and, with less authority to control things, the
rebuilding on the north side had been far more random.

Going from the
river up, the central portion was the mercantile district, and the
dwellings of the richer citizens swept toward the east from there.
These areas were attractive. All white stone buildings with
carved-wood decoration. Shops in the business district had large
float glass windows, bright paintwork, and staff who wore pristine
uniforms. The residential areas started out with townhouses and
shifted toward mansions as you went deeper into the city’s eastern
lobe. There was a sort of halfway house to the northeast where you
could find multi-occupancy buildings for the less well-off, the
middling citizens, but even there the structures were built with an
eye to clean beauty. The palace of the king of Godhome occupied a
central location within the eastern lobe.

The poor of
Godhome had been pushed to the north and the west. The north side
of the city was the home of heavy industry and the homes of those
who serviced that and the richer folk in the east. Here the houses
had more timber in them, but they still tended to look like they
could stand up to a strong wind, and the residents took some pride
in keeping things looking as nice as they could. The air was not as
clean in the poor neighbourhoods. Neither were the streets. The
shops tended to have no windows or only small ones, and the staff
wore their own clothes. The northern district was no paradise, but
it was not a terrible place to live either.

If you compared
the north to the west, however, you began to think that maybe the
north was some sort of utopia. Those unable to support
themselves in the north ended up in the lump of city which had
grown up on the west side outside the original city wall. It had
now been surrounded by the larger walls constructed after the
establishment of the Kingdom of Godhome, but it was still viewed by
many as outside the city. There was still a wall between the slums
and the rest of the city, even if the gatehouses no longer had
gates in them. Beyond that wall, you would find wooden houses where
wind blew through the gaps in the wattle walls and none of the
windows had glass in them. Sewage ran down the gutters of streets
which rarely had cobbles on them. If you could not cut it in the
slums, you probably died. Or you ended up in the ruins and died.
The only people in the slums with money got it by stealing it from
someone else.

The
Adventurers’ Guild was located quite centrally in the commercial
district, which meant that the party could walk out of the building
and rapidly find somewhere to eat. Eminora actually decided to
treat her escorts and took them to a fairly good restaurant serving
food with an elgrish bent from the northeast of the continent. Alex
was right at home. Once lunch was over, however, they split up
since everyone had something of their own which needed doing.
Ridoch was just going back to the guild to catch up on events and
see what sort of work was available. Annamia had to get back to the
Temple of Arubel where she would likely be catching up on events
there. Eminora had a report to write.

As for Mysara
and Alex, they set out, with the horse, on a trek through the city
toward the slums, stopping off at a respectable-looking stable on
the way to the Temple of Mysara. Alex was along to keep an eye on
the goddess, but he had little else to do anyway and Mysara had
said she could probably put him up for the night at the temple.

‘We seem to be
getting pretty close to the slums,’ Alex noted as the commercial
property thinned out and the buildings turned into low-cost
residential blocks. There were still shops and businesses mixed in,
but they were generally of lower quality than further west.

‘That would be
because the temple is right beside one of the gates. Uh, the north
one. Which we should be heading for, if I haven’t entirely lost my
sense of direction.’

‘Why? You know,
I do think you were right about that idiot back at the guild, but
he was right about one thing: your church is small and not very
influential.’

‘I’ll give you,
and him, that. It’s never been particularly influential. Well, a
very long time ago. Back then, you learned magic from my
priestesses, or you didn’t learn. Then it became popular for magic
to be taught by “master magicians,” whatever they think that means.
Along came the Holy Empire, where they institutionalised magical
teaching.’

‘But kept it to
the nobility and the wealthy.’

‘Correct. My
temples became somewhere where those born in poor families could
learn magic if they had the talent. When the Empire fell,
professional mages formed the Union of Magic Workers to protect
themselves, but it’s largely perpetuated magical education for the
wealthy, so my priestesses still do what they can for the poor.
Hence, my temples tend to be in or near poor districts.’

‘That makes
sense. Godhome’s slums certainly count as poor districts.’

‘I haven’t been
here in a while. It’s bad?’

‘Yeah,’ Alex
said. ‘Yeah, it’s bad.’

Then they
rounded a corner and found themselves facing the Temple of Mysara.
It was not exactly impressive. In fact, it was a little difficult
to tell it was a temple until you took in some of the details. It
was a blocky, two-storey building maybe thirty feet from side to
side set a little back from the street with space on either side.
Most of the other nearby buildings butted right up to their
neighbours, but the temple had a little space. There was a short
flight of four steps leading up to the frontage which had shuttered
windows and a single double door in the middle. Above the door was
a statue which, if you squinted, appeared to be of Mysara. It was
not a big statue, maybe three feet in height and not very well
sculpted. The building was stone, it seemed, but it had been
covered in a layer of plaster stained with blue dye. The plaster
was cracked and had fallen off in places, but it was there.

‘Huh,’ Mysara
said, coming to a stop and staring. ‘Well, that’s my home in
Godhome, I guess.’

‘Yeah,’ Alex
said.

‘It’s…
homely.’

‘You like blue,
don’t you?’

‘As a matter of
fact, I do. Let’s go talk to my archpriestess.’

‘Sure. Uh,
don’t most of the religions have a grand archpriest or
priestess?’

‘Not all of
them,’ Mysara replied a bit petulantly. ‘I don’t have that many
followers. I have as many as are needed.’

Alex held up
placating hands. ‘Hey, I’m not criticising. I have no desire to
spend the night in a soil closet.’

‘I’m not that
petty. Usually.’ Mysara pushed one of the doors open and stepped
inside.

Inside, things
were a little better. The lobby was not a big room, but it was
clean and tidy. The walls had cream paint on the support pillars
and blue on the main surfaces, which was less of a drastic shock.
Plus, the paint was neither cracked nor peeling. It was not new,
but it was holding up better than the outside wall. To their right
was a larger statue of Mysara, about life size, dressed in a simple
robe-like garment which had been painted blue. The hair was right,
but that was about it. Other than the statue, they were alone in
the room.

‘Doesn’t really
look like you,’ Alex commented.

‘It’s not like
I’ve posed for one of these recently.’

‘Really
doesn’t look like you around the chest.’

‘Hm.’ There was
only one other door, so Mysara set off through it, finding herself
in the main room immediately. There were rows of benches, five of
them either side of a central aisle, and no conspicuous decoration
aside from yet another statue of the goddess at the far end. This
one was larger than life, nine feet or so, but looked mostly like
the one in the lobby. It stood there with a hand held out to its
audience, except there was no audience. There was, in fact, no one
about. ‘Do I have priestesses?’

The sound of a
door closing drew their attention to the left where a woman in a
blue robe-like dress had just emerged from somewhere which had to
be one of the rooms to either side of the lobby. The woman was
fairly young, maybe in her late teens. Blonde-haired and blue-eyed,
she was quite attractive and looked the kind of person to be bright
and sunny when things were bad. She was carrying a stack of books,
but she came to a sudden stop upon seeing Mysara and Alex, blinked
rapidly a few times, and then shook her head. ‘Hello. May I help
you? Uh, and, uh, welcome to the Temple of Mysara.’

Mysara smiled
at her. ‘I need to talk to the archpriestess. Her name was…
Lemaria, right? I need to speak to Archpriestess Lemaria. It’s
about this business with Orealis.’

‘Oh.’ The
girl’s shoulders sagged forward. ‘Oh, she won’t be pleased about
that. She’s taking the afternoon class to try to avoid thinking
about that. I’m taking these books to her, so if you’ll follow me,
I’ll take you to her. But she won’t want to see you.’

‘I see. I think
she will. What’s your name?’

‘Tessi, uh, I
mean Acolyte Tessimela.’

‘Do you think
you can teach the class, Tessi?’

‘W-well, it’s
the youngest kids this afternoon, so I could probably manage…’
Tessimela looked to be all of sixteen or seventeen, and not too
confident with it. She set off toward the back of the chapel with
Mysara and Alex following.

‘I’m sure
you’ll manage.’

A door at the
back right of the chapel let out onto a corridor that ran to the
back of the building. Tessimela walked past one door on the left,
stopped at the next, knocked once, and opened it up.

A voice came
from within. ‘Ah, here’s Tessi with the books. Everyone say thank
you to Tessi.’

There was a
chorus of ‘Thank you, Miss Tessi’ from within. Not a very loud
chorus. Probably coming from only half a dozen throats at most.


‘Archpriestess,’ Tessi said, ‘there’s someone here that needs to
talk to you about, um, something.’ The acolyte stepped further into
the room and Mysara followed.

The classroom
contained five kids ranging from about six to ten years. They were
sitting on benches facing away from the door, but they were all
twisted around to look at the newcomer at the moment. All told, you
might have been able to get twenty adults onto the benches. The
room was maybe twenty feet on each side, but part of the space was
used up by the teacher’s lectern, behind which Archpriestess
Lemaria was standing.

Actually,
Lemaria was standing behind the lectern and shaking. Her eyes
widened when she saw Mysara, and the shaking grew more pronounced.
‘Wh–’ she managed. ‘Wha–’ And then her eyes rolled back and she
collapsed into a dead faint.

Mysara sighed
as the classroom dissolved into chaos. ‘Well, that’s a good
start.’

~~~

The archpriestess had
her own room on the upper floor of the temple. This was because the
leader of a religion spanning an entire world needed an office, not
because she got any particularly special treatment as the
archpriestess. It was not a big room. It was sparsely decorated,
and there was space for a single wooden-framed bed, a desk and
chair, a wardrobe, and one guest chair which was no more
comfortable than the one at the desk. With all that furniture,
there was just about enough floor space to turn around in, covered
by a threadbare rug.

Lemaria, the
current archpriestess, liked her room. She knew it intimately. She
had mapped out the entire network of cracks in the ceiling over her
bed, so when she woke up, she knew she was lying in her room,
looking at her ceiling. What had happened? She had been teaching.
Tessi had brought in the books she wanted. And then…

Shaking her
head, she slipped her legs over the side of the bed, sat up, and
found herself looking into a pair of violet eyes with a smile below
them. ‘Yah!’ She pushed herself back against the wall, holding out
her hands to fend off… ‘Wait. Why aren’t you terrifying any
more?’

‘I suppressed
the aura,’ Mysara replied. She was sitting calmly on the guest
chair with her legs crossed. ‘I hadn’t realised I still had it. Or
I’d forgotten I had it.’

‘What aura?’
Alex asked from where he was leaning against the wall near the
door. The staff was propped up beside him, but it currently looked
like a somewhat twisted stick; the crystal and the limbs holding it
were no longer visible.

Mysara glanced
around at him. ‘Have you ever heard stories of heroes that can
sense the power of other powerful people around them? They look at
each other and just know they can’t win a fight? That kind of
thing?’

‘Uh, yeah, I
guess. I’ve never met anyone like that to know.’

‘Yes, you have.
Me. The thing is, you need to have enough power to be able to sense
it. You don’t, but Mari here has enough of my power granted to her
to feel it. I’ve suppressed my aura for now, so it shouldn’t be a
problem.’

‘Y-you’re a
hero?’ Lemaria asked. ‘No. Wait. You said I had your
power.’

‘My name is
Mysara. I’m the goddess of magic and mischief.’

Lemaria stared
at her for several long seconds, and then burst into laughter.

‘I told you,’
the staff said. ‘You’ll be my witness, Alex. I told her no one
would believe her.’

‘You, uh, did,’
Alex said, ‘but don’t get me involved in this.’

‘Give her your
real aura,’ the staff said, ignoring Alex. ‘You’ll have both
of them grovelling at your feet.’

‘I am not doing
that,’ Mysara said. ‘There’s an easier way.’ She turned her
attention to the laughing priestess. ‘Where’s the Book of
Magic, Mari?’

Like a switch
had been flipped, Lemaria’s face flattened. ‘The Orealis priests
came and took it. I tried to stop them. I told them they wouldn’t
be able to open it, even. But they had knights with them and I
didn’t have any magic and they took it.’

‘Mm.’ Mysara
held up a hand. A large leatherbound book with a heavy metal lock
on it appeared in that hand, and she threw it across to the bed. It
landed on the mattress beside Lemaria with a thump.

‘Th-that’s the
book.’

‘Yes. And who
can open the book, Mari?’

‘Well,
technically, only the goddess herself can open the book, but by her
grace, I am allowed to. We use it for research, mostly.’

Mysara frowned.
‘What’s to research? Read the thing. It’s all in there. I wrote it
all down so you wouldn’t have to research things.’

‘Wait,’ Alex
said. ‘That book contains all you need to know about magic? Written
by the goddess of magic herself?’

‘Yes. Well,
it’s all you would need to know. I need to know more
than that and, frankly, I’m a little weak in some areas at the
moment. That’s not the point. Open the book, Mari.’

Reaching out,
Lemaria tugged on the metal bar connecting the two covers. There
was no actual lock. There was no key to lose. But if you were
allowed to open it, you just had to flick the bar aside and you
could get in. And… ‘It won’t open. Did they do something to it?
What happened?!’

‘Try
again.’

In fact, the
priestess was still frantically pulling on the metalwork, and it
suddenly opened. ‘Wah!’

‘It wouldn’t
open because I withdrew my permission. It opened because I allowed
it again.’

‘Y-y-you–’

‘And now…’
Mysara got to her feet and walked over to the bed. She pushed the
locking bar into place with a click and tugged on the upper cover
to show that it had indeed locked. Then she flicked the bar open
and opened the book to a random page. Lemaria let out a whimper.
‘Convinced?’ Mysara asked.

‘B-b-but what
happened to you? Our magic went away! We woke up and it was gone
and then the priests came and said–’

‘I got kicked
out of Godspire. Somehow, I lost my memory and forgot I was me. You
got your magic back when I remembered. I was never dead, but I’m
still not fully restored.’ Mysara picked up the book, her book, and
walked back to the guest chair. ‘So, I’m going to go through this
and remind myself of a few things, and then we’re going to deal
with Orealis and his bunch of idiots.’

‘W-we are?’

‘Yes, we are.
Now, they’re probably going to notice that I took this back and
come looking for it, so we’re on a timer here. I need a place to
stay for a while, and so does Alex.’ Alex gave Lemaria a small
wave, as if embarrassed about being mentioned. ‘We can share a
room, but if you have two free, that would be excellent. Why don’t
you go organise something and show Alex around? I’ll just sit here
and read.’

‘W-when you say
“deal with,” what exactly d-did you have in mind?’

‘I haven’t
decided yet.’ The goddess fixed her gaze on the first page of the
book. ‘Off you go, there’s a good girl.’

Looking
reluctant, Lemaria climbed off the bed and started across the room
to Alex. It did not take long. ‘I suppose you’d better come with
me.’

Alex managed a
slightly strained smile. ‘Sorry about this. You get used to
her.’

Lemaria gave a
small shrug. ‘She is my goddess. This is her temple in
Godhome. She can do whatever she likes really. We’re just here to
serve.’

‘Well, yes.
That’s probably true. She doesn’t have to act like it though.’

~~~

‘How is it that you
know the goddess?’ Lemaria asked as Alex helped her carry blankets
to the guest rooms. There were two priestesses busy dusting them
now because they were almost never used.

‘She fell into
a lake in front of me,’ Alex replied.

‘Fell? Into a
lake?’

Alex nodded.
‘Naked.’

‘N-naked? I
see. So, when she said she was kicked out of Godspire…’

‘I think she
means literally. I’m not sure she remembers the details yet though.
She’s never said anything about exactly how it happened. She said
why it happened, but never what they did to get her out.
Considering the memory loss, I’d imagine it wasn’t nice.’

‘Mm. Why are
you still with her?’

Alex was silent
for a second and Lemaria glanced at him. ‘I have no idea.’

‘Oh.’

‘I… I didn’t
have anything better to do? How did you end up as a priestess?’

‘Oh, well,
that’s easy. I grew up in the slums.’

‘I’m
sorry.’

Lemaria
shrugged. ‘It is what it is. It wasn’t great, but I had magic. I
mean, I could work magic even before I became a priestess, and my
parents pushed me into coming here to learn more about it. And then
I kind of gravitated toward the priesthood after my parents
died.’

‘Again, I’m
sorry.’

‘It is what it
is. Life in the slums is not easy.’

‘I’d gathered.
If you don’t mind me saying, you’re young for an
archpriestess.’

‘I didn’t step
back fast enough. Seriously. The last archpriestess was planning to
retire when I became an acolyte and no one else wanted the
job. So, they kind of steered me into it. I was running the place
before I knew it happened. And then Miralin went off to teach at
some tiny temple in the north, and I was about as amazed as anyone
when the goddess accepted me as the new archpriestess, but she did
so I’m stuck with it. I really like teaching the kids. I don’t get
to do it that much because there’s always something else that needs
doing.’

‘And when you
get a chance, along comes Mysara to interrupt.’

‘Well, yes, but
I was doing it mostly to avoid everything else that’s happening. I
mean, I’m glad she’s here because it means Noldrik was wrong.’

‘Noldrik? I’ve
heard the name before, but I’ve no idea who he is.’

‘Grand
archpriest of Orealis. He pronounced the goddess deceased. Though
he’s actually got one of his archpriests doing most of the work. A
disagreeable man named Wongrast.’

‘Then, this
Wongrast is likely to turn up for that book?’

‘Probably.’

‘And he’s
disagreeable.’

‘Very.
Arrogant, opinionated, convinced of his own superiority over every
other living being on the planet, and kind of sweaty.’

‘Huh. I don’t
want to think about what Mysara might do with that. She gave a guy
in the Adventurers’ Guild uncontrollable flatulence and the runs
just for saying she should give up being goddess of magic.’

‘Y-yes, I’d
kind of worked out that it might be bad.’

‘Can you stand
up to him this time? Tell him to get lost?’

The
archpriestess of Mysara straightened her back. ‘I’m going to have
to. Much as I might like to see him turned into a grease stain on
the temple steps, I don’t think something like that is going to
really help our situation.’

~~~

It took them a while.
The sun was low in the afternoon sky before a party of men in robes
and men in armour came marching down the street toward the temple.
The robed ones wore red and white, the colours generally associated
with Orealis much as blue was with Mysara. The armoured men had no
specific colour scheme, unless it was metallic, but they all had
the symbol of a clenched fist holding a spear and a sword, Harmak’s
emblem, embossed onto their chestplates.

Tessimela the
acolyte – as it turned out, the only acolyte at this temple – was
watching from one of the upper windows, and she came rushing down
to tell Lemaria that they were coming. As it happened, Mysara and
Alex were also in the chapel.

‘I don’t want
to make a lot of noise,’ Mysara said, ‘so you’re going to have to
deal with this, Mari.’

‘I will, my
goddess,’ Lemaria replied, managing to keep herself from stammering
through force of will.

‘I don’t really
want them knowing I’m here, so it would be better if I didn’t have
to do anything serious.’

‘I also believe
that a diplomatic approach would be more appropriate.’

‘But that
doesn’t mean I won’t send all of them to meet Mournfal rather than
letting them have my book.’

‘U-understood.’
Pulling herself up to her full five and a half feet, Lemaria set
off toward the front of the temple.

‘She’ll handle
it,’ Alex said, calmly confident.

‘You think?’
Mysara replied.

‘She’s scared
shitless of what you’ll do if she doesn’t.’

‘Possibly not
the best of motivations, but it will have to do.’

Outside,
Lemaria took one step out of the door and waited. She could see the
party of priests and knights approaching and, as expected, Wongrast
was leading them. He was no kind of warrior, but he carried himself
with the same self-assuredness that the knights did. One might have
described him as handsome were it not for the look of superiority
he always wore. He wore his high-collared robes with pride at all
times. Maybe he even slept in them. He had a full head of black
hair, piercing blue eyes, and a strong jawline. His lips were
straight and firm. Beneath the robe, it looked like there was a
fairly fit frame though without the muscle of a fighter. Wongrast
used his intelligence as a weapon, and he was skilled in its
deployment.

He came to a
stop on the bottom step of the temple, which was good because it
gave Lemaria a very slight height advantage; he was a good three
inches taller than her normally. He smiled. ‘I don’t know how you
did it, but you’ll return the Book of Magic to its rightful
place immediately.’

‘W-welcome to
the Temple of Mysara,’ Lemaria said, kicking herself for
stammering. ‘I am afraid that I cannot comply with your request.
The goddess’s book is already in its r-rightful place.’

Wongrast’s
expression shifted. The smile did not vanish, but it tightened
along with his brow. ‘All knowledge falls under the purview of the
god of knowledge. Orealis has decreed that all written works are to
be represented, via original or copy, in the Great Library. While
Mysara was the goddess of magic, you were allowed to keep the
Book of Magic here, but–’

‘Mysara is
still the goddess of magic! Our goddess-given power has returned to
us, so, clearly, the goddess is not dead, as you claimed, and her
position stands. I-indeed, it was through the grace of the goddess
that the Book of Magic returned to us!’ Did this idiot not
realise that she was trying to save his life?! Was he so incredibly
arrogant that he believed himself impervious to divine wrath?
Lemaria found herself getting angry. Here she was, doing her best
to stop half the city being levelled, and she was faced with this
poor excuse for a gut worm. He was not better than her,
dammit!

‘Let me get
this right. You are claiming that Mysara herself came down and
transported the book out from under our noses, to this temple.’

‘You said it
yourself. “Out from under our noses.” Do you believe I could
do that? Do you think anyone but a god could do that? Not only from
under your gaze, but that of your god who, I’m sure, watches over
his temples most carefully.’

‘That–’

‘Tell me,
Archpriest, have you studied the Book of Magic at all?’

‘I have not
had–’

‘Could any of
you open it? Have any of you looked inside to read the words of the
goddess?’ Wongrast’s jaw tightened, but he said nothing. ‘Not even
your grand archpriest then. Without the goddess’s grace, it is
impossible to open that book. It would be of no use to you, even if
you were to take possession of it again. The goddess is with us,
her power is intact, and her book is where it should be.’ Lemaria
pulled herself up as straight as her spine would let her. ‘A-and I
will defend it with my life, if I have to.’ Well, it almost
sounded defiant. The knights, four of them, reached down to the
swords at their waists, and Lemaria suppressed the urge to swallow
convulsively.

Wongrast held
up a casual hand and smiled again. Lemaria did not like the look in
his eyes, but he was smiling. ‘Haste is not the way of Orealis. You
will return the book to the library, Archpriestess Lemaria.
Of your own volition when you realise that Orealis is right, and
the Book of Magic belongs there. We will allow you… two days
to see the error of your ways. Bring the book, by hand, to the
Great Library before sunset on Fanderal’s day, and there will be
nothing further said on the matter.’

‘I will
consider your words, Archpriest Wongrast,’ Lemaria said.

‘See that you
do.’ Turning, Wongrast set off down the street, followed by his
fellow priests and the four knights.

Lemaria turned
and walked back into the temple, closing the door behind her. She
took a breath in the lobby, and then walked through into the chapel
to find Mysara nodding slowly with a slight smile gracing her
lips.

‘Not bad, my
archpriestess,’ Mysara said. ‘Colour me a little impressed. You did
well.’

‘Thank you, my
goddess,’ Lemaria replied. ‘I’m glad I could be of service. Now, if
you don’t mind…’ And then she fainted. Moving like lightning,
Mysara was there to catch her as she crumpled at the knees and fell
toward the hard, stone floor.

‘She bought
time,’ Alex said, ‘but they’re going to come back when they don’t
get the book.’

‘No, they
won’t,’ Mysara said. She seemed to be holding Lemaria up with
little or no effort. Certainly it did not seem to be slowing her
down as she scooped the priestess into her arms and started for the
back of the chapel. ‘They gave me an ultimatum.’

‘So?’

‘So, I’m going
to return the favour. If Orealis wants to stick his neck out like
an idiot, then I’m going to teach him not to.’ Mysara jabbed her
chin toward Lemaria’s face. ‘This one’s not going to like what I
have planned, but she’ll do it.’

‘You’re not
asking too much of her, are you? If it’s dangerous, I could–’

‘No, you
couldn’t. This needs to be done by one of mine, Alex. I’m going to
issue my own ultimatum to the Church of Orealis and that idiot god
himself. It needs to come from someone with the authority to give
it.’

29th of
Karntash.

Lemaria was far from
confident as she walked into the Temple of Orealis, but she was
trying her best to look like she was. The scroll she had clutched
to her chest did not help with that look, but she wanted it secure.
She had been told that she was not to open it until she was within
the temple. She had been told several times, in fact, with
considerable force. It had been a little patronising. Still, it had
got the point across. Now all she had to do was get as close as she
could to the middle of the building, and then read from the
scroll.

That was not as
easy as it sounded. The Temple of Orealis in Godhome, also known as
the Great Library, was big. It was big, in part, because it
was the Great Library. Most temples of Orealis had a library
in them, but they were usually a good deal smaller than this one.
With the aim of having at least a copy of every written work in the
world housed in one building, this temple was three storeys in
height above ground, and was believed to have at least five levels
of underground storage on top of that. Add the large chapel,
housing for the resident priests and acolytes, and all the service
rooms for a temple of this size, and you ended up with a truly
impressive structure.

Not much had
been spared on decorating the stonework either. Compared to
Lemaria’s own temple, the Great Library was a work of art. There
were prominent statues of Orealis everywhere. He was depicted as a
tall, studious man with handsome features. Depending on how you
looked at him, you might have thought him rather imperious or
deeply wise. Generally, his followers considered him knowledgeable
and wise beyond measure. Lemaria had always thought of him as a
hoarder.

The main chapel
was big. Ranks and ranks of benches, with backs to lean against,
unlike the Temple of Mysara, marched down the room. Arches had to
be placed at strategic points just to make sure the ceiling
remained where it was. Up at the front was a large statue of
Orealis with an altar set before it and a lectern set beside that.
It was common for one of the archpriests to give readings from the
great books stored in the library from that lectern, but as far as
Lemaria knew, there was not really a body of doctrine associated
with Orealis himself. The closest he had to a specific teaching was
that all written knowledge should be gathered into the Great
Library. Otherwise, all the preaching done here followed the
general doctrine of the Twelve.

However, the
statue here was supposed to be right at the centre of the temple,
so that was where Lemaria headed. She was expecting to be stopped
the entire time she walked, but she got as far as the five steps
leading up to the altar before she heard a voice from behind
her.

‘I see that you
have come to your senses, Archpriestess.’ It was Wongrast,
obviously.

She turned to
face him. He had two lesser priests behind him, and they all looked
rather pleased with themselves. Presumably, when she had been seen
entering the temple, someone had run off to get him. It seemed
unlikely that he had randomly arrived to meet her. ‘I have come on
an errand from my goddess,’ Lemaria replied.

‘To return the
Book of Magic, I would hope. Otherwise–’

Lemaria pulled
open the scroll. Something happened. She was not sure what, but she
knew it had happened. Something magical had been set in motion. She
could feel it both as a priestess of Mysara and as a mage. Mysara
had put a spell on the scroll which would activate when it was
opened. And it had been something big.

‘I have come
with this decree from Mysara, goddess of magic and mischief,’
Lemaria said as loudly and as confidently as she could manage. She
actually surprised herself with how good she sounded. ‘“Let it be
known that the god Orealis and his priests have shown disrespect to
myself and the priestesses of my church. Their punishment will be
as follows. From now and henceforth for the next one thousand
years, no magic shall work within the Temple of Orealis in Godhome.
That place has been isolated from the world’s magic by my will, and
none shall defy me in this regard.” These are the words of the
goddess Mysara. Her will has been done.’

Wongrast stared
at her for a couple of seconds. ‘What is this? What you say is
impossible! No one can isolate the temple of a god from the
magic of the world!’ He raised a hand. ‘By the power of Orealis,
god of knowledge, I summon the righteous flames of wisdom to smite
my foe.’ And nothing happened. ‘By the power of Orealis,
great god of knowledge, I summon the righteous flames of
wisdom to smite his enemies!’ And nothing happened.

‘The goddess of
magic can do that,’ Lemaria said. She dropped the scroll to the
floor of the chapel. ‘I’ll be leaving–’

‘Arrest this
witch!’ Wongrast waved his two colleagues forward. ‘Arrest her and
summon the Knights of Harmak! She’ll be tried before the god of
justice for her crimes.’ Pause. ‘Do it!’

Lemaria did not
resist as the two priests walked up to her and took her arms. She
had pretty much known this was going to happen. She had known, Alex
had known, and Mysara had known. So, now it was all up to the
goddess of magic herself.

~~~

One thing the Great
Library lacked was cells. What it did have was reading rooms
secured for the purpose of reading valuable or secret books, and
one of those was in the third basement level. That was where they
had taken Lemaria. The door could not be locked, but there were two
acolytes guarding it on the outside and a third standing in the
room with her. He was a dour man who stared at her constantly with
the expression of someone who wanted nothing more than to punch her
in the mouth.

If Lemaria
could have cast a spell, maybe she could have got out of the room.
It might have been difficult to leave the building after that, but
she might have made it out of the room. She had tried a careful and
silent casting, however, and she was in the same boat as the
Orealis followers. In fact, she had tried a prayer to Mysara, a
clerical casting, and she had tried again with secular magic. She
was a mage as well as a priestess, and neither method of magic was
functioning. It was as if, just as Mysara’s message had said, the
magic was not there.

It might have
been nice if Mysara had told her what was going to happen when she
opened the scroll. ‘Just get to the middle of the temple and read
the scroll.’ That was what the goddess had said. ‘They won’t like
it, but don’t let that worry you. Whatever they do, I have your
back.’ But how was Mysara going to rescue her archpriestess from
somewhere there was no magic?!

‘I don’t
suppose I could get a glass of water?’ Lemaria asked.

The dour
acolyte just glared at her.

‘Right. How
long before the knights get here?’ She figured it had been about
thirty minutes since she had been brought down to the reading room.
It was, she had to admit, quite a comfortable prison. The seat she
was using was well padded and comfortable. Normally, there would
have been magical lighting to brighten the place, but now there was
only a candle on the table. All the magical lights in the building
had been guttering out since Lemaria had opened the scroll.

The acolyte
glared at her. His lips tightened as though considering his answer.
His mouth opened…

A spark of
light appeared against the wall to Lemaria’s left, expanding
rapidly into a gate. Mysara stepped through, looked around, and
spotted the gaping acolyte. She waved a hand at him, and he
collapsed onto the floor. ‘Come on then. Let’s go.’

‘B-b-but how
can you do that?’ Lemaria responded. ‘Magic doesn’t work here. I
tried. Both ways!’

The goddess
waved a dismissive hand. ‘Doesn’t work on me. I am the magic
field of Arubel. It goes where I go. Where I am, so is it. Now get
on your feet and get over here.’

Lemaria got to
her feet and took a step. She glanced at her guard. ‘Did you kill
him?’

‘What would be
the point? He’s asleep.’

‘Oh. That’s
okay then.’ Mysara stepped aside to allow Lemaria through the gate,
and then she followed behind, closing the door behind her.

‘For some
reason,’ the goddess said, ‘that thing about the magic being where
I am is important. Can’t think why, but I’m sure it’ll come to me.
Anyway, door-to-door service. Well, room to chapel. Tessi has been
fretting since you left. You should reassure her. And well done, my
archpriestess. You performed perfectly.’

‘Thank you, my
goddess,’ Lemaria replied. ‘Maybe the thing about the magic
following you is important because it let you rescue me.’

‘Nope. No,
that’s not it. Magic made it trivial to rescue you, but I’m a
goddess. I could have walked in there and beaten them until they
gave you back. If they’d managed to get a few knights in my way, it
might have been troublesome, but hardly impossible.’ A broad grin
spread across Mysara’s face. It was not an especially nice grin.
‘But now they have the problem of an impossible rescue actually
happening. They won’t know how I can use magic when none of them
can. It’s going to drive them nuts!’

‘Y-you’re kind
of mean at t-times, aren’t you?’ Lemaria asked.

‘Goddess of
magic and mischief. Everyone seems to forget the second part.’

Lemaria shook
her head. ‘No one in this temple is ever going to forget it.
Not ever again.’
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‘So, what happens when
that Wormgust guy turns up with twenty knights to arrest the
archpriestess and the mage who sprang her?’ Alex asked. They were
holding something of a strategy meeting in one of the teaching
rooms. It would have been in Lemaria’s room, but there had been
some additions to the regulars in the temple since the declaration
in the Great Library.

Eminora and
Ridoch had turned up about twenty minutes after Lemaria had been
returned to the temple. The Adventurers’ Guild was ‘concerned.’
Eminora had been dispatched, with Ridoch as an escort, to determine
the situation, and she had decided that absolutely the best method
of discovering that information was to go straight to Mysara. She
had not told the guild precisely what she was doing, but they
trusted her enough to get the job done, by whatever means
necessary.

Annamia had
been a little more direct with her superiors. They had also been
interested in what was happening with Mysara’s temple, and Annamia
had said that she could probably find out if she asked the right
people. So, Annamia had walked into the temple about five minutes
after Eminora and Ridoch. And now they were all sitting in a room,
about to find out what Mysara had in mind.

‘It’s
Wongrast,’ Lemaria corrected.

‘I like
Wormgust better,’ Mysara said, ‘and to answer the question, I’m
about to put up a barrier around the temple which will keep them
out.’ She looked at Ridoch, sitting there in his armour and looking
rather uncomfortable on the benches that were meant for smaller
people. ‘I’m sorry, Ridoch, but I don’t think you’ll be able to
return here through it. I’ll be blocking adherents of the
youngsters. I realise you’re not an official member of Harmak’s
church, but the spell won’t differentiate.’

Ridoch looked
at Eminora. ‘That could make things difficult if I’m meant to be
guarding you.’

Eminora waved
it away. ‘I will be quite safe within Mysara’s barrier. You can
escort me to and from the temple as needed and wait outside when I
am here. That could actually work for me, in fact, since you will
be able to keep an eye on things outside while I am inside. If this
is going to be a siege, we may have to consider placing a watch on
the building.’ She turned her attention to Mysara. ‘You realise
they could probably find people who do not have strong
affiliations with the Twelve who would sneak in here to bring you
harm, of course?’

Mysara
shrugged. ‘If they can sneak past me, they deserve to get what they
want. And if they can’t sneak past me, they’ll deserve what they
get.’

‘You do
actually sleep, you know?’

‘No, actually,
I don’t need to. Not at all. I sort of like to, and when I didn’t
know who I was, I thought I had to. That’s why I could only manage
four hours. I was going to sleep because I thought I should and,
well, my brain got bored after a while and I was awake. Kind of
annoying, actually. I have never once been able to enjoy sleeping
in at the weekend.’

‘Uh, right.
Well, the guild cannot take sides, obviously, but we are
collectively a little worried over how this is going to go forward.
Mysara herself has apparently taken a hand in the matter and, given
that trick you pulled this morning, there is ample evidence such
that everyone knows the goddess is in play, as it were. Just how
big an area does that spell cover? Was it a spell?’

The goddess
nodded. ‘A spell to control the magical field of the world, pushing
it out from an area some two thousand paces in diameter centred
roughly on the altar in the Temple of Orealis.’

‘That had to be
greater magic,’ Lemaria said.

‘It is. And
there isn’t anyone else on this world who could do it.’ Mysara
grinned and gave her priestess a wink. ‘It’s a goddess of magic
special.’

‘Two thousand
yards,’ Eminora said, frowning in thought. ‘That means magic will
not work in a much larger area than just the Great Library. There
is no magic-dependent industry in that area, thankfully, but some
people will be complaining about magic items not working and
such.’

‘Oh, it’s much
worse than that.’ The goddess of magic was still grinning. She had
her ‘grin of malicious glee’ on, in fact.

‘Oh?’

‘Archpriestess
of mine, do you know why it was that Arubel, Nabariel, and I were
all required when the beasts, the monster, and all the thinking
races were created?’

‘Uh…’ Lemaria
frowned and glared at the bench in front of her. ‘Ah! Yes, it’s
because magic is an integral part of living things. Arubel breathed
life into the creations, Nabariel gave the ability to grow, change,
and ultimately die, and you gave the connection to magic which was
needed to, uh, actually, I’m not sure what that does, but I know it
was needed.’

‘Good enough.
Every living thing contains a spark of magic which must be
constantly replenished by the magic of Arubel, the world, not the
goddess.’

‘What happens
if it is not replenished?’ Eminora asked. She was frowning. A
lot.

‘Poor health,
increasing fatigue, general lassitude, and, uh, death. Takes a
while before they die. You need to spend at least a week in the
area before you’ll start noticing any effects at all. I should
probably go round and fix up the areas outside the temple,
shouldn’t I? I can do that pretty easily before anyone
notices.’

‘The
Adventurers’ Guild would like to request on behalf of the city that
you do that, Goddess Mysara. Yes.’

‘I shall accept
that request.’ Mysara saw Alex raising his hand. She giggled. ‘Yes,
Alex?’

‘Uh, technical
question. What is “greater” magic?’

‘Legendary
stuff,’ Ridoch said before Mysara could reply. ‘Spells that can
destroy armies or raise the dead.’

‘Raise the
dead?’

‘That’s the
kind of thing that used to happen long ago, supposedly.’

Mysara nodded.
‘Most magic in this world is fairly mundane. You can get away with
some quite substantial tricks without people thinking it’s anything
out of the ordinary. But there are things which start to beggar
belief, and belief is a part of what makes magic work. Greater
magic is harder to do and takes longer to cast. Most mortal mages,
and priests, can’t manage it. You need a lot of skill and
talent. Still, if you want to wreck an army, you might manage it
with greater magic. If you happen to be me, you can force the magic
out of an area with greater magic. Resurrection is possible, but
it’s complicated. Done quickly, a greater spell is enough. If
they’ve gone before Mournfal, however, it takes one of his priests
and a greater ritual. Uh, Arubel’s people could manage it too. In
either case, it also takes the permission of the deceased for it to
work. Some people die and prefer to stay that way.’

‘Okay,’ Alex
said. ‘Being around you has certainly been an education.’

‘Educating
people on magic, even non-mages, is part of my remit.’

‘You are
confident, then, that the Church of Orealis will be unable to
breach this temple?’ Eminora asked, getting the conversation back
on topic.

Mysara smiled.
‘Trust me, I’m a goddess.’
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There were twenty
knights this time. Apparently, Wongrast had decided that a show of
force was needed. All of the churches belonging to the Twelve used
the Knights of Harmak for security, though some had specialist
military units among their number. Orealis’s church had a few
specialists of a sort, though they were mostly priests with
adventurous inclinations who went out into the world to seek out
knowledge, sometimes by less than ethical means. When the Church of
Orealis needed to show someone who was boss, they called upon the
Knights of Harmak to do it.

It was still an
Orealis operation, however, and Wongrast was in the lead alongside
a man in brighter, shinier, more expensive armour who had to be at
least a knight commander. It seemed likely that Wongrast had
attempted a casting outside the Great Library, found that it was
possible, and was now back to his overly confident self. He was
certainly looking confident. Then again, standing in the doorway of
her temple, her home, behind an invisible magical barrier created
by her goddess, Lemaria was feeling pretty confident too.

Across the
street, leaning against a wall, she could see Ridoch. She felt a
little sorry for him. He seemed like a nice man. A little stiff
maybe, but nice. He had gone out with Eminora after the meeting,
and when he had returned after lunch, he had been unable to climb
the steps up to the door. It had been an impromptu test, and it was
a little sad for Ridoch, but it had given Lemaria confidence that
this was going to work.

Wongrast
marched straight toward the steps, the knight commander beside him.
‘Knight Commander, do your d– Hey!’ Both of them came to a sudden
stop about a foot away from the bottom step. The knight’s armour
clanged. ‘What is this?!’

‘We’re not
accepting guests,’ Lemaria said. ‘Particularly those from the
churches of the Twelve. I am sorry for the inconvenience. Please
leave.’

‘Do your duty,
Knight Commander,’ Wongrast growled.

The knight had
the sense to look a little annoyed, but he still spoke.
‘Archpriestess Lemaria of the Church of Mysara. You are under
arrest for crimes against the gods. You will come with me to the
Temple of Harmak where you will face just and lawful trial.’

‘Since I was
acting under orders from my goddess,’ Lemaria replied, ‘I
cannot be accused of such crimes. Further…’ She produced a scroll
from behind her back and opened it up. There was no release of
magic this time. ‘The Goddess Mysara bid me read this if it was
clear that the Knights of Harmak were unjustly taking sides in a
dispute between gods. Here are her words. “Dispute has arisen over
the behaviour of my nephew Orealis and his church. I have taken
action to punish him and his for his disrespect. That another of my
sister’s children should take sides against his aunt is troubling
to me, and I will give him one chance to correct his attitude. If
the Knights of Harmak continue to support the Church of Orealis in
this matter, they can expect to receive the same punishment.” That
is all the goddess has to say.’ And she had been grinning like an
idiot the entire time she had been writing the declaration, but
Lemaria was not going to mention that.

The knight
looked a little concerned, but Wongrast was not willing to give up
just yet. ‘It’s just a magical barrier. It won’t stand up to the
power of a god!’ He raised his hands, placing them on the invisible
wall separating him from Lemaria. ‘By the power of great Orealis, I
command that this barrier be breached and justice be done!’ There
was a flare of light from his hands, which continued to press
against the barrier. The knight reached out and rapped his gauntlet
against it.

‘I didn’t cast
that,’ Lemaria said. ‘My goddess put it there. You don’t have the
smallest chance of taking it down. You’ve heard the words of my
goddess. Now please leave, you’re blocking the thoroughfare.’

‘We should go,’
the knight commander said. ‘I need to report back to my
captain.’

Wongrast glared
at Lemaria. ‘You have to come out sometime.’ Then he spun on his
heel and set off the way he had come.

The knight
commander actually gave Lemaria a short bow before following.

‘Maybe they
aren’t all entirely bad,’ Lemaria said to herself. Then she looked
across the street to Ridoch. ‘No, not all of them.’

30th of
Karntash.

Deaconess Matrushela
was not having an especially fruitful morning. She was on watch
duty at the front window of the temple, and she felt that such duty
was a little beneath her. The job of a deaconess of Mysara was to
teach, and this was not teaching in any way, shape, or form.
However, the goddess herself had said that everyone should take
turns and was even doing the job herself through much of the night,
so it was difficult to object. So, here Matrushela was, watching
the foot traffic outside the window and wondering whether the
priests of Orealis might try something new today, the day before
the two-day Festival of the Twelve.

It came as
something of a surprise, then, when she spotted a squad of twenty
knights with no priests in attendance marching up the road toward
the temple. The Knights of Harmak were responding to Mysara’s
ultimatum? Independently of the Church of Orealis? That was
something of a surprise.

Movement drew
Matrushela’s attention toward the Harmak follower waiting patiently
across the street for his charge, the Adventurers’ Guild woman, to
leave the temple. He was waving up at the window and pointing
toward the knights, and there was a look of alarm on his
less-than-appealing face. Matrushela looked again at the knights.
The one in the lead was dressed in very impressive armour.
Very impressive. Bronzed and elaborate and expensive. And he
was wearing a massive sword on his back. And he had a swaggering
confidence about him that spoke of considerable rank.

‘Oh!’
Matrushela said aloud. Then she was rushing for the stairs.
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‘I’ll deal with him,’
Mysara said.

‘Are you sure,
Goddess?’ Lemaria asked. ‘It will mean revealing yourself.’

Mysara waved
that away. ‘I’m a mage hired to help defend the temple. An old
student, perhaps. Yeah, that works. You’re staying inside, Mari.
Alex, please come with me, but keep back.’

‘W-why can’t I
go?’

‘Because I’m
going to be using my aura, I think, and I don’t want you fainting
again. Alex won’t be able to feel it.’

‘Oh,
right.’

‘So, we’re a
couple of guild adventurers doing a job?’ Alex asked as he followed
Mysara toward the front of the temple.

‘Precisely. All
you need to do is stand there and look like you know what you’re
doing. Oh, and don’t react to anything I do.’

‘I think I can
manage that. I suppose if they think there are two of us here,
it’ll make the story sound better.’

‘That was my
thinking.’ Mysara made it to the front door and opened it just in
time to see five knights marching up to the barrier. The leader of
the group had a hand held out to test where the barrier actually
was, and a wave of mild annoyance flashed over his features when he
discovered that he could not push through it.

He was a big
man, bigger than Alex and Ridoch in both height and width. He was
wearing a lot of metal armour over a padded shirt and leggings, but
you still got the distinct impression that much of his mass was
muscle. He was not wearing a helmet, so his face was quite visible
and there was nothing to write home about there. He had a solid
jawline, a thick nose, and thin lips which tended to naturally form
a sneer. His hair was not as short as Ridoch’s, but it was short
and brown with grey showing in places. His eyes were a hazel sort
of colour. The look in them suggested more determination than
intelligence.

‘Where’s the
archpriestess?’ the man asked as Mysara took a couple of steps down
to meet him. Alex hung back in the doorway.

‘Inside,’
Mysara replied. ‘I’m Estaree, a bronze-grade guild adventurer hired
to assist with temple security. You’ll be dealing with me today.
The archpriestess only needs to concern herself with messages from
the goddess.’

‘I see. I am
Carmirin Garokson, Hero of Harmak.’ He paused for a second to see
Mysara’s reaction. Mysara did not react. ‘I am here to take the
criminal Archpriestess Lemaria of the Church of Mysara into
custody. Any who stand in my way will be treated as
co-conspirators. I suggest you stand aside, take down this barrier,
and hand over my prisoner.’

‘And what is
the archpriestess being charged with?’

Carmirin
frowned. He was a pretty intimidating figure, and this woman was
not being intimidated, not even by a genuine hero. ‘Stealing the
property of the Temple of Orealis. Conspiring to work magic against
the Church of Orealis. Escape from lawful imprisonment. Resisting
arrest. Assault upon a member of the Church of Orealis. Other
charges may be forthcoming. Any and all of them may be applied to
you should you stand in the way of Harmak’s justice.’

Mysara smiled.
‘Don’t make me laugh, I had a big breakfast.’ Which was untrue; she
had not eaten breakfast. A thunderous look replaced the sneer on
Carmirin’s face. ‘Harmak’s justice? Harmak is a war god, plain and
simple. He revels in conflict. The only reason he’s seen as a god
of justice is propaganda and the fact that he doesn’t have the
imagination to do anything other than follow the rules to the
letter. You’re trying to save face. You were stopped from entering
the temple yesterday, so they sent a so-called hero down here to
try to intimidate his way in. Well, guess what. I. Am. Not.
Impressed!’

Alex could tell
when Mysara cancelled the spell hiding her aura, because that was
the moment when the Hero of Harmak staggered back a step, the
expression on his face shifting from anger to dumbfounded shock. To
his credit, he was still standing.

‘Hero of
Harmak?’ Mysara continued. ‘Tell me, how much did it cost you to
get that title? Once upon a time, it meant something. In the days
before the Holy Empire, even a century in, you actually needed to
be a good, upstanding person just to become even a knight.’ Her
eyes flicked left, toward Ridoch, and then back to Carmirin. ‘Now
it’s a good family name and putting gold into the right palms
whenever you want to advance. Oh, it’s glossed over as a show of
piety. Tithes to the church. But it’s greasing the right palms. I
bet you’ve spent at least a rosh on getting to where you are now.
That’s why there are no low-born knights. They can’t afford it. So,
don’t talk to me about the justice of Harmak, hero. You
wouldn’t know true justice if it bit your face off.’

The hero shook
off the effects of Mysara’s aura and, with a roar of anger, drew
his sword. ‘In Harmak’s name I will smite you!’ White flame burst
along the length of the greatsword’s blade. ‘Let this holy
sword–’

Alex tensed at
the mention of a holy sword. A holy sword could actually kill a
god. Then he relaxed again as Mysara said ‘Denied’ and the flames
went out. A sound of shocked surprise came from the other four
knights waiting behind Carmirin. Surprise also registered on
Ridoch’s face, though he should have probably known better.

‘What are you?’
Carmirin asked.

‘A mage and an
adventurer,’ Mysara replied with a smile. ‘A strong one, I admit,
but I don’t need to be that strong to defeat a weakling like you.
You’re not worth my time, Carmirin Garokson. Leave before you
become worth my time. Oh, and the goddess did warn you.
She’s going to be really annoyed that they sent you here.’ Turning
on her heel, the goddess climbed back up the steps.

‘Your goddess
is no threat to us!’ Carmirin yelled after her. ‘Great Harmak will
see that justice is done!’

‘Dumber than a
bag of bricks,’ Mysara muttered as Alex stepped aside to allow her
to pass through the door first.

‘You’re going
to do something spectacular to them, aren’t you?’

‘Yes, Alex, I
am. Well, I don’t know how spectacular it’s going to be, but it’s
going to be really embarrassing.’
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Still fuming, Carmirin
marched toward the Temple of Harmak. Calling it a temple was not
really accurate. It was a small castle, a fortified compound quite
capable of holding off a small army so long as it had its full
complement of knights. The outer wall was thick and tall with round
towers set at intervals around it. Each tower had a pair of
arbalests atop it ready to launch massive bolts down upon anyone
attacking the walls. Within there was a chapel, certainly, but
there were also dormitories for the lesser clergy, barracks for the
squires and knights, houses for the higher ranks, training grounds,
stables… The storerooms were kept constantly stocked for a siege.
And, of course, there were cells for prisoners and the two Courts
of Harmak’s Justice to try them.

The main
gatehouse was a solid structure with large, iron-bound wooden doors
designed to hold off a battering ram. They stood open during the
day, but they were closed at night to secure the temple from
attacks which no one ever thought would happen. No one was stupid
enough to go up against the Knights of Harmak.

Or, at least,
Carmirin had thought that was the case. And the last organisation
he had ever expected to do so was the Temple of Mysara. The goddess
of magic had never had a strong church on Arubel, even among the
old gods. The churches of the Twelve now were bigger than the
churches of the old gods had ever been. Despite Mysara continuing
to be counted among the ‘active’ deities of the world, her church
had never grown with those of the Twelve. Most considered it a
joke. And yet it was the Church of Mysara who had decided to make a
stand against the Knights of Harmak. As far as Carmirin was
concerned, they could argue with the Church of Orealis as much as
they like, but when that upstart of a goddess had threatened the
knights…

‘Lord
Carmirin,’ one of the knights with him said as they got closer to
the gate. ‘It looks a lot busier than usual around the
gatehouse.’

Lost in his
thoughts, Carmirin had not been paying attention. He looked up and,
sure enough, there seemed to be a lot of activity around the
gatehouse. And, now he looked, up on the walls. It looked, in fact,
as though there were men moving to crew the arbalests. And…

‘They’re
closing the gates!’ Carmirin broke into a run. Not an easy feat in
heavy metal armour. His sword banged against his back as he charged
across the open square which, by royal decree, maintained a
distance of two hundred paces between the temple walls and the
nearest buildings. His shout paused the closing of the gates and he
ran through, coming to a stop under the arched ceiling with its
murder holes where a group of knights were standing with drawn
swords. ‘What in Harmak’s name is going on!’ he demanded.

‘Lord
Carmirin,’ one of the waiting knights said. ‘It’s a good thing
you’re back. Something terrible has happened!’

Carmirin’s brow
knitted and the knight cowered under his glare. ‘What?’

~~~

‘You put the entire
temple to sleep?’ Eminora asked.

‘Not sure,’
Mysara replied. ‘Everyone within about three hundred paces of the
chapel.’

‘And then you
did the same thing there as you did at the Great Library?’

‘I did.’

‘So there are
now two major temples in the city where no magic can be worked and
staying in them will kill you after a while.’

‘Sounds about
right.’

They had left
the temple for the time being. Mysara had wanted a change of
scenery and had plans to go out and secure food for those stuck in
the temple. So, they had trooped out through a back gate, picked up
Ridoch, and were headed for a nearby market square where, Lemaria
assured them, they could get perfectly good food at affordable
prices, both for eating on the go and to bring back to the
temple.

‘It’s for the
best,’ Mysara went on. ‘Your king must be an idiot. What ruler with
even a modicum of sense allows an independent military force to
build an impregnable fortress in the middle of his capital
city?’

‘To be fair to
King Kaleg,’ Eminora said, ‘it was not him who allowed the building
of Harmak’s temple. It predates the kingdom by some five thousand
years, in fact.’

‘It was built
soon after the foundation of the Holy Empire,’ Ridoch said. He
sounded rather morose, far quieter than he usually was. ‘At that
time, the Knights of Harmak were the main military force defending
the city.’

‘Hm. One of
Kaleg’s ancestors should have kicked them out when the kingdom was
founded,’ Mysara said. ‘Whatever, it won’t be a problem now. If
they attempted to hold off a siege in there now, all you’d have to
do is wait for the occupants to die from lack of mana.’ They walked
out of a narrow street and found themselves in a large plaza. Rows
of stalls beckoned, largely by the nose as the scents of foodstuffs
drifted to them. ‘Let’s eat first and work on the supplies
after.’

They bought
meat skewered onto sticks, fruit skewered onto sticks, bread which
was not skewered, and some pastries that were, according to
Eminora, a particular delicacy of Godhome. It was all relatively
cheap, and it was all relatively good. There was, as Lemaria had
suggested, nothing to complain about, though it was not the best
food in the world either.

Having moved to
one side of the plaza to partake of their feast, Mysara got to what
she had been planning to do since they had met with Ridoch. ‘So,
now that we’re eating, we should broach the subject on the tips of
our tongues. Namely, why is Ridoch looking so downcast?’

‘I’m not–’ he
began. But his eyes shifted toward Mysara’s as he did so and there
was no way he was going to keep up any pretence in the face of
those eyes. ‘What you said earlier. About what was needed to become
a knight. Was it true?’

The goddess
sighed. ‘That really depends on whether we’re talking about
generalities or absolutes.’

‘That isn’t an
answer.’

‘No… There are
knights who get there entirely on their own merits. Some of them
make it as far as Hero of Harmak.’

Eminora looked
a little surprised and swallowed the meat she was chewing to say,
‘They do? None have done it in my recollection.’

‘Well, the last
I know of was in the closing years of the empire, but my memory has
a lot of holes in it. The reason, Ridoch, that you aren’t devout
enough, or righteous enough, or whatever you’ve been told, to
become a knight is that you don’t have a family name and you don’t
have enough gold to the name you have.’

‘It is not a
massive secret,’ Eminora added. ‘I mean, it is fairly common
knowledge in the guild. Among the staff anyway.’

‘Harmak doesn’t
pay as much attention to his knights as he did before Raman
replaced him as leader of the youngsters. They were his army, the
force he used to order the world as he wanted. As I said, he’s a
war god. Conflict is his primary method of resolution. If he can’t
fight it, he doesn’t know how to deal with it. He was rebranded as
the god of justice to give him a role after the foundational wars.
The Twelve had what they wanted, except for Harmak. He was planning
to move on the Dragonflame Mountains and Greenshade. It would
likely have been disastrous. And not just for the empire. Ganmetra
was happy enough to leave things alone when the Twelve took
control, but if the empire had gone after the dragons, Ganmetra
would have been obligated to take a hand. It’s not unlikely that he
would have dragged the rest of us in, and then we’d have had a war
with no winners. The one thing Raman’s ever done that I entirely
approved of was to take the leadership from Harmak. And he only did
that because he’s a power-hungry bastard and planned to do it from
the start. Once his purpose was lost, Harmak stopped caring about
his mortal instruments, his knights. They’ve been drifting from his
ideals for a couple of thousand years. And his ideals weren’t the
ones people think they were in the first place. I wouldn’t actually
describe them as entirely corrupt, but they aren’t what you seem to
think they are.’

Ridoch nodded
slowly. ‘It didn’t sound like you were just playing to the
crowd.’

‘Well, I was.
But that doesn’t mean that what I said was untrue.’

‘And I suppose
I’ve always known why I’d never become one of them. I chose not to
believe it. But what I’ve seen over the past couple of days… I
suppose this is what you’d call a crisis of faith.’

‘I did say that
meeting your heroes was never a good idea. Back in the Godspires.
You haven’t met your god, but you have seen one of his heroes in
action.’

‘You went easy
on me back in the refuge. You could’ve told me far more about how
things really are, and you didn’t.’

Mysara gave a
short laugh. ‘You wouldn’t have believed me. No matter what anyone
might tell you, people don’t lose their faith because of what
someone else does. It’s a personal thing. You have to have
doubts. Someone else can provide insight, but they can’t make you
doubt.’

‘Ha! If anyone
could, it’d be you.’ The voice came from behind Mysara, and
everyone turned to look at the person who had spoken, except for
the goddess. ‘What are you doing here, Mysara? What in my name are
you doing in Godhome messing with Orealis and Harmak?’

Mysara did not
turn around, but she said, ‘I’m Estaree at the moment, if you don’t
mind, and I’d rather not continue this conversation here.’

‘Right, right.
I suppose I’d prefer to take it somewhere more private too. They
all know who you are?’

‘They do.’

‘Okay. You lot
can call me Reela. Let’s take it to your temple, shall we?’

‘Fine,’ Mysara
said. Now she looked around at Reela. ‘But let us finish our lunch
first, would you?’

~~~

Reela was a reasonably
tall woman, about three inches shy of six feet and so a couple of
inches shorter than Mysara who fell into the ‘tall for a woman’
category. The one thing most people noticed about Reela, because it
was far from a common sight in the kingdom, was her dark-brown
skin. Well, if you were male, or female and of the right
inclination, maybe you saw her rather lush figure first. She had
wide hips, long legs, and a bust which rivalled that of Mysara and
Annamia. She was a beautiful woman with very full lips, a bit of a
broad nose, and gorgeous green eyes. Her hair was black, very
straight and fell down past her shoulder blades and over the upper
slopes of her breasts. The set of features suggested that she came
from the region south and west of Godhome, beyond the Aruntal
Mountains and the Elmaran Forest. She was dressed in tight
leggings, knee-high boots with steel toe caps, a light, deeply
plunging top, and a red-brown jacket with silver trim. She had
said, on the way to the temple, that she was a travelling
merchant.

Mysara waited
until the group was in the teaching room at the back of the chapel
and Lemaria had joined them before disabusing everyone of that
particular fact. ‘Well, some of you may have guessed this already,
but “Reela” here is not some merchant from down south.’

‘I am,’ Reela
said, flashing a scowl.

‘And Reela
isn’t her real name,’ Mysara went on without skipping a beat. ‘This
is my sister Arubel.’

Annamia let out
a whimper and fell off her bench.

‘That was to be
expected,’ Arubel said.

‘W-why didn’t I
faint?’ Lemaria asked. ‘I fainted when I met you.’

‘You made your
archpriestess faint?’ Arubel gave Mysara a slightly less scowly
frown.

‘I didn’t
realise the aura was working. No one else reacted to me before
Mari. She suppresses her aura as a matter of course, Mari. She’s
trying to blend in, so it would hardly be good to have powerful
people keeling over when she walks into a room.’

Annamia had
managed to crawl to Arubel’s feet by now. She had been surprised
but not knocked out entirely. ‘Great goddess,’ she began, ‘I am but
your humble– Wah!’ She was surprised again when Arubel grabbed the
back of her dress and hauled her to her feet.

‘That’s quite
enough of that,’ Arubel said in honeyed tones. ‘Don’t need it,
don’t want it. Stand up.’

‘I’m, um, not
sure I can. My legs won’t l-lock.’

‘Well you
should make them. Otherwise, I’ll transmute your lower half into
stone and prop you against a wall.’

Annamia’s legs
developed a sudden surge of rigidity and she managed to get her
feet under herself. ‘C-could I just sit down? You have to r-realise
that meeting my goddess is a bit of a shock.’

‘That’s
acceptable. But keep your back straight.’

Settling
herself onto a different bench, Annamia looked at Mysara. ‘You were
right. She’s just like my mother.’

Mysara nodded.
‘I feel your pain. Now, what are you doing here, sister
dearest?’

‘What am
I doing here? I came to find out what you are doing
here. You’re supposed to be in Godspire with the youngsters. Then
you vanish off the face of me. When you turn up again, it’s here
and you’re starting a war with Orealis and Harmak.’ Arubel gave a
small shrug. ‘Of course, I heard what Orealis did, so I can
understand it, but what happened?’

‘They kicked me
out. I lost my memory and only got it back a few days later when I
was hired to escort Eminora there to explore a “dungeon” which
turned out to be that old refuge we built in the Godspires. I’m
still not quite back up to strength, but I’m most of the way there
except for my memory. That’s still full of holes.’

There was
another scowl. ‘What did you do?’

‘Nothing
major.’ Pause. ‘Honest!’

‘She, um, dyed
them all purple,’ Alex supplied. ‘Well, ten of them.’

Arubel looked
surprised. ‘Is that all? You’ve done much worse.’

‘I know,
right?’ Mysara said, grinning.

‘They’ve got
thin-skinned, but that’s not the point. They’ve all gone soft in
the head. Don’t they know what will happen without you there?’

‘Well,
presumably not. Mind you, I have no idea what you’re talking about
either. Memory full of holes, remember? I was kind of wondering why
I stayed in the first place. Wouldn’t come.’ Mysara pursed her lips
as if trying again.

‘The lake?’

‘The… lake.
Hm.’

‘The lake which
provides them with sustenance and stops them from rapidly ageing to
death?’

‘Yeah, I know
about the lake. What about the lake? It’s the lake. It’s– Oh.
Oh!’

‘Uh, what about
the lake?’ Ridoch asked. Ridoch had been able to walk through the
barrier when he arrived back at the temple. He was not entirely
sanguine about it, and he was not willing to admit that he had
entirely given up on Harmak yet. ‘The Twelve need the waters of
that lake, right?’

‘They do,’
Eminora said, looking thoughtful. ‘Specifically, they need the mana
in the waters.’

‘A-and Mysara
is the goddess of magic,’ Lemaria continued. ‘She’s the
personification of the magic, the mana, of the world.’

‘Indeed.
Godspire, the home of the gods, is not actually on Arubel but
outside it, beyond it. Presumably, it is not part of the world and
so not part of the world’s magic field.’

‘Yes. Unless
Mysara is there, because the mana of Arubel goes with her wherever
she is. She told me that when she got me out of the Great
Library.’

‘Hence, the
mana in the lake in Godspire is replenished by Mysara’s presence in
Godspire. Since she is no longer there, that mana will be slowly
depleted until… Oh, this is not good. How long do they
have?’

Arubel looked
between the archpriestess and the guild researcher, nodding. ‘I’m
moderately impressed. That was good reasoning. Now you know the
secret of why Mysara had to stay with the youngsters when the rest
of us let them take power.’ Her face straightened. ‘No one is to
know about this.’

‘We’re kind of
used to keeping cosmic secrets by now,’ Alex said.

‘I’m not,’
Lemaria mumbled.

‘We’ll keep it
secret, my goddess,’ Annamia said, ‘but how long have they
got before they, well, have problems?’

‘Good question.
Sister?’

Mysara
shrugged. ‘Depends. It’s a big lake and it should be fairly full.
Then again, it’s not just supporting them. The mana in that lake
keeps Godspire alive. Once it’s depleted, the whole thing will
collapse. They’ll be dead before then. Um, a few years, probably,
unless something happens to use the magic up faster. Once it
starts, well, they’ll probably take quite a while to starve. It’s
the mortality that’ll get them. Give it a month and they’ll be
crippled, two and they’ll be dead. Some might last a little longer.
Maybe. Orealis will probably last less time.’

‘And Harmak
will probably last the longest,’ Arubel said. ‘Always was a tough
bastard.’

‘I’m not sure I
quite understand,’ Ridoch said. ‘How does an immortal die of old
age?’

‘They aren’t
entirely immortal. In order that they could change and grow,
Nabariel had to be part of their creation. They’re touched by
death, just like every other creature on me, but the waters of the
lake let them hold back time indefinitely. Unless, of course,
they’re stupid enough to forget how the waters got there.’

‘How could
they? Shouldn’t that be something they’d remember?’

‘They’re just
people. Mysara happens to remember everything, normally, but the
rest of us are as likely to– Wait, shouldn’t Orealis have
remembered? His memory is as good as yours.’

‘That’s a
matter of opinion,’ Mysara replied, ‘but yes, you’re right. He
should realise the mess they’re in. Which begs the question of
whether he’s not told them, or he thinks he has a way around
it.’

‘Perhaps we
don’t need to worry then.’

‘I wasn’t
worried anyway. Even when I remembered, I wasn’t worried. Anyway, I
can’t let this business with Orealis slide. If he’d backed down
when he found out I was alive, then I’d have let it go, but he
doubled down. Harmak shouldn’t have backed him when it was clear I
wasn’t dead, but Harmak doubled down too. I’m not letting them off
without at least an apology.’

‘Huh. Good luck
with that. I suppose I won’t interfere. Hopefully the rest of us
can stay out of it. I like being just a travelling merchant.
It’s quiet with just enough excitement.’

‘And I just
want to be an adventurer. I think it’ll be a lot of fun. I might
even be able to get away without playing tricks on people if I can
have fun some other way.’

‘Good luck with
that,’ Arubel repeated.

Mysara pouted.
‘Oh, you interrupted us getting in food for the temple. That
festival is tomorrow, and my people can’t go out without getting
arrested.’

Sighing, Arubel
nodded. ‘I’ll make some arrangements. My people will bring over
some supplies. We always have plenty over at my temple.’

‘D-do you want
to do that, Goddess,’ Lemaria asked. ‘We would be really grateful,
obviously, but won’t that put you in Harmak’s and Orealis’s
sights?’

‘Oh, don’t
worry about that. Maybe they thought they could get away with
messing with Mysara, but they won’t try it with me. I think I’d
start with the harshest winter Godhome has ever seen, and then move
on to failed crops in spring, animals not producing, people not
producing. It’s not like humans have to be as fertile as
they are. Maybe it’s time to let the elgrin catch up a little.’ The
Earth Mother seemed to be rather warming to the idea.

‘Y-you can do
that?’ Lemaria asked. ‘I thought Fameria had taken over as goddess
of fertility. Well, agriculture.’

‘Sex. She’s the
goddess of sex. I let her portray herself as a fertility goddess
with particular authority over agriculture, and she did innovate
some farming practices to show she could do it, but Fameria is
fundamentally the goddess of rutting. There’s only one real
fertility goddess on me, and that’s me.’

‘All life comes
from her,’ Mysara said. ‘Though, thinking about it, if anyone gives
birth in either of those temples, the child won’t survive for long
once it’s taken from the mother. No life without me either. That’s
a cheery thought.’

‘Hm, yes.’
Arubel turned her attention to her priestess. ‘As for you, young
lady, sorry for snapping at you earlier. That kind of thing gets on
my nerves. Give me the respect I deserve, but don’t grovel. You’re
a good priestess. You get out into the world and do things.’
Reaching out, she placed a hand upon Annamia’s head. ‘May you use
this blessing to do more good in this, my world.’ Something
happened. You could sort of tell, though there was no grand
lightshow or conspicuous shift in reality. There was just something
different.

‘Greater
magic,’ Lemaria whispered, her tone carrying a hint of awe.

Annamia looked
up as her goddess withdrew her hand. ‘Th-thank you, my
goddess.’

‘My pleasure.
Now, I’ll be off. Expect a delivery in a couple of hours.’ Arubel
pointed at Ridoch. ‘And you, young man, I suggest you spend a
little time in personal reflection. I’m not going to persuade you
that you’re wrong to believe in Harmak. I’m not going to suggest
you turn to another god. And don’t let Mysara persuade you either.
It’s up to you to decide for yourself. Change is part of what we
all gave you when we made you. You can change, or stay the same,
it’s up to you.’

Ridoch bowed
his head. ‘You are wise, Goddess.’

‘Huh. If I
hadn’t developed some degree of wisdom in this long, I should give
up and become a hermit.’

~~~

It was not until Arubel
was gone that Annamia let out a wail which might have been terror.
‘What did she do to me?!’

Mysara giggled.
‘That was a bit unexpected, huh?’

‘Unexpected!
What did she–’

‘She blessed
you. Let’s see…’ Mysara stared at the blessed priestess for a
second, lips pursed in thought. ‘You’ll probably find that
followers of Arubel notice you more. And she’s opened a channel for
you. If you spend some time in meditation and prayer, she may be
willing to offer you advice. Visions and such will come to you.
That’s how that kind of thing usually works. You’re like a prophet
now, isn’t that nice?’

‘Notice me
more? Prophet?’

‘Uh-huh. Your
superiors are likely to see you in a new light. Expect a
promotion.’

‘B-b-but I
don’t want a promotion! I don’t want to be a deaconess!’

‘Well, have a
vision that says you’re not ready for that yet. Arubel wants you to
keep being an adventurer priestess, so they can’t make you a
deaconess.’

‘What? I can’t
do that! I can’t lie about a vision from my goddess!’

Mysara frowned.
‘Why not? First, I think that’s what she told you she wanted you to
do with her blessing when she gave it.’

‘W-well, yes,
but–’

‘And second,
people have been lying in our name practically since we invented
you. I don’t think you understand how this prophecy thing works,
Anna. Get with the programme.’

31st of
Karntash.

The Great Library
boasted far better lodgings than the Temple of Mysara. Even the
dormitories for acolytes were better appointed than the single room
where most of the residents of Mysara’s temple made their home. The
priests, deacons, and archdeacons of Orealis all had their own
rooms. The suites allocated to bishops and above were quite
opulent, and that only became more extravagant in the grand
archpriest’s official residence.

The halls
connecting these fine dwellings together were not patrolled at
night. They were quiet, almost silent. Down in the chapel and
around the library, knights stood guard, but not here. The clergy
of Orealis slept soundly in their beds, often after reading too
late into the night by expensive candlelight. Eyesight problems in
later life were something of an issue for Orealis’s followers.

What that meant
was that no one saw the gate open on the main residential corridor,
and no one saw Mysara step out of it. She let the gate close behind
her and looked around. She was dressed in her ‘official’ outfit,
the blue bandages, and she had her staff in hand. She listened and
heard only distant snoring, and then she grinned somewhat
maliciously.

‘Now then,’ she
said to no one in particular, ‘where shall I start?’

~~~

There were far more
than twenty knights this time. They marched down the road toward
the temple in four ranks, all of them carrying shields. They
arrived just after dawn and immediately began deploying in a cordon
around the temple. Mysara, looking out from the upper window,
watched them for a minute, and then she went down to see what they
were up to. Not that she was not fairly sure what that was before
she asked.

‘Good morning,
Knight Commander,’ Mysara said as she walked out of the front door.
‘And what brings you to this humble establishment on the first day
of the Festival of the Twelve?’

The man in
question, who was a different man from the one who had accompanied
Wongrast, turned on the spot and regarded Mysara for a second
before responding. ‘You’re the mage I’ve heard about, I assume. Not
that impressive.’

If Mysara had
wanted to give a description of the man, it would have consisted of
one word: moustache. A huge greying moustache dominated his face,
obscuring his lips and curling upward at the ends. He possibly
thought it added authority to his countenance, but all it did for
the goddess was to make her want to giggle.

‘I am Knight
Commander Gortal Havaruns.’

Mysara was
expecting him to continue, but he paused long enough that she felt
a prompt was needed. She selected her prompt to be insulting. ‘Is
that supposed to mean something to me?’ It was a calculated
insult, but she really did have no idea whether his name should
impress her in some way.

‘Hrm. This
temple is subject to interdiction from this day forth until the
criminals within are brought to justice. None shall enter or leave.
Anyone leaving will be arrested and taken for immediate trial.
Anyone attempting to enter will be detained for questioning and, if
found to be aiding the criminals within, arrested and tried. Thus
will the justice of Great Harmak be carried out.’

Mysara nodded
slowly. ‘Okay. Well, we’re pretty well stocked thanks to the good
works of the Church of Arubel, so we should be good for now. And
I’m quite certain that Mysara will step in to make sure we aren’t
too troubled by you standing here bored out of your mind. All in
all, knock yourselves out, but I have to wonder who you pissed off
to get landed with this duty.’ She grinned. ‘Is this a punishment
detail? Did all of you forget to say your prayers before bed?’

‘Hrm.’

‘That’s a nasty
cough you’ve got there.’

‘Hrm. A knight
does his duty, no matter the time or place.’

Mysara rolled
her eyes and turned to leave. She paused, turning back. ‘Oh, Knight
Commander. If, for some reason, you were to think of arresting any
of Arubel’s followers for aiding us here, I would think twice.’

‘Great Harmak’s
justice will be done. If the priestesses of Arubel are judged to
be–’

‘Tell me,
Knight Commander, do you have children?’

‘Hrm. My wife
and I have not been so blessed.’

‘Do you ever
want to have any?’ Mysara started once more for the door. ‘Just a
thought. I’ll leave it with you.’
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‘B-b-but we can’t
survive forever on our stores,’ Lemaria said. ‘We were hoping to
have a little bit of a feast tonight. We thought we might invite
some of the students in from the slums and their families too.
Well, where they have families. And we can trust them not to steal
anything. We’ll have to–’

‘Continue as
planned,’ Mysara said. She had come up to Lemaria’s room to report
the situation. Lemaria was not too happy about being woken up, but
that was mostly because she slept naked, having nothing to wear in
bed, and she was now clutching her blankets against her rather
featureless chest. Mysara was ignoring that entirely. ‘Once
everyone is up, I’ll make arrangements. Hm, yes. I should probably
talk to some of the others anyway. They have to have been worried
when they lost their magic for days.’

‘Others?’

‘Your
subordinates. The archdeaconesses in Elwood, Greenshade, Arubar,
and Mournland. And there are maybe a few deacons I should talk to.
Perhaps we could get some of them over here for the feast. Hm, no,
they should be tending to their own. Even if this is a celebration
for the youngsters, it is still a holiday. Except for those poor
buggers outside standing guard.’

‘You’re going
to make gates to all those places?’

‘I am. I might
make them permanent. We’ll see. And, for now, I’ll make some gates
out into the slums so you can get your students here.’ The
goddess’s face split into a grin again. Lemaria’s stomach fell.
That grin was never a good sign. ‘Let’s get as many people as we
can handle in. We’ll try for a nice loud, boisterous party in the
chapel. Something they can hear outside.’

‘My goddess,
you really do live up to your “of mischief” title, don’t you?’

‘Ha! Wait until
you find out what I did– Um, never mind.’

‘Goddess?’
Pause. ‘Goddess, what did you do?’

‘Don’t worry
about it, Mari.’

‘Too late!’

Elwood.

The Temple of Mysara in
Elwood was a rather grander affair than the one in Godhome. As with
many of the larger buildings in the land of the elgrin, it was
basically a tree. There were a lot of very large trees in Elwood,
many of them hosting important structures of one form or another
which wound their way through the branches. Platforms were
constructed at multiple levels, and the buildings were constructed
on those platforms. You got from one platform to another via
suspended walkways, ladders, and even ropes. In their natural
habitat, elgrin were excellent climbers with shoulder joints
designed for traversing treetops with ease.

The temple here
was larger because it was the main centre of magical learning among
the elgrin. Actual worship of Mysara among the elgrin was not
common, but they were a more magical people than humans and they
had a very high regard for the goddess of magic. If you wanted to
learn more than the basics, you came to the Temple of Mysara to do
that because who better to teach such things than the followers of
the goddess?

‘Tell me why
I’m the archpriestess again,’ Lemaria said as she and Mysara were
taken to the office of the archdeaconess. ‘This place is so
much more important than my little temple.’

‘It was decided
that my most senior priestess should be based in Godhome when the
Holy Empire was founded. All the youngsters had their main temples
there. So did Arubel and Rosh. When it comes down to it, it’s a
convention. You’re really an archdeaconess with a fancier
title.’

‘Could I not
have the fancier title?’

‘No, you could
not.’ There was a pause for the goddess to look thoughtful, which
was another thing that Lemaria had learned to fear. ‘Actually, we
should think about moving toward you being a grand archpriestess.
If I’m going to be living in the world from now on, I should
consider expanding.’

‘P-please don’t
do that.’

Further
discussion was postponed as they arrived at a wooden door in a
wooden building on one of the higher platforms in the temple tree.
It looked the same as all the other doors, but this was apparently
the one they wanted. The elgrin priestess who had been showing the
way knocked once, opened the door, and made her announcement.
‘Archdeaconess, Archpriestess Lemaria from Godhome is here to see
you.’ It came out a bit quizzical, because the poor woman was a bit
perplexed about what was going on. She was really perplexed
about Mysara. What she had heard of her conversation with Lemaria
had left her just a little scared and quite a lot confused.

‘Lemaria,’ said
a voice from within. ‘How did– What– I mean, show her in.’

The elgrin
stepped aside and first Lemaria and then Mysara trooped into the
archdeaconess’s office. It was nice. The walls were painted an
apple green, which was kind of relaxing, though you could see
little of the paint because the walls were almost obscured by
bookshelves. The archdeaconess had a lot of books. Light came
through a window in the ceiling. Beneath it were several
comfortable chairs set about a circular table. The archdeaconess
herself sat behind a desk at one end of the room and had, it looked
like, been going over paperwork before she had been interrupted.
Like Lemaria, she was dressed in blue, but her outfit was a loose
shirt and leggings rather than a gown. Practicality was a thing in
Elwood.

Getting to her
feet, the elgrin smiled and bowed her head to Lemaria. She was
curious about Mysara, but that could wait. ‘Archpriestess. This is
something of a surprise. We were not expecting you here in
Elwood.’

‘Well, that
makes two of us,’ Lemaria replied. ‘I wasn’t expecting to be here
either. You’re Anaira Spellbinder, is that right?’

‘I am.’

‘Okay then, so
I’m just Lemaria and I’ll call you Anaira. If we keep using titles,
we’ll be here until next week.’ Pause. ‘Besides, she’s not going to
want to be formal.’

‘She? Your
companion, I assume. And who might she be?’

‘She’s… You
know, we should sit down. Let’s sit down. Maybe we could get some
refreshments?’

Looking a
little perplexed – it was going around – Anaira nodded. ‘Of course.
Where are my manners? I’ll make arrangements.’ And she stepped out
of the room to do just that.

‘You know, not
everyone goes weak at the knees on meeting a goddess,’ Mysara
said.

‘You’ve been
spoiled. Alex has not been good for you. He just goes with it.
Naked woman falls out of the sky. Woman turns out to be a goddess.
Goddess’s sister turns up for a visit. He just goes with the flow.
It’s not natural. Normal people have at least a small
freak-out when they meet their goddess.’

‘Maybe that’s
why Alex isn’t bothered by it. He believes in the gods. You have to
be delusional not to. But I think he sees us as… people.’

‘Yes, I think
you’re right. The longer I’m around you, the more I’m seeing things
his way.’

Mysara’s grin
did not worry Lemaria this time. This was her ‘I am pleased’ grin.
Possibly her ‘I am delighted’ grin. ‘Oh, Mari,’ the goddess said,
‘you have no idea how happy it would make me if that happens.’
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‘I see,’ Anaira said.
She had had to take a moment to collect herself when she found out
who Mysara was. It had not taken too long. She was over two
hundred and had seen a lot. Looking good on it, but old enough to
not be horribly shocked at meeting her goddess. ‘Let me take a
second to process…’

She was an
elegant woman, in Lemaria’s opinion. The kind of woman who should
be the archpriestess of Mysara, in fact. Mysara still was not
having it. Anaira could not have been described as tall and
elegant, but she carried her five feet and seven inches as though
she were taller. The long legs she had crossed as she sat in one of
the comfy chairs helped with the look. Like Eminora, she was slim
and had little in the way of a chest. Also like Eminora, she was
pretty, but Anaira was dark where Eminora was light. Her skin was
tanned; her long hair was blue-black and worn loose to her waist.
Her eyes were black.

‘Well, my first
thought is that the loss of the Twelve will make little to no
difference to us. They made it clear when they decided to form
their empire through the humans that they had little interest in
the other races. We acted accordingly. There are very, very few
elgrin who worship the Twelve. None in Elwood, I would be willing
to bet.’

‘My concern is
that the elgrin may get overly ambitious about expanding Elwood
back toward its former size,’ Mysara said.

‘That may
happen. No, there are some who would definitely see it in that
light. I am, well, unsure. I believe some expansion is warranted,
but we do require food grown in the Plains of Fameria. If we were
able to expand Elwood to its former glory, it would be at the
expense of our population.’

‘Arubel won’t
allow it. You deserve some of your land back, but when it was
taken, you didn’t have colonies in the Arunar or Elmaran forests.
And Arubel looks after all living things. She won’t take
genocide perpetrated on the humans well.’

‘Yes, I can
believe that. May I tell the other churches about this?’

‘Arubel’s. They
may have been told already. Leave the others in the dark for now.
Nothing’s going to happen for a few years anyway.’

‘Very well. Of
course we can provide a supply route. It would be our honour to
provide a practical service to our goddess. So long as the gate can
be maintained, it will not be an issue.’

‘I’m going to
make it permanent,’ Mysara said. ‘Any of you will be able to
activate it and pass through as needed. I think I’ll build my own
network, like the one the Union of Magic Workers maintains, but
just for my followers. It will make sharing information, including
my book, far easier. But let’s keep it quiet, shall we?’

‘No problem
here,’ Lemaria said.

‘Likewise,’
Anaira said. ‘The Union is constantly trying to push for more
presence in the forest. Putting one over on them would feel nice.
And, um, if you’ll pardon my saying, Goddess, if you being thrown
out of Godspire means that you’ll be paying more attention to
things on Arubel, I can’t see it as a bad thing.’

Mysara pouted.
‘It wasn’t like I was ignoring you all. I admit to not making much
of a showing here recently, but I was keeping my eye on
things.’

‘Still, more
attention would be appreciated.’

‘Yeah,’ Lemaria
said, ‘you say that now…’

‘What’s that
supposed to mean?’ Mysara asked.

‘Oh, nothing,
my goddess.’

Mournland.

Everyone knew that the
mournin were short. Lemaria had never met one, and she had not
realised that they were quite as short as they were. Deep beneath
the mountains of Mournland, in a room carved out of the very
bedrock of the world, both Lemaria and Mysara were sitting on the
floor to avoid getting cricked necks. Thankfully, the corridors
outside were taller than the rooms or they would have been crawling
everywhere.

Archdeaconess
Winwella had been very welcoming right up until the point where
Mysara had been introduced, and she fainted. Then she had been very
welcoming again once she came around. She was cute, small even for
a mournin. Many of them tended to stocky, but Winwella was not. She
had short, almost white hair and the palest blue eyes set in a
heart-shaped face. She was also in a shirt and leggings, but they
were not blue. Actually, they did not even match.

‘W-well,’ she
said once she had heard the story, ‘the mournin will grieve for
centuries at the loss of Mournfal. He made us!’

‘Technically,’
Mysara said, ‘Arubel, Nabariel, and I made you. Mournin just did
the specifications. Begging. He begged a lot to persuade us to do
it. “I have great need of help in the underworld. I’m overworked!”
Anyway, I understand, but he joined with the others when they
kicked me out. He only has himself to blame.’

‘I understand,
my goddess. It’s just… It will take time to process.’

‘I have no
doubt it will.’ The goddess frowned. ‘We’ve never had a god die up
to now. It’s unclear what will happen. It may be that he ends up
permanently stuck in his underworld, so he may not be entirely
gone.’

‘Hm. As for
providing supplies, I don’t think we can help much here. The
supplies we could provide would be the food we farm in the caves,
and that doesn’t usually go down well with humans.’

‘It doesn’t?’
Lemaria asked.

‘Humans don’t
usually like black soup.’

‘Uh, maybe
not.’

‘Actually,’
Mysara said, ‘it’s not black. I remember that soup. It’s purple.
Mournin are amazing. They can see in total darkness through
mana-detecting elements in their eyes. On the other hand, they
can’t see colours, even in broad daylight. So, purple looks pretty
much like black.’

‘Oh,’ Lemaria
said. ‘Well, the point still stands, doesn’t it? Humans generally
don’t like purple food either.’

‘True, true,
and it tastes pretty bad anyway.’

‘It’s an
acquired taste,’ Winwella said in a sulky tone.

‘Maybe,’ Mysara
said, nodding, ‘but you lot have been cooking that stuff for over
six thousand years, and I’ve never acquired the taste for it.’

Godhome.

‘Are you back for good
this time?’ Alex asked as Mysara stepped through the gate into a
storeroom under the temple.

‘All done,’
Mysara replied.

‘How did it go
in Greenshade?’

‘The
archdeaconess there is a fawn,’ Lemaria replied. ‘She just kind of
froze when she found out she was meeting Mysara. I thought she’d
died on the spot.’

‘Fawns… They’re
the deer people, right? Deer will freeze when they sense danger
sometimes. Makes sense.’

‘I guess. But
she said they could move supplies through for us, so it worked out
okay in the end. And we have a route through Arubar if we need it
too. I guess we’re good. I need a cup of tea.’

‘We’ve had more
cups of tea in the last few hours than I’m totally comfortable
with,’ Mysara said.

‘Good point. I
need to use the soil closet, and then I need a cup of tea.’

~~~

Knight Commander Gortal
Havaruns was not on duty at the temple at all times, but he was in
overall charge of the interdiction force, so he was required to
turn up from time to time to check on things. He was not especially
happy about that, but he had actually done something to
annoy his captain the week before, so he was taking his punishment
like a man. Which meant he complained about it a lot, just not
where anyone would hear him.

As he
approached the Temple of Mysara after dark on the night of the
Festival of the Twelve when he should have been in barracks, eating
and drinking to his heart’s content, he began to wonder whether he
was in the wrong line of work entirely. There was noise coming from
inside the temple. Well, not noise exactly, though it was noisy.
Singing. There was singing filtering out from within, muffled, but
definitely audible.

‘Report,’
Gortal barked at one of the knights on duty at the bottom of the
steps. ‘What is going on in there?’

‘They, uh, seem
to be having a party, sir,’ the knight replied.

‘They’re
supposed to be under interdiction.’

‘They are, sir.
No one has come or gone from this building that I am aware of.’

‘There are
supposed to be a handful of women and a couple of mercenaries in
there. That does not sound like it’s coming from that handful of
people.’

‘Uh, no. Sir.
Sir, what can we do? We can’t get in to arrest them.’

Gortal looked
over the knight’s shoulder toward the door of the temple. No, there
was nothing they could do about it. Not a damn thing. ‘As you
were,’ he grumbled before setting off toward the rear of the
temple. Maybe someone there had seen someone going over the
wall.

~~~

‘Good party,’ Alex said
over the sound of a couple of down-on-their-luck bards Lemaria had
invited over from the slums. ‘What am I drinking?’

‘Mead,’ Mysara
replied. ‘Beastkin make the best mead in the world. I arranged to
buy a barrel while we were in Greenshade.’

‘It’s good. Can
goddesses get drunk?’

‘Yes, but we
don’t have enough mead.’

‘Good. I don’t
want to think about what you’d get up to drunk.’

Mysara giggled.
‘Last time, three islands disappeared.’


‘Seriously?!’

‘No. The last
time I got drunk… I think I snuck into Harmak’s fortress and glued
little pink bows into his beard. He hasn’t grown a beard since. He
was really annoyed. I mean, apoplectic. I did say he had
absolutely no sense of humour, right?’

‘You did. Okay.
That doesn’t actually sound too bad.’

‘Yeah. Nothing
to worry about. It was the time before that when the islands
disappeared.’ Pause. ‘Joking. I’ve never vanished even one island.’
Pause. ‘That I remember.’

‘You’ve never
made an island vanish,’ Arubel said from behind her. ‘Stop messing
with the boy.’

‘So, you
came.’

‘Just to check
everything got here. I’ve another place to be tonight. Merchant
thing.’

‘Fair
enough.’

‘How did you
get in past the guards?’ Alex asked. ‘A gate?’

‘Oh, she
doesn’t need a gate. She can just sink into the ground and pop back
up anywhere she likes.’

‘Almost
anywhere,’ Arubel corrected.

‘Right. Any
natural surface. Floor tiles are her enemy. She can see and hear
out of anywhere natural too. So, the last time you took a piss up
there in the mountains, she might’ve been watching.’

‘Why would I
want to?’ Arubel asked.

‘He’s got a
massive–’

‘I think you’re
confusing me with Fameria, sister. How’s Ridoch doing?’

‘Well, he
decided he was happy enough to come here tonight. Or maybe he’s
here to take his mind off things. Annamia had a temple thing she
had to attend. Eminora had a guild thing. Ridoch was at a loose
end, so I invited him. He’s drinking, but I don’t think he’s
overdoing it.’

‘With his
build, it’ll take some doing to get him drunk anyway,’ Alex
commented.

‘You’re one to
talk.’

‘I’m taller,
but he’s bigger.’

‘He should be
fine,’ Arubel said. She was looking across the room to where Ridoch
was drinking with a group of men from the slums. ‘He looks like
he’s working through it. I think you’ll have a convert by the end
of this, sister.’

‘Not what I was
looking for, but I’ll take the win.’

‘And what are
you hoping to achieve by making this the loudest party in the
city?’

‘I’m hoping it
really annoys those idiots outside.’

The Earth
Mother glanced toward the front of the temple. ‘I think that’s a
given. I know you’re a trickster goddess, but sometimes I think you
just like chaos.’

‘Meh. Chaos is
no fun. Well, it’s very circumstantial. Now, the appearance
of chaos, that’s fun. And messing with the youngsters is the best
kind of fun there is. They really screwed up when they kicked me
out. They took the gloves off.’

Arubel frowned
for a second and then looked to Alex. ‘Yet.’

‘Huh?’

‘She hasn’t
made an island vanish yet.’

1st of
Mournfal.

As arranged, Ridoch had
gone out in the morning to pick up Eminora and Annamia at the
guild, returning through a gate exit in the slums just before
lunch. He had had to leave and come back because he had stayed the
night in one of the guest rooms, and he had not been alone.
Matrushela had been looking rather pleased with herself all
morning.

Lunch was
composed of leftovers from the night before, but that actually made
it rather tasty, and there was news from the outside world to go
along with the somewhat celebratory meal.

‘It seems,’
Eminora said, ‘that the Temple of Orealis had a few problems
yesterday.’

‘Problems?’
Lemaria asked. ‘Has the mana thing started affecting them?’

‘That’s days
away,’ Mysara replied.

‘Grand
Archpriest Noldrik got up to find that his bedchamber floor had
been covered in glue,’ Eminora explained. ‘It took them three hours
to unstick him and he was yet to take his morning ablutions.’

Everyone looked
at Mysara.

‘What?!’ You
could tell she was a goddess, because she actually said it with a
straight face.

‘Archpriest
Wongrast had a somewhat similar experience,’ Eminora went on, ‘when
he fell through the seat of his private toilet and became wedged.
He was freed faster, but it took almost an hour of yelling before
he was found. Several other high-ranking clergy suffered from
embarrassing accidents. A number of dormitory doors for the lesser
priests were trapped in one way or another. Buckets of water and
the like. The acolytes found themselves trailing bright-blue
footprints through the corridors and discovered all their footwear
had been painted with ink. And to add insult to injury, they cannot
use magic to clean up the mess.’

‘Well, that is
just terrible,’ Mysara said. ‘Whoever did that should be punished
to the full extent of the law. I’m sure Noldrik said that
anyway.’

‘He is
sixty-two. He is still in bed recovering from the shock.’

‘How did you
find out about it?’ Alex asked. ‘I mean, I can’t see them wanting
that kind of humiliation becoming public.’

‘No, but they
had to contract the guild to send trap experts into the library.
They are still trying to clear the place. As it was described to
me, the traps are works of genius. Every single one of them is
designed to kill someone from embarrassment but cause no actual
harm. And none of the books have been damaged. Not one. The traps
are absolute murder to disarm too.’

Everyone looked
at Mysara again.

‘What?!’ Pause.
‘Oh, alright, it was me. Tell your trap people to keep looking for
another couple of days and charge as much as they can for their
time, but they won’t find anything else after dawn tomorrow. I used
magic to create the materials. It’ll all have vanished by
then.’

Eminora shook
her head. ‘I will let them know. But I do not think we can condone
extorting money from them on false pretences.’

‘You’re no
fun.’

‘What are you
hoping to achieve with all of this, Mysara? Is it just your
mischief aspect coming out in full force?’

‘Oh no. Well,
it is, but I do have a goal. I’m going to make total fools of those
fools until Orealis comes down out of Godspire and does something
about it himself.’

‘You
want an angry god coming here? Should I be warning the
palace that it is time to evacuate the city?’

Mysara gave the
elgrin a somewhat incredulous look. ‘Why? This is Orealis we’re
talking about.’

‘H-he’s still a
g-god,’ Lemaria said.

‘Only if you’re
willing to stretch the definition a long, long way.’

2nd of
Mournfal.

A man walked out from
one of the side streets near the Temple of Mysara, a look of
determination on his face. He was dressed in red and black,
something like a priest of Orealis, but also not. His coat was
leather and tended toward the militaristic; red aside from black
panels at the sides, it was held in place by three straps over the
stomach. Beneath it were red trousers and a red, high-collared
sweater-like garment which had a gold chain attached to it, looping
over his throat. He wore his hair as a blonde cap; it looked like
someone had put a bowl over his head, cut along the edge, and then
gone over each strand with the most accurate measuring instrument
available to ensure regularity. His eyes were a clear blue-green,
and intelligent-looking. He was not unattractive, but that was
about the best you could claim for him. His features were rather
soft. His nose was too rounded at the tip, giving him a Romanesque
look that had suffered from sag. His lips were not exactly thin,
but they were far from full, and they dipped at the corners in an
unappealing fashion. If you looked at him face-on, it was not too
bad, but in profile he had something of a receding chin. He tried
his best to always meet people head-on.

He turned to
make straight for the steps of the temple, coming to a stop a
little too close to the knight who blocked his way and just staring
into the knight’s eyes.

‘This building
is under interdiction by the Knights of Harmak,’ the knight
proclaimed. ‘Anyone attempting to enter will be arrested. What
business have you here?’

‘That,’ the
blonde man said, ‘would be none of your business. Your interdiction
does not apply to me. Stand aside.’

‘I am unable to
do that, sir. Under the authority of the Knights of Harmak, I am
placing you–’

Something
flashed in the blonde man’s eyes. Or maybe it had been some sort of
optical illusion. Whichever was true, one of the nearby knights
fell to his knees, letting out a moan as he did so, and began
staring up at the sky in rapture. Behind the blonde, various
passers-by did something similar, or just stopped in the street as
though stunned. One woman turned, took two quick steps forward, and
prostrated herself at the man’s feet.

The blonde
ignored her, keeping his eyes locked with the knight’s. ‘Stand
aside,’ he repeated.

The knight
stepped aside. He had no idea who this man was, and he had no
desire to find out. The man stepped forward, walking through the
barrier as if it was not there. When the grovelling woman scrabbled
to follow, she bounced off the barrier so hard that the knight was
forced to administer first aid.

~~~

‘He’s here,’ Mysara
said, ‘and he’s in a bit of a mood.’ She turned to look at the door
of the chapel, which was where everyone had gathered this morning,
and waited.

Lemaria looked
in her direction as she felt magic, greater magic, being cast.
Eminora frowned as she recognised the same. There was no indication
of anything overt happening, but something had happened.

The door of the
chapel opened, and the blonde man walked in as though he owned the
place. His gaze took in the room, and he sneered. Then he left the
door ajar as he walked in a few paces, came to a stop, and spoke.
‘Really, Mysara, this place is just pitiful. You were a great
goddess once. Can you not do better?’

‘At least
people can live in my temple without sickening and dying,’ Mysara
replied. ‘Really, Orealis, you know damn well you don’t intimidate
or impress me, so drop the act.’

Orealis’s face
straightened. ‘You’re going to cancel that spell. You’re going to
do it immediately or–’

‘Or what? You
tried to dispel it, didn’t you? Can’t do it? Of course you can’t.
If you want your temple back, you’ll issue a public statement that
I continue to be the goddess of magic, you’ll cease any attempts to
usurp my position or to take my book, and you’ll tell that idiot
Harmak to stop persecuting my followers. Then, and only then, will
I cancel the spells on your temples.’

Anger flashed
across the god’s face. ‘Why are you here?! You were supposed to be
dead. He said–’

‘He? I’m
guessing that would be Raman? You always did listen to him rather
than engaging your brain. You should know there’s only one way to
kill one of us. Throwing me out of Godspire is not enough. I was
weakened for a while, but I wasn’t dead. How could you even think
that? You can’t have forgotten.’

‘But Harmak…
Wait. You don’t remember.’ A gleeful look replaced the
anger. ‘That glorious memory of yours, and you don’t remember what
happened, what we did. You don’t remember when Harmak stabbed–’

Mysara’s face
flattened. ‘Stabbed me with Gartagahar. You’re right, I couldn’t
remember what actually happened. Thank you for the reminder…’

And Mysara
remembered…

Godspire,
7th of Karntash.

It had been a day since
the purple dye incident and Mysara was still pausing to giggle to
herself from time to time. It was one of her better tricks, if she
said so herself. Not for the overall effect, which was good but not
great. Not for the coverage, because getting all of the youngsters
would have been better. But for the simplicity and surprise, it had
been excellent. It had taken her a couple of weeks of trial and
error – and decolouring her fingers with magic every day – to make
the dye. Not everyone could have engineered something like that. In
fact, getting it precisely right had been part of what made the
trick so good. But in actual execution it had been simple and
efficient. The looks on their faces when they had emerged from the
baths had been priceless.

Raman, in
particular, had been frothing at the mouth. Oh, the horror! Oh, the
disrespect! She was going to rue the day. Blah, blah. Empty threats
were just that. Which did make her wonder why they were marching up
the path to her home as though they had a purpose. Raman was in the
lead, of course, with Harmak and Orealis behind him. The others
trailed along behind them, likely in order of how resolved they
were. Iolasha was at the back, which lent credence to the ordering
hypothesis. They were interrupting her examination of a demon relic
someone had unearthed along the northern coast of Elwood, but she
decided to go out to meet them because it would probably save
time.

Raman was a
handsome, regal man, normally, but today his face was twisted in
anger and he looked neither handsome nor regal. He looked rather
petulant, actually. Mysara could not fathom why; his hands were the
right colour, which probably meant that Orealis had cracked a spell
to pull the dye out of their skin. They were all back to normal, so
what was with the attitude?

‘Good morning,’
Mysara said brightly. ‘What brings you to my door at such an early
hour?’ It was early in the world outside Godspire, the home of the
gods, but within it there was no real way to measure the time of
day. No night, no day, no clocks. Calling it morning was a
convention.

‘We’ve had
enough, Mysara,’ Raman said. ‘We all agree.’

‘Enough of
what?’

‘The pranks.
The tricks. You!’

‘I see, and
what do you plan to do about it, Raman?’

‘You’ll
never–’

‘Raman,’
Iolasha said from the back.

The use of his
name seemed to calm him a little. He backed off from what he had
been going to say anyway. ‘You will make a binding vow upon
Harmak’s great sword, the sword of justice.’ At those words, Harmak
took the massive greatsword he always wore from where it was
sheathed on his back and held it up, blade perfectly vertical
before his face. Mysara eyed it briefly and then turned her
attention back to Raman. ‘A binding vow that you will never again
play one of your stupid tricks on us. Make this vow and there will
be nothing more said.’

Beside the
leader of the Twelve, Orealis shifted slightly. Mysara glanced at
him, trying to determine his mood. He was nervous, but that was
Orealis for you. He was also excited, and the reason for that was
harder to determine.

‘Two things,’
Mysara said. ‘First, me making a vow upon Gartagahar would mean
nothing. I’m the goddess of mischief as well as magic. What kind of
vow do you think would bind me?’

‘Allow us to
place a curse upon you,’ Raman said, ‘binding you to the vow.’

‘I’d never
allow it, and if I did, I could undo it any time I wanted. It would
be meaningless. Besides, point number two, I am the goddess
of mischief. There’s no way I’d make such a vow. It goes against my
very nature.’

Raman gave a
sigh. It was a little too exaggerated to be real. ‘I did say she’d
say that.’

‘Yes,’ Iolasha
replied, resignation in her tone.

And Harmak
moved. He was fast, as befitted a war god. Mysara was actually his
equal in terms of speed, but she was not expecting the attack. His
mighty sword burst into flames and was plunging through Mysara’s
heart before she could make her body move out of the way. The sword
ignited the blue gown she was wearing, and she stared at Harmak,
wide-eyed, through the flames.

The last thing
she heard before her vision went dark was Raman. ‘Respect is a
lesson you learned too late, Mysara. Goodbye.’

Godhome,
2nd of Mournfal.

‘Why didn’t the sword
kill you?’ Orealis demanded. ‘It should have killed you.’

‘He missed my
heart,’ Mysara replied. ‘Should’ve checked before you dumped my
body through a gate.’

‘You were
dead!’

‘You were
stupid. Difference is, I got better, and you never will. Look, I’m
a reasonable woman. I’m not even demanding an apology for your
temerity or Harmak hounding my people. Just say there was a
mistake, that I’m still the goddess of magic, and it’ll all stop.
We can go back to how things were. Except for me living in
Godspire. I like it here and plan to stay.’

‘No. That won’t
work at all. I need to be the god of magic because–’ He cut himself
off suddenly and looked at her nervously. He was angry, but he was
more worried. He was probably more angry at his own nerves than he
was at Mysara.

‘Oh… Oh, you
do remember why I was there. You thought that if you could
take over from me, you could be the one to replenish the lake? Was
that your idea?’ Orealis said nothing in response, so she kept
poking. ‘Your idea or Raman’s? Did he persuade you of that too? You
always were a follower, Orealis. You really should start thinking
for yourself one of these days. It’s not being the goddess of magic
that let me feed mana into the lake, it’s being me.’

‘That can’t be
right. You’re lying.’

‘Have you told
them yet? Does Raman actually know? Did you lie to him as much as
he lied to you?’

‘Shut up.’

‘What are you
going to do, Orealis? Raman’s anger and your stupidity have doomed
you all.’

‘You will show
me some respect!’ He screamed it at the top of his lungs, throwing
out his arms and leaning his head back. A wave of something washed
out from him. Nothing anyone could see, but it could be felt
raising the hair on the back of their necks and trying its best to
shock their brains into submission.

‘Respect! How
dare you do that in my temple!’

Orealis lowered
his face to find Mysara standing right in front of him. He had no
time to react before her fist smashed into his face. ‘Gah!’ He
staggered back, away from her, clutching his nose. Blood began to
pour out past his hands.

‘Holy shit!’
Annamia yelped from the back of the chapel where she was,
basically, hiding with the others and hoping Orealis would not
notice them. The fact they were all standing and unaffected by
Orealis’s aura suggested what Mysara had done before he walked in:
something was protecting them.

Mysara raised a
hand and snapped her fingers. Streams of glittering blue light rose
out of the floor around Orealis, wrapping around his legs and then
continuing upward to wrap themselves around his torso and arms. His
movements slowed to a stop and Mysara stepped forward, raising her
fist once again as his eyes widened. Unable to dodge or parry, he
could do nothing to stop her as she hit him once again in the face.
He was shrieking in pain, but she just stood there, smashing her
fist into his nose. Again, and again, and again.

‘I will show
you respect when you deserve it, you simpering worm,’ she said as
she finally turned and stepped away.

‘You broke my
nose!’ Orealis whined through the froth of bubbles on his lips.

‘Don’t be such
a baby. You’ll be fine in a few seconds.’ Mysara turned around and
jabbed a finger into his face. ‘Now I want an apology. Using
your aura in my temple? No. You will start showing
me some respect, or I’ll turn every temple your church has
into a dead zone. You give me a public apology, and everything else
I’ve asked of you, or you’ll get nothing but trouble.’

A gate appeared
behind him, though he appeared not to notice. ‘I will never–’

‘Shut up,’
Mysara told him before pushing him through the gate and closing it
behind him. She pulled in a deep breath, plastered a broad smile
over her face, and turned to face her audience. ‘Well, that was my
nephew Orealis, everyone. As you can probably tell, the family
reunion did not go too well.’

‘This appears
to have escalated quite considerably,’ Eminora commented.

‘Yes. Could
be.’

‘Still,’
Annamia said, ‘I can see why.’

‘Yeah,’ Lemaria
said. ‘He was kind of a dick.’

‘That’s
insulting to dicks. I like “simpering worm.”’

‘A little
old-fashioned, maybe?’

‘Sue me!’
Mysara said. ‘I’m fifteen thousand years old, I may need to update
my insults.’

~~~

‘Something up, Ridoch?’
Mysara asked. The man had been waiting for an opportunity to talk
to her alone for a while, so she had arranged it. She was wondering
what it was he wanted.

‘Harmak stabbed
you in the chest.’

‘Yes.’

‘With his
sword, Gartagahar.’

‘Yes.’

‘If he was
aiming for your heart, he would have hit it.’

‘He missed. He
had to move fast. I didn’t have time to dodge the blow, but maybe I
shifted where he hit. Gods are resilient. I’m probably the weakest
of the old gods. My magic makes up for that. It’s flexible and
powerful. But I’m probably the weakest. Even so, it takes a lot to
actually kill me, and even a holy weapon needs a mortal blow to
kill one of us. He probably grazed my heart but didn’t get a clean
hit. Honestly? I’m not sure because I was too busy feeling a lot of
pain and blacking out. Oh, I was on fire too.’

‘You got
lucky.’

She nodded. ‘I
suppose you could say I did.’

There was a
second or two of silence. ‘I’m glad.’

‘Why, Ridoch, I
think that may be the nicest thing you’ve ever said to me.’

‘Yeah, well…’
Red around the cheeks, Ridoch retreated.

~~~

Another man walked
toward the cordon outside the temple about midway through the
afternoon guard shift. This one, however, was somewhat more
immediately identifiable. He wore robes of blue and grey with gold
trim and he carried a carved staff. The robes had the emblem of the
Union of Magic Workers prominently displayed on the left
breast.

The guards
still stopped him. ‘This building is under interdiction by the
Knights of Harmak. Anyone attempting to enter will be arrested.
What business does the Union of Magic Workers have here?’

The mage lifted
his right hand and presented a scroll. ‘I have just come from
speaking with your superiors, sir knight.’ He had a rich voice, one
used to talking and being heard. ‘The Union has agreed to act as a
neutral party in this matter such that our fair city may return to
a state of normalcy all the faster.’ He paused, possibly for
dramatic effect. ‘The palace has put their weight behind this
initiative as well. We are most blessed.’

The knight had
the sense to read the scroll, but it said pretty much exactly what
the mage had just said. ‘Very well. You may enter. If you can
enter.’

Smiling, the
mage took back his scroll and stepped around the knight. The
barrier did not react to him as he walked through it and up to the
door.

~~~

‘How do they keep
getting past your barrier?’ Lemaria asked as she walked down to the
classroom to meet with the man from the Union. ‘First Orealis,
though he’s a god, so okay. Now this one.’

‘The barrier
stops followers of the youngsters,’ Mysara replied. ‘Orealis
doesn’t worship himself. This guy was likely selected because he
has no strong affinity with any of them. I think it’s too much to
ask that he looks to me.’

‘Well, quite a
few who started out here end up in the Union. The Union is
basically where you go to get magic work. In human countries
anyway. He might be one of ours who’s moved up in the world.’

‘We’ll see.’
Mysara pushed open the classroom door and entered ahead of Lemaria.
It was a safety thing as much as a goddess pre-empting her
priestess. If this mage was dangerous, he would have to go through
Mysara.

And, to her
eyes, he did look dangerous. Not magically, obviously; he was a
candleflame to her volcano. However, there were other ways to be
dangerous. He was a good-looking man, middle-aged but fit and
showing no grey in his short black hair. His eyes were greying but
still held a strong hint of intelligence. Tessimela had said he had
introduced himself as an archmage, which suggested his magic was
strong and he had a brain backing it up. It seemed likely that he
had been an adventurer at some point, because his body still
carried a hint of muscle which city-bound mages tended not to
develop. And he had a four-inch advantage over Lemaria when he
stood up as they entered. That put him an inch under Mysara, but it
did not look like that was going to faze him.

‘Good
afternoon, ladies,’ he said. ‘I am Paulifithus, an archmage of the
Union of Magic Workers.’ He bowed formally. When he straightened
up, he added, ‘Please, call me Paul.’

By prior
arrangement, Lemaria took the lead. ‘Good afternoon, Archmage. I am
Archpriestess Lemaria. Might I ask what brings someone from the
Union to our temple at this time?’

‘Concern,
Archpriestess.’ He looked concerned. ‘The crown and the Union are
both concerned by the recent turn of events. We wish to negotiate a
settlement between the various aggrieved parties. His Imperial
Majesty Kaleg the Third wishes to see things resolved, but cannot
take a direct hand since he owes allegiance to the Twelve. The
Union is impartial, as always, and so we have agreed to
mediate.’

‘I see. Please,
let’s sit and talk.’

‘I have, of
course,’ he said when he and Lemaria were seated on benches facing
each other, ‘heard what is publicly known and read the official
reports compiled by the Knights of Harmak and the palace.’ He was
ignoring Mysara, now leaning against the wall near the door,
because she had not been introduced. ‘I have also heard from the
Church of Orealis. I’d like to hear your side of things,
Archpriestess.’

Lemaria made a
show of looking thoughtful for a moment. ‘Well, the primary point
of contention, what it all boils down to, is that Orealis wants to
be the god of magic and has directed his church to claim he now is.
My goddess rejects this claim, quite strenuously. Everything else
stems from that. The Knights of Harmak have decided to side with
Orealis, thus drawing Mysara’s ire. If they had stayed out of a
conflict between two gods, they would not be in the situation they
are in, but it seems that they have taken it personally and are
refusing to back down now. I’m afraid that any reports they may
have compiled cannot be taken at face value.’

Paulifithus
smiled. ‘I have considered that when reviewing what I’ve read. It
was actually Mysara who placed the spell upon the Temple of Harmak,
was it not? She caused them considerable embarrassment.’

‘That was her,
yes.’

‘Of course,
what she did to the Church of Orealis was significantly more
embarrassing. A little, how should I put it? It was somewhat
extreme, perhaps?’

‘It had the
effect she wanted, so I don’t think she would agree. And people
always forget that she’s the goddess of mischief as well as magic.
Frankly, things could have been much worse. She’s been playing
pranks on gods for thousands of years. She can be very
inventive.’

At the back of
the room, Mysara had to concentrate really hard not to burst out
laughing.

‘I’m sure,’
Paulifithus said. ‘Still, it did cause some consternation at the
palace.’

‘I’m quite sure
that my goddess has little concern over what the palace thinks.
Mortals like us must take a different view, obviously, but she got
what she wanted.’

‘And what was
it she wanted?’

‘Orealis came
to visit us this morning. They… discussed the situation.’

Paulifithus’s
mouth opened, but nothing came out for a second or two. ‘Orealis
came here?’

‘Yes.’

‘There was a
report concerning a man who entered this temple this morning.
Blonde and supposedly powerful.’

‘That would be
him.’

‘And you stood
up to a god?’

Lemaria
laughed. ‘I stood at the back of the chapel under the protection of
my goddess while she dealt with him.’

‘There was no
report of him leaving.’

‘She kicked him
out. Through a gate. I’m honestly not sure where she sent him.’

‘I… see. Might
I ask what the result of the meeting was. It doesn’t sound like it
went well.’

Lemaria
frowned. ‘It didn’t really resolve anything. She asked him to stop
trying to take magic away from her. He declined and got angry and
did something to annoy her. And then she punched him repeatedly in
the face and threw him through a gate.’

Paulifithus
made a strangling sound. ‘Punched…’ He gave himself a small shake.
‘I see. It seems that the Union is still needed for mediation.’

‘The thing is,
I don’t see how you can mediate this. Nothing here at ground
level is going to be resolved until Orealis and Harmak back
down.’

‘Must it be
them?’

‘Yes. They are
in the wrong. They know it. They did something unforgivable, and
yet my goddess will forgive them, if they simply acknowledge her
continued position.’

The mage
nodded. ‘You clearly can’t explain what they did. Why is this
happening here? Why has Mysara come here to fight her war?’

‘Orealis and
Harmak started it here. You read the reports. They marched into
this temple, announced that Mysara was dead, and took her book from
here to the Great Library. That was when Orealis started claiming
to be the god of knowledge and magic. Even when it became apparent
that she was alive, they refused to return her book, or to
acknowledge that she was still the goddess of magic. All that
happened here in Godhome, so this is where she came to settle
matters. At this time, there have been no attempts to attack any of
her other temples or her followers outside of this city.’

‘You’re sure of
that?’

Lemaria smiled.
‘Quite sure. I’m in touch with many of the other temples, through
the grace of Mysara herself.’

‘It was always
said that Mysara spent much of her time in Godspire, even though
that is the home of the Twelve.’

‘It was
the home of all the gods, Archmage. When the Twelve staged their
coup, they locked the old gods, except for Mysara, out. And now
Mysara has joined her fellow old gods, wandering our world as she
pleases.’

The mage paled
a little. ‘Somehow, the thought of a goddess associated with magic
and mischief wandering the world does not fill me with reassurance.
So, it’s true that the Twelve exiled Mysara?’

‘I don’t know
if “exile” is the right term, but she is no longer welcome in
Godspire. That doesn’t really mean anything, however, since she’s
the goddess of magic wherever she is. She always will be. To
resolve this situation, all Orealis has to do is admit that. Then
Harmak can say that justice has been done and we can all go back to
doing what we should be doing.’

‘Hm. I’ll
report back to the palace, discuss matters with the knights and
church, and return if we can come up with some sort of compromise
which will see all parties happy.’ He moved on before Lemaria could
respond. ‘Once that’s done with, I’d like to return and discuss a
less contentious matter. The Union would like to offer its services
in teaching the students you take in.’

Lemaria’s
eyebrows rose. ‘Really?’

‘It’s part of a
programme we’ve been trying to get going. Frankly, it’s a matter of
perception, but the Union is seen as a humans-only, mostly wealthy
institution. We want to provide education to anyone seeking to
further themselves in magic.’

‘A laudable
aim.’

‘In furtherance
of this, we would provide senior mages, and alchemists, to assist
in your tuition of those with talent born in less fortunate
circumstances.’ He held up a hand. ‘Free of charge. The Union
frequently benefits from those who come up through the Church of
Mysara. This is our way of giving back.’

‘Interesting.
Something to discuss once the current conflict is resolved,
perhaps.’

‘Indeed. I’m
just putting down a placeholder. Very well. I’ll return to the
Union and start things moving. I’m sure we’ll see an end to all of
this soon enough.’

Lemaria got to
her feet as he did. ‘Well, from your lips to the ears of the
gods.’

~~~

‘What compromise could
they possibly come up with?’ Lemaria asked. She was back in the
classroom after showing Paulifithus out, and she was now joined by
the usual crew.

‘Good
question,’ Eminora said. ‘I do not mind admitting that the guild
has been trying to see a way out of this where everyone saves face,
but it is too simple a problem. There is no real room for
compromise.’ She shrugged. ‘Mysara could cut the demand for a
public statement from Orealis, but without that we will just have
confusion and more problems in the future. The optimal solution
would be for Orealis to admit defeat in some way that does not make
him look like a fool and give up.’

‘Orealis isn’t
that bright,’ Mysara said.

‘I somehow
doubt there is a mortal alive as intelligent as he is.’

‘That
might be true…’

‘The question
then,’ Alex said, ‘is what the Union is actually up to.’

‘Getting a foot
in the door,’ Mysara said. ‘The last thing he brought up, the idea
of lending out teachers to help with our magic classes. That’s what
they want out of this. They think if they can help us resolve
things, then we would happily let them start taking over our
education programme.’

‘Anaira did
mention that they’ve been trying to make inroads into Elwood that
way,’ Lemaria said. ‘I suppose that, if we let them start teaching
here, that might get them into Elwood too.’

‘I may have to
take a proper look at the Union of Magic Workers. I don’t really
know that much about them. My memory is full of holes, but I don’t
think I found them that interesting anyway.’

‘Primarily,’
Eminora said, ‘they are a trade organisation for magic workers.
Mages and alchemists. Estimates put their membership at around
eighty thousand, largely in human-run lands. They promote good
standards among their members, and advocate for laws which assist
magic workers in working their trade independent from whatever
government rules an area. As part of their drive for good
standards, they perform in an educational capacity, but that
primarily takes the form of facilitating master–student
partnerships and providing paid tutors to rich children. On a daily
basis, they act as a clearinghouse for those seeking magical
assistance and those seeking work using magic. An alternative to
the Adventurers’ Guild with a narrower focus, if you will.’

‘Thank you,’
Mysara said, grinning. ‘You know a lot about them.’

‘They are a
competitor. The guild keeps a watch on Union activities. The guild
was founded first, before the Holy Empire, in fact. The Union came
along during the imperial period and has been trying to grow its
influence ever since. It is no great secret that their aim is to
push the guild out of all purely magical jobs. Understand, Goddess,
that I am happy to give such general information as I know, but I
would be reluctant to share more confidential information we may
have gathered on the Union.’

‘I can live
with that. Besides, where’s the fun in you just telling me
everything?’

‘Maybe you
should just give her everything you have, Eminora,’ Alex suggested.
‘It might save us all a lot of trouble cleaning up the mess.’

‘I had not
thought of that,’ Eminora admitted. ‘I shall discuss the matter
with my superiors.’

Mysara scowled
at them. ‘You lot are just a bunch of spoilsports!’


Part Four: Conflict
Resolution for Gods

 Godhome, 4th of Mournfal
362.

‘I don’t think my
blessing is working.’

Mysara eyed
Annamia for a second. ‘Well, talk to Arubel about it. It’s not
my blessing.’

‘I can’t. I
can’t get the blessing to work.’

‘Sigh. A
goddess’s work is never done.’

‘I don’t think
you’re supposed to say “sigh,”’ Annamia grumbled under her
breath.

‘What have you
tried?’

‘Well, I’ve
done a lot of praying. I got some really funny looks
spending an hour in front of her big statue in the chapel. No one
prays to her for that long. So, I tried in my room. I spent three
hours meditating upon nature and my goddess and fertility and stuff
last night.’


‘Meditating.’

Annamia
frowned. ‘Yes, meditating.’

‘On
fertility.’

‘Yes…’

‘Are you sure
you weren’t just mast–’

‘I was not!’
Annamia’s cheeks went scarlet.

Mysara’s grin
turned to its mischievous setting. ‘You were thinking about it
though.’

‘I did wonder
if that might help,’ the priestess mumbled.

‘Maybe it
would,’ Mysara replied, turning serious at the flip of a switch.
‘You have to consider the kind of goddess you’re dealing with. She
can always hear your prayers, but if you want her to actually
notice them, you need to really tune yourself into her nature. And
my sister is all about nature. Have you tried praying in a natural
setting? Communing with nature, so to speak. Somewhere really
natural would be best, I’d imagine, but a garden or farm might
work. Maybe a garden more than a farm. There’s something at her
temple, right?’

‘There is, but
I’d be sitting there for ages with other people going past. I’m
going to get a reputation as an oddball. Um, more of a
reputation.’

‘Sigh. Fine,
let’s go somewhere and try it. I’ll just go brief Alex.’

‘Huh?’

‘I’m going to
take you somewhere natural and quiet, where you can pray your butt
off without anyone but me seeing you. Alex needs to watch things
here until we get back.’

‘Oh. Okay.
Thank you. Um, you said she could always hear our prayers?’

‘Yup.’

‘Doesn’t that
get–’

‘It’s bloody
annoying, that’s what it is. We all learn to tune it out, mostly.
It’s kind of background noise, which is why you need to do
something to make her take notice, and it’s why we don’t hand out
blessings like water.’ The goddess turned to the door of the
classroom. ‘If we did, quite frankly, we’d have all gone entirely
mad by now.’

Godspire
Mountains.

The lake in the
mountains was looking just as peaceful as it had the last time
Mysara had seen it. It was serene. It was about as natural an
environment as anywhere she could think of. Annamia had agreed,
which was why she was sitting beside the water, legs crossed and
eyes closed, praying with all her might to her goddess.

The priestess
had been at it for almost an hour now, and there were beads of
sweat on her forehead. It was quite a warm day, and she was in full
sunlight, but Mysara got the feeling that her fatigue was from
something other than plain effort. Mysara had never been one to
hand out many blessings like this. She had better things to do with
her time than answer the prayers of mortals. She had given them
magic so they could perform their own miracles. Still, she recalled
that doing this took its toll on the blessed. It was a real effort
to get a deity to respond when you called for them.

Mysara sensed
something coming before it came into sight. A bear, a big one too,
was moving through the trees toward them. If it came to it, she
could obliterate the beast before it did anything bad, but there
was something about it which made her hold off, and she watched as
it emerged from the trees and walked over toward Annamia, coming to
a stop with its muzzle no more than a foot from the priestess’s
face.

Annamia must
have sensed something, because she opened her eyes. Her vision
filled with a massive, brown, furry face and she let out a little
squeak. There was a pause of about a second – though Annamia would
later describe it as ten minutes – and then the bear opened its
mouth and roared. Annamia’s hair flew back in the fetid wind from
the beast’s bellow. Spittle flecked her face. And then, when she
thought she was about to get her head bitten off, the bear closed
its mouth, turned around, and ambled back into the trees. Annamia
toppled backward onto her back and lay there, breathing hard and
looking at the sky.

‘What was
that?’ the priestess asked when Mysara walked over to look down at
her.

‘I believe the
technical term is “an omen.” Which is to say that something
difficult to interpret and possibly perfectly natural happened.
You’re supposed to figure out what it means.’

‘I’m too tired
to figure out what it means! I’m right on the edge of falling
unconscious.’

‘Yeah, it takes
it out of you. If I had to guess, I’d say the message was one of
two things.’

‘Okay.’

‘One, beware of
a coming conflict of terrible proportions. Bear-like
proportions.’

‘That’s, um,
not great, but I’d have been more worried if it had been a dragon.
What’s option two?’

Mysara grinned.
‘“What in the name of me are you doing yelling in my ear when you
don’t really have anything to ask? This is what it sounds like.
Roar! See? You don’t like it either.”’

‘Oh.’

Mysara
shrugged. ‘Could be either. Maybe you’ll think of something else it
could be later. Sometimes, you can’t figure them out until you get
another bit of information from somewhere. So, you should probably
keep bellowing bears in mind for the next few days.’

‘Right. Um,
could you help me up? I guess you want to get back and I’m not sure
I can walk.’ Mysara rolled her eyes, but she held out a hand. ‘What
would’ve been your next suggestion? If this hadn’t worked, what
would be the next thing?’

‘Sex,’ Mysara
said flatly. ‘I’d have suggested meditating during sex. And then
meditating during sex outdoors. She is a fertility
goddess.’

‘It took an
hour to get that result.’

‘Yup.’

‘I’d have to
meditate during sex for an hour?’

‘Probably. I’d
suggest bringing several men and a lot of oil. Maybe save it for a
special occasion.’

7th of
Mournfal.

‘It appears that the
dead zone is beginning to have health effects,’ Eminora announced
as she walked into the chapel.

‘At the Temple
of Orealis, yes,’ Mysara replied.

‘My information
is that about half of those there are showing signs of sleep
deprivation. More are feeling, well, unhealthy.’

‘Sounds about
right. They’ll be more susceptible to disease. Generally less
healthy. As time goes on, more of them will become fatigued. If
they stay there for long enough, they’ll succumb to exhaustion and
die. I’d hope they get the idea and leave before then. A couple of
days in a normal environment will see them starting to
recover.’

‘Who knew mana
was so necessary to life?’ Annamia said.

‘They should
know. Their god is the god of knowledge.’

‘Hm,’ Eminora
said. ‘Would you mind if I passed the information on to them
anyway?’

‘Be my guest.
But they should have figured it out for themselves.’

‘Perhaps but
let us not make assumptions. Now that the effects are starting to
show, they are likely to react.’

The goddess
gave a shrug. ‘I’m surprised they’ve been so quiet for the last
five days. Orealis came, got beaten up, and they did nothing.’

‘It surprised
me too,’ Alex said, ‘but I can’t imagine it’ll stay that way for
long.’

8th of
Mournfal.

Nothing continued to
happen until the early hours of the next morning. Mysara was in the
chapel, reading the Book of Magic, when something triggered
the spell she used to keep an eye on things. Spending her entire
night wandering the halls would have been tedious in the extreme,
so she had worked up a spell to let her take breaks and do
her duty while sitting still. She did get up to stretch her legs
from time to time, but mostly she sat in the chapel and watched
through her magic.

One aspect of
the spell was to detect malice against those within the temple, and
that was what triggered a few hours before sunrise. The spell
provided more than a simple location: she got an impression of what
was intended, and that suggested that this was not a false alarm.
Her mind jumped out to where the warning had come from and, when
she saw what was happening, she smiled.

~~~

It was a simple job. Go
in and murder a few defenceless women. There were supposed to be a
couple of adventurers in the temple, but they had been identified
as bronze pins; nothing to worry over. Further, they had been
keeping watch at one of the upper-storey windows when all this had
started but there was no one there now. This suggested that the
occupants of the temple, adventurers included, had become
complacent. The magical barrier their goddess had set up had saved
them so far. They assumed they were safe and could take it easy,
but the barrier only stopped followers of the Twelve…

Ludrow was a
follower of no god. He was not stupid enough to believe the gods
did not exist, but he showed no fealty to any of them. Religious
folk were gullible idiots. If you had any sense, you made your way
in the world by strength and skill, beholden to no one but
yourself. Ludrow’s means of achieving power and wealth – fame he
could do without – was thievery and murder. He had an established
identity as a silver-grade adventurer, but he mostly hired out
privately for assassinations or organised and carried out
high-value robberies. He was, when it came down to it, not a very
nice man. He was also exactly the kind of man you wanted to sneak
into a temple at night and kill as many of the clergy as he could
find.

He was not
alone. He had suggested a team of three, and he had recruited the
other two members of his party. They were stealthy, skilled, and
they had no morals to speak of. One of them had actually killed his
own mother during a dispute over who should have the last slice of
bread.

Silently but
quite swiftly, the three of them made their way up the stairs
having picked the lock on the door from the rear yard into the
building. It had taken Ludrow less than twenty seconds to get the
lock open. Lousy security was one of his pet peeves; the
priestesses deserved to die. At the top of the stairs, Ludrow
considered how best to proceed. They had a basic layout of the
building in their heads, but the locations of the targets were
unknown. If they came across the adventurers before the clergy, it
was possible that someone would get a warning off and complicate
things. If they found the dormitory, it would be best they were all
together and ready to strike at multiple targets at once. Hm…

Having come to
the conclusion that it was better to do something than nothing,
Ludrow turned to brief his companions. They were not there. What
was there was a woman with blue hair and a smile on her face. This
was one of the bronze adventurers, the mage, and she was just
standing there, smiling at him. It was disconcerting that she was
there and his men were not, but that did not matter right now. She
needed to be dealt with, and Ludrow’s right arm was moving before
his conscious mind caught up with his trained reactions. The dagger
he was holding, its blade coated with a syrupy poison guaranteed to
kill most people in less than two minutes, plunged forward and came
to a sudden stop before it even reached her shirt.

‘Huh?’ Ludrow
said.

‘Huh indeed,’
Mysara replied as she reached out to clamp a hand over his
mouth.

~~~

‘Did you have to kill
them?’ Eminora looked down at the three bodies with a frown on her
face.

‘They don’t
really look dead,’ Lemaria observed. ‘They look kind of
peaceful.’

‘They’re dead,’
Mysara said. ‘Very dead. And, no, I did not have to kill
them. On the other hand, I really wanted to kill them, so I
did.’

‘Hm,’ the
elgrin said. ‘Well, you are correct that they are members of the
guild. However, not every guild member sticks to guild-sanctioned
work.’

‘Probably the
majority,’ Alex said. ‘I mean, I doubt there are many who
only do jobs from the guild.’

‘Likely true.
We are also aware that jobs are posted through the guild which are
not entirely as they seem. We crack the coding every so often and
stamp down on illegitimate jobs, but those posting them can easily
change the codes they use.’

‘Illegitimate?’
Mysara asked.

‘Mostly
assassinations and theft,’ Alex supplied.

‘Precisely,’
Eminora confirmed. ‘We will entertain certain varieties of
theft-based jobs, but only where an object is being retrieved
having been stolen or otherwise illegally obtained. Obviously, we
also entertain execution jobs where the target has been
legitimately declared an outlaw. We do not hire out murderers.’

‘Sounds like
there’s a lot of wiggle room,’ Mysara said, ‘but I suppose you have
to work with what you have. Do you know them?’

‘Hm. No. Under
the circumstances, however, I can identify them and look into
whether they are currently operating under guild contract. We have
a reputation to keep.’

‘It would be
appreciated. We’ll keep the bodies here until you’ve had a chance
to look into them.’

‘And then?’

‘They’ll be
delivered to the proper authorities.’

‘And who would
that be?’ Ridoch asked. ‘I find it very interesting that these
three managed to get past a cordon of knights.’

Mysara grinned.
‘I thought it was interesting too. They came over the back wall
into the yard. They are either possessed of heroic levels of
stealth skills, or someone looked the other way.’

~~~

Knight Commander Gortal
had just arrived at the Temple of Mysara to hear the afternoon
report when the front door opened and Mysara emerged, dragging a
body. She was followed by Alex and then Ridoch, who were also
dragging bodies. Gortal had already been there that morning and
heard that the temple had been quiet. Clearly, it had not been as
quiet as had been reported.

‘Knight
Commander,’ Mysara called out, ‘these men were killed attempting to
commit murder last night. I’m sure you’ll want to take custody of
the bodies and investigate.’

Gortal’s jaw
clenched. ‘And what evidence do you have that they were
attempting–’

‘Their daggers
are all coated with an alchemical poison. It causes rapid paralysis
followed by unconsciousness as your breathing stops, and then
death. And they tried to kill me on sight after I found them
outside the sleeping quarters.’

‘We only have
your word for–’

‘And they
somehow managed to get over the back wall of the temple, past your
guards.’

Someone sounded
shocked. Mysara was pretty sure who, though he covered his gasp
quickly and, when Gortal looked that way none of the knights
appeared out of place. Clearly someone had not known about last
night’s plan. Mysara shifted her grip and tossed the body of the
late, unlamented Ludrow out through the barrier.

‘Next time,’
the goddess said, ‘send competent assassins.’

‘The Knights of
Harmak do not engage assassins for any purpose!’ Gortal
responded. There was enough genuine outrage in his voice and
posture to suggest that he was telling the truth, or at least what
he thought of as the truth.

‘No,’ Ridoch
said, ‘but it appears they’re willing to look the other way when
someone else does.’ He tossed the corpse he was dragging after
Ludrow’s.

‘I know you,’
Gortal said. ‘You were a squire. Why are you helping these
criminals?’

‘I am working.
I have a job escorting the Adventurers’ Guild observer to these
proceedings. This is just me lending a hand to take out the trash.
You’re right, I was a squire for almost twelve years. The knight I
served would never have allowed something like this. Makes me
wonder whether I got lucky and found a good master, or things have
changed in the past fourteen years.’

‘The integrity
of the Knights of Harmak–’ Gortal began.

‘Is currently
in question,’ Mysara said. ‘Well, not by me. It’s clear to me that
you have no integrity. Perhaps you’ll actually investigate, find
the instigators, bring them to justice, and restore my faith. But
I’m not holding my breath.’

9th of
Mournfal.

‘The job was posted
seven days ago,’ Eminora said, ‘and accepted by a man named Ludrow
three days ago. Ludrow was one of the trio you executed,
Mysara.’

‘Do you know
who posted it?’ Mysara asked.

‘Of course.
There is no way we could not know. A merchant named Gilnar
Astermak. He has a solid reputation and belongs to a good family,
but this would not be the first time we have seen someone used to
post a dubious job for someone else.’

‘I doubt he’d
tell us who asked him to post it,’ Alex said.

‘And it would
be against guild policy to press the matter.’

‘Don’t need
to,’ Mysara said. ‘I just need to see him.’

The elgrin
guild rep raised an eyebrow. ‘See? Just see? I would be unwilling
to condone any more strenuous forms of investigation.’

‘Just see. You
people have no idea what can be achieved with the right use of
connection magic.’

~~~

Gilnar Astermak,
respectable purveyor of fine fabrics, had been asked to post the
job by a cotton trader of his acquaintance who had been leaving the
city too quickly to see the job done.

That trader
was, however, still in the city, despite his urgent need to leave,
and so Mysara had laid eyes on him, cast a spell, and determined
that he had been paid to get the job posted by a man named
Barotrik.

Barotrik was
also known as Crosseye due to him having one eye which operated
entirely independently of the other, and he was a purveyor of sorts
himself. The things he purveyed generally belonged to someone else.
Barotrik was a fence. He was not, however, the originator of the
assassination request.

Nor was the
next link in the chain, an apparently legitimate merchant named
Ulmer Navaraol. Ulmer, however, had been the one to actually
arrange the hit. He was a source of much useful information.

‘In some ways,’
Eminora said, ‘he is also a fence, but he specialises in sourcing
the stolen goods he traffics in, and in trading in the rarest and
most expensive items. At least, the guild is quite sure that is his
business. We have never seen sufficient evidence of his crimes to
put them before either civil authorities or the Knights of
Harmak.’

Mysara made a
short intuitive leap. ‘The Church of Orealis uses him to source
books they can’t legitimately get their hands on.’


‘Allegedly.’

‘Right. Well,
I’m looking at a connection web linked to Ulmer’s previous meeting
with Crosseye that suggests a meeting between Wongrast from the
Orealis temple and some knight I don’t recognise. High-ranking
knight, but not one I’ve seen. They met with Ulmer and then he met
with Crosseye. It was a joint venture. Though I think I’d like to
chase up Wongrast and this knight to be sure.’

Ridoch was, of
course, along for the ride to ensure Eminora’s safety as the party
trailed through some of the less savoury parts of the city. The
environs of Ulmer’s residence were actually not too bad. The man
was the fourth son of a baron and his family had been able to set
him up as a merchant, so he lived in a fairly good section of town
east of the commercial centre. Hence, Ridoch was able to lend some
of his attention to the conversation. ‘I don’t believe this plan
would originate with the knights,’ he said. ‘It’s bad that they
looked the other way. It would be going entirely against Harmak’s
teachings to hire assassins.’

‘Well,’ Mysara
said, ‘I tend to disagree. However, we’ll keep digging and see what
we can find out.’

~~~

It took until after
lunch to finally get a read on the knight in question. He was a
Knight Colonel, two ranks below Hero of Harmak, named Hilbert
Rodasten. That was kind of bad since it meant that the upper
echelons of the Knights of Harmak had been involved in the decision
to let the assassins in, but Mysara’s magic suggested that he had
been contacted by Wongrast, not the other way around.

‘So, it’s the
Church of Orealis,’ Alex said as the group headed back to the
temple.

‘It seems so,’
Mysara said. ‘Not a terribly great surprise.’

‘I admit to
some relief that the knights haven’t stooped to assassination,’
Ridoch said.

‘Mm,’ the
goddess said, which suggested she knew something she was not
saying. Ridoch decided to ignore that for now.

‘The question,’
Eminora said, ‘is what the goddess of magic plans to do about
it.’

‘That is a good
question,’ Mysara replied. ‘Something creative. Something that will
give Orealis a good kick in the balls. Hit him where it really
hurts.’

‘You haven’t
done that already?’ Annamia asked.

‘You were
watching. I didn’t kick him at all.’

‘That’s being a
little too literal. Plus, I think what you did do probably hurt
quite a lot.’

Mysara gave a
shrug. ‘We heal really fast, you know. Yes, it probably hurt, but
he was probably fine in way less than a minute. I’m thinking Mysara
will do something that leaves a permanent mark.’

‘Please try to
leave the city standing,’ Eminora said.

Mysara frowned,
though it did not look like a very genuine frown. ‘Eminora, you
wound me. Really you do.’

10th of
Mournfal.

In the silence of the
Great Library, something stirred. Once again, a magical gate
opened, allowing Mysara to float in. She was wearing her bandages
outfit and carrying her fully revealed staff; this was the goddess
herself paying a visit.

This time, she
was not entering in the residential areas. She looked around at the
shelves, all of them stacked with books. The entire knowledge of
the world could be found on these shelves, according to the
priesthood anyway. They did not have the Book of Magic, and
there were any number of esoteric works and books by non-human
authors they were unlikely to have. But they did have the largest
collection of written material in the world here, including a
lot of books on magic.

Mysara grinned.
‘Well, they’re mine now.’

~~~

Yawning, Lemaria
wandered down the stairs from the upper floor of the temple,
heading for the chapel. She would offer up a small prayer to her
goddess – something which seemed a little weird to do while her
goddess was actually standing in the room with her – and then she
would set to helping with breakfast. The sun was just above the
horizon, or would have been if the city was not blocking the view,
and it was time to get the day moving.

She paused
before the closed door into the chapel. It was likely that Mysara
was there having spent the night watching over them. Lemaria
considered that offering her thanks directly to the goddess
might be better than her usual prayer toward the statue. No, Mysara
did not seem to like being treated like a goddess even when she was
acting like one. Just act like everything is the same as ever. Just
another day. She opened the door.

There were
books everywhere. Huge stacks of books took up half the floorspace
of the chapel. Big books. Small books. Thick books. Even thicker
books. Books which were actually bound in iron!

‘M-Mysara?’
Lemaria asked. There was no obvious sign of the goddess, just a lot
of books. ‘Goddess?’

Mysara appeared
from behind one of the larger piles. ‘Oh, morning, Mari. I decided
what I was going to do about Orealis.’

‘You stole his
library?!’

‘Don’t be
silly. There’s no way I could get that entire library in here. I
reclaimed their magic collection. It’s still a bit much. We’ll
start distributing it to some of the other temples later
today.’

‘The
whole of their magic collection?’

‘Well, not
quite…’

~~~

Ikadin was too upset to
really consider the consequences of his actions. He was one of the
senior librarians in the Great Library and would probably have
risen higher than deacon if he had come from a noble family. He was
not a man to really care about that, however, much as he was a man
who only cared that his robes were clean because dirt might damage
the books. His personal hygiene was likewise scrupulous to avoid
soiling any pages. Other than that, he had minimal social skills, a
complete inability to read a room, and the political sense of a
desk chair.

Thus, once he
had verified what his eyes were telling him by checking with as
many of his subordinates as possible, he rushed to the private
quarters of the grand archpriest and demanded to be seen, even
though Noldrik was still eating breakfast. Noldrik finally let him
in because all the shouting was putting him off his tea.

‘It’s the magic
collection, Grand Archpriest!’ Ikadin more or less screamed as soon
as he was allowed into the room. To most, the somewhat unpleasant
sight of Noldrik in a loose robe might have given pause. Ikadin
would likely have kept going if his boss had been naked.

‘What about the
magic collection, Ikadin?’

‘It’s
gone, Grand Archpriest. All of it! Vanished! It’s
impossible, but I have personally verified every shelf myself. And
I had my assistants do the same in case I was hallucinating. Then I
had them all pinch me! A nightmare! I’ve had that nightmare before,
but I’m not waking up from this one. The books are–’

‘All of the
books, Ikadin? The restricted volumes? The secret
volumes?’

‘Everything!’
Ikadin shrieked. And then he came to a sudden stop, as though
someone had flipped a switch. ‘Ah, well, no. Not every book
has gone. There’s one left.’

‘One book?’

‘Yes, Grand
Archpriest. And it was quite strange since that one was left in
place, in the middle of a shelf. I believe it may have been wrongly
classified, but it does contain a few simple spells.’

‘Just what is
this book?’

‘It’s a
children’s storybook, sir. It was handmade during the early Holy
Empire. It’s quite beautiful. All the pictures drawn by hand. It
was meant to be read to children while showing them the images and
performing the spells which produce various magical effects to
please the audience.’

Noldrik was a
clever man. Not the cleverest, but smart. He had a sinking feeling
about both where the books had gone and what the remaining book was
about. ‘What is the title of our one and only magic book,
Ikadin?’

‘It’s called
Mysara Saves the Day, Grand Archpriest.’

Noldrik raised
his voice. ‘Someone find me Wongrast!’

~~~

Wongrast was looking a
little irate. No, he was looking a lot irate. He was almost humming
as he stood outside the barrier and watched Lemaria emerge from the
temple. He spoke before the door was closed behind her. ‘You will
return the books you stole immediately!’

Lemaria felt
she was really starting to come into her role as archpriestess of
the Church of Mysara. No matter how she felt, she remained calm on
the outside. And, actually, she was not feeling particularly
nervous on the inside. With everything that had happened in the
past few weeks, she was getting kind of numb to angry priests of
the Young Gods. Come to think of it, she thought of the Twelve as
the Young Gods now, which had not been the case before Mysara had
turned up. It was probably just a matter of time before she
referred to them as ‘the youngsters,’ like Mysara did.

The
archpriestess lifted her arm and let a scroll unfurl. She had a
moment of personal satisfaction as she noticed Wongrast flinch, but
she kept a solemn expression on her face as she began to read. ‘I
bring with me the words of the goddess Mysara. “I am the goddess of
magic. There is no doubt in this matter, and all those who would
claim otherwise speak falsely. All books of magic stem from my own
book, written long before the Young Gods existed and, as such, I
lay claim to those works. I have taken back those works of magic
which are rightly mine to collect. They will not be hoarded but
made freely available to all those who need them, wherever they may
be and for all time to come.” Thus has Mysara spoken.’

‘You can’t do
this!’ Wongrast yelled. ‘Those books belong to Orealis. All
knowledge belongs to Orealis!’

Lemaria looked
down upon the once rather scary man. ‘Calm yourself, Archpriest.
Your behaviour is unseemly. A goddess, a goddess senior to Orealis,
has spoken. Would you defy–’

‘Mysara is a
has-been! She has no right to do this! Orealis will–’

‘Orealis paid
us a visit and got his face beaten to a pulp,’ Lemaria snapped.
‘He’s an angry child denied the toy he wanted, railing against the
adult who won’t grant it. If he was really anything worth
worshipping, he would have undone the spell my goddess used
to take magic from your temple and that of the knights, but he
can’t. Mysara is a has-been? Look deep into your heart, Archpriest
of an ineffectual god, and tell me how much of a has-been she is.’
Turning, Lemaria opened the temple door and stepped through,
closing it behind her to leave Wongrast fuming outside the
barrier.

‘That, my
archpriestess, was a job well done,’ Mysara said.

Lemaria put her
back against the door and used it to hold herself up. ‘My heart is
beating so hard I think it might break out of my chest.’

‘That is not
the point. You’re really starting to act like your title. I think I
may have to reward you.’

The
archpriestess eyed her goddess a little dubiously. ‘What kind of
reward?’

‘I’ll think
about it.’

‘And what are
you going to do about Wongrast? He did just insult you.’

‘Not much. I
already did it, in fact. I think your little speech stung quite a
bit, so he’s getting off lightly.’

‘Um, how
lightly?’

Mysara just
grinned. Which was not reassuring at all.

~~~

Paulifithus was in a
hurry as he made his way toward the temple, but he slowed to a more
nonchalant pace just before rounding the corner onto the street
where he could be seen by the knights or anyone inside the
building. Presentation was important. It would not do to be seen to
be worried. And the situation might be to the considerable
advantage of the Union if all went well.

The knights did
nothing to stop him this time, and he carried on up the steps to
the door, slipping inside without incident. Then he opened the door
into the chapel and came to a grinding halt.

‘Oh,
Paulifithus,’ Lemaria said on noticing him standing there. ‘What
brings you to the temple?’

The archmage
waved his hand vaguely in the direction of the piles of books.
There were fewer of them now than there had been that morning, but
there were still a lot. Mysara had been using gates to move them to
other temples where her priestesses were rushing around to find
space for them and do a proper job of cataloguing them. There would
likely be further movements when the classification work had been
done, but that was for the future. Right now, getting enough space
in the chapel to hold services was the important thing.

‘Oh, these?’
Lemaria said. ‘Mysara has given us a lot of work. We’re handling it
as best we can.’

‘I see. The,
uh, Union could lend assistance to–’

‘The goddess
bid us to catalogue these works of magic ourselves.’

‘I see. Well,
one cannot defy a goddess.’ He collected himself, straightened his
back, and continued. ‘The Union of Magic Workers is a little
concerned.’

Lemaria
frowned. ‘It is? About what?’

‘The transfer
of these works of magic to the Church of Mysara directly affects
our work. These are valuable references, always available to us
while they were housed in the Great Library.’

‘But not to
most people.’

‘Pardon?’

‘To you, living
and working in Godhome, these books are easily available in the
Great Library. To someone living in Nearwood, they might as well be
at the bottom of the Arunsea. The same goes for the elgrin in
Elwood and Elmaran Forest, the mournin in Mournland, the beastkin
in the Forest of Greenshade, and almost everyone else on Arubel.
That is particularly the case for some volumes we’ve found so far
which were illegally obtained from distant locations, depriving
their original owners of their use. We will be making these books
available to everyone who can demonstrate a need for them. And that
includes the members of the Union of Magic Workers.’

‘I see,’
Paulifithus said. ‘There are some books in the Great Library’s
magic collection which would be very dangerous to allow free access
to.’

‘Those
are in a secure location in our cellars, protected by magic and
physical locks, Archmage.’

‘But are they
secure enough?’

‘Yes, they
are,’ Mysara said, emerging from behind some books. ‘I can assure
you that those books are going nowhere without the express
permission of the archpriestess.’

Paulifithus
looked Mysara up and down. ‘And you are?’

‘Estaree. I’m
an adventurer and mage contracted to help out here at the
temple.’

‘An adventurer.
At what rank?’

‘Bronze.’

‘I see. Very
well, I’m sure things will be fine. I’ll return to the Union and
assure my fellows that there will be no problem accessing these
important documents in the future.’

‘You do that,’
Mysara said. She was smiling.

‘Please do,
Archmage,’ Lemaria said. ‘We’ll be in touch when we have everything
catalogued.’

‘Thank you,
Archpriestess. I’ll take my leave.’

‘You don’t
trust him, right?’ Lemaria asked once she heard the sound of the
outside door closing.

‘About as far
as you could comfortably spit a rat.’

‘That’s not
very far.’

‘My point
precisely.’

~~~

Wongrast settled into
bed with a sigh and reached for the book he was currently reading
from his bedside table. He always read a chapter before snuffing
the candle and going to sleep. Some might have expected him to read
learned works – and when he was feeling especially restless, he
did, because that kind of thing put him to sleep – but Wongrast’s
tastes ran to the epic adventures which had been popular during the
empire. Living and working at the Great Library gave him access to
an almost unending supply of these classics, and he indulged
himself every night and whenever he got the chance to just kick
back and relax.

The book he was
currently reading was The Great Sage and the Dragon of
Darkness. He was finding it particularly appealing, perhaps
because the hero was not some muscle-bound warrior or even a mage,
but a man who simply knew so much that he could use his wits to
defeat any enemy. Wongrast found himself really empathising with
this genius sage. It was not absolutely clear yet, but there was
every chance that the hero was going to end up with the beautiful
princess at the end too. A happy ending for all except the
dragon.

Opening the
book to the page marked by an expensive, tooled leather marker,
Wongrast settled down to read the next chapter. And nothing on the
page before him made the slightest bit of sense. The letters were
not the letters he was familiar with, and they seemed to shift and
change every time he tried looking at a different part of the page.
He flicked back several pages to part of the book he had already
read, but it was the same. He kept moving back fruitlessly until he
came to the front plate which showed a map of the world the book
was set in. There, not only could he not read any of the labels,
but the symbology meant nothing to him. He knew there should be
mountains, forests, and cities marked, but none of the iconography
seemed to connect in his mind with those concepts.

Throwing his
sheets aside, he rushed to the bookshelf in his bedroom and grabbed
a book. Then another, and another. The titles meant nothing; the
contents were gibberish. Wongrast fell to his knees, looking up at
the useless books on his shelf. He had insulted the goddess of
magic right in front of her temple. And Mysara had taken away his
ability to read.

11th of
Mournfal.

In the cellars beneath
the Temple of Mysara, there were several rooms. The largest was
used purely for storage. It contained a lot of crates, old
furniture, and other things which were largely there because
someone had decided not to throw them out and they had remained
because no one knew they were there. At the back of that space was
a door with a basic lock – rarely actually locked – which gave
access to a corridor with other rooms off it. One of those rooms
now held the end points of several magical gates. One, toward the
rear, was particularly cold and so was used as a pantry. One now
held a collection of magic books considered, in some manner, to be
dangerous to allow just anyone to read.

All of the
rooms on the corridor had doors which locked, but the last of them
was now protected by magic of various sorts. One of the spells
stopped anyone from creating a gate within the room, which was why
the gate that did appear did so in the corridor. It was far from
being the only protection on the room.

From the gate,
three men emerged. One of them immediately went to the most
protected door and dropped to one knee while the others took up a
watching position, their eyes on the door at the end of the
corridor.

The kneeling
man took a leather pouch from beneath the long leather coat he was
wearing, extracted a set of picks, and set to work. He was an
expert in opening locked doors, and there was not a lock in the
world he could not defeat in under a minute. This one took him
thirty seconds, but when he pressed the latch and pushed, the door
held firm.

‘To be
expected,’ he said for the benefit of his compatriots. ‘Let’s see
what they’ve got.’ He cast a spell, the most basic of magic-sensing
spells, to determine what kind of magical protection he was dealing
with. Then he frowned and took his hand away from the door. ‘That’s
impossible.’

Another of the
visitors, the leader of the trio, looked around at the words.
‘What’s the problem? You’re supposed to be able to open
anything.’

The locksmith
shook his head. ‘Must be some sort of trick.’ He tried the spell
again. His frown deepened. ‘There are multiple spells here,’ he
said. ‘Most of them stop you bypassing the door or scrying into the
room. There’s a sealing spell on the door.’

‘So? Destroy
it.’

‘I… can’t. It’s
the strongest spell I’ve ever seen. I doubt the grand archmage
could take it down.’

All eyes now
turned to the offending door. The leader stepped closer. ‘That’s
ridiculous. Paulifithus said the mage here was a bronze pin. That
priestess couldn’t cast anything stronger than an archmage.’ He
cast the same basic detection spell as the locksmith. ‘That’s
impossible,’ he said.

‘Yeah, well,
when a goddess does the casting, you should probably expect a
stronger spell.’ The voice came from behind them, and they all
whirled around to find Mysara standing there, grinning. They were
just in time to see the gate they had come through snapping closed
and cutting off their means of escape. ‘Hello, boys,’ the goddess
went on. ‘Now, it seems like you’re just here to steal some books,
so I’m inclined to be lenient. If you put up no resistance, I won’t
hurt you badly.’

The three men
considered their options. It was the leader who spoke. ‘She’s only
a bronze–’ He cut off as pain welled up from within him and rapidly
turned his nerves to fire.

‘Not too
badly,’ Mysara said as they sank, writhing, to the floor.

~~~

Paulifithus was not an
especially early riser, but he did like to be at his desk in good
time each morning. He tried to be there around ten minutes before
office hours, which were generally about two hours after sunrise.
This morning, he was very slightly earlier because breakfast had
been especially tasty, and he had eaten quickly; delayed
gratification was not a feature of his personality.

When he spotted
a scroll on his desk, he thought little of it. People left scrolls
on his desk all the time. Someone had probably been working late
and needed something signing. He settled himself on his comfortable
chair and picked up the scroll.

Good morning, Archmage
Paulifithus, I hope this missive finds you well. The same cannot be
said for your three thieves. They are now in the Northern Badlands,
quite healthy, but also quite lost.

Effective immediately,
no member of the Union of Magic Workers will be allowed access to
any of the books currently in the libraries at any of my temples.
Really, that was an incredibly stupid move and I cannot believe you
tried it.

Mysara, Goddess of
Magic and Mischief.

PS. It could have been
a lot worse. Count your blessings and learn from your mistake.

Paulifithus’s
face went paler than usual. Someone’s head was likely to roll
because of this, and he had a pretty good idea whose it would
be.

~~~

The man who had come to
the temple was clearly from the palace. He was fairly young and
likely relatively unimportant, but he was dressed in quite fine
clothes and there was the crest of the Godhome royal family on the
left breast of his red-and-gold jerkin. He had walked into the
temple, so he was not a follower of any of the Twelve. It had
possibly been difficult to find such a person among the palace’s
staff, so it was nice that they had gone to the bother.

As soon as
Lemaria entered the chapel and stood before him, he unfurled the
scroll he was carrying and, with considerable dignity, began to
read.

‘King Kaleg
Imperius the Third requests that Archpriestess Lemaria of the
Church of Mysara attend the palace on the twelfth day of Mournfal
at midday. There, His Imperial Majesty wishes to discuss the matter
of the current conflict between the churches of Orealis and Mysara,
seeking to find some suitable compromise which will see a return to
stability among the religions of the Kingdom of Godhome. Safe
passage to and from the palace is assured under royal decree, but
it is recognised that the archpriestess may wish to bring a
suitable escort and advisors.’ Short pause. ‘Lunch will be
provided. Signed, King Kaleg Imperius the Third.’

‘Uh, thank
you,’ Lemaria said.

‘May I inform
His Imperial Majesty of your intention to attend?’

‘Yes. Of
course. Midday tomorrow.’

With that, the
official bowed, turned, and marched out without saying another
word.

‘His
Imperial Majesty?’ Mysara asked.

‘Kaleg styles
himself as an emperor,’ Eminora said, ‘even if he is no more than a
king. He claims that he is simply waiting for the Holy Empire to
return.’

‘Delusional.
Huh. Well, that puts a twist on things. He’s a follower of Raman
too, if memory serves.’

‘He is.’

Mysara nodded
and turned to Lemaria. ‘Of course, I’ll be coming with you.’

‘I was both
hoping and assuming that you’d say that.’

‘I’ll escort
you to and from the palace,’ Alex said.

‘I believe we
all should,’ Eminora said. ‘The guild would wish me to continue to
observe.’

‘Same for the
Church of Arubel,’ Annamia added. ‘I must say I’m a little
surprised that they’re doing this on Rosh’s day.’

‘Raman’s
services are first thing in the morning,’ Mysara said. ‘They can
get all that praying out of the way and then have a nice working
lunch. I hope the food is good.’

‘I hope the
king’s word is good and we get there without being arrested,’ Alex
said.

‘I think we
will be safe on the way to the palace,’ Eminora said. ‘The journey
back may depend upon how well lunch goes.’

12th of
Mournfal.

Godhome Palace was
basically a fortified castle within a fortified city. It was a
massive complex of buildings within an outer wall, the central
structure being somewhere between a keep and a mansion. It took
considerable time to get through the gates, then walk to the keep,
and then to get through security at the keep even though Lemaria
was answering a royal summons. The party arrived half an hour
before the appointed time, but only just managed to reach the
dining room where the meeting was to take place just before
noon.

Only Lemaria
and Mysara actually entered the room and stood waiting for the king
to enter. Lemaria stood where she had been told to stand, near but
not right beside the massive oak dining table, and looked like a
nervous woman trying to seem calm. Mysara, of course, stood there
impassively. It was likely a lucky thing that Kaleg did not keep
them waiting since the goddess would have probably waxed sarcastic
on the matter if he had.

When he
appeared, Kaleg Imperius III was a man of moderate stature, neither
attractive nor unattractive. He was really quite nondescript when
you got down to it. Brown hair and eyes, a slightly over-large
nose, and thin lips. He was not especially tall, like Alex or
Ridoch, but eating well his entire life had put him above average;
he was almost as tall as Mysara. His stomach was expanding a little
as he got older, and his body was losing what muscle tone it had
had in his youth. He would celebrate his fifty-fifth birthday next
month, and that alone suggested that his belief in the return of
the Holy Empire in his lifetime was delusional. Of course, he was
dressed in fine clothes, all in red-and-gold fabrics with fur from
some beast or other around the cuffs of his sleeves. Upon his head
was a fairly simple gold crown, unadorned with jewels.

He entered
behind a pair of men in armour who immediately took up positions on
either side of the door. Their armour was pristine and polished,
and it bore the royal crest embossed onto the chest plate. These
were not Knights of Harmak. If anything, they probably worshipped
Raman, the god of fire and patron of emperors. They were the
members of the Royal Guard.

Behind the
king, and then followed by four more Royal Guards, was a younger
man also dressed in fine clothes, but of a simpler bent. He looked
to be in the latter half of his teen years, and also to be
developing into a real lady-killer. He was attractive now, but
still carried some youthful softness which would eventually fade
and probably harden him into a truly handsome young man. He was a
little taller than Mysara, around six feet in height, and with a
fit body carrying significant muscle. There was no element of
gangly youth about him even now. His hair was blonde and pale, his
eyes were clear and blue, his nose was straight, and he had a
sensuous quality about his lips. He looked serious, maybe more
serious than the king. On the other hand, when his gaze took in
Mysara, he swallowed hard and had to put effort into maintaining
his stoic expression.

As Lemaria and
Mysara made their bows, Kaleg came to a stop before them. ‘Welcome,
Archpriestess,’ he said. ‘Please, lift your head and introduce me
to your companion.’

‘Your Imperial
Majesty,’ Lemaria said, ‘thank you for receiving me. This is
Estaree, a mage and adventurer knowledgeable in many things. She is
assisting with the security of my temple and acting as my
advisor.’

Kaleg nodded.
‘I’ve seen the name in a report. In turn, I shall introduce you to
my son, Prince Federik Imperius the Second.’ He raised a hand
vaguely in the direction of the younger man. ‘Federik is here
primarily to observe these proceedings. One day, he will rule in my
stead, and experience is key to being a good ruler.’ Federik’s
cheeks coloured a little.

‘Most wise,
Your Imperial Majesty,’ Mysara said. She had had no idea who
Federik was before the introduction, though she suspected Lemaria
had. All Mysara could think was that the youth had to have received
most of his looks from his mother.

‘Mm,’ Kaleg
said. ‘Let’s sit down and we can start our discussion while they
bring out the food.’

Of course, the
king sat at the head of the long table. Federik took a chair on his
father’s left. Lemaria was positioned on the king’s right, but with
a chair between her and the king. Mysara was placed to Lemaria’s
right, which did not seem to sit entirely well with Federik. Mysara
was not entirely sure whether he had a thing for tall women, found
her particularly attractive, or something else. He was a teenage
boy with boiling hormones, however, and his attraction to her was
obvious.

‘Now then,’
Kaleg said as servants began to file in carrying silver plates and
bowls, ‘it seems that things have got entirely out of hand. We
requested that the Union of Magic Workers involve themselves to
mediate this matter, but now Mysara has banned them from access to
the books she took, so we can assume they are no longer welcome at
your temple.’

‘That would be
correct, Your Imperial Majesty,’ Lemaria replied. ‘Early yesterday
morning, they attempted to enter the room where we have secured the
more restricted magic books with intent to steal some or all of
those books. The thieves were discovered and dealt with, and Mysara
ordered that we bar the Union from her temples and the books held
in them. She never actually said they would no longer be
welcome to mediate, but I believe that was implied.’

‘I would say it
was more than implied,’ Mysara said.

‘I see,’ the
king said.

‘You have
actually seen the goddess Mysara?’ Federik asked. ‘She has come to
your temple and spoken with you? In person?’

‘She has, Your
Royal Highness,’ Lemaria replied. ‘She has been turning up quite
regularly, in fact. I have almost become used to meeting gods and
believe me when I say that I would prefer that I could not make
that statement.’

‘Gods?’ Kaleg
asked.

Lemaria winced.
‘We have received visitations from Arubel and Orealis in recent
days, as well as having Mysara at the temple almost
constantly.’

‘I see. So,
Orealis himself came to you, and yet we are still in a state of
conflict. I should have thought that such a visitation would have
caused anyone to rethink their position.’

‘He came to
speak with my goddess, not me.’

‘Yes, but
Mysara is one of the old gods. They were supplanted by–’

‘Mysara was
never supplanted by any of the Twelve, Your Imperial Majesty,’
Lemaria said quickly. Okay, so it might seem rude to cut him off,
but she was saving him from the wrath of the goddess on her right.
‘Compared to her, Orealis cannot hold a candle. I realise that may
seem like an archpriestess favouring her own goddess over another
deity, but I watched Mysara beat Orealis about the face and toss
him out of the temple. I can objectively state that he is no match
for her.’

Kaleg’s face
paled. ‘Well. Orealis is not a physical sort of god, I suppose.
Faced with Raman or Harmak… Well.’

Beside Lemaria,
Mysara smiled.

The king
gathered his thoughts and continued. ‘Why is Mysara taking
such a direct hand in this matter? Here in my city? For almost the
entirety of the Holy Empire and since, she has been all but
invisible. Now she suddenly makes her presence known in such
a disruptive manner. Why?’

‘The Twelve
decided that she was no longer needed,’ Lemaria replied. ‘They
exiled her from Godspire as they did long ago with the other old
gods. Then Orealis insulted her with claims that she was dead and
that he was now the god of magic. He sought to usurp her role, Your
Imperial Majesty. Since Harmak has chosen to take the usurper’s
side in this matter, she has been forced to treat him as she has
Orealis. Her position is clear and just. The Twelve are in the
wrong.’

‘With an
attitude like that, there’s no room for compromise at all, is
there?’

‘Well, no,
but–’

‘Your Imperial
Majesty,’ Mysara said, ‘what would you do if someone walked into
your palace and declared themselves to be the king of Godhome?’

‘I’d– Hm.
Aren’t gods supposed to be above such things?’

‘Are they?
Consider this, what Orealis did was not simply trying to assume
control of a role, a sphere of influence. Magic is who Mysara
is. It would not be as simple as someone unilaterally
declaring themselves to be the kind of Godhome. Instead, they would
be declaring that they are Kaleg Imperius the Third, King of
Godhome. That Prince Federik Imperius was their son, and that
Hortessa Valdangrave was their consort. That you were dead, and
your legacy was nothing. That is what Orealis did to Mysara. Don’t
you think her response is actually quite measured under the
circumstances?’

‘It seems,’
Federik said when his father seemed to have no response, ‘that the
gods have taken this matter out of the hands of mere mortals. Three
of them have been in this fair city in recent days, if what we hear
is to be believed.’ He held up a hand. ‘I see no reason not to
believe you. What can we, as mere servants of the gods, do to
influence events?’

‘Pray,’ Mysara
said. ‘The royal family reveres Raman, does it not? Pray to him
that the situation is equitably resolved. If anyone can get Orealis
to back down, it’s Raman.’

~~~

‘That went about as
well as could be expected, I suppose,’ Lemaria said as the party
walked away from the dining room. ‘Prince Federik seemed more
inclined to our side than the king.’

‘Rumour has
it,’ Eminora said, ‘that the young prince’s tastes run to the
exotic. He likes elgrin women, though opinion is that this is
because he has a taste for unusual hair colours.’

‘Huh,’ Mysara
said. ‘That explains a lot. I thought he looked interested in
me.’

‘That rich blue
is not something you would find among any of the races of Arubel.
Naturally anyway. Oh! We should stand aside.’

Mysara was just
wondering what Eminora meant when she spotted the two figures
walking down the corridor toward them. One was an adult and a
servant. A well-dressed servant, but definitely a servant. This one
was female, and it seemed that she was escorting a child of around
six. Eminora’s reaction suggested that she knew the girl and knew
that she was of high rank, but there was little else about her
which suggested her position. She was a little over three feet in
height and wearing a dress which appeared to be composed of
boundless pink and fuchsia lace. She was a beautiful child,
round-faced and button-nosed. Golden-blonde hair fell in ringlets
to her shoulders. Blue eyes sparkled as she observed the world
around her. As she approached, those eyes seemed to look a lot like
Federik’s. She turned them on Mysara, made a small ‘o’ with her
mouth, and then smiled.

‘Weaponised
cuteness,’ Mysara muttered. Since Eminora was bowing, she followed
suit.

‘Good
afternoon, Princess Seminina,’ Eminora said.

‘Hello,’ the
child said. ‘Have you been talking to Daddy? Why does she have blue
hair?’

‘Because,
Princess,’ Mysara replied, ‘I like blue.’

‘That’s nice. I
have to go now.’ Seminina pulled herself up to the fullest height
she could manage. ‘I do hope that we will meet again.’ It was
delivered perfectly and clearly something she had been taught, by a
lot of repetition, to say when leaving a conversation.

Mysara smiled.
‘I think I would enjoy that, Princess.’ The goddess bowed to the
child princess once more, in a more elaborate and deeper
fashion.

Seminina’s
solemn demeanour collapsed into a beaming smile before she turned
and headed off with her attendant. ‘Bye,’ she called over her
shoulder.

‘If she stays
that cute, she could end up owning the world,’ Mysara said.

‘No one grows
up as cute as they were at six,’ Alex pointed out.

‘A fact which
may have saved human society many times over. Let’s get going. I
know we were guaranteed safe passage but talks failed.’

‘I would say
that the Knights of Harmak would never go against the king’s word,’
Ridoch said, ‘but I’d just be lying.’

~~~

The main square was as
bustling as usual. Since lunchtime was largely over, that was not
as bustling as it got, but there were still plenty of people about.
It was not an ideal environment for people in a hurry to get back
to a place of safety, but the party was muddling through.

‘What do you
think the palace will do next?’ Alex asked.

‘I have no
idea,’ Mysara replied. ‘I did suggest praying.’

‘Would that
work?’

‘I have no
idea.’ The goddess laughed. ‘Raman’s fairly bright. He may decide
it’s best to cut his losses, and it’s really no skin off his nose
if Orealis is seen to buckle under– Gah!’

Everyone turned
at the sound of Mysara’s cry. What they saw was a spear tip
sticking out of her chest, low on the left side. It seemed amazing
that she was still standing. She coughed and blood spurted from her
mouth. Swords were in Alex’s and Ridoch’s hands in an instant, but
eight knights in armour with swords and shields stepped out of the
crowd at the same time, surrounding the party.

‘Taste the
power of my holy sword!’ The cry went up as a sword tip burst
through Mysara’s chest in the general area of her heart. The blade
was burning with white fire. Mysara sank to her knees and Carmirin,
Hero of Harmak, stepped around her, yanking his sword free as he
did so. ‘You are all fugitives of Harmak’s fair judgement. Drop
your weapons and submit.’

‘You have no
right,’ Eminora said. ‘This party is under protection of the crown,
and I am a representative of the Adventurers’ Guild.
Withdraw your men, Carmirin Garokson, or face the
consequences.’

Carmirin
smiled. ‘They’re resisting arrest. Kill them. All of them.’
The other knights hesitated. They were all loyal Knights of Harmak,
and Carmirin was a Hero of Harmak, and these people had all been
declared fugitives of Harmak’s justice, but they were clearly being
given a very dubious order… ‘Do it!’ Harmak roared.

‘That.’ The
voice was not loud, but it came from behind Carmirin just as the
area around him went really quiet. ‘Really.’ The hero whirled in
time to see Mysara getting to her feet. He froze. Everyone froze.
‘Hurt,’ Mysara finished. She raised her eyes to glare at
Carmirin.

‘Impossible,’
Carmirin said. He began to lift his sword, but as he did so, Mysara
snapped her fingers and the hero’s legs went out from under him. He
crashed onto the ground in a clatter of heavy metal armour. His
greatsword bounced on the cobbles as it fell.

‘You are no
hero,’ Mysara said, leaning down to hover over him. ‘You might be a
Hero of Harmak, but that just makes you a thug. So, now you have no
special powers, no heroic blessing, and the strength of a toddler.
And you’ll be like that until the day you die, you useless excuse
for a mongrel.’ She lifted her head and looked around at the other
knights. ‘As for the rest of you, unless you’d like to spend the
rest of your lives as statues decorating this plaza, I suggest you
pick this piece of shit up and carry him back to that mausoleum you
call a temple.’

‘Help me!’
Carmirin shrieked to punctuate Mysara’s speech. ‘Help me, you
idiots! I can’t move!’ The knights sheathed their swords.

Mysara nodded.
‘Let’s be on our way then. I think our business is done here.’

They were
almost out of the plaza when Ridoch asked, ‘Did you really just
turn a Hero of Harmak into a toddler?’

‘Well, not
literally. He’s still the same age, but I stripped him of his
heroic abilities and cursed his strength.’

‘What do you
think Harmak will make of that?’

‘Huh. That
depends. If he knows the whole story, I think he would actually
feel the punishment was appropriate. He likes to give the
appearance of being a god of justice, at least in public, and
Carmirin wanted revenge, not justice. Still, I humiliated one of
his heroes in public, so it’s possible he’ll consider it an afront.
I suppose we’ll have to see. I doubt Carmirin’s getting his powers
back either way. Either Harmak will think it appropriate, or he
won’t care.’

‘It is what the
palace and the other knights will do that concerns me,’ Eminora
said. ‘Even if their god does nothing, the knights may decide upon
some form of retaliation. And the palace will set down their marker
based on how they react to Carmirin’s attack on us.’

‘Yeah,’ Mysara
said. ‘I’m not holding my breath for great results.’

‘No. No,
neither am I.’

~~~

‘How did you survive
his sword?’ Alex asked. They were back at the temple and free to
talk as they wished. Alex had been waiting to ask that one question
all the way there. ‘He used that technique they teach, the holy
sword thing. I thought gods could die from a holy weapon. That’s
what you said, anyway.’

‘The technique
was taught to the knights by Harmak,’ Ridoch added. ‘Or that’s what
we’re taught.’

‘It probably
was,’ Mysara replied. ‘You may also remember that I told you the
youngsters refused to hand out godkillers to their armies during
the Demon War for fear of them being turned upon the gods. Do you
really think that Harmak would teach his followers a simple
technique to turn any weapon into a godkiller?’

‘Oh,’ Alex and
Ridoch said in unison.

‘It would
likely have some efficacy on demons, just not that much. It’s
really more of a terror weapon than something effective. Anyway, it
takes a mortal wound from a holy weapon to kill a god. Carmirin
didn’t even get close to killing me, so even if he had a godkiller,
I’d still be here.’

‘He put a spear
and a sword through your vital organs, and you weren’t that close
to death?’ Ridoch asked.

The goddess
grinned. ‘What can I say? I’m tougher than I look.’

~~~

The king’s messenger
was back. He looked like he had made his way from the palace in
something of a hurry this time. His jerkin was a little crooked and
he was breathing faster as he entered the chapel. Still, he pulled
himself up straight before unfurling another scroll.

‘His Imperial
Majesty, King Kaleg Imperius the Third, wishes it known that he in
no way condones the behaviour of the Hero of Harmak, Carmirin
Garokson, who did, on this the twelfth day of Mournfal, attack a
party under royal protection.’ The messenger lowered and rolled up
the scroll once again.

‘Thank you for
bringing–’ Lemaria began.

‘Is that all?’
Mysara asked. Her head had been lowered as she listened to the
message, but now she raised it, looking the messenger in the eyes.
He took a step backward. ‘Is that all he says? Does he plan to do
anything about this?’

‘I-I-I’m not
privy to any further information regarding anything the k-king may
be doing in this regard,’ the messenger replied.

‘Do not shoot
the messenger, Estaree,’ Eminora said quietly.

‘You’re right,’
Mysara said. ‘I suggest the messenger gets his sweaty face to
somewhere I can’t see it, however. And the next time I see it, it
better be telling us that Carmirin is to face the king’s justice.
Otherwise, Kaleg will have demonstrated just where his loyalties
lie, won’t he?’

‘Yes. Yes, I
suppose that will be the case.’ Eminora gave the messenger a bleak
smile. ‘You should leave.’

He was more or
less running before he got through the chapel door.

13th of
Mournfal.

As light began to
colour the sky over Godhome, columns of knights left their temple
and began marching to the west. They arrived in the slums, where
they were rarely if ever seen, before the sun lifted its head above
the horizon, but their purpose did not become clear until just
after sunrise when the light of Rosh broke over the city’s
walls.

Then, as one,
they began hammering on doors with the hilts of their swords,
breaking into apparently abandoned buildings, and generally making
a lot of noise. It soon became quite clear what their aim was…

~~~

‘They’re rounding up
all the students and their families, miss archpriestess, ma’am.’
The one doing the talking was about ten, a slight boy who looked
the kind to be able to run through a crowd without touching anyone
and evading anyone trying to catch him. He was bright, he was
quick, and he had come through a gate from the slums. ‘They got
some already, but they’s looking for more.’

‘They
are looking for more, Lenson,’ Lemaria corrected
automatically.

‘Sorry, miss
archpriestess, ma’am.’

‘That’s okay.
You did well in coming to tell us.’ The priestess turned to Mysara.
‘They’re taking hostages.’

‘Seems like
it,’ the goddess replied. She looked calm. That was possibly more
worrying than the anger she had displayed before the messenger.
‘Okay. Alex, you’re with Mari. I want you to find everyone they
might capture and bring them here. I’ll take care of distracting
the knights.’


‘Distracting?’

‘Yes,
distracting.’

‘Okay,’ Alex
said, ‘but I’m not sure what I can do against armoured
knights.’

‘Mari isn’t
helpless.’ Mysara reached out and touched the hilt of Alex’s sword.
‘And I’ve enchanted your sword. It’ll now cut through metal like
paper and burn anyone it strikes.’

Alex drew his
sword. The blade shimmered with a blue-white light. ‘Okay,’ he
said.

‘Wow!’ Lenson
said, eyes wide. ‘Will I be able to do that someday?’

Mysara smiled
at him. ‘Lenny, was it?’

‘Yes’m.’

‘If you study
hard, you just might.’ Mysara’s expression went flat. ‘Let’s go
teach some knights not to mess with the Temple of Mysara.’

~~~

A door which had never
been designed to stand up to the boot of a big man kicking it gave
way with the sound of splintering wood. A big man in metal armour
stood in the doorway briefly before he stepped forward, sword and
shield in hand.

‘We have reason
to believe that members of this household support the criminals of
the Temple of Mysara.’ The voice was loud in the small space the
family called their home. The family in question were cowering
against the opposite wall. ‘Come with us or–’

The sudden stop
left silence in its wake. After a second, the man of the house got
to his feet and stepped closer to the unmoving knight. The knight
continued to be unmoving. He looked closer. Still the knight did
not respond, but the reason for that became obvious when the
slum-dweller got a look at his face.

‘H-he’s turned
to stone.’

‘Yes, sorry
about that,’ said a voice from outside. ‘I’ll have him out of the
way in a moment.’ The statue lifted into the air and floated out
into the street to join three other statues in armour, all of them
holding swords and shields. Mysara looked in through the doorway.
The door began to miraculously reform itself in the right place.
‘One of you here is a student at the temple?’

‘M-my
daughter.’

‘Right. Out you
come. You’re moving to the temple for now. All of you. We can’t
offer comfy bedding, but we can offer safety and hot food. You’ll
find Archpriestess Lemaria down the street to my right. Go join
her.’

‘What about the
knights?’ The man was recovering from the scare he had just had
quite quickly. He was starting to look like someone who had just
been given a lifeline he was unwilling to let go of.

‘Oh, they’ll be
like that for a while. Several days. And the rest of them, they
aren’t going to fare much better.’

‘So, Mysara
does protect her own.’

‘Oh, sure. And
right now, Mysara is a little annoyed.’

‘You!’ someone
yelled from outside. ‘What do you think you’re doing?’

Mysara’s jaw
tightened. ‘Actually, make that a lot annoyed. Excuse me, I have to
go shove a lightning bolt up someone’s butt.’ She turned and was
gone so fast it seemed like she had teleported.

The man turned
and looked at his family. ‘We should get moving. Grab what you need
but do it quickly. That lady may be on our side now, but I do
not think it would be a good idea to get on her bad side.
Dragging our feet and getting caught might do that.’

~~~

There were children in
the slums without parents to protect them, and Lemaria was
prioritising finding them before the families. If she passed a
house she knew contained one of her students’ families, she stopped
off to tell them to go to the temple, but she was moving with
purpose as she headed for a rundown property near the city wall.
That was where she knew a small gang of kids could be found, one of
whom was actually one of her more promising students.

The fact that
the door had been broken down by the time she arrived with Alex was
not a good sign. The voice the two of them heard as they rushed in,
Alex in the lead, was another bad sign.

‘F-fire come to
my call. Burn all b-before me. Flames, come to my hands and burn my
foe.’ It was a bit faltering; the voice’s pitch wobbled alarmingly
to add to the stammers. But it was someone invoking a basic
fireball spell.

There was a
sort of reply, a scoffing adult voice. ‘Ha! Kid thinks he’s a m–
Ah!’ The knight fell backward, writhing on the floor as the heat
from a fireball conducted through his metal chest plate, burned
into his chest, and ignited the padded undershirt he was
wearing.

The boy who had
thrown the spell was standing there with a look composed of equal
parts surprise and excitement. He had managed to cast the spell,
which was a surprise, and it had dropped the knight, which was both
exciting and a surprise. The kid was maybe fifteen, skinny
edging toward emaciated, and long in the limb. Brown hair, green
eyes, and a dirty face. His good mood lasted for less than a second
as the other knight in the room turned from looking shocked at his
companion and raised his sword.

‘Why you
little…’ The sword went up and white fire began to burn along the
blade.

Alex was
faster. His enchanted sword swung at the knight’s back. The glowing
blade seemed to cut through the knight’s chest plate without even a
pause, and then the glow became a sudden burst of blue-white flame.
The knight let out a most un-knight-like scream of pain and fell to
the ground, his back ripped open and then cauterised by the magic
weapon.


‘Archpriestess!’ the boy said.

‘Bartothin,’
Lemaria replied. ‘We need you to come with us. You’re staying in
the temple until this is over.’ It was a little difficult to be
heard over the sound of the burning knight who was screaming at the
top of his lungs and ineffectually attempting to extinguish the
flames. The other knight was doing more moaning than screaming, but
Alex stood over him at the ready, just in case.

‘Can’t. What
about the others. I have to keep them safe. There’s no one
else.’

Lemaria made
her decision quickly. They were already taking in a lot of new
mouths to feed. What would a few more matter? ‘Get them. Quickly.
We’ll take them all to the temple.’

Bartothin gave
a quick grin and turned to the back of the room where a staircase
led up from the ground floor to the next. ‘They won’t be any
trouble.’

‘That remains
to be seen.’ Lemaria turned to Alex and pointed at the flailing,
burning knight. ‘What do we do with them? I’m not much of a healer,
but I could–’

‘Leave them,’
Alex said. ‘I won’t kill them, but I don’t think they deserve help
either. They’ll be found. Eventually.’

The
archpriestess considered objecting on grounds of mercy for a
second, and then she shrugged. The Knights of Harmak seemed to be
all about justice; mercy was not part of their vocabulary. ‘Works
for me.’

~~~

The Knights of Harmak
had made a mistake when they came to the slums. It was an
understandable mistake, but still a mistake. They had assumed the
fighting, if there was any fighting, would be hand-to-hand, all at
close quarters. They were hunting mages, sure, but the mages were
children who would be little capable of actually using ranged
spells. There was also something of an institutional failing among
the knights owing to not having actually fought in a proper war in
three hundred years. They considered themselves largely
invulnerable and had never faced off against even weak mages. Thus,
they were not ready to face one; none of them had brought a
bow.

This was
particularly the case when the mage in question was the goddess of
magic herself. Four knights charged toward Mysara down one of the
wider alleys in the slums. It was not a particularly fast charge
because these men were all carrying a lot of weight in the form of
metal armour, so it gave her plenty of time to work with and, given
that she had just seen one of the four smash an old man to the
ground with his shield, she had decided not to be lenient.

Lightning
blazed down from the sky as Mysara raised her left hand toward the
heavens, striking each man right on top of his helmet. There was a
brief instant where each figure was illuminated in brilliant white,
and then their smoking remains were falling to the cobbles,
scattering as they did so.

Mysara did not
break stride. She kept on walking down the alley as the
slum-dwellers scattered into their homes around her. All she was
looking for now was her next target.

~~~

It was clear to Knight
Commander Gortal Havaruns that he had fallen into disfavour with
his superiors. If he had not, he would not have been saddled with
this little operation. He had been given a hundred knights to carry
the work out, but it was not fitting work for a knight of any
calibre. Going from house to house, hunting out children. The
temple should have pressured the palace into rounding these
collaborators up and got the army to do it, but they could not, of
course, because there was no real justification for the action. The
Knights of Harmak were taking revenge for one of their heroes being
brought low after that hero had ambushed a group of people under
royal protection. Gortal was angry about what had happened to
Carmirin, but he had to wonder what his superiors were thinking;
this was just going to make things worse.

‘Knight
Commander.’ One of his knights came running up to him. The man
looked like he had seen a ghost. Not a good look for a soldier for
justice.

‘Take a breath,
Rimoli. You have something to report?’

Rimoli took a
breath. ‘There’s a mage interfering with the operation, Lord
Gortal.’

Gortal felt
something cold settle in his stomach. ‘A mage?’

‘A woman, we
believe. She’s killed six men that we’re sure of. She’s turned
another fifteen to stone, sir.’

‘To stone?’
Gortal shook his head. This was time for decisive action, not
asking stupid questions. ‘Move in force, isolate her, and kill
her.’

‘That’s what
got the six men killed, sir. We can’t get near her. Four of them
attacked at once and there’s nothing left but ashes and bones. I
saw one man burn up from the inside when he charged at her.
We need support from the priests, sir. Or at least some bows.’

‘Hero Carmirin
put a spear through her, then his holy sword. Do you think bows or
any spell the clergy can muster is going to stop her?’ Gortal
considered for a second and then made the decision which would
undoubtedly see him demoted to Knight Commander of the Temple
Midden. ‘Issue the order. Immediate withdrawal. We have prisoners.
We have enough prisoners. Get our men out of there.’ Gortal
considered his career over, but he was going to go down saving the
lives of a hundred knights. Almost a hundred. That had to count for
something, right?

~~~

Mysara found Alex and
Lemaria as they were escorting a family of six through the streets
to the house where the gate was located. She was looking annoyed
now, which was an improvement over her calm, burning anger.

‘They’ve
retreated,’ Mysara stated flatly. ‘I was hoping to thin their
numbers a bit more, but they’ve obviously decided to cut their
losses.’

‘It’s over
then,’ Lemaria said, relief spreading over her features.

‘Not yet. They
took people before we got here. Get everyone else we need to into
the temple, and then we’re going to get the hostages back.’

‘F-from the
Temple of Harmak?’

‘Yes, from the
Temple of Harmak. If they’re lucky, the Temple of Harmak will still
be standing when I’m done with it.’

~~~

A one-hundred-pace
length of the outer wall of the Temple of Harmak turned, without
warning, into water and collapsed into a small lake which ran out
in both directions. Hovering ten feet above the cobbles of the
temple plaza, Mysara was entirely unaffected, but a few knights
were bowled over and one, who had been standing on that section of
wall, broke one of his legs after his solid footing turned to
liquid.

Ignoring the
humans, the goddess glided forward. It was quite obvious that they
were dealing with the goddess; she was in her full costume
with her glowing staff in her hand, she was floating, and there was
an aura of divine power surrounding her which none could deny. The
fallen knight, still in pain from his fall, stopped and looked up
at Mysara as she passed over him, a look somewhere between terror
and love on his face.

Others were
less impressed because they were out of range of the main force of
the aura. Apparently, they had also learned a lesson from the
slums. Arrows flew from various sides toward the goddess, but they
all stopped in the air before they could reach her, falling away as
though they had struck a solid barrier. She stretched out her staff
toward the keep-like structure before her, and a massive section of
its wall exploded into nothing but air, the force of it rushing
through the halls of the temple as a foul, dust-laden wind.

She floated
lower, skimming the ground as she moved into the chapel. Briefly,
her gaze took in the statue of Harmak, a figure in full armour,
face obscured by a massive bucket helm, before she turned away
toward other parts of the complex. Behind her, the statue melted
into lava and collapsed under its own weight to form a boiling pool
which began eating into the stone floor.

Knights ran out
of doors and down corridors to confront her, but none of them could
get near enough to attack. Some fell to their knees, bowing before
her divine image. Some fell to the ground in ecstasy, overwhelmed
by her beauty or power, or whatever else they had perceived when
they saw her. No one raised a sword to her as she swept through the
corridors to a door at the back of the building which exploded into
splintered wood as she approached. Behind it was a staircase,
circling downward, and she shut off her aura as she began floating
down it.

Ridoch had been
at the temple, Mysara’s temple, by the time she had returned with
the last of the students. He had been able to tell her exactly
where the hostages were being held. It was the only place they
could be being held. That made life easy for the goddess, though
she might have liked to be required to look for them. She could
have done more damage if she had needed to search the entire
complex.

As it was, she
blew the door at the bottom of the stairs apart and floated into
the temple’s dungeon. Not the special kind of dungeon with traps
and monsters and treasure, but the normal kind with stone cells,
poor lighting, and torture implements. Since magic was a more
reliable method of obtaining the truth from someone, Mysara found
the latter particularly offensive. Metal implements began to melt
as she passed. Wooden devices designed to cause as much pain as
possible were reduced to scraps of wood and sawdust. The jailors
unlucky enough to be on duty when she arrived became statues, and
that was only because none of them had actually been using any of
the implements she had just destroyed.

Upon reaching
the cells, she began ripping the doors off their hinges one by one.
People began emerging, cautiously, to stand in the corridors and
look on as a goddess tore apart the knights’ prison.

With every cell
open, Mysara summoned a gate and, for the first time since
arriving, she spoke. ‘Everyone through that gate. Those of you who
were taken from the slums in the recent sweep will be met and taken
to my temple. The rest of you… You have a second chance. You get to
leave here and do something better with your life. Just keep in
mind that I know who you are. I’ll be watching. If you waste this
chance I’m giving you, you’ll be hoping that the Knights of
Harmak find you before I do.’

Then she turned
in the air and launched a ball of fire down the corridor toward the
eight knights who had appeared there and were running toward her.
When the explosion died away, there was nothing left of them aside
from a few scraps of metal which had not entirely melted.

~~~

‘None of them seem to
recognise you,’ Lemaria said. She had taken Mysara aside after
getting the newly arrived refugees set up in the chapel along with
the rest of them. The chapel was now cleared of its seating and
acting as an impromptu dormitory.

‘Hm?’ Mysara
asked.

‘The new ones.
They all saw you being a goddess. None of them seem to know that
Estaree is actually Mysara.’

‘Oh, that. None
of the knights who saw me will recognise me either. I’m borrowing
from Ogran’s playbook. Basically, they saw me, and if you’d asked
while they saw me, they would be able to describe me. Once they
lost sight of me, they forgot what I looked like. So, they can’t
tell that Estaree and Mysara look the same because they don’t know
what Mysara looks like.’

‘That’s…
clever.’

‘I have my
moments. I am, basically, exponentially more intelligent than you.’
Pause. ‘Admittedly, I don’t always act like it, but it’s an
objectively measurable fact.’

‘Oh. Well, they
say self-awareness is important. Perhaps you could–’ Lemaria
stopped because she spotted someone in palace livery coming in
through the door of the chapel. She scowled. ‘Oh, what is it
now?’

‘I’d imagine
they want to complain about what I just did at Harmak’s place.’

‘I’d better go
see.’

The messenger
was not out of breath this time. It was a good two and a half hours
after Mysara’s assault on Harmak’s temple now, so time had been
taken to consider what should be done. Possibly there had been
deputations from the knights demanding action. The messenger had
been dispatched with less urgency. He was, however, sweating when
he unfurled his scroll. Maybe he thought he really was not going to
get out alive this time.

‘His Imperial
Majesty, King Kaleg Imperius the Third, demands the attendance of
Archpriestess Lemaria before him at the palace of Godhome. An
escort of Royal Guard awaits outside the Temple of Mysara to ensure
the archpriestess’s safety and compliance.’ The poor man paused for
a second and then added. ‘Uh, that is everything.’

‘That doesn’t
sound good,’ Lemaria said. ‘I suppose I had better–’

‘No,’ Mysara
said. ‘You go pray to Mysara. I’m quite sure she’ll hear you and
handle this personally.’

‘B-but what
about the guards?’ the messenger asked. ‘If she doesn’t go, the
guards–’

‘Will do what?
They can’t get in here. Followers of Raman to a man, so they can’t
get through Mysara’s barrier any more than the Knights of Harmak
can. Now, you’ve delivered your message. I suggest you get your
butt back to the palace and inform the king that Mysara, goddess of
magic and mischief, will be attending him in, say, twenty
minutes.’

‘I-I-I’m not
sure I want to deliver that message.’

‘Well, if you
don’t, she’s going to turn up without warning, and I can’t imagine
that would go down well with the king either.’

~~~

The audience chamber in
the palace had been designed to impress, or perhaps terrify, anyone
meeting the king. You entered through a pair of massive doors into
a room which stretched out some eighty paces before you and for ten
to either side. Royal Guards stood at the sides holding spears and
spaced every ten paces. At the end was a dais, three steps up onto
a platform which normally had a single throne on it, but currently
had a second, smaller one for the prince. The king’s throne was a
grand thing with a tall back featuring the Imperius family’s crest.
The flag of the Kingdom of Godhome, which also bore that crest over
an imperial-purple background, hung on the wall behind the throne.
It was clear who was in charge here. Normally.

Today there
were an additional six guards arrayed around the dais and six more
had been stationed outside as an ‘honour guard’ for the goddess.
Most of them had rushed getting into their armour and it was not at
its best, but they were there. The palace’s resident mage was also
present, standing to the king’s left while Federik was sitting on
his, much smaller, throne to the king’s right. Kaleg was feeling
moderately confident that his forces could handle one old goddess,
even if she had just demolished large sections of the Temple of
Harmak and transformed a number of knights into stone.

Beside him,
Ascalom of Solarteem was not feeling so confident. He was not a
particularly religious man, but he was getting on in years and had
been finding more comfort in prayer as he aged. He revered Orealis
a little more than Mysara, but he was not so steeped in the dogma
of the Twelve as to believe that Mysara was not a formidable
individual, capable of powerful magic. Ascalom had given up being
an archmage in the Union of Magic Workers to become court mage of
Godhome. It had been a move to an easier life, in theory, but now
he was being asked to defend the king against a goddess!

Federik was
nervous. He believed in the Twelve just as his father did, but
unlike Kaleg, Federik was not so sure that Raman would protect them
from an angry old goddess. He also had confidence in the Royal
Guard, but not enough to think they could avoid the fate of the
knights who had faced her. There had been additional reports from
the slums following the sweep, and those had stated that the
blue-haired mage working with the Temple of Mysara had killed a
number of knights in various creative ways without taking a
scratch. If Estaree could do that, what chance did the royal
guardsmen have against Mysara?

‘She’s late,’
Kaleg said. His tone was jovial, meant to raise spirits among the
guard. There were a couple of rumbles suggesting some of the men
found that funny, if not very funny. Those sounds cut off as a
spark of light appeared in front of the massive doors, rapidly
growing into a gate. The goddess did not, it seem, intend to come
in through the palace’s front door.

Mysara came
through the gate a second later, her feet not touching the ground,
her outfit set to its most risqué version, and her staff glowing in
her hand. The gate closed behind her with a snap and she rose
smoothly to three feet above the red carpet laid down the middle of
the hall. The four nearest guardsmen immediately stepped forward to
intercept her, but that more or less immediately brought them
within effective range of her divine aura. One stopped in his
tracks, stunned into immobility, two fell to their knees in
worship, and one collapsed onto his face moaning in some form of
religious ecstasy. Four down and Mysara had not even moved a
muscle.

‘Good
afternoon, Kaleg,’ Mysara said. She began to glide forward, and the
guards backed up against the walls as she did so, hoping not to end
up like their colleagues. ‘You really picked a stupid time to be
assertive. In case you hadn’t figured it out by now, I am really
not a happy goddess, so anyone who comes to my attention is going
to get a scolding.’

Kaleg remained
seated as the goddess approached, which was his first mistake. ‘I
summoned the Archpriestess Lemaria. If she is refusing a royal
summons, there will be–’

‘Responsibility
for anything Mari has done rests with me.’ Mysara came to a stop a
little more than ten paces from the throne. Any height benefit the
three steps gave was lost to Kaleg since she was floating above
them. Federik was staring, dumbfounded, at the goddess, probably
because he was recognising the blue-haired mage he fancied. Kaleg
may have also recognised her, but his hormones were under better
control. ‘You’ll speak to me. And if you seek to punish her for my
actions, you’ll answer to me.’

Kaleg’s jaw
tightened briefly, and then he got to his feet. ‘Very well.’ He
raised an arm, pointing his index finger at the goddess before him.
‘At your instigation, Knights of Harmak performing their duty were
murdered in the street this morning. You yourself did destroy parts
of the Temple of Harmak to enter the dungeon there and free justly
arrested criminals. What do you have to say for yourself?’

‘The knights
who were killed were attacking unarmed civilians or they were
killed in self-defence. The ones turned to stone will return to
normal in the next few hours. The aim of my entry into the temple
dungeon was to free hostages, not criminals. Those taken from the
slums had committed no crime. A fact which you are well aware of.
Others were freed at the same time, some of them likely guilty. I
have taken responsibility for that and will deal with any who
return to crime personally.’

Maybe she was
being too reasonable. It seemed to be giving the king more
confidence. ‘Those people conspired with the Temple of Mysara, with
the archpriestess, to deny the good justice of Harmak. They are as
guilty as she is. You will–’

‘So, you’re a
liar.’

‘How dare
you!’

‘You sought to
portray yourself as a neutral party, seeking to mediate a suitable
compromise between myself and Orealis. Now it’s all about the “good
justice of Harmak.” Ha! This is about the embarrassment of the
Knights of Harmak and nothing more. Even Harmak would recognise
this for what it is. Orealis won’t lose face and back down, he
can’t do anything to break the spell I put over his temple, and
when the Knights of Harmak rolled out to try to bully my followers
into compliance, all they got was egg on their faces. I’m not
saying Harmak would disapprove of any of this, he was always a
bully. Force is the only thing he really understands, and he uses
it without even a second thought. But he likely knows that Orealis
is in the wrong. I’d say Raman is pushing things in the background
here. A lot of this smells of that scheming little prick’s oily
scent.’

‘H-how dare you
speak of H-holy Raman in such a disrespectful manner!’ The
stammering was due to anger. The king was just about boiling over
with righteous rage at hearing his patron deity described in such a
manner. ‘Ascalom, restrain this–’

‘If you think
that old man can touch me with magic, Kaleg, you’re far, far
stupider than I thought.’

‘You will
submit to me! I am the emperor of–’

‘And I am a
goddess!’ Mysara surged forward, rising a little as she did so to
hang over the king. He stepped back, hit his throne, and sat down
hard. ‘You are not an emperor, Kaleg Imperius, and you never
will be. You have no power over me. None. You will keep your nose
out of my business, or you will no longer have a kingdom.’

‘G-great Raman
will protect–’

‘Raman can’t
help you. He’s the god of fire, for pity’s sake. Just what
do you think that underhanded schemer can do to me? Stay out of my
way unless you want me to turn this entire city into a dead
zone for the next thousand years. Let’s say about ten miles in
every direction from this palace. That should do it. I’ve always
disliked this city.’ She slid backward, away from the dais, and a
new gate appeared in the air behind her. ‘Stay out of it, Kaleg.
This is between me, Orealis, and Harmak. Things can only end badly
for mortal fools who get between us.’ Then she slid through the
gate and was gone.

Silence fell on
the audience chamber, eventually broken by Federik. ‘I– She was–
I’m sure I recognised her, but now I can’t remember what she looked
like.’

Kaleg ignored
his son and turned toward Ascalom. ‘Mage, pack your bags and leave
this city before the end of the day.’

‘B-b-but, Your
Imperial Majesty.’ Ascalom took a half-step toward his king, freed
from the paralysis which had overcome him when Mysara had moved
closer.

‘Out! Get out!
Don’t come near me! Begone before I have you executed!’ There was
fear in the king’s voice. The mage had no idea where this was
coming from, but he knew a man on the edge when he saw one.
Apparently, it was time to return home to Solarteem.

~~~

In the gate room
beneath the temple, Mysara turned back into Estaree. She had made
sure to cut off her aura before passing through the gate, which was
why the people waiting for her there were all standing up.

‘How did it
go?’ Alex asked.

‘Only time will
tell. I think I got my point across.’

‘What did you
threaten him with?’ Eminora asked.

‘Stopping the
magic in a ten-mile radius around the palace. It would basically
kill the city. No one could live here.’

‘And you could
do that?’

The goddess
smiled. ‘Easily. Eminora, I could stop the magic flowing across the
whole world if I wanted.’

The elgrin’s
face went very pale, but it was Lemaria who spoke. ‘You wouldn’t do
it, though, would you? Not the world, I mean, but the city. The
rich would be inconvenienced, certainly, but the poor would find it
very hard to find somewhere else to live.’

‘And let us
hope that Kaleg doesn’t figure out that that would bother me,’
Mysara replied. ‘That said, yes, I would do it. I’d just have to
put effort into relocating people after I did. I’ve never liked
this place. Godhome is a symbol of human hubris. “This is where we
ruled the world from. Fear us.” Maybe if they lost it, humans would
stop thinking they’re better than everyone else.’

Eminora shook
her head. ‘Not while they have Raman and the rest of the Twelve
telling them that they are better.’

‘You may have a
point.’ Mysara’s face shifted into a bright grin. ‘Well, shouldn’t
be long then.’

~~~

The sun was down and
the people living in the Temple of Mysara had partaken of their
evening meal when it happened. Eminora, Ridoch, and Annamia were
still in the temple too because Eminora was not sure what reception
they were likely to get if they went out. So, everyone was there
when Annamia let out a gasp and fell to her knees, her eyes wide in
shock.

‘Annamia?’
Eminora asked. ‘What–’

‘He’s coming,’
Annamia said. ‘The god of war is coming.’

Mysara’s face
flattened from the smile she had been wearing in a snap. ‘Arubel
sent you a vision?’

‘Yes. H-Harmak
has appeared in the plaza outside his temple. He has a sword. He’s
coming… coming here.’

Mysara’s
clothes transformed, and her staff lost its disguise. ‘None of you
are to come after me.’ A gate appeared beside her. ‘None of you.
I’ll deal with Harmak.’ Then she stepped through just before the
gate closed once again.

Ridoch
immediately started for the front door of the chapel.

‘She said not
to follow,’ Lemaria said.

‘And if two
gods start fighting in the middle of town, there will be casualties
beside them,’ Ridoch replied.

‘Yes,’ Annamia
said, getting to her feet. ‘I’ll go too.’

‘I’m not
missing this for anything,’ Alex said, ‘but I can probably help
with the bystanders too.’

Eminora heaved
a sigh. ‘Fine, we will all go. However, we will go through the gate
to the slums. Otherwise, we will get as far as the knights’ cordon
and no further.’

Ridoch turned
on his heel and started for the back of the chapel. ‘Good point.
Let’s get moving.’

~~~

You could tell where
Harmak was because he was surrounded by fallen people. Everyone
within about eighty paces of him, save for a very lucky few, had
collapsed in a dead faint, overcome by the feeling of terror the
god of war invoked in any mortal near him. His own knights were not
immune, as was evidenced by the fallen men in armour near the
temple wall. As he made his way toward the slums, people scattered
ahead of him after seeing what had happened to everyone else. That
was a good thing due to what happened when he saw Mysara emerging
from the gate ahead of him.

Harmak was a
big man in his normal state. Mysara was a fairly tall woman, but
she barely came up to his chin, and he was massive along with his
height. He wore no armour because he needed no armour. Instead, he
dressed in leather trousers tied about his waist with rope, a
rough, red-brown shirt, and knee-high leather boots. He had a
rather sad look about his face. His eyes angled down toward the
outer edges, and his mouth curved downward at the corners of fairly
full lips. He was not a handsome man, but he tended to look strong
and rugged. His neck was as thick as Mysara’s thighs, maybe
thicker.

When he spotted
Mysara floating out of her gate, two things happened. He unslung a
bow from his back and readied an arrow in such a smooth way that it
was clear he had done it many times before. And he began to grow.
Before the eyes of all those present, the god appeared to just
scale himself up, going from almost seven feet in height to thirty
in a matter of a second. In this massive form, he stretched back
his bow and the arrow he had knocked began to glow a dull
orange.

‘He isn’t
interested in talking,’ the staff observed.

‘He’s never
interested in talking,’ Mysara replied.

The arrow flew.
At almost two hundred paces, it was right on target to hit Mysara
in the chest until she shifted sideways at the last moment and it
passed her by. Ten paces behind her, it hit the wall of a building
and exploded into roaring flame. The blast of heat and light hit
Mysara’s hastily erected shield which saved her, but not the
building the arrow had hit, nor the people nearby. Burning,
screaming citizens rolled desperately on the ground or ran
uselessly away from the two gods while the building Harmak had hit
collapsed into rubble.

‘He’s
definitely out to kill me too,’ Mysara commented as she closed the
distance to the other god.

‘Well, you have
probably royally pissed him off.’

‘Mm.’ Mysara
raised the staff and lightning blazed down from the dark and
cloudless sky. It missed Harmak only because he stepped aside at
the last moment, hit the cobbles, and turned the stone and ground
beneath instantly to glass.

Harmak’s
response was another glowing arrow, but this one split as it flew,
becoming fourteen glowing arrows which Mysara had to move fast to
avoid. The results when they hit the buildings behind her were
horrific.

‘If this keeps
up, there won’t be a city left for you to curse,’ the staff
said.

‘Tell that to
the giant!’

‘Maybe you
should close in and make him use his sword.’

‘Oh, thanks.
That should be enormous fun.’

~~~

‘Arubel save us,’
Annamia said as she entered the plaza and took in what was
happening. Maybe a hundred and fifty paces from where she was
standing, a giant was being attacked by a wasp. Around her, people
lay moaning in pain from severe burns, and buildings lay in
rubble.

‘Why’s she in
so close?’ Lemaria asked. ‘Shouldn’t she be staying out of reach of
his sword?’

‘At a guess,’
Alex replied, ‘all this damage is from him using a ranged weapon.
That bow on his back. She’s closed in to make him switch to his
sword.’

‘Which she is
inside the reach of,’ Ridoch continued. ‘He’ll find it
harder to hit her like that, but it is risky. That’s
Gartagahar he’s swinging. If it hits her, she’ll die. For
good.’

‘If it hits
her. She’s fast. And he isn’t even dodging her attacks or parrying.
She’s getting good hits in.’

‘Yes, but it
doesn’t seem like they’re doing anything. He doesn’t even flinch
when she hits him.’

‘Enough
analysis,’ Eminora said. ‘There are people badly injured here.
There may be more in the rubble.’

‘Yes,’ Annamia
said. She walked over to the nearest moaning figure on the ground
and dropped to her knees. Resting her hand on his chest, she began
to pray.

~~~

‘Hitting him with me is
getting us nowhere,’ the staff said. ‘At least I don’t feel
pain.’

‘Very funny,’
Mysara replied. ‘This isn’t easy, you know?’

It was true
that Harmak was having more trouble hitting his target when she was
buzzing around him at close range and he was using a sword longer
than most men were tall, but he was a very skilled
swordsman. He had also decided to forgo any form of defence in
favour of striking her down more effectively. That meant she could
hit him with her staff whenever she wanted, but she still had to
dodge his attacks and she was not sure her shield could stand up to
a hit from Gartagahar. If he was using his full strength, she was
sure her shield would fail, but there were limits on how
often he could do that and he was holding back while she was this
close, knowing it was unlikely he would hit her.

‘Why are you
letting Raman sucker you into something stupid again, Harmak?’
Mysara asked. He had not said a word to her, no matter what she
said to him, for the ten minutes they had been at this, but she was
still trying to get through to him. ‘He tricked you when he set up
the coup, he persuaded you to do all the work building the Holy
Empire, and then he pushed you out as soon as it was done. Are you
never going to learn?’

‘I
wanted the Holy Empire.’ He had a rough voice, but not an
unpleasant one. ‘I wanted order and justice.’

‘You wanted a
war. Unifying the humans under one ruler was just a side benefit.
Raman wanted to rule the world, decided he could make do with the
humans, and then pushed you out of the top spot when you wanted to
go after the dragons.’

‘The empire was
mine. And you are mine too!’ He turned, sweeping his blade
around in a short slash which Mysara avoided by dropping six feet
toward the ground, but his turn continued, and she was not fast
enough to dodge the blade a second time as it came around. Her
shield flared brightly as Gartagahar, its blade burning with holy
light, broke through and sliced deeply into the goddess’s
chest.

Mysara let out
a shriek and spun away from Harmak. She was still alive and
functional, but the sword had done a lot of damage. When
Gartagahar’s blade burned brighter and Harmak raised it for an
overhead strike, Mysara was too slow to avoid it. Her barrier
burned brightly but briefly, the blade slashed down onto her head,
there was a brilliant burst of white light in the shape of a woman
where Mysara hung in the air, and then all that was left was her
staff, falling toward the cobbles twenty feet below.

~~~

Lemaria let out a gasp
and fell to her knees. ‘He… He killed her.’

The entire
plaza seemed to go silent at once. A lot of people had seen the
goddess vanish in a flare of light. Maybe it was because she seemed
to have fought to stop Harmak from blowing the city apart, maybe
some had seen her as the lesser of two evils, but they were all
shocked to be present for the death of an old god, and everyone
fell silent on seeing what had happened.

Then cheers
broke out from across the plaza as the knights watching from the
walls realised that their god had won. Harmak ignored them,
reaching down toward Mysara’s fallen staff. It darted away from him
and began flying to the north and west, the direction of Mysara’s
temple. The giant frowned, straightened up, and began a steady walk
in the same direction.

‘He’s heading
for the temple,’ Alex said.

‘I have to get
back and warn everyone,’ Lemaria said, struggling to get to her
feet despite her robes.

‘We should all
go,’ Ridoch said. ‘The knights will come after us soon.’

‘Yes, her
barrier will keep them out for a while. But…’

‘It won’t stop
Harmak. We need to get ahead of him. Delay him.’

‘Are you
insane?’ Alex asked. ‘How are we supposed to stop a
god?’

‘We can’t. But
we might be able to slow him down long enough for Lemaria to get
the people out.’

Alex cast about
for any better plan for all of a second. There was no better
plan. ‘Fuck everything,’ he said flatly. ‘Let’s do this.’

~~~

Harmak was only ten
feet tall by the time he got to the street Mysara’s temple was on.
The narrower streets had been an obstruction. It was true that he
probably could have knocked down the walls to either side to pass,
but it was easier to shrink and continue without the
demolitions.

That did not
really make him less imposing. He strode down the rapidly emptying
street with his massive greatsword held easily in one hand. He came
to a stop when he discovered three people standing in his way and
apparently determined not to move. Why they were not fleeing from
the aura of power and menace that surrounded him, he was not sure,
but there they were, and they perplexed him briefly.

Eminora stepped
forward. Her magic was not strong unless she performed it in a
suitable environment, so she was next to useless in this situation
if it came to a fight. On the other hand, so were Alex and Ridoch
who were flanking her. But she could talk. ‘Great Harmak, god of
justice, have you not done enough?’

‘Not until I
have destroyed her temple. Why do you stand in my way? Are you
heroes?’

‘We can’t let
you harm more innocent people.’

‘We’re not
heroes,’ Ridoch added. ‘Not your kind of hero anyway. I used to
stand for you, to look up to the Heroes of Harmak. Then I met
one.’

‘Carmirin
Garokson.’ The god absently flicked the tip of his sword in a
dismissive gesture. It left a foot-long groove in the cobbles near
his feet. ‘A fool. My priests were all horrified by what Mysara did
to him. I ignored their prayers to restore him.’

‘Why did you
even allow him to become a hero in the first place?’

‘The men my
priests choose as heroes is none of my concern. Why should I care
about the affairs of mortals? Stand aside or be destroyed. I don’t
understand why you aren’t all cowering in fear already.’

Eminora opened
her mouth and closed it again. She frowned. ‘You are not close
enough.’

‘Strong men
fear me at tens of paces.’ You should be…’ He trailed off as his
tangled brown hair began to float away from his scalp. ‘What?’

A bolt of
lightning lanced down from the sky, striking him at the top of his
head and, briefly, turning him into an incandescent light show of
brilliant blue-white light. Smoke began to rise from his boots
where they contacted the ground. Then he fell, shrinking as he
went, until the body which hit the ground was no more than that of
a very tall man. He jerked a couple of times as the charge seeped
out of his body, but he did not make any move to get up.

‘You weren’t
afraid because I used magic to stop you being afraid,’ Mysara said
as she glided toward them from an alley on their right. Reaching
down, she grabbed the back of Harmak’s shirt and lifted. She was a
strong woman – Alex had seen her kick a boar to death – but it
still seemed to take some effort for her to lift the god.

‘We saw you
die,’ Ridoch said.

‘You certainly
did. You’ve got about five minutes to get back inside the temple
before the guards stop being statues. I’ll explain everything when
I get back.’

‘Back from
where?’ Eminora asked. ‘What are you going to do?’

A gate appeared
beside the goddess, and she started toward it. ‘I just have
something to take care of. I won’t be long. Tell Mari to stop
evacuating people, would you?’ And then she passed through the gate
and was gone.

~~~

‘She didn’t say where
she was going?’ Arubel asked. It was a little crowded in the gate
room beneath the temple, but everyone was expecting Mysara to turn
up there, so that was where they were. Arubel had arrived through
the floor not long after everyone else had moved down there to
wait.

‘No,’ Eminora
said. ‘She took Harmak’s body and went through a gate. She could
have gone just about anywhere.’

‘Can you not
find her, my goddess?’ Annamia asked.

‘Yes. Probably.
I could go look, but it takes time and it’s probably easier to just
wait.’

And that was
when a gate opened and Mysara stepped through, except that she was
clearly being Estaree since she had bothered to change her outfit
and her staff was hiding its real form. ‘Sorry to keep you waiting.
I just wanted to be sure everything was okay.’

‘Did you kill
him?’ Arubel asked immediately.

‘No. And also
yes.’ That got Mysara a scowl. ‘He’s alive, but he’s no longer
quite himself.’ Another scowl. ‘I turned him into a human.’

‘You did
what?!’ The cry came from various mouths around the room, none of
them Arubel’s.

‘That was quite
lenient of you,’ Arubel said. ‘You could have killed him.’

Mysara screwed
up her face into a ‘maybe’ sort of expression. ‘I’m not convinced I
could deliver a mortal blow to that one along with the right kind
of energy. I barely dropped him with that lightning bolt, and it
was about as strong as I can comfortably manage. Anyway, he’s now a
strong but essentially normal human with a bad case of amnesia. He
has no memory of who he was, and I doubt he’ll ever figure it
out.’

‘But won’t the
others find him and restore him?’ Annamia asked.

‘He’s more or
less invisible to magic. I doubt any of them can overcome my spell,
so I doubt they can find him. If they did, none of them are capable
of reversing the spell I used. He’s going to be like that until he
dies naturally. On the plus side, he may be the last of them to die
since he doesn’t need the lake now.’

‘Where is he?’
Arubel asked.

‘I left him at
the Adventurers’ Guild in a town near Elwood. Said I’d found him at
the side of the road, unconscious. They agreed to take care of him
since he has a silver-grade card on him.’

‘I should
complain at your counterfeiting of our cards,’ Eminora said, ‘but I
will refrain.’

‘More
importantly,’ Alex said, ‘how did you survive that hit? Gartagahar
is a godkiller weapon, a holy weapon. You said you died, and
we saw you vanish, so why aren’t you dead?’

Mysara nodded.
‘Well, you’re right, Gartagahar is one of the godkiller weapons.
But that wasn’t Gartagahar.’

‘What?’

‘After the
Demon War, I realised that Raman was pushing Harmak to rebel
against the old gods. I decided that having the godkillers around
was too dangerous, so I hid them. All of them. In the end, the coup
was bloodless, but the only reason I’d have for returning those
weapons is if the demons returned.’

‘Wouldn’t
Harmak have noticed his sword was missing?’ Ridoch asked. ‘You
obviously created a fake, but–’

‘But I was the
one who made the godkillers. All of them, including Gartagahar. You
don’t think I could make a fake version good enough to fool that
idiot? No, he never had a chance of killing me permanently, which
is one of the reasons I didn’t kill him.’ She grinned. ‘Plus, I
like the idea of him living out his life as a human. It amuses me.
Best prank I’ve ever played on him. I have got to do the
same to Raman.’

‘So,’ Eminora
said, looking thoughtful, ‘Harmak is no longer a god.’

‘Correct.’

‘Then his
knights–’

‘Are a bunch of
thugs in heavy ornate armour.’

‘And his
clergy–’

‘Are silly men
in robes praying to someone who will never answer.’

‘This is going
to be bad. I should get back to the guild and make a report.’

‘Fine,’ Mysara
said, lifting a hand to open a gate, ‘but don’t tell them what I
did to Harmak.’

Eminora
favoured the goddess with a look. ‘Do I look that
stupid?’


Epilogue

 Godhome, 15th of Mournfal
362.

A full day had passed
since Mysara had fought Harmak and not too much had changed. Mysara
was still maintaining the barrier around her temple, though the
knights on guard outside it had thinned a little. There had been no
announcements from the Knights of Harmak, the Church of Orealis,
nor the palace.

Things were
happening, however, behind the scenes where the majority of people
had no way of looking. Of course, the Adventurers’ Guild had their
ways.

‘The clergy
have been trying their absolute best to get Harmak to respond,’
Eminora reported when she arrived at the temple. ‘He is not.
Reports indicate that the Heroes of Harmak in the city no longer
have any of his blessings, and the other knights are likewise
unable to use his power to empower their weapons.’

‘Yeah,’ Mysara
said, ‘well of course not. He’s no longer a god.’

‘I still can’t
quite believe you made him human,’ Annamia commented.

‘Well, I
did.’

‘And now we
have to wonder what will happen to his followers,’ Eminora said.
‘The guild is concerned. The palace is reportedly considering
expelling the knights from Godhome.’

‘Having a
military force you can’t control in your city isn’t a great idea.
I’ve said it before: I don’t know why the kings of Godhome allowed
it in the first place.’

‘Politics.
Religious politics. Now that they no longer have Harmak’s backing,
things can be changed, and they probably will be. However, Harmak’s
clergy are making great play of your return from the dead, and the
palace is holding back until the situation is more certain.’

‘Difference is,
I wasn’t dead,’ Mysara said. ‘Well, neither is Harmak, but he won’t
be suddenly transmuting into his god form in a few days.’

‘The guild
expects them to hold out for a month or two. The palace will
probably wait less time before acting. Some of the knights may
never admit that Harmak is gone, but the majority will seek other
roles in life. We expect there to be considerable disruption in the
status quo, and the formation of a number of new mercenary
companies.’

‘We are in for
an interesting few years,’ Ridoch said.

Mysara
shrugged. ‘That was a given when they kicked me out of Godspire.
Harmak is just the first. The others will be following him soon
enough and most of human society is going to be wondering what
happened.’

‘Isn’t there a
curse the dragons like about being born in interesting times?’
Lemaria asked.

‘Yes. There is,
as I recall.’ The goddess flashed a bright smile. ‘Aren’t you all
lucky people?’

~~~

Further indications of
things changing came that afternoon when Wongrast walked into the
chapel and asked to see Lemaria. It was not just that he came to
the temple; he walked through the barrier, into the temple, and
into the chapel. He also looked like a kicked dog.

Lemaria took
the meeting in her room with Mysara and Alex, because it was one
thing to see him apparently lost to Orealis, and another to believe
that he was not looking for a way to get back into the god of
knowledge’s good graces. It seemed, however, that that was not the
case.

‘Please,’ the
former archpriest said, ‘I am begging you. Intercede with Great
Mysara. Have her return my ability to read.’

Lemaria looked
down at the top of Wongrast’s head, feeling more than a little
uncomfortable. The fact that Mysara was grinning like an idiot was
not helping. ‘Please, Archpriest, lift your head and stand.’ Having
an archpriest abasing himself before her was a little more than she
could stand, even if it was Wongrast. ‘This is no way–’

Wongrast did
lift his head from where it was pressed to the floor, but that was
as far as it got. ‘I am no longer an archpriest. I believe my
superiors would have demoted me anyway, but I resigned my position
before they could. I no longer believe in the supremacy of Orealis.
How could I? He has been unable to defend his loyal followers
against anything Great Mysara has done.’

‘I see. And you
think this change of heart warrants Mysara lifting her curse from
you?’

‘I–’ His voice
shifted to more of a whine, and he lowered his face again.
‘No.’

‘Hm…’ Lemaria
looked toward her goddess.

‘I was
thinking, Archpriestess,’ Mysara said, ‘you could really use help
curating those books Mysara acquired for you, couldn’t you?’

‘Well, someone
with experience in a library would be useful.’

‘Maybe if
Wongrast here were to offer his services and prove his loyalty,
Mysara might decide he’s worth the effort to cancel her magic.’

‘She might? I
mean, yes, she might. What do you say, Wongrast? It would mean
starting again as an acolyte. We can offer little more than room,
board, and some pocket money.’

Wongrast lifted
his head and straightened his back but remained on his knees. ‘I
can’t read. I can’t even read the symbols on maps. But I can lend
my experience to others until the goddess sees that I have changed
and, hopefully, grants me the ability to read once again. I used to
be quite a good librarian. I lost sight of how much I enjoyed
reading as I rose in power, but Great Mysara reminded me of what I
had to lose. I, um, admit to hating her a little for that, but I
also thank her for showing me what matters to me.’

‘Very well,’
Lemaria said. ‘We’ll make arrangements.’ She glanced at Mysara and
almost gasped. The goddess was surprised and more than a little
perplexed. If Lemaria had to guess, Mysara had cursed the man with
no idea that things would turn out this way. But then, that was
Mysara all over.

17th of
Mournfal.

Another day, another
news briefing from Eminora. Outside, the number of knights on guard
duty had fallen to a couple covering the front and rear entrances,
but that was not what the guild rep had to say.

‘This is a bit
weird. We know that King Kaleg sent his court magician packing the
day you visited the palace, but since then he has fired every other
magic worker. He is currently going around telling any magic-using
priest to leave. Messages have been sent to all the churches saying
that only non-magic-using clerics may attend the palace. To top it
off, Prince Federik has apparently been told that he can no longer
practise or train in magic. The prince is, apparently, very unhappy
with that.’

‘Hm,’ Mysara
said, ‘if I had to guess, I’d say that this is a side effect of me
using my divine aura.’

‘How so?’

‘Oh, it can
have a number of effects. Fainting, fawning, bowing and scraping,
sudden bursts of reverie, and sometimes people have sudden divinely
inspired changes in personality. Like, for example, suddenly
discovering a fear of magic. It may be that Federik has gone the
other way.’

‘A king afraid
of magic,’ Ridoch said. ‘In this world, that will not be good.’

‘I cannot
imagine that the Union of Magic Workers will like it,’ Eminora
said. ‘They have not been banned from the castle, but we believe
the order will come soon.’

‘He may ruin
his kingdom.’

‘Oh, Ridoch,’
Mysara said, ‘don’t burden me with such visions of hope. Things
could not possibly turn out that well.’

‘Well, I wasn’t
trying to…’

Godspire,
20th of Mournfal.

The Twelve Gods, or
should that now be the Eleven, were gathered in one of the lounges
in Raman’s mansion to discuss a matter of considerable importance.
Raman called it a mansion, but it was very, very big, and had more
of the appearance of a palace. There was no point to it being so
big, but space was hardly a limiting factor in Godspire, and Raman
had been expanding and remodelling his home there for over five
thousand years. The others thought his ostentatiousness foolish,
but they said nothing to his face.

‘I have seen
nothing of him,’ Coriel, goddess of the night sky and travellers,
said. ‘He has not appeared beneath my sky since Mysara took
him.’

‘I have been
unable to find him,’ Karntash, god of the hunt, said.

‘My light has
not fallen upon him,’ Solia, goddess of light, added.

‘None of us
have seen him anywhere,’ Voramesh, god of the sea and sailors,
stated flatly. ‘We need to face facts, Raman, Harmak is dead.’

Karntash
nodded. ‘I don’t know how she did it, but she was able to kill
him.’

‘Poor Harmak,’
Iolasha, goddess of fresh water, said. Her cool gaze fell upon
Raman. ‘You goaded him into attacking Mysara, Raman. You bear
responsibility for this.’

‘Mysara
bears all the responsibility for Harmak’s death,’ Raman replied.
‘Mysara does. However, it seems that she has the upper hand at the
moment.’

‘If you put
your church behind mine–’ Orealis began.

‘Out of the
question. No, our best course of action now is to back off and
regroup. We will take steps to neutralise the witch in the future.
Orealis, you will issue an apology and renounce your claim on
magic.’

‘What?!’

‘It’s a
strategic withdrawal, brother. We will find a way to defeat
her. You will become the god of magic. It will simply not
happen as fast as we might like.’

Orealis’s
expression shifted from surprise to disquiet. ‘But…’

‘Make it
happen, Orealis. We will discuss your elevation once we have
conducted a proper ritual for the death of our brother Harmak.’

The gods filed
out of the room at that. They all had preparations to make,
especially Mournfal, god of the underworld. All except for Orealis,
who hung back while the others left. He looked sidelong at Raman
before speaking. ‘Brother…’

‘I know,’ Raman
replied. ‘Make the apology. You are bigger than her. Swallow your
pride and do it. Then you can begin searching for a way to
replenish the lake without her. Say nothing to the others.’

‘I’m not even
certain that it’s possible without–’

‘It is! It must
be. I will not have that witch back here.’

Orealis got to
his feet and started for the door. ‘I hope you are right, brother.
I don’t believe she would return, even if we allowed it.’

~~~

The announcement was
made after the morning service at the Temple of Orealis, such that
few even noticed it. Of course, the Adventurers’ Guild was there to
hear it, and Eminora went to the Temple of Mysara, on Rosh’s day,
to make sure Mysara knew about it.

‘It was not
much of an apology,’ the elgrin said. ‘Noldrik delegated the task
to a subordinate. They claimed that there had been some confusion,
for which they apologised, but Orealis had only been claiming to
govern magic temporarily, until you returned. He has relinquished
his claim now that you have.’

‘And anyone is
going to believe that?’ Alex asked.

‘Well, his
followers will claim it is true. Those wishing to deal with the
Great Library will say it is true in public. The palace will likely
accept it since it resolves the situation between the two churches.
Everyone else is likely to recognise a convenient lie. What does
Mysara have to say on the matter?’

‘Nothing,’
Mysara replied. ‘First, it’s not a proper apology. Second, Orealis
has yet to apologise to me. I don’t much care what his
church does. If he comes to me and says he’s sorry, then and only
then will I lift the curse on his temple. If he takes too long
about it, I may escalate things. Or not.’ She grinned. ‘I’m a
capricious sort of goddess.’

‘Really? I had
not noticed.’

‘Sarcasm
doesn’t suit you, Eminora.’

‘And yet, the
longer I know you, the more I find myself resorting to it.’

~~~

‘So,’ Alex began, ‘what
happens next?’

They had just
watched a knight commander arrive outside to withdraw the last
guards. Mysara had lowered her barrier. Nothing had been said, but
it was clear enough that things were back to the way they were
before Mysara had fallen from Godspire. The same, with some
significant changes.

‘I suppose I
will not need to visit here as often,’ Eminora said, ‘and Ridoch
will no longer need to escort me everywhere.’

‘I guess I’ll
be looking for work,’ Ridoch said.

‘And I suppose
I’ll make a final report and get on with my life,’ Annamia
said.

‘You wanted to
expand the church,’ Lemaria said. ‘That’s right, isn’t it?’

‘I did,’ Mysara
replied, ‘but it’s not something I expect to happen overnight.
Start considering recruitment strategies and I’ll come back to
discuss it at some point.’

‘And I have a
new library to organise. I’ll be busy.’

‘Yes, you will.
I’ll be busy too. I wanted to take up the life of an adventurer,
and that’s what I plan to do. Alongside Alex, if he’s still
willing.’

Alex sighed. ‘I
suppose I can’t really go too wrong with a goddess as my partner.
Maybe we could get Ridoch and Anna on our team. The four of us can
probably handle just about anything the world might throw at
us.’

‘I wouldn’t be
unwilling,’ Ridoch said.

‘More
excitement?’ Annamia asked. ‘I think I can live with that.’

‘Looks like
we’re in,’ Alex said.

The goddess of
magic beamed at them. ‘Great! In that case, we’ll go to the guild
tomorrow and see what we can find to do. It’s going to be
fantastic! Adventure awaits!’

###
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